

THE IMPACT OF EXPERIMENTALLY-INDUCED MUSCLE PAIN ON THE PERFORMANCE OF SINGLE-LIMB AND WHOLE-BODY EXERCISE TASKS

This thesis is presented for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy at the University of Kent

by

Samuel Andrew Smith School of Sport and Exercise Sciences Division of Natural Sciences University of Kent

2020

Declaration

No part of this thesis has been submitted in support of an application for any degree or other qualification of the University of Kent, or any other University or Institution of learning

<u>Abstract</u>

Exercise-induced pain (EIP), which is often accompanied by fatigue, has been suggested to have a limiting or regulatory role during endurance performance, with the ability to tolerate or overcome pain a determinant of success. Despite this, the potential impact of EIP on endurance performance is not well understood, partly because prior research investigating this relationship has employed methods of pain induction that are inappropriate in representing the transmission and experience of EIP.

The focus of this thesis was to investigate the role of EIP on exercise performance through the experimental induction of muscle pain using a model that closely replicates the experience of naturally occurring EIP. There were two overarching main aims of this thesis which were addressed in four experimental studies. The first aim was to investigate and confirm the hypertonic saline model as a suitable experimental method of muscle pain induction to investigate the fatigue-pain relationship. The second aim was to apply the hypertonic saline model to evaluate the impact of EIP on exercise tasks relevant to endurance performance.

When combined with muscle contraction, hypertonic saline injected into the vastus lateralis induced a muscle pain that felt like naturally occurring EIP of a greater contraction intensity (Study 1). Applied both unilaterally and bilaterally at rest, is was found that this method is unlikely to directly elicit a confounding response that may influence exercise performance (i.e. exercise pressor reflex) (Study 3). When applied to exercise, the increased muscle pain from the hypertonic saline impaired both the accuracy of single-limb isometric torque reproduction (Study 2) and time to task failure performance (i.e. an accelerated progression of fatigue) in both single-limb (Study 1) and whole-body exercise tasks (Study 4).

In summary, the findings of this thesis provide evidence and advances understanding of the potential limiting impact of EIP on endurance performance tasks. This thesis also has practical application in providing a novel experimental model that can be applied in future investigations of experimental muscle pain and the fatigue-pain relationship.

Acknowledgements

I would like to sincerely thank my supervisors Dr Lex Mauger, Dr Sam Winter and Professor Dominic Micklewright for their invaluable guidance, expertise and support. I have been very fortunate to have had such an exceptional supervisory team who have been incredibly encouraging throughout this PhD, as well as have being instrumental in my continued personal and professional development. I have really enjoyed working under your tutelage and hope to continue to work with you in the future!

Second, I would also like to thank my friends and colleagues in the School of Sport and Exercise Sciences at the University of Kent. As a department we have a great group of people that all contribute to making the office an enjoyable place to be. The time also spent together out of office (whether it was a pre/post-lunch coffee trip, a park run or a Premier Inn breakfast) has certainly created some fond memories and was always very much appreciated.

I'm very thankful to members of the pain research group, as well as the undergraduate and postgraduate students for their assistance in the lab during data collection. This thesis would also simply not be possible without all of the participants who gave up their time to take part in my studies - thank you!

Finally, a big thank you to all of my loved ones and friends who have supported me throughout my University journey. Thank you for your care, patience and encouragement during both the highs and lows. I'm very lucky and grateful to have such a superb support network, without whom this whole process would have been a lot more challenging.

Table of Contents

Declaration	ii
Abstract	iii
Acknowledgements	iv
Table of Contents	v
List of Figures	ix
List of Tables	XV
Symbols, Abbreviations and Definitions	xvi
Publications and Communications	xix

Chapter 1 – Introduction & Literature Review	1
1.1 Pain	1
1.1.1. An overview of pain	2
1.1.2. Measurement and induction of acute pain	9
1.1.3. Intramuscular injections of hypertonic saline	17
1.1.4. Considerations for hypertonic saline experimental model	18
1.1.5. Previous applications of hypertonic saline experimental model	22
1.2 Fatigue	25
1.2.1. Central and peripheral fatigue	27
1.2.2. Relationship between peripheral and central fatigue	35
1.3 Endurance performance	43
1.3.1. Single-limb and whole-body endurance	45
1.3.2. Determinants of endurance performance	47
1.3.3. Role of pacing in endurance performance	52
1.3.4. Models of fatigue and endurance performance	53
1.4 Exercise-induced pain	73
1.4.1. Exercise-induced pain (EIP)	75
1.4.2. EIP and endurance performance	85
1.4.3. Hypertonic saline as a potential experimental model of EIP	91
1.4.4. Conclusion	92
1.5 Aims and hypotheses of the thesis	93

Chapter 2 – General Methods	96
2.1 Introduction	96
2.2 Pre-test procedures	96
2.3 Experimental procedures	98

2.3.1. Intramuscular injections	98
3.3.2. Isokinetic dynamometry	99
2.3.3. Surface electromyography (sEMG)	99
2.4 Measurements	100
2.4.1. Measurement of muscle pain	100
2.4.2. Perceptual Measures	101
2.5 Report instruments	
2.5.4. Modified situation-specific pain catastrophizing scale (SPCS)	104

Chapter 3 – Muscle pain induced by hypertonic saline in the knee extensors decreases single-limb isometric time to task failure

Abstract	105
Introduction	105
Methods	107
Ethical approval	107
Participants	108
Perceptual measurements	109
Physiological Measurements	109
Self-reported psychological data	110
Statistical analysis	110
Results	111
Primary analysis	111
Secondary analysis	119
Discussion	126
Hypertonic saline combined with light exercise feels like EIP	126
Effect of pain on isometric TTF	127
Methodological considerations	129
Conclusion	129
Conclusion	129

Chapter 4 – Muscle pain from an intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline increases variability in knee extensor torque reproduction 131

Abstract	131
Introduction	131
Methods	133
Ethical Approval	133
Participants	133
Experimental design	134
Experimental Procedures	135
Perceptual and psychological measurements	137
Physiological measurements	137
Data analysis	137
Statistical analysis	138

105

Results	139
Experimental muscle pain	139
Comparisons of torque production accuracy	141
Rating of perceived exertion	144
Surface electromyography (sEMG)	144
Heart rate (HR)	145
Discussion	145
Effect of muscle pain on isometric torque reproduction	145
Proposed mechanisms	146
Conclusion	149

Chapter 5 – Cardiorespiratory and perceptual response to acute unilateral and bilateral muscle pain induced by hypertonic saline 150

Abstract	150
Introduction	150
Methods	153
Ethical Approval	153
Participants	153
Experimental overview	153
Cardiorespiratory measurements	154
Perceptual and psychological measurements	155
Statistical analysis	156
Results	157
Cardiorespiratory response	157
Muscle pain	162
Participant psychological characteristics	166
Discussion	166
Cardiovascular response to acute unilateral and bilateral muscle pain	167
Perceptions of muscle pain from the unilateral and bilateral hypertonic sa	line
injection	170
Conclusion	172

Chapter 6 – Acute bilateral muscle pain induced by hypertonic saline in the knee extensors decreases cycling time to task failure 173

173
173
176
176
176
176
178
178
179

Perceptual and psychological measurements	179
Data analysis	180
Statistical analysis	180
Results	181
Time to task failure (TTF)	181
Exercise-induced pain (EIP)	182
Rating of perceived exertion (RPE)	186
Rating of fatigue (ROF)	186
Cardiovascular response	186
Discussion	190
Proposed physiological mechanisms	191
Proposed psychological mechanisms	193
Conclusion	194

Chapter 7 – General Discussion	195
7.1 Summary of findings The limiting impact of EIP on single-limb and whole-body exercise tasks	196 203
7.2 Limitations and considerations Methodological considerations Lack of direct mechanistic insight Participant characteristics	208 208 211 211
7.3 Implications and future directions	212
7.4 Conclusion and perspectives	219
References	221
Appendices	265

List of Figures

Chapter 1		
Figure 1.1	A sketch depicting Decartes' theory of pain (Decartes et al.	3
	1664). From a sketch reproduced by Moayedi and Davis	
	(2013).	
Figure 1.2	Diagrams summarising the assumptions made by the	6
	theories of pain (Specificity theory, a; Intensity theory, b;	
	Pattern theory, c; Gate control theory, d) regarding the	
	relationship between noxious or innocuous stimuli and	
	afferent signalling. From Perl (2007)	
Figure 1.3	Common scales for the unidimensional assessment of pain	11
	(visual analogy scale, VAS; numerical rating scale, NRS;	
	verbal rating scale). From Williamson and Hoggart (2005).	
Figure 1.4	The McGill Pain Questionnaire (MPQ; top panel) and short-	12
	form MPQ (SF-MPQ; bottom panel). From Melzack (1975).	
Figure 1.5	Exemplar of pain intensity profiles (as recorded by a visual	20
	analogue scale; VAS) from 10 participants who received a	
	single bolus injection of hypertonic saline (into the tibialis	
	anterior). Note the inter-individual variation in response	
	between participants. From Graven-Nielsen et al (1997b).	
Figure 1.6	An example of pain induced by intramuscular injection of	23
	hypertonic saline into a muscle of the back with recordings	
	of EMG to assess changes in muscle activity and co-	
	ordination. From Graven-Nielsen et al (2000).	
Figure 1.7	Schematic illustration of the different central and peripheral	26
	sites contributing to muscle fatigue. Muscle fatigue can	
	occur from alterations in: (1) activation of the primary	
	motor cortex; (2) propagation of the command from the	
	central nervous system to the motoneurons; (3) activation of	
	the motor units and muscle fibres; (4) neuromuscular	
	propagation; (5) excitation-contraction coupling; (6)	
	metabolic substrate availability; (7) state of intracellular	
	medium; (8) contractile apparatus; (9) blood supply to the	

	muscle. Modified from Bigland-Ritchie (1981) by Boyas	
	and Guevel (2011).	
Figure 1.8	Schematic illustration summarising the hypothetical	36
	"critical threshold of peripheral fatigue" (A) and the	
	"sensory tolerance limit" (B). From Hureau et al (2018).	
Figure 1.9	The effect of partial blockade of afferent feedback (via	40
	intrathecal fentanyl) on EMG (A) and power output (B)	
	during a 5 km cycling time-trial compared to placebo and	
	control conditions. From Amann et al (2009).	
Figure 1.10	Schematic overview of the conceptual framework outlining	49
	the physiological determinants of performance velocity or	
	power output. From Joyner and Coyle (2008).	
Figure 1.11	Diagrammatic representation of the most recent version of	56
	the central governor model. From Noakes (2012).	
Figure 1.12	Schematic diagram detailing the anticipatory-RPE feedback	59
	model of endurance performance during open-loop exercise	
	tasks (e.g. time to task failure). From Tucker (2009).	
Figure 1.13	Schematic diagram detailing the anticipatory-RPE feedback	60
	model of endurance performance during closed-loop	
	exercise (e.g. time trial). From Tucker (2009).	
Figure 1.14	Schematic diagram summarising the two models (Afferent	61
	feedback, A; Corollary discharge, B) proposing the	
	mechanisms underlying the generation of perceived exertion	
	during exercise. From Marcora (2009).	
Figure 1.15	Schematic illustration of the inhibitory feedback model. The	65
	solid black line represents efferent nerve activity (central	
	motor drive), the dashed line represents afferent nerve	
	activity. From Amann and Dempsey (2016).	
Figure 1.16	A sketch depicting the location and pathway of nociceptive	75
	(Group III and IV) and non-nociceptive (Group Ia and Ib)	
	afferents involved the processing of sensory information.	
	From O'Connor and Cook (1999).	

Figure 1.17	Schematic diagram summarising the motor adaptations to	83
	pain proposed in the "moving differently in pain" theory.	
	From Hodges and Tucker (2011).	
Figure 1.18	Mean power output profiles during 16.1 km time-trial across	89
	acetaminophen and placebo conditions. Acetaminophen	
	(dark line) reduced the magnitude reduced the magnitude at	
	which power output declined toward the middle section of	
	the time-trial. From Mauger et al (2010).	
Chapter 3: N	Inscle pain induced by hypertonic saline in the knee extense	ors
decreases sir	ngle-limb isometric time to task failure	
Figure 3.1	Performance and perceptual differences between conditions.	115
	TTF differences between conditions (a), and pain intensity	
	(b) and RPE (c) and ROF (d) over iso-time between	
	conditions during the TTF ($n = 18$). *Significant difference	
	between conditions (P < 0.05). **Significant difference	
	between 10% MVT + HYP and 10% MVT ($P \le 0.001$).	
	#Significant difference between 10% MVT + HYP and 10%	
	MVT + ISO ($P < 0.001$). §Significant main effect of iso-	
	time.	
Figure 3.2	Torque and sEMG data during the TTF of the 10% MVT	118
	(a), 10% MVT + ISO (b) and 10% MVT + HYP (c)	
	conditions for a representative participant. The TTF was	
	significantly shortened in the 10% MVT + HYP condition.	
Figure 3.3	Physiological differences between conditions. EMG of the	119
	VL (a), VM (b) and RF (c) over iso-time between	
	conditions during the TTF ($n = 18$). HR differences between	
	conditions over iso-time during the TTF (d). §Significant	
	main effect of iso-time ($P < 0.05$).	
Figure 3.4	Performance and perceptual differences between conditions.	124
	TTF differences	
	between conditions (a), and pain intensity (b) and RPE (c)	
	and ROF (d) over iso-time between conditions during the	
	TTF ($n = 12$). *Significant difference between conditions (P	

	< 0.05). **Significant difference between 10% MVT + HYP	
	and 10% MVT (P \leq 0.001). #Significant difference between	
	10% MVT + HYP and 10% MVT + ISO (P < 0.001).	
	§Significant main effect of iso-time.	
Figure 3.5	Physiological differences between conditions. EMG of the	125
	VL (a), VM (b) and RF (c) over iso-time between	
	conditions during the TTF ($n = 12$). HR differences between	
	conditions over iso-time during the TTF (d). §Significant	
	main effect of iso-time ($P < 0.05$).	
Chapter 4: N	Auscle pain from an intramuscular injection of hypertonic s	aline
increases val	riability in knee extensor torque reproduction	
Figure 4.1	Schematic overview of the experimental design and	135
	procedures. MVCs: maximal voluntary contractions	
Figure 4.2	Perceptual differences between conditions (ISO and HYP)	140
	at Baseline and Pain/No Pain time-points. Differences in	
	EIP intensity at 15% MVT (a) and 20% MVT (b).	
	Differences in RPE at 15% MVT (c) and 20% MVT (d).	
	*Significantly greater where hypertonic saline was injected	
Figure 4.3	Individual (open circle) and mean (filled circle) torque	142
	reproduction error at a target torque of 15% MVT before	
	(Baseline), during (Pain/No Pain) and after (Recovery)	
	injection of isotonic saline (ISO, a) or hypertonic saline	
	(HYP, b).	
Figure 4.4	Individual (open circle) and mean (filled circle) torque	143
	reproduction error at a target torque of 20% MVT before	
	(Baseline), during (Pain/No Pain) and after (Recovery)	
	injection of isotonic saline (ISO, a) or hypertonic saline	
	(HYP, b).	
Chapter 5: C	Cardiorespiratory and perceptual response to acute unilater	al and
bilateral mu	scle pain induced by hypertonic saline	
Figure 5.1	Schematic overview of the three phases, and the procedures	155
	within each phase. "Preparation" consists of the	
	experimenter preparation of the injection and injection sites;	

	Syringe icon represents the intramuscular injection	
	procedure (from needle insertion to needle removal); Vial	
	icon represents the action of the solution within the muscle	
Figure 5.2	Cardiovascular measures at rest (Baseline), and in response	158
	to the preparation and administration of the bilateral	
	intramuscular injection (Injection) and the subsequent action	
	of the respective solutions (Solution) between conditions	
	(DOM pain, ND pain and BIL pain). Changes in heart rate	
	(HR; a), stroke volume (SV; b) and cardiac output (CO; c).	
	Values are presented as mean \pm SD. *Significant difference	
	from Baseline ($P < 0.05$). [#] Significant difference from	
	Injection ($P < 0.05$)	
Figure 5.3	Ventilation and gas exchange measures at rest (Baseline),	160
	and in response to the preparation and administration of the	
	bilateral intramuscular injection (Injection) and the	
	subsequent action of the respective solutions (Solution)	
	between conditions (DOM pain, ND pain and BIL pain).	
	Changes in minute ventilation (V_E ; a), oxygen uptake (VO_2 ;	
	b), carbon dioxide production (VCO ₂ ; c), respiratory	
	exchange ratio (RER; d), end-tidal partial pressure of carbon	
	dioxide (PETCO2; e) and ratio of pulmonary ventilation to	
	carbon dioxide output (V _E /VCO ₂ ; f). Values are presented	
	as mean \pm SD. *Significant difference from Baseline ($P <$	
	0.05). [#] Significant difference from Injection ($P < 0.05$)	
Figure 5.4	Changes in pain intensity (a) and cardiorespiratory measures	161
	of heart rate (HR; b), cardiac output (CO; c) and minute	
	ventilation (V_E ; d) during unilateral (DOM, ND) and	
	bilateral (BIL) experimental muscle pain for a representative	
	participant. Markers are presented for each phase of the	
	experimental procedures ("Baseline", "Injection" and	
	"Solution"), which each phase including specific researcher	
	and participant procedures. At "Baseline" participants were	
	quietly seated at rest, with the researchers stationary. During	

	"Injection", participants remained seated whilst the	
	researchers moved around the laboratory and commenced	
	preparation of both the injection and injection sites (first	
	two mins), followed by the simultaneous administration of	
	the injection ("needle inserted") over a 20 s window. Upon	
	completion of the injection ("needle removal") participants	
	remained quietly seated, and were asked to concentrate on,	
	and rate the pain experienced until the return to a state of no	
	pain. The last 40 s of the "Injection" phase captures the	
	initial response, whilst the "Solution" phase analyses a	
	further 3 mins.	
Figure 5.5	Change in pain intensity over iso-time between conditions	164
	(DOM pain, ND pain and BIL pain). Values are presented	
	as mean \pm SD.	
Chapter 6: A	Acute bilateral muscle pain induced by hypertonic saline in t	the
knee extenso	rs decreases cycling time to exhaustion	
Figure 6.1	Performance and perceptual differences between conditions.	184
	TTF differences	
	between conditions (a), and pain intensity (b) and RPE (c)	
	and ROF (d) over iso-time between conditions during the	
	TTF. *Significant difference between conditions ($P < 0.05$).	
	**Significant difference between CON and HYP ($P < 0.05$).	
	#Significant difference between ISO and HYP ($P < 0.05$).	
Figure 6.2	Cardiorespiratory differences between conditions. Heart rate	188
	(HR; a), minute ventilation (V_E ; b) and oxygen uptake	
	$(VO_2; c)$ over iso-time between conditions during the TTF.	
	Values are presented as mean \pm SD. [#] Significant difference	
	between ISO and HYP ($P < 0.05$)	
Figure 6.3	Differences in end-tidal partial pressure of oxygen (PETO ₂ ;	189
	a) and carbon dioxide (PETCO ₂ ; b) between conditions over	
	iso-time during the TTF. Values are presented as mean \pm	
	SD.	

List of Tables

Chapter 1		
Table 1.1	An overview of the models of fatigue and endurance	67-72
	performance outlined in this thesis	
Chapter 3		
Table 3.1	Summary VAS scores from 20% MVT, Rest HYP, 10%	112
	MVT, 10% MVT + ISO, 10% MVT + HYP TTF (n = 18)	
Table 3.2	Frequently selected words from the MPQ subclasses $(n = 18)$	113
Table 3.3	Summary VAS scores from 20% MVT, Rest HYP, 10%	121
	MVT, 10% MVT + ISO, 10% MVT + HYP TTF (n = 12)	
Table 3.4	Frequently selected words from the MPQ subclasses $(n = 12)$	122-
		123
Chapter 4		1
Table 4.1	Summary VAS pain data across the entire duration of the	139
	ISO and HYP conditions	
Chapter 5		
Table 5.1	Differences in VAS scores between unilateral and bilateral	163
	experimental EIP	
Table 5.2	Frequently selected words from the MPQ subclasses and	164-
	Total Pain Index score	165
Table 5.3	Differences in dominant and non-dominant limb EIP area	166
	between conditions	
Chapter 6		1
Table 6.1	Summary VAS scores from Control, Placebo and	183
	Experimental TTE	
Table 6.2	Frequently selected words from the MPQ subclasses	185-
		186

Symbols, Abbreviations and Definitions

CI.95	Confidence interval
°C	Degrees Celsius
Δ	Delta
>	Greater than
<	Less than
\leq	Less than or equal to
μl	Microlitre
%	Percent
±	Plus-minus
ADP	Adenosine diphosphate
Ag	Silver
Ag/Cl	Silver chloride
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
BIL	Bilateral
B[La ⁻]	Blood lactate concentration
BF	Breathing frequency
bpm	Beats per minute
Ca^{2+}	Calcium
CGM	Central governor model
cm	Centimetres
CMD	Central motor drive
CNS	Central nervous system
СО	Cardiac output
CON	Control
DOM	Dominant
DOMS	Delayed onset muscle soreness
EC	Excitation-contraction
EEG	Electroencephalography
EIP	Exercise-induced pain
EMG	Electromyography

G	Gauge
GET	Gas exchange threshold
H^{+}	Hydrogen ion
h	Hours
HR	Heart rate
HYP/HS	Hypertonic saline
Hz	Hertz
IM	Intramuscular
ISO/IS	Isotonic saline
K^+	Potassium
Kg	Kilogram
L	litre
La	Lactic acid
LT	Lactate threshold
m	Metre
MEG	Magnetoencephalography
min	Minute
mL	Millilitre
mM	Millimolar
mm	Millimetre
mmHg	Millimetre of mercury
MPQ	McGill pain questionnaire
MRI	Magnetic resonance imaging
MVC	Maximum voluntary contraction
MVCs	Maximal voluntary contractions
MVT	Maximum voluntary torque
ND	Non-dominant
NRS	Numerical rating scale
Pi	Inorganic phosphate
PANAS	Positive and negative affect schedule
${\eta_p}^2$	Partial eta squared
PETCO ₂	End-tidal partial pressure of carbon dioxide
PETO ₂	End-tidal partial pressure of oxygen

PRI(T)	Pain rating index (total)
PRS	Pain resilience scale
RER	Respiratory exchange ratio
RF	Rectus femoris
ROF	Rating of fatigue
RPE	Rating of perceived exertion
rpm	Revolutions per minute
S	Seconds
SD	Standard deviation
sEMG	Surface electromyography
SPCS	Situation-specific pain catastrophizing scale
SR	Sarcoplasmic reticulum
SRI	Subclass rating index
SSEIT	Schutte self-report emotional intelligence test
SV	Stroke volume
TENS	Transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation
TMS	Transcranial magnetic stimulation
TTF	Time to task failure
V_E	Minute ventilation
V _E /VCO ₂	Ratio of pulmonary ventilation to carbon dioxide output
VA	Voluntary activation
VAS	Visual analogue scale
VCO ₂	Carbon dioxide production
VL	Vastus lateralis
VM	Vastus medialis
VO ₂	Oxygen uptake
VO _{2MAX}	Maximal oxygen uptake
W	Watts

Publications and Communications

Articles published in peer reviewed journals:

Smith, S.A., Micklewright, D., Winter, S.W. & Mauger, A.R. (2020) Muscle pain induced by hypertonic saline in the knee extensors decreases single-limb isometric time to task failure. *Eur J Appl Physiol.* <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-020-04425-2</u>

Revise and resubmit:

Smith, S.A., Micklewright, D., Winter, S.W. & Mauger, A.R. Muscle pain from an intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline increases variability in knee extensor torque reproduction. *Original investigation*. *J Appl Physiol*.

Oral communications:

Smith, S.A., Micklewright, D. & Mauger, A.R. (2018). Intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline induces exercise-induced pain and decreases time to task failure. ECSS Annual Congress 2018, Dublin, Ireland

Mauger, A.R., Smith, S.A. & Micklewright, D. (2018). Intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline during low intensity exercise creates exercise-induced pain similar to that during high intensity exercise. ECSS Annual Congress 2018, Dublin, Ireland

<u>Chapter 1 – Introduction & Literature Review</u>

The experience of pain is commonplace in exercise and sport, with the performance of intense and prolonged contractions causing an acute and naturally occurring pain in the exercising muscle (exercise-induced pain; EIP), which is typically associated with the intensity and/or duration of exercise (Cook et al. 1997; O'Connor and Cook 1999). Arising from the sensitisation and activation of Group III and IV muscle afferents, EIP is often accompanied by fatigue (Pollak et al. 2014). Based on this, it has been suggested that the nociceptive processing and/or the psychological drive to escape the experience of EIP may indeed *contribute* to the development of fatigue during exercise (Mauger 2014). Therefore, the ability to tolerate or overcome pain is believed to be a key to success in exercise performance (Anshel and Russell 1994; Mauger 2013). Despite this, the potential fatiguing-impact of EIP on endurance exercise has received limited exploration or attention in contemporary models of fatigue and endurance performance and is therefore still poorly understood. In addition, previous investigations have demonstrated this to be challenging due to the complexity of both constructs, and in isolating the experience of pain (from exercise intensity). Therefore, the initial purpose of this literature review is to provide an overview and background to the relevant theory and research in the areas of "pain", "fatigue" and "endurance performance". This chapter then evaluates the prior experimental approaches used to manipulate EIP, with the fundamental aim to review our current understanding of role of EIP, and how this may potentially contribute to fatigue during endurance exercise tasks.

1.1 Pain

This section provides a comprehensive discussion of the literature regarding the experience of pain. A brief overview to pain and pain theory will be discussed, alongside an insight into the measurement and induction of pain. As a central element of the thesis and importance for all experiments performed, this will be followed by a detailed discussion on the hypertonic saline (HS) experimental pain model. This will include the physiological action of the solution, alongside the prior application of this model in research. Whilst it is acknowledged that the literature in this area is

1

extensive, this section will primarily focus on concepts of acute pain that are of more relevance to the thesis and EIP, a central theme of this thesis.

1.1.1. An overview of pain

Pain, as defined by the International Association for the Study of Pain, is an "unpleasant sensory and emotional experience associated with actual or potential tissue damage, or described in terms of such damage" (Loeser and Treede 2008). Classified based on factors such as duration (acute, chronic), anatomic location, aetiology and pathophysiology (nociceptive, neuropathic, inflammatory), the causal stimuli for each type of pain varies (e.g. tissue or neural damage, noxious stimuli) (Vadivelu et al. 2009), and may therefore be perceived and responded to differently (Astokorki and Mauger 2017a). As a universally recognised perception, the acute experience of pain in the human body is an important protective function (Sherrington 1906), providing a warning to initiate an adaptive response to minimise tissue damage and modify future behaviour (Vadivelu et al. 2009).

Prior to its contemporary understanding as a complex physiological and psychological construct, the experience of pain was primarily deliberated during ancient times and the Middle Ages from a philosophical context. The term "pain", was believed to be first documented in an ancient text of traditional Chinese medicine, describing pain to be resultant from an disparity between "yin" (negative) and "yang" (positive) (Chen 2011). Subsequently, philosophers begun to postulate on the nature of pain and its experience from an alternate perspective. In particular, the primary source of pain was deliberated, with Aristotle proposing that the heart was the "seat of sensations" with pain as a "passion of the soul" (Dallenbach 1939).

On the other hand, there was growing acknowledgement of the possibility that the location of pain may instead originate within the brain. However, the movement away from the Aristotelian perspective towards the role of the brain did not significantly emerge until the 17th century with work by Harvey and philosopher Descartes (Keller and Krames 2009). In particular, Descartes, influenced by a scientific principles, described the first major theory of pain as a perceptual experience that occurs from the transduction of sensory information (i.e. a noxious stimulus) traveling in a single

pain pathway via specific receptors and peripheral nerves through the spinal cord to the brain (Moayedi and Davis 2013a) (Figure 1). Descartes' pioneering concept of this somatosensory pain pathway in humans and progressive discoveries in the fields of anatomy and physiology of pain underpinned the first of four primary theories of acute pain.

[REDACTED]

Fig 1. A sketch depicting Decartes' theory of pain (Decartes et al. 1664). From a sketch reproduced by Moayedi and Davis (2013).

Theories of pain

An influential theory in the field of pain (Bell and Shaw 1868), the Specificity theory proposes that each somatosensory modality has a singular dedicated pathway (from a dedicated receptor through to a particular area of the brain for that sensory modality eliciting one response) (Melzack and Wall 1965; Keller and Krames 2009; Moayedi and Davis 2013a). In the instance of pain, free nerve endings (considered to be pain receptors or "nocicpetors") are stimulated by a specific stimuli when above the

noxious threshold (Melzack and Wall 1965; Perl 2007). This will transmit the signal of pain, which is projected via an associated afferent fiber (a-delta and C-fibres) and the lateral spinothalamic tract in the spinal cord and received in the thalamus of the brain, with the pain perceived proportional to the intensity of the noxious stimuli (Melzack and Wall 1965; Coffey and Mahon 1982). A simplistic concept, there are evidently issues with the viewpoint that one type of receptor elicits a singular response (Coffey and Mahon 1982). In addition, the model is unable to explain certain pain conditions (e.g. low pain intensity, serious injury) (Keller and Krames 2009), and the assumption of pain being associated with peripheral injury, and stimulus severity dictating the degree of pain experienced is inadequate.

Contrary to the Specificity theory, the Intensity theory of pain does not account for the proposal of dedicated and distinct pathways in the body for each somatosensory modality (Moayedi and Davis 2013a). Based and developed upon Plato's initial principle of pain as an emotion that only occurs when an appropriate stimulus intensity is attained (Plato 1998), the Intensity theory describes the effect of afferent activity and postulates that the incidence of pain can arise in any system based on a supra-threshold or summative stimulus intensity (Dallenbach 1939). For example, a noxious stimulus (an intense stimulus) will generate a greater afferent activity than an innocuous stimulus (a weak stimulus), which would indicate a painful over a non-painful event (Moayedi and Davis 2013a). The credibility of this theory was however questioned upon the introduction of *specialised* nerve endings ("nociceptors") and nociception by Sherrington's framework (1906), which outlined that nociceptors specifically respond to the occurrence of tissue injury or damage (i.e. a "noxious" stimuli) (Sherrington 1906; Moayedi and Davis 2013a).

A further opponent to both the Specificity and Intensity theories is the Pattern theory of pain. This theory disregards specific fibers and nerve endings, and hypothesises that sensory organs react to an extensive range of stimulus intensity (innocuous to noxious) with varying levels of responsivity (Nafe 1929). As a result, the summation of activity from the particular firing pattern of individual afferent neurons (residing in a specific region of the body) encodes and signals the type and location of the applied stimulus (chemical, mechanical and thermal), producing the sensation of pain (Nafe 1929). Whilst progressive, these theories all have shortcomings in terms of viewing the brain as a recipient of information and failing to consider any potential psychological involvement in pain processing (Melzack 1993; Keller and Krames 2009).

The Gate Control theory (Melzack and Wall 1965) incorporates key elements of prior theories (pain receptor specificity, pain transmission patterning) and highlights the importance of the central nervous system (CNS) and psychological factors in pain processing (Keller and Krames 2009; Moayedi and Davis 2013a). The model proposed a "gating mechanism" in the dorsal horn of the spine that is modulated by sensory afferent input to spinal cord transmission (T) cells, and descending impulses at a supraspinal level from the brain (Melzack and Wall 1965). At the periphery, the balance in relative activity of small-diameter nociceptive (C-fibres) and myelinated large-diameter (A-fibres) afferents partially control the "gate", with A-fibres considered to be inhibitory of pain and C-fibres facilitating pain (Melzack and Wall 1965). In summary, when the transmission of nociceptive signals surpass the critical level of inhibition from large fibre stimulation, the gate is "opened" and this activates the "action system" leading to the experience of pain (Melzack and Wall 1965; Melzack 1993). This theory is considered to be the most prominent theory within the literature and an influential framework in furthering the understanding of pain to date (Perl 2007; Moayedi and Davis 2013a). However, it has since been scrutinised for elements of inaccuracy and an oversimplification including the neuroanatomical structure of the spinal cord, the location and mechanism by which large-diameter afferent fibres exert an inhibitory action, and the spinal modulation of nociceptive information (Nathan 1976; Humphries et al. 1996; Moayedi and Davis 2013b). Figure 2 summarises the four aforementioned pain theories.

[REDACTED]

Fig 2. Diagrams summarising the assumptions made by the theories of pain (Specificity theory, a; Intensity theory, b; Pattern theory, c; Gate control theory, d) regarding the relationship between noxious or innocuous stimuli and afferent signalling. From Perl (2007)

Pain pathway

In order to induce the experience of pain, four key neurological processes occur: transduction, transmission, modulation and perception (Vadivelu et al. 2009). The process of transduction refers to activation and sensitisation of nociceptors in primary afferent neurons by mediating chemical substances (e.g. bradykinin, potassium, serotonin) released in response to a noxious stimulus, and the subsequent conversion of this into an action potential and a neural signal (Vadivelu et al. 2009). This pain impulse is then transmitted via Group III and IV afferents to the dorsal horn, ascending to the brain stem, and the thalamus and somatosensory cortex of the brain (transmission) (Vadivelu et al. 2009). Throughout this pathway, pain modulatory networks at the dorsal horn modify the nociceptive information, either inhibiting or facilitating the pain signal (modulation) (Loeser and Melzack 1999). When relayed to the brain, the signal is integrated and processed, and interpreted as the experience of pain (perception) (Vadivelu et al. 2009).

It is important to establish that pain and nociception are independent entities (Loeser and Treede 2008). The concept of nociception refers to the "objective" detection and neural processing of a noxious stimulus (i.e. any stimuli that causes actual or potential tissue damage) via nociceptive afferents to the CNS and higher brain centres that results in the conscious sensation of pain (Mense 1993; Almeida et al. 2004). The experience of pain is a conscious phenomenon that occurs resultant of neural activity in the brain (Mense 1993). As pain is highly sensitive to changes in sensory, affective, cognitive and motivational factors (Almeida et al. 2004), and is consequently likely to be processed differently between individuals, it can be considered to be a subjective experience.

Role of psychological and cognitive factors

As an unpleasant, complex and subjective experience with both sensory and affective components, the perception of pain is not necessarily proportional to the nociceptive input and can be strongly influenced by psychological and cognitive factors (Wiech and Tracey 2009). The Gate Control theory (see *theories of pain*) (Melzack and Wall 1965) first proposed that psychological processes contribute to modulation of the "gating mechanism" through descending pathways (Rhudy and Meagher 2001; Peerdeman et al. 2016). Therefore, in the experimental investigation of pain, it is important to acknowledge that the experience of pain can also be altered by the psychological state of the individual (Price 2000). This can encompass many variables, however the most prominent factors in pain modulation are expectations,

emotion/mood and attentional state (Villemure and Bushnell 2002; Linton and Shaw 2011; Atlas and Wager 2012).

It has been widely accepted that pain expectations (cognitions on the predicted probability about future events or outcomes based on prior information of a stimulus) can have a strong influence on the perception of a noxious stimuli (Atlas and Wager 2012). For example, research investigating the manipulation of pain expectations has shown that greater expectations of acute pain are associated with a greater pain experienced, and vice versa (even in the presence of innocuous stimulation) (Sawamoto et al. 2000; Koyama et al. 2005; Tracey 2010; Atlas and Wager 2012; Wiech et al. 2014; Peerdeman et al. 2016). Expectancies in this context are not solely limited to the effect of a stimulus but can also interact with the individual's perceived ability to cope with the expected pain (i.e. pain-specific self-efficacy), which may also influence or be predictive of pain tolerance to an aversive stimulus (Litt 1988; Peerdeman et al. 2016). It is however suggested that the effects of expectations on pain may be resultant from its influence on overriding processes such as emotion and attention (Atlas and Wager 2012)

Indeed, attentional state can moderate the experience of both the sensory (e.g. intensity) and affective (e.g. unpleasantness) components of pain (Villemure and Bushnell 2002; Villemure et al. 2003; Wiech et al. 2008). The experimental manipulation of attentional focus has demonstrated that the pain experienced is exacerbated when instructed to focus on the pain (Levine et al. 1982) whilst an attenuated perception of pain occurs when distracted and redirected away from the pain (Miron et al. 1989; Longe et al. 2001). Research investigating perceptual differences when required to attend to a painful stimulus are however inconsistent, with findings that focusing on the pain paradoxically reduces its perception (Villemure and Bushnell 2002). In addition, pain can also demand attention and serve as interruptive function (Eccleston and Crombez 1999), confounding the ability to ascertain the extent at which pain is susceptible to attentional modulation (Villemure and Bushnell 2002; Wiech et al. 2008). With a finite attentional capacity, the threatening experience of pain may result in a significant demand for these available resources (Eccleston 1995; Rainville et al. 2005; Wiech and Tracey 2013). When occurring concurrently with an additional sensory modality, cognitive processes or

exercise task, the experience of pain could cause a redirection of attention and potentially compromise task performance or result in an attenuation of pain perception (Wiech et al. 2008).

Mood, emotions, and the ability to process and manage emotional states (e.g. emotional intelligence) are also key factors that can provide an explanation for intraand inter-individual differences in pain experience and tolerance (Price 2000; Keefe et al. 2001; Ruiz-Aranda et al. 2011), and are also closely associated with the previously mentioned variables (Keogh et al. 2001; Öhman et al. 2001; Rainville et al. 2005). Experimental manipulations to improve mood and emotion (e.g. "pleasant" stimuli) have generally demonstrated a reduced perception of pain and improved pain tolerance (Zelman et al. 1991; De Wied and Verbaten 2001; Meagher et al. 2001), whilst inducing a negative mood or increased negative affect (the experience of feeling emotion) has the opposite effect (Zelman et al. 1991; De Wied and Verbaten 2001; Meagher et al. 2001; Wiech and Tracey 2009). In addition, the subconscious or conscious ability to process affective information, and effectively manage and reduce negative affect may serve to diminish the intensity of perceived pain (Tracey 2010; Ruiz-Aranda et al. 2011). A key element of processing information, emotional intelligence (the ability to perceive, facilitate, appraise, and manage emotions within oneself and in others) has been associated with negative effect, with individuals possessing a greater emotional intelligence reporting a lower negative affect and subsequently perceiving less pain (Ruiz-Aranda et al. 2011). This suggests that emotional intelligence may therefore be an important additional factor in understanding the variability in acute pain perception between individuals. Due to the implications of the aforementioned variables on the modulation of pain and endurance performance (McCormick et al. 2015), the implementation of appropriate psychological scales is of great importance for the experimental investigation of pain during exercise.

1.1.2. Measurement and induction of acute pain

This section will provide a brief discussion on the standard methods of inducing pain (e.g. thermal, ischemic, electrical and chemical), with a specific focus on EIP, and the common methods used to evaluate the pain induced by these models. The current understanding of pain (in terms of nociception and transmission) predominantly comes from brief and phasic models of pain induction (e.g. evaluating the brain electrical activity from a short-duration heat stimulus) (Carmon et al. 1976; Iannetti et al. 2003) however knowledge of tonic pain (a stimuli that can induce pain extending over several minutes up to less than one hour) (Treede 1995) is more limited. Experimental pain models applied to healthy individuals provide a controlled and standardised means to activate the nociceptive system, and measure perceptions of the evoked pain (Staahl and Drewes 2004). There are various models including mechanical, electrical, chemical, ischemic and exercise-induced that can be applied in different tissues of the body (skin, muscle viscera) and allow for the physiological response to the experience of pain to be measured (Staahl and Drewes 2004; Olesen et al. 2012). In experimental research, the pain model should be carefully selected to ensure that the processing and experience of pain elicited is of the greatest relevance to the desired type of pain (e.g. nociceptive, neuropathic, inflammatory) (Section 1.1.1) to be investigated. However at present, there are limited satisfactory methods in existence for the experimental induction of muscle pain similar to that experienced during exercise (a central element of this thesis).

The measurement of the pain induced by human experimental models is challenging due to the overall complexity of pain and the inability to directly record nociceptive activity. Despite this, an indicative measure of pain can be made through several accepted techniques. This can be achieved either objectively via neurophysiological assessment (e.g. electrical stimulation, measurement of brain activity) (Chen 2001), or subjectively, through observational reports (also this can be a biased and unreliable measure) or self-report unidimensional or multidimensional pain scales (Jensen and Karoly 2011; Katz and Melzack 2011). As a multidimensional construct encompassing intensity, location and quality, these measures attempt to define the pain experienced from either a singular or combined context.

Measurement of pain

Unidimensional self-report include the visual analogue scale (VAS), numerical rating scale (NRS) and verbal rating scale, faces pain scale, Iowa pain thermometer and category ratio scales (Cook et al. 1997) (Figure 3). These scales typically measure

10

pain intensity (the sensory dimension) on a scale of 0-10 or 0-100 and are commonly anchored by verbal descriptors ranging from "no pain" to "worst imaginable", "severe" or "unbearable" pain (Williamson and Hoggart 2005; Ferreira-Valente et al. 2011; Hawker et al. 2011). These easily administrable and robust scales are considered to provide a reliable and valid measure of pain (Price et al. 1983; Jensen et al. 1986; Ferreira-Valente et al. 2011). In particular, the VAS (0-100) and NRS are more responsive and highly sensitive to changes during acute experimental pain (Rosier et al. 2002; Price et al. 2008; Ferreira-Valente et al. 2011).

[REDACTED]

Fig 3. Common scales for the unidimensional assessment of pain (visual analogy scale, VAS; numerical rating scale, NRS; verbal rating scale). From Williamson and Hoggart (2005).

These scales are generally administered in verbal or written form, although scales such as the VAS are translatable to electrical devices to continuously record pain over time. This is beneficial if stimulus-response curves to experimental pain are required (Staahl and Drewes 2004). A continuous measure of pain intensity also permits the identification of an individual's pain threshold ("the minimum stimulus intensity that is initially perceived as painful") and tolerance ("the length of time an individual is willing to endure a noxious stimuli" or "the maximal level of perceived pain that one will endure) (O'Connor and Cook 1999). However the assumption of pain intensity as

> the focal measure of pain only provides a singular classification of the overall experience, and therefore additional adapted VAS scales would need to be implemented to define other dimensions (e.g. affect) (Rainville et al. 1992) or soreness (Svensson and Arendt-Nielsen 1995). This would therefore render the sole use of a unidimensional scale inefficient when attempting to elucidate the detailed overall experience of acute experimental pain or gain an understanding of underpinning mechanisms (Olesen et al. 2012).

Alternatively, with several elements (location, quality) and components (Melzack and Casey 1968; Katz and Melzack 2011), the use of tools that measure outside just the magnitudinal aspect of acute pain and consider it in a multidimensional context, are desirable. A "gold standard" tool that details the broad experience and qualities of acute experimental pain is the McGill Pain Questionnaire (MPQ) or Short-Form MPQ (SF-MPQ) (Melzack 1975, 1987) (Figure 4). The MPQ is an inventory of descriptors across 20 subcategories used to outline the "language of pain", defining the sensory, affective, evaluative and miscellaneous

[REDACTED]

Fig 4. The McGill Pain Questionnaire (MPQ; top panel) and short-form MPQ (SF-MPQ; bottom panel). From Melzack (1975).

aspects of pain experienced. Responses from the MPQ also have a scale to summarise the overall pain intensity (PPI) and an anatomical map to indicate distribution (Melzack 1975). As such, the MPQ provides information on the intensity of pain alongside its emotional and physical components, as well as interpreting both quantitative (e.g. number of words chosen, pain rating scores) and qualitative (e.g. the descriptors selected) elements of the pain experience (Fernandez and Boyle 2002; Hawker et al. 2011). Evidence supports the construct validity of the MPQ for acute pain (Reading 1982), however due to its comprehensive nature, it could be perceived as overly complex (requiring an understanding of the 78 adjectives) and inefficient in a time-sensitive research setting (Hawker et al. 2011; Olesen et al. 2012). At the expense of evaluating pain in a broader context, the SF-MPQ (containing a reduced number of words describing only the sensory and affective classifications) is an established and valid measure that allows for a more rapid assessment and correlates with the overall pain score of the MPQ (Melzack 1987).

Neurophysiological methods after the administration of a noxious stimuli provide an alternate assessment of experimental pain. The most common methods are the measurement of brain activity (e.g. magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), electroencephalography (EEG) and the nociceptive withdrawal reflex (Staahl and Drewes 2004; Olesen et al. 2012). The nociceptive withdrawal reflex is elicited by the cutaneous application of a noxious stimulus (Plaghki et al. 1998; Andersen et al. 1999, 2006). The size of the reflex, as indicated by electromyography (sEMG), is well correlated with subjective pain intensity stimulus-response (Staahl and Drewes 2004), and therefore provides an objective measure of experimental pain induction (Gracely 1999). In addition, methods such as MRI and EEG which can indicate neuronal activity and brain-evoked potentials in response to noxious stimuli, have been applied to aid understanding of central pain processing (Chen 2001). There is however limited evidence for the application of these neurophysiological methods to tonic pain induction.

Induction of pain

In the study and assessment of pain, there are various techniques to stimulate acute pain in humans. Experimental models provide a specific and controlled means to induce and mimic the experience of pain under varying conditions (Staahl and Drewes 2004). This allows for isolated psychophysiological, behavioural or neurophysiological measures and mechanisms in response to the administered pain to be recorded (Graven-Nielsen and Arendt-Nielsen 2003; Staahl and Drewes 2004). Each model is responded to, and processed differently (Olesen et al. 2012), and therefore careful consideration is required when selecting a technique. A majority of research investigating experimental models have been performed on cutaneous pain; a superficial "burning" and "sharp" pain experienced locally at the site of injury (Svensson et al. 1997a; Graven-Nielsen and Arendt-Nielsen 2003). However, as the premise of this thesis is to explore the impact of deep tissue pain experienced in the muscle during exercise, this subsection will focus on specifically muscle pain (the "cramping", "aching" localised experience of pain caused by the activation of Group III and IV nociceptive afferents (Mense 1993).

Endogenous methods

Ischemic pain is an extensively employed and reliable model as a general pain stimulus (Lewis 1932; Sternbach et al. 1977). This form of pain is induced by limb occlusion in combination with isometric or dynamic contractions, resulting in an accumulation of metabolites and mechanical pressure (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2003). Dependent on the intensity, frequency or duration of contraction, an unpleasant and deep sensation of moderate to strong pain (described as "burning", "heavy" and "exhausting") develops over time until the experience becomes intolerable and the tourniquet is released (Mills et al. 1982; Svensson and Arendt-Nielsen 1995; Graven-Nielsen et al. 2003). As indicated by the reported quality of pain, it should be noted that the pain from this model is not specific to the muscle or muscle group and also occurs in superficial tissues (Staahl and Drewes 2004; Graven-Nielsen 2006; Olesen et al. 2012).

Isometric or dynamic concentric muscular contractions or exercise (cycle ergometry) of a heavy intensity or with insufficient rest provides an alternative method that can isolate pain to a specific muscle group (e.g. quadriceps) (Cook et al. 1997; Staahl and Drewes 2004; Graven-Nielsen 2006). Pain during concentric muscle contractions are believed to be consequential of impaired blood flow, therefore potentially an

environment similar to ischaemic muscle pain (Graven-Nielsen and Arendt-Nielsen 2003). In addition, cycling exercise of a moderate to high intensity reliably produces a transient muscle pain that is proportional to the intensity of concomitant exercise (O'Connor and Cook 2001). Whilst this model has the benefit of specificity to muscle pain, the involvement of several large muscle groups has issues with control and is preventative of investigating pain in a singular muscle (Olesen et al. 2012). In contrast to the occurrence of pain during exercise, performing unfamiliar or eccentric muscle contractions may cause a delayed onset muscle soreness (DOMS). Dependent on duration and intensity of exercise performed, the experience of DOMS peaks approximately 24 to 48 hours after exercise completion and diminishes within 96 hours (Newham 1988; Cheung et al. 2003; Connolly et al. 2003). The underpinning cause of DOMS induced by micro-injuries is believed to be related to a combination of mechanisms including structural tissue damage, the release of algesic substances, muscle spasms and inflammation (Cheung et al. 2003). Uniquely, DOMS does not result in pain experienced under resting conditions, and instead requires movement or mechanical pressure of the affected muscle or muscles to evoke a painful sensation (Cheung et al. 2003; Olesen et al. 2012). However, as DOMS is resultant from muscle damage, it is difficult to discern between damage-induced or specifically pain-induced changes in task performance.

Exogenous methods

Electrical stimulation evoked via needle electrodes applied either intramuscularly or proximal to the sensory fascicle of the nerve supplying the muscle is an invasive yet tissue-specific, reliable and well controlled method to evoke and assess muscle pain (Laursen et al. 1997; Schulte et al. 2003). Dissimilar to the naturally occurring muscle pain experienced during exercise, the pain from this method is described as a "boring", "penetrating" local and referred sensation that is present during the stimulation with no long-lasting effects (Laursen et al. 1997). As such, this method can be applied in an "on" or "off" fashion (Laursen et al. 1997). When applied repeatedly or at an increased intensity, this method can induce temporal summation resulting in a proportional increase in spread of pain area and the experience of referred pain, demonstrating central changes (Arendt-Nielsen et al. 1997; Schulte et al. 2003).

Compared to the muscle pain during exercise (caused by the activation of Group III and IV nociceptive afferents), electrical stimulation is however a non-physiological method of pain induction that circumvents the nociceptors and directly facilitates both nociceptive and non-nociceptive afferent input (Graven-Nielsen and Mense 2001; Staahl and Drewes 2004; Olesen et al. 2012). In addition, dependent on electrode placement, electrical stimulation also can evoke a concurrent muscle twitch, confounding the produced sensations of pain and causing issues with reproducibility (Graven-Nielsen and Arendt-Nielsen 2003).

Manual or computer-controlled algometry is an alternate and common mechanical method of pain stimulation in a small volume of the muscle. Due to its extensive use, a standardised algometry technique has been devised, with various reference values for different muscles (Staahl and Drewes 2004). Manual application of this model is however associated with inconsistency in the pressure rate applied, with further methodological concerns regarding inter-experimenter variability (Antonaci et al. 1998). Techniques such as computer-controlled algometry (allowing the pressure to be automatically controlled) or cuff algometry (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1998b; Polianskis et al. 2002) address these issues and are able to assess the relationship between pressure and pain intensity (Staud et al. 2003). Regardless of technique, the ability to investigate muscle pain is confounded by the unavoidable stimulation of the cutaneous nociceptors and low-threshold non-nociceptors (Graven-Nielsen and Arendt-Nielsen 2003). Therefore, similar to electrical stimulation, algometry is an experimental pain model that is non-specific. As this model induces both cutaneous and muscle pain in a small portion of the muscle, and is problematic to apply during locomotive exercise, algometry is unlikely to be an appropriate method to mimic the naturally occurring EIP experienced during exercise.

A final exogenous model of experimental muscle pain is through the intramuscular injection of algesic substances (e.g. capsaicin, bradykinin, glutamate). When injected into the muscle these substances activate the nociceptors, sensitise muscle afferents and generally induce a significant mild to moderate pain intensity, with notable interindividual differences in response (Mense 1993; Mørk et al. 2003). This is however is dependent on the experimental paradigm (e.g. volume, concentration, rate of infusion,
location) (Graven-Nielsen 2006). Unlike the electrical and mechanical stimulation methods, once administered, this method continuously evokes pain until the cessation of solution action (Laursen et al. 1999). The most extensively employed form of chemical stimulation in the study of muscle pain is the HS model, which will be discussed in the following section.

1.1.3. Intramuscular injections of hypertonic saline

Hypertonic saline (HS) as an experimental method of evoking muscle pain was first introduced in the 1930s (Lewis 1938; Kellgren 1938), but remained relatively unexplored until the 1990s. Since then, it has become a widely accepted method that induces a quality of pain replicative of muscle pain in a specific muscle with good intra-individual reliability, and the advantage of being placebo-controlled with an isotonic saline solution (IS) (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b). As this model does not cause muscle toxicity (at concentrations up to 6%), and is not related to tissue damage it is considered safe for human experimentation, with the occurrence of minimal side effects after numerous applications across many studies (Graven-Nielsen and Arendt-Nielsen 2003; Svendsen et al. 2005; Graven-Nielsen 2006).

From a mechanistic perspective, it was suggested that muscle pain from the HS may be resultant from local muscle spasms (Lewis and Kellgren 1939) or intramuscular pressure (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2000). However a study investigating changes in resting intramuscular and surface EMG activity in both the masseter and tibialis anterior muscles found no significant differences in muscle activity between the application of HS or IS (Svensson et al. 1998), implying that muscle pain from spasms is not the case (Graven-Nielsen 2006). In addition, another study demonstrated a significant temporary elevation in intramuscular pressure regardless of the concentration injected was isotonic and hypertonic, thus suggesting that the muscle pain by this model is not induced by changes in intramuscular pressure (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997d). Instead, it is believed that the high sodium concentration is the effective painful stimulus (Mense 2009).

When injected, HS was found to predominantly excite Group IV nociceptors with a more minor contribution from Group III afferents (Laursen et al. 1999). Correlating

with the large proportion of group IV afferent activation (Svendsen et al. 2005), the HS produces a deep "moderate" to "somewhat strong" pain with a quality that is relevant to naturally occurring acute EIP (e.g. "aching", "throbbing", "cramping") (Kellgren 1938; Graven-Nielsen et al. 2003). Using an MPQ, acute stimulation is mainly described in the sensory pain classification, with affective descriptors principally selected when the experience is more prolonged (Stohler and Kowalski 1999). In addition, whilst an invasive procedure that punctures the skin to access the deep muscle, studies which have applied the model to anesthetized and normal skin have shown that cutaneous nociceptors are likely to have minimal to no contribution to the perceived pain (Arendt-Nielsen et al. 1996; Svensson et al. 1996). Combined, as HS has both a nociceptive pathway specific to the muscle and potential experience of pain that is not dissimilar from acute musculoskeletal pain, this method could therefore provide an experimental model to replicate EIP.

It should be noted that the HS model does have significant inter-individual variations in the experience of pain as measured by a VAS and MPQ (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b). However, a high level of reproducibility with good re-test reliability in pain intensity, quality and distribution is present for individuals receiving repeated injections either within the same session or as a series of singular administrations separated by one week (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997a; Schulte et al. 2003; Graven-Nielsen 2006). Therefore, when applied in an experimental setting that requires repeated visits and more than one injection, this model can be used with confidence that participants will have a similar experience in each session.

1.1.4. Considerations for hypertonic saline experimental model

When applying any experimental model, a consideration of factors that may influence and underpin the experience of pain should be carefully considered to ensure a robust and reliable response. Prior research has ascertained that the experience of pain (intensity, quality and distribution) elicited by the HS experimental muscle pain model is dependent on the infusion paradigm (volume, concentration, rate and tissue injected) (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b). Commonly, the HS is applied unilaterally or bilaterally (in a singular bolus or in a repeated sequential manner), or as a larger volume continuously infused into the muscle over time (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997a, 2003; Svensson et al. 1997b; Ge et al. 2006; Larsen et al. 2016). Earlier studies performed this technique manually; however, the development of computer-controlled syringe pumps improved the infusion standardisation (Graven-Nielsen and Arendt-Nielsen 2003).

Indeed, through cannulation and a computer controlled syringe pump, combined with the assistance of continuous feedback from a VAS (as a measure of pain intensity), studies have employed a controlled infusion of HS over a set period to maintain a desired steady-state pain intensity (Fazalbhoy et al. 2012a; Kobuch et al. 2015). On the other hand, some protocols have involved a constant infusion rate to ensure a stimulation of a longer duration (e.g. 15 to 20 minutes) (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1998a; Schabrun and Hodges 2012), although this is believed to decrease the overall experience of pain (Zhang et al. 1993; Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997c). Access to equipment and the suitability of this method to be applied during exercise (i.e. inability for the needle to remain within the muscle during contraction) are however limitations.

A single bolus injection generally induces pain for up to 5 minutes (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997c), with a rapid onset of localised and referred pain that intensifies, reaches a maximal point and then declines back to the state of "no pain" (Lewis 1938; Kellgren 1938; Svensson and Arendt-Nielsen 1995; Graven-Nielsen 2006) (Figure 5). Greater pain intensity and distribution (local pain) has been observed after sequential injections (4 x 0.1 mL) with a 90 s inter-stimulus interval at spatially separated sites in the same muscle when compared to a single bolus infusion of the combined volume (0.4 mL) (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997a). Bilateral injections of HS have also been associated with a greater pain intensity and spread in the trapezius and longissimus muscles (Ge et al. 2006; Larsen et al. 2016), demonstrating an effect of spatial summation (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997a).

[REDACTED]

Fig 5. Exemplar of pain intensity profiles (as recorded by a visual analogue scale; VAS) from 10 participants who received a single bolus injection of hypertonic saline (into the tibialis anterior). Note the inter-individual variation in response between participants. From Graven-Nielsen et al (1997b).

Whether injected as a singular bolus, administered sequentially or continuously infused, it has been reported that the pain experienced from the HS is dependent on the concentration and volume of solution, and the rate of infusion (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b). Most studies employing a bolus injection of HS administer a concentration of between 5.0 to 6.7%, with 0.9% IS used as a placebo. However, pain duration and quality was found to correlate with saline concentration, with progressive increases parallel with greater solution concentrations (up to 20% saline) (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b), whilst pain intensity also proportionally increased up to concentrations of between 10 to 11.5% saline upon where a plateau occurred (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b). Smaller volumes of HS (e.g. 0.1 mL) produce a reduced peak pain intensity, quality and VAS area than a larger volume of HS (e.g. 0.5 mL) with the same rate of infusion (e.g. 20 s) (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b). However, the rate of infusion does not influence these parameters when the same volume of solution is administered (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b). Instead, the "faster" infusion rate (e.g. 20 s) resulted in a quicker onset of pain intensity than a "slower" infusion rate (100 s), which was attributed to an earlier activation of the nociceptors (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b). In

general, most experimental work utilising the HS model appear to employ a 20 s infusion window (e.g. Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b, d, 1998b).

From a perspective of both safety and differences in chemical sensitivity, the volume and infusion rate is also constrained by the tissue injected (Ogston-Tuck 2014). Within the literature, a single bolus of HS has been applied in differing volumes (ranging from 0.2 to 1.5 mL) in a diverse range of muscles. This includes the tibialis anterior (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997e; Farina et al. 2005a), trapezius (Ge et al. 2006; Falla et al. 2009), longissimus (Arendt-Nielsen et al. 1996), biceps brachii (Ervilha et al. 2005; Khan et al. 2011), masseter (Svensson et al. 1996), gastrocnemius medialis, erector spinae (van den Hoorn et al. 2015) or first dorsal interosseus (Larsen et al. 2018). The notion that different muscle volumes may affect the pain intensity response suggests that the size and morphology of the selected muscle should be considered to ensure an appropriate volume, concentration and infusion rate (Kellgren 1938; Schmidt-Hansen et al. 2006; Henriksen et al. 2007). This however has not been consistently observed, with no difference in pain intensity or quality between the tibialis anterior and brachioradialis (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b) or lumbar erector spinae muscles (Loram et al. 2009) after 0.5 mL of HS at the same rate of infusion. In addition, the muscle in which the HS is applied has also been shown to dictate the distribution of pain (i.e. localised or referred) (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b). For example, local pain is typically observed in muscles such as the biceps brachii (Graven-Nielsen 2006) whilst a delayed experience of referred pain towards proximal joints has appeared after infusions in muscles such as the tibialis anterior (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997c).

Not related to the experimental paradigm of HS intramuscular injections but of importance is the influence of sex. Females are commonly more sensitive to pain than males, regardless of the site or pain induction method used, although this is most consistently observed in experimental stimuli that evokes deep muscle pain (Fillingim and Maixner 1995; Loram et al. 2009). An elevated pain intensity (mean and peak pain) in females has been recorded in studies employing the HS model in the trapezius (Ge et al. 2004; Falla et al. 2008) and tibialis anterior (Lei and You 2012) muscles, although no differences were observed for pain quality or distribution. Intriguingly, this has however not been consistently observed, with a similar intensity

but different pain quality reported in males and females after HS was injected in the tibialis anterior and lumbar erector spinae (Loram et al. 2009). The reasons for these inconsistent findings are somewhat uncertain (Falla et al. 2008) and could be resultant of an array of factors (e.g. genetic, hormonal, psychological and social) (Lei and You 2012). Differences in muscle volume between the sexes are an unlikely reason due to similar distributions of pain reported (Falla et al. 2008; Lei and You 2012).

1.1.5. Previous applications of hypertonic saline experimental model

The induction of muscle pain by HS has been extensively employed to enable the investigation of pain mechanisms and responses. These are typically assessed through the use of single-limb isometric or dynamic tasks utilising small muscles or muscle groups at either the ankle or elbow joints (e.g. Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997e; Ciubotariu et al. 2004; Khan et al. 2011), with limited investigation into the muscles surrounding the knee. As pain can cause changes in movement, muscle coordination and contraction performance (Hodges and Tucker 2011), the most prominently researched area using this model is the study of the reflex and central mechanisms that underpin the alternation of motor control strategy during acute muscle pain (e.g. Svensson et al. 1996; Farina et al. 2005b; Madeleine et al. 2006), alongside the study of referred pain patterns from musculoskeletal structures (Ge et al. 2006; Schmidt-Hansen et al. 2006).

Of importance for appropriate motor control is the sense of proprioception, the awareness of limb position and movement, and perception of force produced by the muscle (Proske and Gandevia 2012; Bank et al. 2013). The activation of Group III and IV afferents and the associated presence of muscle pain is believed to cause a pronounced deterioration in the ability to estimate the force applied by a muscle (Weerakkody et al. 2003; Proske and Gandevia 2012), with evidence demonstrating an unimpaired position or movement sense at the ankle joint (Matre et al. 2002). Prior research investigating the impact of experimental muscle pain on the judgement of torque or force has predominantly applied the HS model in the upper limb in a small muscle group (biceps brachii) (Proske et al. 2003, 2004; Weerakkody et al. 2003). These studies support the notion that pain impedes accuracy in a torque matching and estimation task, with participants specifically overestimating the torque being

22

produced by the painful biceps brachii and therefore producing less torque than the outlined target (Proske et al. 2003, 2004; Weerakkody et al. 2003).

Dependent on the conditions (e.g. resting, static or dynamic contractions), short-term adaptations occur in the presence of HS-induced pain as a preventative mechanical response to reduce pain and minimise further damage (Lund et al. 1991; Hodges and Tucker 2011). The manner in which muscle activity is redistributed has been extensively debated, with several theories proposed to explain these changes (Johansson and Sojka 1991; Lund et al. 1991; Hodges and Tucker 2011) (Section 1.4.1). Adaptations in muscle recruitment pattern are mainly detected by changes in sEMG activity via electrodes placed on the relevant agonist and antagonist muscles for the movement performed (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2000) (Figure 6). Measures of resting sEMG levels have demonstrated no consistent evidence for the effects of pain on muscle activity (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997e; Svensson et al. 1998), with it suggested that this may be due to differences between experimental pain model used and the muscle stimulated (Svensson et al. 2004; Graven-Nielsen and Arendt-Nielsen 2008).

[REDACTED]

Fig 6. An example of pain induced by intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline into a muscle of the back with recordings of EMG to assess changes in muscle activity and co-ordination. From Graven-Nielsen et al (2000).

During both isometric and dynamic contractions of the upper and lower limb, a majority of studies investigating changes within or between muscles have shown that HS experimental muscle pain generally reduces motor unit firing rate (Sohn et al. 2000; Farina et al. 2005b) and the recruitment of the painful agonist muscle (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997e; Ciubotariu et al. 2004; Henriksen et al. 2007, 2009). In addition, unilateral muscle pain induced in two knee extensor muscles (vastus lateralis and medialis) during a bilateral cycling task reduced sEMG activity during the extension phase in both the painful muscles and a 'non-painful' quadriceps muscle (rectus femoris) of the painful leg (Brøchner Nielsen et al. 2017).

Compensatory HS-induced alterations in motor control and muscle activity (of both the painful and surrounding muscles) have also been demonstrated during the performance of typical daily movements such as gait (Arendt-Nielsen et al. 1996; Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997e; Henriksen et al. 2007; van den Hoorn et al. 2015) or mastication (Svensson et al. 1996, 1997b). It should be noted that other studies, however, have not reported any change in sEMG activity (Hodges et al. 2008; Tucker and Hodges 2009). It has been postulated that these contrasting findings could be explained by differences in contraction intensity or level of muscle activity for the respective area tested (upper or lower limbs, shoulder-neck region) with the sEMG technique used also limitative (Bank et al. 2013).

Finally, an evaluation of task performance in the presence of experimental pain during isometric contractions provides a well-established indicator of the effects of pain on motor control characteristics (Bank et al. 2013). During sustained contractions of a single-limb, experimental muscle pain induced by HS may cause significant reductions in endurance time compared to non-painful conditions (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997e; Ciubotariu et al. 2004). This has been evidenced in tibialis anterior and gastrocnemius lateralis at 50 and 80% maximal voluntary torque (MVT) (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997e; Ciubotariu et al. 2004), but not in the biceps brachii at 40% MVT (Schulte et al. 2004). It has also been reliably reported that acute experimental muscle pain causes an inhibition of MVT (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2002; Henriksen et al. 2011). These changes may compromise the exercise task, which are likely to explain reductions in endurance time. To understand the mechanistic basis for this

24

reduction in sustained isometric performance, a knowledge of "fatigue" is however required.

1.2 Fatigue

Fatigue is a broad term that can encompass a range of definitions dependent on discipline. Originating from the Latin word "*fatigare*" ("to weary or tire out"), fatigue defines internal or subjective feelings of extreme tiredness from mental or physical exertion, or as a symptom of an illness or disease (Hawley and Wolfe 1997; Davis and Walsh 2004; Twomey et al. 2017). Generally, this represents a decline in physical performance, with an actual or perceived increase in task difficulty or effort to exert force (Enoka and Stuart 1992). In the context of the muscle, exercise and performance, fatigue was initially defined as the "inability to maintain the required force" (Edwards 1981). This limited definition considers fatigue to be associated with a sudden point of task failure, and does not consider fatigue as a complex or transient phenomenon that occurs via various physiological processes (Abbiss and Laursen 2005; Boyas and Guével 2011).

Since fatigue was acknowledged to be a multifactorial experience that gradually develops from the onset of contraction (Bigland-Ritchie and Woods 1984), a revised definition was proposed. Muscle fatigue has since been defined as "any exercise-induced reduction in the maximal voluntary force or power generated by a muscle or muscle group regardless of whether the exercise task can be sustained or not" (Bigland-Ritchie and Woods 1984; Gandevia 2001). This can occur in different forms of exercise ranging from sustained isometric, single-joint exercise utilising small muscles or muscle groups to dynamic, whole-body exercise (i.e. prolonged cycling or running) involving a larger muscle mass. The mechanisms which cause fatigue however vary, and are highly dependent on the type of exercise task performed (i.e. modality, duration and intensity) (Enoka and Stuart 1992).

An initial viewpoint was that the mechanisms underpinning the decline in force production from the onset of contraction originated within the contractile apparatus (Allen et al. 2008; Taylor et al. 2016). However, it has since been acknowledged that force production is dependent on the entirety of the neuromuscular system (from the brain to the muscle cross-bridge) (Enoka and Stuart 1992; Taylor and Gandevia 2008; Boyas and Guével 2011). Any alteration in any part of this sequence of processes could therefore modify motor output and the capacity to voluntarily generate force (Boyas and Guével 2011; Taylor et al. 2016). Hence, exercise-induced reductions in force and therefore muscle fatigue has both central (central nervous system) and peripheral (skeletal muscle) neuromuscular origins (Figure 7) which act in combination, as opposed to independently (Gandevia 2001; Twomey et al. 2017).

[REDACTED]

Fig 7. Schematic illustration of the different central and peripheral sites contributing to muscle fatigue. Muscle fatigue can occur from alterations in: (1) activation of the primary motor cortex; (2) propagation of the command from the central nervous system to the motoneurons; (3) activation of the motor units and muscle fibres; (4) neuromuscular propagation; (5) excitation-contraction coupling; (6) metabolic substrate availability; (7) state of intracellular medium; (8) contractile apparatus; (9) blood supply to the muscle. Modified from Bigland-Ritchie (1981) by Boyas and Guevel (2011).

1.2.1. Central and peripheral fatigue

Peripheral fatigue denotes processes that occur at or distal to the neuromuscular junction (Gandevia 2001). It therefore refers to changes within the muscle itself, alongside alterations in contractile mechanisms and the transmission of action potentials, which reduce the muscle fibres' contractile ability to produce force (Gandevia 2001). Central fatigue, which represents a limitation of the CNS, is defined as a "progressive exercise-induced decrease in voluntary activation (VA) (the level of neural "drive" to the muscle) of the motoneurons and muscle fibres" (Gandevia 2001; Taylor et al. 2006, 2016). This occurs at both a spinal and supraspinal level and fundamentally means that from the onset of exercise, there has been a steady decrease in both the quantity and discharge rate of the recruited motor units (Gandevia 2001; Taylor et al. 2006; Boyas and Guével 2011).

A common method to quantify fatigue is through the measurement of a maximal voluntary contraction (MVC) of the involved muscle group during a fatiguing task (e.g. a sustained isometric contraction until task failure) (Vøllestad 1997). Compared to a baseline MVC, the performance of an MVC immediately post-exercise or at periodic intervals during exercise provides an indication of the rate of fatigue development (Vøllestad 1997). Furthermore, several motor nerve and muscle stimulation techniques are able to ascertain and distinguish the extent at which specific sites in the motor pathway have contributed to the reduction in force production (Merton 1954; Taylor and Gandevia 2001). The most frequent method of assessing central or peripheral fatigue development is through the use of sEMG combined with electrical or magnetic supramaximal stimulation of the peripheral motor nerve innervating a muscle (circumventing the central nervous system) either at rest or during an isometric MVC, which evoke a muscle twitch (Cairns et al. 2005). This approach allows for changes in force production, neuromuscular excitability (e.g. muscular wave) and muscle contractile properties to be examined (Twomey et al. 2017). For example, when measured at rest prior to and immediately after exercise, any decreases in force produced by the muscle of the stimulated nerve can be used to quantify peripheral fatigue (Vøllestad 1997; Taylor and Gandevia 2008).

Impairments in VA and therefore central fatigue are demonstrated through the goldstandard "interpolated-twitch technique" which involves a comparison between a twitch superimposed on an MVC (superimposed twitch) with a twitch immediately post-MVC (Merton 1954; Vøllestad 1997; Gandevia 2001). The occurrence and increase of any superimposed twitch demonstrates an inability to recruit the entirety of the muscle (i.e. a reduction in VA) to produce the required force, resultant of a decline in motor unit firing or recruitment (Merton 1954; Taylor et al. 2006). From this approach, any decline in force is therefore attributed to upstream central processes (Taylor et al. 2006). Direct stimulation of the motor cortex through transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) during contraction, which provides an index of corticospinal excitability, is an additional method implemented to determine the role of supraspinal structures in central fatigue (Gandevia et al. 1996; Todd et al. 2003). In addition, alongside the previously described non-invasive methods to study fatigue, there are further techniques such as invasive muscle biopsies (Bergström et al. 1969), nuclear magnetic resonance imaging (Dawson et al. 1978) and blood samples that are used to explain reductions in force production capacity during prolonged or sustained exercise (Allen et al. 2008; Place et al. 2010). These approaches have provided an insight into mechanisms at several levels (e.g. neural, muscular, metabolic and cellular) that may correlate with impairments in muscle performance (Place et al. 2010).

Peripheral fatigue mechanisms

Substrate availability

An impairment in the resynthesis of adenosine triphosphate (ATP) to meet the energy demand of exercise due to a reduction in substrate availability is a factor that has been linked with declines in muscle function and peripheral fatigue (Ament and Verkerke 2009; de Lima et al. 2018). Alongside other fuel sources, glycogen stores in the skeletal muscle provides the predominant energy source during prolonged exercise (Allen et al. 2008), which allow for the slow or relatively rapid regeneration of ATP (Ament and Verkerke 2009). These stores transiently decline over time or with changes in exercise intensity, and combined with an increase in blood glucose consumption, results in low or exhausted levels of availability, which impede the

ability to produce force and continue exercise (Hermansen et al. 1967; Ament and Verkerke 2009).

This effect is not necessarily observed in all forms of exercise, and is dependent on exercise type and intensity (Enoka and Stuart 1992; Boyas and Guével 2011). However it is well established that there is a strong correlation between muscle glycogen reserves in the muscle fibres and time to task failure (TTF) in intense endurance exercise (Bergström et al. 1967; Hermansen et al. 1967; Allen et al. 2008). Consuming additional glucose appears to offset the reductions in force and allow for a greater exercise duration (Coyle et al 1986). How changes in muscle glycogen content leads to fatigue is still uncertain, however some evidence suggests that depleted glycogen stores may affect excitation-contraction (EC) coupling through a reduction in the release of calcium (Ca²⁺) from the sarcoplasmic reticulum (Duhamel et al. 2008; Allen et al. 2008).

Blood supply to the muscle

A limitation in blood supply and subsequent impairment in oxygen delivery to the working muscle during intense and prolonged muscular contraction was one of the initial recognised limiting mechanisms contributing the development of peripheral fatigue (Allen et al. 2008; Boyas and Guével 2011). An increase in blood flow is key to the ability to meet the metabolic demand of exercise, remove metabolites and dissipate heat (Boyas and Guével 2011). However during intense contractions, muscle blood flow becomes either partially or completely occluded, reducing blood and oxygen supplied to the working muscle and potentially creating an ischaemic environment which can impair muscle fibre recovery (Boyas and Guével 2011). This can increase the reliance on anaerobic metabolism and result in an accentuated accumulation of metabolites (Boyas and Guével 2011). The extent at which this occurs appears to be dependent on the muscle group and the intensity of the contraction performed (Ament and Verkerke 2009). Isometric contractions greater than 15% MVC have been shown to increase intramuscular pressure which occludes muscle blood perfusion, with a transient decrease in blood supply as contraction intensity increases (Barcroft and Millen 1939; Lind and McNicol 1967; Sjøgaard et al. 1988). Whilst an occlusion of blood supply and the subsequent limitation of oxygen

delivered to the muscle is implicated in peripheral fatigue, as established previously, the accumulation of metabolites and increase mechanical pressure resultant from this environment is likely to also induce the perception of pain (Section 1.1.2).

Accumulation of metabolites

A predominant utilisation of anaerobic glycolysis in the resynthesis of ATP is established to result in an increase in concentration of metabolites (e.g. inorganic phosphate (P_i), adenosine triphosphate (ADP), hydrogen ions (H⁺), potassium (K⁺) and lactic acid (La⁻)), which are believed to have a key deleterious role on muscle contractile capacity and the subsequent development of peripheral fatigue (Dawson et al. 1978). Greater levels of these metabolites in the muscle are also responsible for the stimulation of Group III and IV afferents (Rotto and Kaufman 1988), which during exercise results in the perception of EIP (Section 1.4). As such, these metabolites are implicated as causal of both peripheral fatigue and pain, and based on this have been suggested to (indirectly) contribute to the development of central fatigue (Sections 1.2.2 and 1.4.1). The rate of metabolite accumulation is dependent on the exercise task (e.g. duration and intensity) as well as the volume of active muscle mass (Ament and Verkerke 2009). An accentuated rate of accumulation may also occur in exercise conditions where blood flow to the working muscle is impaired, and therefore oxygen availability is insufficient to meet the metabolic demand of the exercise (Fitts 1994).

Conventionally, from the anaerobic metabolism of glycogen, the production of La⁻¹ and its subsequent dissociation causing an increase in concentration of lactate and H⁺ (causing acidosis or reduced pH) was believed to have a negative effect on crossbridge activity and was associated with decreases in the ability to maximally generate force (Fitts 1994). The accumulation of La⁻¹ and the decreased pH of the muscle tissue is also believed to be one of the predominant chemical stimuli causal of muscle pain during continuous contractions, an effect accentuated in the presence of ischemia (Mense 2009). In addition to the postulation that lactate does not have a direct role in force production decrements (Allen et al. 2008), the extent at which an increase in [H⁺] and consequent acidosis is a cause of peripheral fatigue has since been questioned (Westerblad et al. 1997). As such, there has been a greater emphasis on the

30

role of increased P_i, from the hydrolysis of phosphocreatine, on muscle function and peripheral fatigue (Westerblad et al. 1998).

It is believed that greater levels of P_i reduces cross-bridge functionality and has several proposed detrimental effects on Ca^{2+} handling (e.g. decreased sensitivity, availability or uptake), which could impair the EC coupling pathway (Westerblad et al. 1998, 2002). A contraction-induced efflux of K⁺ from the intracellular space causing an extracellular accumulation of [K⁺] in the t-tubular system is also believed to be an additional contributing factor to peripheral fatigue (Sejersted and Sjogaard 2000; Cairns and Lindinger 2008). A rise in [K⁺] significantly above resting levels causes a depolarisation and a loss of excitability, which can have a negative effect on action potential transmission, muscle activation and therefore a decline in force produced (Cairns and Lindinger 2008; McKenna et al. 2008). There are several compensatory mechanisms in place (e.g. Na⁺-K⁺ pumps) (Sejersted and Sjogaard 2000), although whether these pumps are inactivated during intense and fatiguing contractions is debated (McKenna et al. 2008).

Excitation-contraction uncoupling

Excitation-contraction (EC) uncoupling has been identified as the predominant cause of peripheral fatigue (Bigland-Ritchie and Woods 1984; Boyas and Guével 2011). The process of EC coupling describes the steps resulting in the transformation of an action potential at the neuromuscular junction into the formation of a cross-bridge in the muscle (Melzer et al. 1995; Place et al. 2010). A key step in this is the release of Ca^{2+} from the sarcoplasmic reticulum (SR) to bind to troponin and facilitate the muscle contraction, and the subsequent reuptake into the SR when the muscle relaxes (Ashley et al. 1991). As fatigue develops, an accumulation of noxious metabolites (see "*accumulation of metabolites*") and changes in the intracellular environment has been found to directly impede the contractile apparatus, or decreases the release and reuptake of Ca^{2+} in the SR (Bigland-Ritchie and Woods 1984; Westerblad and Allen 1991; Westerblad et al. 1993). As such, this may have a negative impact on EC coupling (Bigland-Ritchie and Woods 1984), with a potential reduction in crossbridge cycling and therefore a decline in force or power produced by the muscle (Vøllestad 1997).

Central fatigue mechanisms

Suboptimal drive from the motor cortex

Supraspinal fatigue (a suboptimal descending motor cortical output to drive the exercising muscle maximally despite a maximal effort from the individual) is a component of a central decline in force production during, and briefly after, exercise (Gandevia et al. 1996; Taylor et al. 2000, 2016; Søgaard et al. 2006). It should be considered that this is not necessarily implicative of an absolute decrease in descending drive or excitability during fatiguing contractions, but perhaps a reduction in the efficacy of motor cortex output driving the motoneurons, which have progressively become less excitable (Taylor and Gandevia 2008; Taylor et al. 2016). Evidence suggests that the contribution of supraspinal fatigue is somewhat limited during brief, sustained MVCs, with a greater incremental contribution to the development of fatigue during sustained submaximal contractions of a longer duration (Taylor et al. 2016). At present, the mechanisms that underpin supraspinal fatigue are unclear, however there is the suggestion from some evidence that a decline in cerebral oxygen availability may be associated with a reduced exercise tolerance (Amann et al. 2007; Subudhi et al. 2008).

Alteration in brain neurotransmitters

One proposed mechanism linked to central fatigue is the exercise-induced reduction or accumulation of certain brain neurotransmitters and monoamines (e.g. serotonin, dopamine, noradrenaline) (Roelands and Meeusen 2010; Boyas and Guével 2011; de Lima et al. 2018). It is believed that central fatigue is not caused by these neurotransmitter systems acting individually, and instead is caused by a complex interaction between one another (Meeusen et al. 2006a; Roelands and Meeusen 2010). Changes in the synthesis and concentration of neurotransmitters has been suggested to have inhibitory effects on motor behaviour and psychological variables (e.g. motivation, arousal, attention) that can have an impact on voluntary motor drive (Meeusen and De Meirleir 1995; Gandevia 2001).

Initially, the most commonly investigated monoamine believed to have a key role in central fatigue was serotonin, where it was suggested that an increase in brain

serotonin concentration increases feelings of lethargy and loss of drive (decreasing motor unit recruitment) and has inhibitory effects on mood and arousal (Meeusen et al. 2006b). However, contrasting evidence questions whether the presence of experimentally increased serotonin either accelerates the development of fatigue (thereby impairing performance) (Wilson and Maughan 1992) or has no effect on performance (Roelands et al. 2009), with a lack of robust evidence for a role of this neurotransmitter (Meeusen et al. 2006b). Likely due to the complexity of the serotonin neurotransmitter system (Taylor et al. 2016), these findings question the extent at which this neurotransmitter has a significant inhibitory effect and influences central fatigue (Roelands and Meeusen 2010).

Other neurotransmitters and catecholamines (e.g. dopamine, noradrenaline) are suggested to have a greater effect on central fatigue (Roelands and Meeusen 2010). Manipulations of dopamine have presented contrasting evidence for an individual role on central fatigue (Roelands et al. 2008; Klass et al. 2012), whilst the minimal research on noradrenaline reuptake inhibition has demonstrated a potentially limiting effect on endurance performance (Klass et al. 2012, 2016). It has been suggested that as a singular neurotransmitter does not underpin brain function, it is possible that an interaction between two or more neurotransmitters may instead have a role in the onset of central fatigue (Meeusen et al. 2006b). Indeed, a revised hypothesis proposes that the ratio of serotonin to dopamine is key, with an increase in ratio associated with lethargy and tiredness (and an acceleration of fatigue) and a decrease in ratio promotes motivation and arousal, improving exercise performance (Davis and Bailey 1997).

Motoneuronal pool excitability

Changes in the excitability of the motoneuron pool contributing to a decline in motor unit firing rate during prolonged contractions is suggested to contribute to central fatigue at a spinal level (Gandevia 2001). Motoneuronal slowing has been proposed to be caused by changes in inhibitory and excitatory input (synaptic input from both descending drive and the 'bottom up' processing of sensory feedback such as pain), and an alteration in the intrinsic properties of the motoneurons, consequently decreasing their responsiveness (Taylor et al. 2006, 2016; Taylor and Gandevia 2008). As a compensatory response to maintain motoneuronal output, an increase in excitatory input is also likely to occur, causing a potential increase in the perceived effort required for the same motor output (Carroll et al. 2016) (see *'Psychobiological Model'* - Section 1.3.4).

Role of muscle afferent feedback

During sustained and prolonged exercise, motoneuron activity decreases (Taylor et al. 2016). One factor which influences and modulates the excitability of the motoneuron pool is the input from muscle afferents to the brain and spinal cord (Gandevia 2001; Taylor and Gandevia 2008). These afferents are classified as Group I to IV based on their differing function as well as diameter and conduction velocity (dependent on level of myelination) (Lloyd 1943). For example, Group I afferents, innervating the muscle spindles and Golgi tendon organs (Group Ib) are thickly myelinated fibres that conduct rapid impulses and provide the CNS with information muscle length and intramuscular tension (Proske and Gregory 2002). The existing knowledge on the role Group Ib afferents on motoneuron drive is somewhat limited due to difficulty in experimentally isolating the afferents, although it is believe that these afferents have a minimal role (Gandevia 2001). Conversely there is a well-established hypothesis for changes in neuromuscular spindle (Group Ia and II afferents) facilitation during fatiguing exercise (Gandevia 2001; Boyas and Guével 2011).

The muscle spindles typically have an excitatory input on the motoneurons, however during sustained isometric contractions, the discharge rate of the Group Ia afferents is believed to progressively decline in addition to an enhanced presynaptic inhibition (i.e. a fatigue-impaired efficacy of Group Ia input to facilitate the motoneuron pool) (Macefield et al. 1991; Rossi et al. 1999; Taylor et al. 2016). During the sustained and fatiguing contraction, it has been suggested that the phasal decrease (an initial rapid followed by slow decline) in spindle activity will lead to a gradual disfacilitation of α -motoneurons, which have a key contribution to reductions in motor unit recruitment (Macefield et al. 1991; Gandevia 2001). The extent at which the neuromuscular spindles exert an inhibitory effect is however still unclear particularly at the spinal level where their influence can be diminished (Boyas and Guével 2011).

34

Alternatively, during sustained contractions, an alteration in feedback from mechanically and chemically sensitive Group III and IV afferents innervating the working muscle is considered a determinant of central fatigue (Gandevia 2001; Boyas and Guével 2011; Taylor et al. 2016). Group III afferents are thinly myelinated and respond to mechanical stimuli (e.g. pressure, stretch and contraction), whilst the unmyelinated Group IV afferents (and some Group III) are chemically sensitive to the accumulation of noxious intramuscular metabolites and changes in the metabolic milieu of the muscle during contraction (Kaufman et al. 1983; Rotto and Kaufman 1988). Activation of these receptors in response to mechanical and chemical stimuli during fatiguing exercise, results in an increased discharge of the Group III and IV afferents that project centrally via the lumbar dorsal horn of the spinal cord (Mense and Craig 1988). Increased activity of these afferents can consequently lead to declines in motoneuron firing and VA (Bigland-Ritchie et al. 1986; Garland and McComas 1990; Taylor et al. 2016).

The specific action of Group III and IV afferents are uncertain, with the inhibitory effects are believed to occur at several points throughout the motor pathway (Gandevia 2001; Taylor and Gandevia 2008). At a spinal level, this may have a direct or indirect inhibition on α -motoneuronal output for some muscle groups, although could be facilitatory for other groups (Martin et al. 2006; Taylor et al. 2016). Understanding of the direct action at a supraspinal and cortical level is limited, however evidence of a decline in post-exercise VA whilst ischaemic conditions of the working muscle are maintained is evidential of a supraspinal contribution to central fatigue (Gandevia et al. 1996; Kennedy et al. 2013). Overall, whilst it is apparent that afferent feedback is an important determinant of central fatigue, it should be highlighted that the perception of pain is ultimately resultant from a form of afferent feedback (i.e. nociception), which could provide one explanation for why pain may be fatiguing (Section 1.4.1).

1.2.2. Relationship between peripheral and central fatigue

A recent postulation is that peripheral and central factors interact to regulate exercise performance and prevent the development of peripheral fatigue beyond the "critical threshold" (Amann et al. 2006; Amann and Dempsey 2008; Amann 2011). These

theories were based on an array of evidence (Amann and Dempsey 2008; Amann et al. 2009, 2011a, 2013) detailing the correspondence of exercise termination with a specific and severe extent of peripheral fatigue that could not be voluntarily surpassed (the critical threshold) (Amann 2011). As such, during exercise, peripheral fatigue and the concomitant sensory feedback can only develop up to an individual and task dependent threshold (Amann 2011). Specifically, the hypothetical "critical threshold of peripheral fatigue" and "sensory tolerance limit" models suggest that sensory feedback from metabosensitive Group III and IV afferents within the muscles directly or indirectly involved in exercise are a contributory factor in tightly regulating peripheral muscle fatigue during exercise (Amann and Dempsey 2008; Hureau et al. 2018a) (Figure 8). A substantial volume of evidence exists for the essential role of these afferents on cardiorespiratory control during exercise (Coote et al. 1969; McCloskey and Mitchell 1972; Kaufman et al. 1983; Amann et al. 2010), however their role in the interaction between peripheral and central fatigue is less documented (Hureau et al. 2018a)

[REDACTED]

Fig 8. Schematic illustration summarising the hypothetical "critical threshold of peripheral fatigue" (A) and the "sensory tolerance limit" (B). From Hureau et al (2018).

These models propose that the Group III and IV afferents transmit information on exercise-induced peripheral fatigue to the CNS where this neural information is then processed and the magnitude of central motor drive (CMD) is adjusted (Amann 2011). From the commencement of exercise, contraction-induced mechanical and

chemical stimuli activate receptors located at the terminus of these afferents and subsequently increase their discharge (Mense and Craig 1988). As stated previously, the noxious environment from muscular contraction can also sensitise or stimulate nociceptors, resulting in the perception of pain alongside other sensations/perceptions (Cook et al. 1997; O'Connor and Cook 1999), suggesting that these may therefore have a role in these models.

Fundamentally, in this negative feedback loop, once the critical threshold of peripheral fatigue and sensory information is attained, exercise is either voluntarily terminated (open-loop exercise – see section 1.3) or the CNS limits CMD (i.e. the development of central fatigue) (closed-loop exercise) as a means to protect the individual from abnormal threats to homeostasis, overexertion and intolerable sensations of pain (Amann et al. 2006, 2009; Amann 2011; Hureau et al. 2018a). Plainly according to this perspective, peripheral fatigue via the process of afferent feedback contributes to the development of central fatigue during prolonged and sustained contraction, thereby influencing exercise performance (Gandevia 2001; Amann et al. 2006; Amann 2011). Hypothetically, an increase in inhibitory afferent feedback and therefore pain could consequently have a role in promoting the earlier attainment of this critical limit (Aboodarda et al. 2020).

An initial approach to test this hypothesis was to either manipulate oxygen availability, or to perform "pre-fatiguing" exercise at varying intensities prior to a cycling time-trial, and subsequently compare measures of performance, neural drive and locomotor muscle fatigue (Amann et al. 2006; Amann and Dempsey 2008). With greater pre-existing fatigue, power output was reduced and performance time increased (Amann and Dempsey 2008), whilst a similar response was observed from hypoxic to hyperoxic arterial oxygen content (Amann et al. 2006). However, an important finding was an identical extent of peripheral fatigue post-exercise (as measured by resting quadriceps twitch force) despite the differences in performance and pre-exercise interventions. Whilst this finding is supportive of a peripheral fatigue contribution to central fatigue, prior exercise can have key confounding effects on central fatigue such as changes in neurotransmitter levels, glycogen content and temperature (see section 1.2.1) (Amann and Dempsey 2008). To circumvent this limitation, follow-up studies (Gagnon et al. 2009; Hureau et al. 2014) employed a

37

neuromuscular electrical stimulation technique to induce specifically peripheral fatigue, and subsequently corroborated these findings.

However, none of the aforementioned interventions are able to markedly isolate the central effects of the Group III and IV afferents and associated sensations (e.g. pain), which arguably are the fundamental component of the critical threshold concept. One approach is to infuse a metabolite "soup" (equivalent to a physiological level of metabolites produced by the contracting muscle) into the muscle, which at varying concentrations activate populations of Group III and IV afferents and cause the perceptions of fatigue and pain (Pollak et al. 2014). An alternate method to manipulate feedback from Group III and IV afferents and prevent their central inhibitory projection (therefore attempting to bypass the "critical threshold" and allowing a greater peripheral fatigue), is through the partial pharmacological attenuation of afferent feedback from the locomotive limb. An epidural administration of Lidocaine or Bupivacaine into the intervertebral space of the lumbar spine was initially used to block afferent feedback (Smith et al. 2003; Amann et al. 2008b). However these local anaesthetics also have an efferent action which significantly reduce locomotor muscle strength (inevitably requiring an increase in CMD to maintain force), reducing feedback during constant-load exercise and thus are inadequate to evaluate the role of Group III and IV afferents (Amann et al. 2008b, 2010; Amann 2011).

As a solution to this issue, the administration of a lumbar intrathecal injection of fentanyl has been demonstrated to inhibit approximately 60% of the ascending input from nociceptive, metabosensitive and mechanosensitive Group III and IV afferents without affecting neuromuscular function and the capacity of the locomotor muscle to produce maximal force (Amann et al. 2009, 2010; Amann 2011; Blain et al. 2016; Sidhu et al. 2018). Fentanyl, a μ -opioid receptor (as found in the dorsal horn and afferent fibres) agonist, increases pain tolerance and has been demonstrated to reduce the muscle pain intensity reported from both electrical and HS pain models (Eichenberger et al. 2003; Amann et al. 2009). The fentanyl model therefore provides a more appropriate method to investigate the effect of Group III and IV afferent feedback on limiting the development of peripheral fatigue and performance during endurance exercise (Amann et al. 2009).

In a formative series of studies, it was found that blocking the central projection of Group III and IV afferents through fentanyl during intense whole-body endurance exercise significantly increases the magnitude of motoneuronal output (as indicated by sEMG) (Amann et al. 2009, 2011a; Sidhu et al. 2014; Hureau et al. 2019), which is typically decreased during high-intensity exercise with intact feedback (Martin et al. 2008). In terms of exercise performance the greater CMD substantially increased power output resulting in a quicker first half of a 5 km cycling time-trial (Amann et al. 2009). This change exacerbated metabolic and respiratory acidosis, accelerating the development of peripheral fatigue, and impairing the second half of the trial, resulting in an overall cycling time-trial completion not dissimilar to the placebo condition (Figure 9). This change in pacing response suggests that afferent feedback (and potentially pain and discomfort), rather than effort alone (see Section 1.3.4), could be an important element to gauge appropriate work-rate regulation. Performance of a high-intensity constant load cycling trial also reported a significantly reduced time to exhaustion performance (Amann et al. 2011a).

[REDACTED]

Fig 9. The effect of partial blockade of afferent feedback (via intrathecal fentanyl) on EMG (A) and power output (B) during a 5 km cycling time-trial compared to placebo and control conditions. From Amann et al (2009).

Post-exercise, a significantly larger pre to post-exercise reduction in quadriceps potentiated twitch in the fentanyl condition (i.e. greater peripheral fatigue) suggests that participants were able to endure a greater development exercise-induced peripheral fatigue beyond the "critical threshold" that was observed with intact afferent feedback after the same exercise (Amann et al. 2009, 2011a; Hureau et al. 2019). It is interesting to note that participants also anecdotally indicated severe issues with muscle soreness and ambulation post-exercise (Amann et al. 2009). It has been argued that the ambulatory problems may have been due to the migration of fentanyl to the brain centres, causing feelings of sickness, confusion and an impairment in movement (Taylor 2010), a view which is supported by the participants not suffering any lasting harm post-exercise. Surpassing the "critical threshold" and not having any lasting impairments could indeed question the purpose of such a threshold, which from an evolutionary perspective could be interpreted as counterintuitive (Taylor 2010). Nonetheless, the authors concluded that these findings emphasise the critical role of Group III and IV afferents on inhibiting spinal motoneuronal output and therefore the prevention of over-exertion (Hureau et al. 2019), but also demonstrate a potential key effect on work rate regulation (Amann 2011).

Further support of this is evidence of a shortened or unchanged cortical silent period evoked by TMS during the performance of both an exhaustive single-limb isometric task of the knee extensors and locomotor exercise in the presence of the fentanyl blockade when compared to a placebo (Hilty et al. 2011; Sidhu et al. 2017, 2018). During fatiguing exercise, it has been established that the cortical silent period progressively increased in duration both during and post-exercise, which is believed to be indicative of an increase in intracortical inhibition (McNeil et al. 2009). As such, these findings reinforce the postulation that Group III and IV afferents may facilitate intracortical inhibition, which is considered a key contributing factor to the development of central fatigue (Hilty et al. 2011; Sidhu et al. 2017, 2018).

It should however be noted that Group III and IV afferents also project to sites within the CNS responsible for cardiovascular and ventilatory regulation (e.g. ventral lateral medulla), which during endurance exercise, contributes to minimising the development of peripheral fatigue (Amann et al. 2009, 2010; Hureau et al. 2019). As such, these afferents have both a facilitatory (e.g. circulatory and respiratory regulation) and inhibitory role on endurance performance (Amann et al. 2011a). During exercise, the partial blockade of Group III and IV afferent feedback by fentanyl administration minimises the facilitatory effects, causing hypoventilation, and impairing the exercise pressor response, including a notably attenuated cardiorespiratory response, a decline in blood flow to the locomotor muscle and a reduced contractile efficiency (Amann et al. 2010, 2011b, 2015; Broxterman et al. 2018; Hureau et al. 2018b). This physiological interference subsequently limits arterial oxygenation and the delivery of oxygen to the exercising muscle (Amann et al. 2011a), which as an important mechanism of fatigue development (section 1.2.1), accelerates peripheral fatigue and could consequently compromise performance (Amann et al. 2011a; Sidhu et al. 2017).

This is a key limitation, with the exaggeration of peripheral fatigue from the Group III and IV afferent blockade confounding previous findings on the impact of these afferents on specifically central fatigue (Amann et al. 2009, 2011a; Sidhu et al. 2014). Only recently has this been addressed (Hureau et al. 2019), through the provision hyperoxic inspirate (allowing for the careful control of oxygen delivery to the exercising muscle) during the performance of the same cycling time-trial distance used in the previous fentanyl studies (Amann et al. 2009). Here, motoneuronal output was significantly increased (i.e. decreased central fatigue) permitting a higher power output and a significantly faster completion time. Again, as with previous studies, the peripheral fatigue recorded post-exercise was greater in the fentanyl condition opposed compared to the slower placebo and control conditions. It is therefore clear that with the inclusion of carefully controlled oxygen delivery, Group III and IV afferents have a prominent limiting effect on both peripheral fatigue development and endurance exercise performance via a centrally-mediated inhibition on motoneuronal activation of the exercising muscle (Hureau et al. 2019).

There is however some refutation on the concept of an explicit individual and taskspecific critical threshold or sensory tolerance limit, with another standpoint considers the role of afferent feedback on CMD and endurance performance to be insignificant. This alternate view suggests that motor unit recruitment is solely regulated by the conscious brain (for the 'Psychobiological Model' see section 1.3.4.) (Marcora 2008, 2010a; Pageaux 2014). This model proposes that tolerance of an exercise task is based on maintaining effort to a "tolerable" level that an individual is willing to exert, which is mediated centrally by the corollary discharge (efferent processes of CMD) (Marcora 2008, 2009; Marcora et al. 2008; Wright 2008). Interestingly, the Psychobiological viewpoint accepts muscle pain (resultant from the stimulation of Group III and IV afferents at the periphery), which is commonly associated with fatigue, does have a role on work-rate regulation, although as a motivational function (Marcora 2010a). Evidently a highly debated area (Taylor 2010), the complex process

42

of fatigue and the influence on endurance exercise performance is more likely to be explained in terms of a combination of both afferent and efferent systems (Taylor 2010).

1.3 Endurance performance

Sections 1.1 and 1.2 provided a discussion of pain and the interaction of central and peripheral processes involved in the development of fatigue. Based on the evidence examined previously, there is a probable relationship between the experience of pain during exercise and the process of fatigue. However, as most methods of experimental pain-induction are different in their processing and response compared with naturally occurring EIP, the ability to examine this relationship has been limited. As identified previously, the HS experimental pain model could provide a method that produces representative EIP. Consequently, to understand the potential fatiguing impact of EIP on performance, it is important to recognise the exercise context in which these factors are most prominent and relevant. As EIP is commonly reported during intense and prolonged muscle contractions (i.e. endurance exercise), this section will focus on endurance performance and its proposed determinants, with an emphasis on the models that attempt to explain the process of fatigue and performance during this form of exercise.

Endurance exercise is characterised by the prolonged (> 75 s) maintenance of constant or self-regulated exercise at a range of intensities (i.e. from low to maximal) involving different forms of muscle contraction (i.e. isometric or dynamic) (Gastin 2001; Burnley and Jones 2007; McCormick et al. 2015). Dependent on characteristics of exercise (e.g. mode, duration, intensity), the development of fatigue and endurance performance is limited by the complex interaction of numerous mechanisms (e.g. physiological, psychological, biomechanical and environmental) (Abbiss and Laursen 2005). Due to the integrative nature of factors underpinning performance, there have been numerous models proposed that attempt to explain how performance is regulated, tolerated and limited (Section 1.3.4), with a singular model yet to be agreed upon.

"Performance" of endurance events in response to an experimental manipulation can be assessed in the laboratory or field by an "open-loop" or "closed-loop" task (Coyle 1999). Open-loop tasks, known as time to exhaustion/task failure protocols, are measured by the length of time at which set submaximal constant-intensity exercise (e.g. power/velocity or torque/force) or incremental intensity over time can be maintained (i.e. a longer time represents greater endurance) until task failure (Laursen et al. 2007; Currell and Jeukendrup 2008). Closed-loop tasks, known as time-trial protocols, are evaluated by either the time taken to complete a known fixed distance or amount of work, or the completion of as much work as possible within a set time (Laursen et al. 2007; Currell and Jeukendrup 2008). As participants are typically made aware of the end point of the time-trial, these closed-loop tasks therefore allow for the self-regulation of work rate in order to successfully pace the effort towards the known distance or time (Laursen et al. 2007). As such, the mechanisms which underpin performance in these two protocols are likely to be dissimilar.

The protocol selected when exploring the effect of experimental intervention (e.g. HS experimental pain) on endurance performance should be based primarily on the research question (Currell and Jeukendrup 2008). Both types of protocol are considered to be reliable and sensitive to factors that may influence performance, and have evident advantages and limitations (Laursen et al. 2007; Amann et al. 2008a). Time-trials provide an applied context to assess changes in pacing and a simulation of actual performance, whereas time to exhaustion tests allow for a greater control in the investigation of physiological, psychological and perceptual changes which can affect performance (Amann et al. 2008a; Currell and Jeukendrup 2008; Hettinga et al. 2017b). As an aim of the thesis is to examine the influence of elevated EIP on endurance performance and the effect this may have on physiological and perceptual measures, the use of a time-trial would be inappropriate, as participants would be able to continuously adjust their work rate (Amann et al. 2008a) to moderate the perception of pain to a tolerable level, which could potentially mask any changes in measures. This thesis therefore has a predominant focus on open-loop exercise (Chapters 3 and 6), although as EIP is suggested to have a role in the regulation of work-rate (Mauger 2014), there is some acknowledgement and discussion on the role and importance of pacing during closed-loop exercise (Chapter 4).

1.3.1. Single-limb and whole-body endurance

The mechanisms associated with the development of fatigue and endurance performance likely differ for different exercise modalities (i.e. whole-body exercise, single-limb isometric or dynamic exercise tasks). At present, mechanisms of fatigue (both central and peripheral) have been widely explored in both isometric and dynamic single-limb exercise (Gandevia et al. 1996; Gandevia 2001; Taylor and Gandevia 2008). Whole-body locomotor exercise presents more of a challenge due to the need to transfer the participant between an ergometer and a dynamometer before and after exercise, which causes a notable delay in the assessment of changes in neuromuscular function (Pageaux et al. 2016), and can underestimate the magnitude of fatigue (Cairns et al. 2005). Evaluating fatigue and endurance performance in whole-body locomotor exercise has superior ecological validity for "real" sporting competition scenarios ranging from short-duration sprints to long-duration ultraendurance events. This form of exercise requires a greater muscular and cardiorespiratory demand than exercise isolated to a single limb which provides a more controlled method of investigating central and peripheral mechanisms of fatigue in an specific muscle group (Sidhu et al. 2013; Hettinga et al. 2017b).

There is a simple divergence in the muscle mass active during single-limb tasks, which are typically isolated to a singular muscle or muscle group, and whole-body locomotive exercise, which utilises a significantly larger muscle mass. An evaluation of open-loop exercise tasks consisting of either constant-load dynamic knee extensor exercise (small muscle mass) or cycling (large muscle mass) to exhaustion revealed a significantly greater peripheral fatigue (as measured by quadriceps potentiated twitch) after the exercise task with smaller active muscle mass (Rossman et al. 2012). This finding is however confounded by the differing and task-specific cardiorespiratory and neural responses of the two exercise modalities (Rossman et al. 2012, 2014). A follow-up study investigating differences in quadriceps fatigue between single-limb and double-limb knee extension (thus minimising the aforementioned limitations) supported these findings (Rossman et al. 2014). A greater post-exercise peripheral fatigue in exercise utilising a singular compared with both quadriceps muscle groups was found (Rossman et al. 2014), potentially due to greater central fatigue when more muscle mass was engaged in the double-limb exercise task.

There is therefore is a likely difference in the Group III and IV afferent signalling from the exercising muscle or muscles to the CNS between exercise modes (Rossman et al. 2012; Sidhu et al. 2013). As opposed to single-limb exercise where feedback is constrained to an isolated muscle mass, during whole-body exercise afferent feedback will arise from an "ensemble" of feedback from the active muscle in addition to other sources such (e.g. cardiorespiratory system and non-exercising muscles) (Rossman et al. 2012, 2014; Weavil and Amann 2019). For example, strenuous whole-body exercise has a significant pulmonary demand, causing a decrease arterial oxygen saturation (arterial hypoxaemia), and requiring a significant degree of respiratory muscle activation (causing the gradual accumulation of noxious metabolites which activate Group IV afferents and subsequently restricts locomotor blood flow) (Dempsey et al. 2002; Amann 2012a). These responses can therefore compromise the adequate delivery of oxygen to the working muscle relative to the exercise demand, which is likely to accelerate the development of peripheral fatigue (Amann 2012a).

The differences in end-exercise peripheral fatigue between exercise modes can be explained from the perspective of the sensory tolerance limit, where the sum of all afferent feedback (and associated sensations in addition to feedforward signals) contributes to the regulation of peripheral fatigue (Gandevia 2001; Hureau et al. 2018a). Based on this theory, to reach the same individual threshold, a greater afferent signal would be required from the smaller muscle mass to match the cumulative signal from both the exercising and non-exercising muscles in whole-body exercise (Hureau et al. 2018a). As such, the CNS therefore "permits" a greater extent of homeostatic disturbance in the reduced volume of active muscle mass compared to exercise employing a greater muscle mass, which will have an overall reduced severity of metabolic disturbance (Rossman et al. 2012, 2014). The findings of these studies are suggestive of a link between the size of muscle mass employed and afferent feedback (Freund et al. 1978; Hureau et al. 2018a) and reinforce the role of afferent feedback in the regulation of peripheral fatigue. With likely variances in afferent signalling between single-limb and whole-body exercise, which utilise differing volumes of muscle mass, it would be of interest whether there is a disparity in the associated perception of pain reported between the two forms of exercise.

Differences in central alterations (at a cortical and spinal level) are also believed to be observed between strenuous whole-body exercise and single-limb exercise tasks to failure (Sidhu et al. 2013). Whilst the increases intracortical inhibitory processes are similar between single-limb and whole-body exercise, there is a disparity in corticospinal excitability, which has been demonstrated to be reduced during sustained whole-body compared to single-limb exercise (requiring a greater CMD to maintain muscle activation) (Sidhu et al. 2012, 2013). In addition, as a form of exercise that is typically associated with large muscle mass, and a greater demand cardiorespiratory demand, whole-body exercise can cause additional homeostatic perturbations (e.g. hyperthermia, respiratory muscle work, a decline in cerebral oxygen availability, and alterations in brain neurotransmitters) compared to singlelimb exercise that may influence the responsiveness of the corticospinal cells (Sidhu et al. 2013) and have been associated with reductions in descending drive (see Section 1.2.1.) (Nybo and Nielsen 2001; Nybo and Rasmussen 2007). Overall, whilst singlelimb exercise provides a tightly controlled model to investigate and indicate the mechanisms associated with pain and fatigue in whole-body exercise, the differences in physiological response and causes of fatigue between these modes of exercise should be taken into account when attempting to extrapolate findings. As such, the mechanistic findings from single-limb exercise can be used as indicative but not necessarily informative of locomotor exercise, and should therefore be interpreted with caution (Sidhu et al. 2013).

1.3.2. Determinants of endurance performance

It is well established that success in whole-body endurance exercise is primarily determined by the ability to optimally produce power or velocity whilst limiting the development of central or peripheral fatigue (Mauger 2013). A predominant emphasis in the literature has been on the traditional variables of aerobic fitness that dictate the capacity and tolerance of endurance exercise. These parameters are also used to demarcate the four exercise intensity domains (moderate, heavy, severe and extreme) which produce uniform physiological responses and mechanisms of fatigue that can be sustained for an approximate period of time (Burnley and Jones 2007). This includes critical power/velocity, maximal oxygen uptake (VO_{2MAX}), the fractional utilisation of VO_{2MAX} and the energetic cost of exercise (economy/efficiency) (Bassett

and Howley 2000; Burnley and Jones 2007; Joyner and Coyle 2008). The extent of blood lactate accumulation during exercise is commonly associated with the fractional utilisation of VO_{2MAX} , which is also known as either the lactate threshold (LT), gas exchange threshold (GET) or ventilatory threshold (Joyner and Coyle 2008). The relative extent at which these, and other factors determine endurance performance is however dependent on the exercise characteristics.

From exclusively a physiological perspective, the model outlined by Joyner and Coyle (2008) is a widely accepted explanation of the factors which underpin this endurance performance velocity or power (Figure 10). According to this model, aerobic components of fitness such as VO_{2MAX}, the LT, anaerobic capacity and economy/efficiency interact to predict the maximally sustainable power output or velocity during performance (Joyner and Coyle 2008). Fundamentally, it is believed that VO_{2MAX} represents the "upper limit" of aerobic metabolism and the LT is related to the greatest fraction of VO_{2MAX} that can be utilised and sustained for a period of minutes to hours, without the accumulation of lactate (Costill 1970; Joyner and Coyle 2008). Both VO_{2MAX} and the LT operate to determine performance oxygen uptake (VO₂) (Joyner and Coyle 2008). This "performance VO₂" is then related to efficiency or economy, which is associated with the actual velocity or power that can be generated at the consumption of that given VO_2 (i.e. the ability to move economically) (Bassett and Howley 2000; Joyner and Coyle 2008). The concept of VO_{2MAX} and its fractional utilisation are well understood, however efficiency/economy has received growing recognition (Coyle 1999), and is believed to be a differentiating factor in performance between athletes with a similar VO_{2MAX} (Bassett and Howley 2000).

[REDACTED]

Fig 10. Schematic overview of the conceptual framework outlining the physiological determinants of performance velocity or power output. From Joyner and Coyle (2008).

Fundamentally however, several elements of endurance performance cannot be accounted for by solely physiological variables (Noakes 2011). Firstly, deviations in performance within or between individuals with unchanged aerobic parameters are unable to be explained solely by physiological variables (Noakes 2011, 2012). Secondly, the model outlined by Joyner and Coyle (2008) does not account for the differing causes of fatigue in single-limb and whole-body exercise (section 1.3.1). Finally, these postulations assume that the individual is exercising at a constant-intensity and is willing to or are sufficiently motivated to consistently exert an optimal effort and level of performance without any variations in work-rate (e.g. the "end-spurt" during self-paced exercise) (Noakes 2011, 2012). Essentially, these models neglect the role of the brain in the regulation of exercise and development of fatigue during endurance exercise (Noakes 2011). This viewpoint was actually acknowledged by Joyner and Coyle (2008) to be equally as important as the development of fatigue in muscular, cardiovascular and neuromuscular factors in the regulation and tolerance of endurance exercise. In particular, contemporary models of fatigue and endurance

performance place an increased value on the role of the brain, with some emphasis on psychological and perceptual factors (Section 1.3.4).

Role of perceptions

Perceptions, which refer to the conscious experience of sensation, occur from the central processing and response to neural impulses resultant from a physical stimulus and its concomitant sensory signals (Gardner and Martin 2000). These highly subjective and variable constructs can be measured by self-report psychophysiological tools during exercise (Abbiss et al. 2015). A recent debate within exercise science has been around the possibility that the rating of effort perception (which may be involved in pacing, fatigue and exhaustion) is the key determinant (as opposed to predictor) of endurance performance (Marcora 2010b, a; Marcora and Staiano 2010)(see section 1.3.4). During endurance exercise, the degree of this perceived sensation is typically recorded by the Borg 6 ("no exertion") to 20 ("maximal exertion") rating of perceived exertion (RPE) scale (Borg 1982). The category-ratio scale is also employed as a means to rate exertion, and can also be used as a measure of alternate perceptions (e.g. pain) (Borg 1982).

There has however been some prior misunderstanding on what the RPE scale is measuring, with the argument for a discrepancy between perceptions of "effort" and "exertion" (Abbiss et al. 2015). Effort has received numerous definitions including "the amount of mental or physical energy being given to a task" (Abbiss et al. 2015), or "the conscious sensation of how hard, heavy, and strenuous a physical task is" (Marcora and Staiano 2010). Exertion on the other hand is defined as "the subjective intensity of effort, strain, discomfort and/or fatigue that is experienced during physical exercise" (Noble and Robertson 1996), which therefore includes additional perceptions. Particularly, the term "discomfort" unequivocally refers to the perception of pain, and as such any changes in perceived pain are likely to causally result in a changed perceived exertion (Abbiss et al. 2015). However, evidence indicates that that the perception of pain should be treated as an isolated construct. Indeed, the experimental manipulation of pain has directly resulted in changes in pain tolerance (after aerobic exercise training), work-rate regulation and performance (Section 1.4.2), suggesting that the experience of pain during exercise is a key contributing factor in endurance exercise (Mauger 2014).

The same issue is also evident with the perception of fatigue, defined as "the awareness of a decreased capacity for physical and/or mental activity due to an imbalance in the availability, utilisation, and/or restoration of resources needed to perform activity" (Aaronson et al. 1999). Not only is perceived fatigue argued to be different from perceived exertion, but fatigue itself has been linked and synonymous with other feelings such as sleepiness, exhaustion and illness (Micklewright et al. 2017b). This has led to the recent development of the 11-point numerical 'rating-of-fatigue' (ROF) scale (with accompanying descriptions and diagrams) ranging from 0 ("not fatigue at all") to 10 ("total fatigue and exhaustion – nothing left"), providing a scale that discriminates from other perceptions (e.g. exertion) (Micklewright et al. 2017b). The subjective ratings of fatigue from this scale have been shown to have a linear relationship with objective measures of fatigue, therefore providing a straightforward means to approximate the exercise-induced reduction in force generating capacity of the muscle (Whittaker et al. 2019).

Clearly, these differences in definition, the consideration of supplementary perceptions, and possible variations in use between laboratories could limit comparisons between the literature and potentially confound any interpretations on the singular role of these perceptions on endurance performance (Smirmaul 2012; Abbiss et al. 2015; Micklewright et al. 2017b). Indeed, at present, findings supporting their contribution during exercise and on overall endurance performance are inconclusive (Smirmaul 2012). Nonetheless, these perceptions are evidently resultant from separate processes and therefore the possibility to differentiate between perceptions has since been demonstrated (O'Connor and Cook 2001; Pageaux et al. 2015a; Astokorki and Mauger 2017a). As such, when employed during experimental studies, these perceptions should be dissociated in definition and recorded as different entities with independent scales to avoid inaccurate perceptual measures.

1.3.3. Role of pacing in endurance performance

In closed-loop endurance exercise tasks, where successful performance is evaluated by the fastest time to completion or the completion of maximal work possible in a fixed period of time, the pacing behaviour employed is recognised as a determinant of performance (Edwards and Polman 2013). Pacing has been defined as the "goal directed distribution and management of effort across the duration of an exercise bout" (Edwards and Polman 2012). As such, pacing is fundamentally a conscious and informed decision-making process on the effective use of available energetic resources to achieve optimal performance (Edwards and Polman 2013). In the context of time-trial performance, "management of effort" refers to the careful regulation and distribution of energy expenditure to complete the task in the quickest time possible/perform the maximal amount of work (i.e. finish the task with minimal energy stores in reserve), whilst maintaining metabolic capacity and homeostasis to prevent early task failure (Foster et al. 2003; St Clair Gibson et al. 2006; Edwards and Polman 2013; Roelands et al. 2013; Smits et al. 2014). For example, an overly aggressive pace at the start of a time-trial would risk premature fatigue (requiring the adjustment of exercise intensity to continue) whilst a conservative start could result in sub-optimal performance.

The pacing employed during an endurance event is determined by interactions between circumstantial factors, consisting of internal (physiological, biomechanical, psychological, perceptual) and external (event, environment: e.g. opposition, terrain, climate, altitude and course) components (St Clair Gibson et al. 2006; Smits et al. 2014; Konings and Hettinga 2018). Numerous theoretical models have been proposed in an attempt to explain how these factors interact to determine work rate regulation and exercise tolerance during endurance performance (see Section 1.3.4.).

One proposed framework, which has received experimental support (Konings et al. 2016, 2018; Konings and Hettinga 2020), takes an ecological-psychological perspective and is centred around the affordance-competition hypothesis (Smits et al. 2014; Hettinga et al. 2017a; Konings and Hettinga 2018). This perspective outlines how the direct coupling between perception and action as well as the interaction between the athlete's action capabilities and environment combine to form "affordances" (relevant opportunities produced by the environment that may or may
not be actioned upon) (Hettinga et al. 2017a). These affordances are presented simultaneously and continuously, changing over time and competing with one another (i.e., some affordances are actualised whilst others may be ignored or resisted) (Hettinga et al. 2017a). Based on the affordances available and the competition between them, the individual is presented with a continuous decision to make on the appropriate exercise behaviour, whether it is persisting with a behaviour (maintain the current pace) or modifying behaviour and therefore implementing an alternative one (i.e., speed up or slow down) (Smits et al. 2014; Hettinga et al. 2017a). Motivation, athlete experience and internal factors or sensory information, such as pain or fatigue, will however have a mediating influence on the opportunities that can be actioned (Hettinga et al. 2017a; Konings and Hettinga 2018). This perspective is believed to provide an understanding of the more complex and nuanced tactical decisions and pacing situations (e.g., the "end-spurt") particularly in response to the actions of opponents in a competitive situation (Konings et al. 2016, 2018; Konings and Hettinga 2020).

Despite some similarities between each of the proposed frameworks, the principal underpinning mechanisms are still debated. A consistent theme in these models has however placed an increased emphasis on the role of the brain and the conscious experience of sensations (i.e. perceptions) during exercise (e.g. effort, fatigue and pain) (see Section 1.3.2.). In particular, due to the linear relationship between pain intensity and work-rate (Cook et al. 1997), EIP has been postulated to indicate the relative strain of the working muscle and therefore a be contributing factor in the pacing strategy and work-rate regulation (Mauger 2014) (see Section 1.4.2.).

1.3.4. Models of fatigue and endurance performance

Central Governor Model

The 'Central Governor Model' (CGM) based on, the "teleoanticiaption" model (Ulmer 1996), suggests that, in response to afferent feedback from numerous physiological systems and within the context of additional variables (e.g. the environment and exerciser experience), a "governor" in the CNS (likely to be located in the brain) tightly regulates the recruitment of skeletal muscle in the exercising limb and continuously changes work-rate (Noakes et al. 2005; Noakes 2012). The proposed aim of this model would be to maintain homeostasis and protect from catastrophic physiological failure (Noakes et al. 2005; Noakes 2012). Therefore, the CGM suggests that all exercise is submaximal and is performed with a reserve of available motor units (further motor unit recruitment would compromise homeostasis) (Noakes 2012) (Figure 11).

The CGM suggests an alternate definition of fatigue as an individual sensation or emotion based on the interpretation of subconscious CNS processes as opposed to a physical event (St Clair Gibson et al. 2003; Noakes et al. 2005). According to this model, the sensation of fatigue is the key factor in ensuring that work-rate remains within the physiological capacity of the individual (St Clair Gibson et al. 2003; Noakes 2012). It should be noted that the CGM does acknowledge the important function of metabolites (which also result in the sensation of pain and can influence muscle contractile ability) and sensory afferent feedback as a contributing factor to the determination and "oscillation" of the pacing strategy (Noakes et al. 2004, 2005). Overall, the model outlines that the multifaceted integration of several physiological and environmental factors, as well as afferents from the peripheral organs results in the brain-generated and conscious sensation of fatigue (Noakes 2012).

Specifically, the sensation of fatigue is fundamentally a calculation which considers the prior and current knowledge of exercise task, the perceived capacity of the body to complete the exercise task at the existing work rate (i.e. current metabolic state) and potential future threats to the preservation of homeostasis (i.e. the environment) (St Clair Gibson et al. 2003; Noakes et al. 2004). Any changes in these factors (i.e. an increased or decreased difficulty in preserving homeostasis) and therefore a conscious awareness of an adjusted RPE (which regulates the sensation of fatigue) will be interpreted as a change in the sensation of fatigue, which could result in a changed pacing strategy (Noakes et al. 2005; Noakes 2011). It is suggested that RPE is predetermined at the commencement of exercise, with this measure changing as a linear function based on the duration of exercise completed or remaining (Noakes et al. 2004; Noakes 2011). Consequently, the performance of exercise requiring a maximal effort should reach a maximal RPE value upon task completion. It should be noted that the definition of RPE used in this model is akin to "exertion" opposed to "effort" (which includes feelings of pain and discomfort) (Noakes 2012) (see Section 1.3.2),

54

therefore according to this model the perception of pain could form an important marker of feedback.

However, it should be noted that the exercise modality employed (i.e. closed-loop and open-loop) will influence the "calculations" made by the central governor, and as such is likely to influence the strategy employed (St. Clair Gibson and Noakes 2004). The CGM outlines that exercise in open-loop tasks, where the duration or distance is unknown, exercise is terminated by the CNS prior to this critical incidence of fatigue that may result in bodily harm (St. Clair Gibson and Noakes 2004; Noakes 2012). In the context of closed-loop exercise, where the endpoint is known, the CGM is initially anticipatory (Noakes et al. 2005; Tucker 2009; Noakes 2011, 2012). The central governor is proposed to calculate and predict the initial-work rate that can be sustained for the expected duration of exercise (i.e. a feed-forward control of skeletal muscle recruitment) until the point of exercise completion based on the integration of numerous physiological, psychological and environmental factors (Noakes 2011, 2012). Upon the commencement of exercise, cyclical evaluations between feedforward and feedback control subsequently informs a continuous (sub)conscious alteration of work-rate to ensure exercise is performed within the individual physiological limit (St. Clair Gibson and Noakes 2004; Noakes et al. 2005). In both forms of exercise, the CGM therefore proposes that individuals able to control the symptom of fatigue and minimise its impact on performance are more likely to be successful (Noakes 2012).

[REDACTED]

Fig 11. Diagrammatic representation of the most recent version of the central governor model. From Noakes (2012).

Evidently, opposed to the primarily physiological determinants of endurance performance (see Section 1.3.2.), the CGM could provide a credible psychophysiological explanation. Indeed, its conception, and the emphasis on the role of the brain, arguably prompted a shift in endurance performance investigations (Marcora 2008; Konings and Hettinga 2018). However, despite its merits in places, the CGM has been widely criticised (Weir et al. 2006; Marcora 2008; Shephard 2009; Inzlicht and Marcora 2016). The "black box" nature of the CGM (which has been regularly amended to include additional variables) means any outcome can be explained by the model, which therefore make it difficult to test or falsify (Noakes 2012; Inzlicht and Marcora 2016). Indeed, direct support for the CGM is limited, with most evidence used for the CGM is focused on caveats of other models. In addition, the prospect of conscious-subconscious control has been widely disputed, questioning the theoretical basis for the existence of a subconscious regulator in the brain (Marcora 2008; Inzlicht and Marcora 2016; Konings and Hettinga 2018; Venhorst et al. 2018). In some respects, it is questionable whether this model has significantly advanced understanding of work-rate regulation and exercise tolerance during performance (Micklewright et al. 2017a; Venhorst et al. 2018).

A further contention with the CGM is the proposed function of the model to preserve "homeostasis". Firstly, homeostasis, by definition, can be compromised during fatiguing exercise (e.g. the occurrence of physiological catastrophe), with changes in factors at the periphery (e.g. the rapid accumulation of metabolites) evidently not constituting a relatively constant environment (Weir et al. 2006; Smits et al. 2014). Secondly, motivational interventions have been suggested to override this function (Inzlicht and Marcora 2016). Finally, scenarios where an individual continues to exercise despite the presence of warning signals (e.g. EIP) to modify work-rate is contradictory to the postulation of homeostatic control (St Clair Gibson et al. 2018). These points therefore question the use of the term "homeostasis" (if the processes of the CGM are ineffective or can be surpassed) or whether alternate mechanisms are present that permit the continuation of exercise despite the potential or actual occurrence of tissue damage (Weir et al. 2006; St Clair Gibson et al. 2018).

Based on these highlighted criticisms and issues, themes of the CGM has since been refined, with the recent development of the Integrative Governor theory (St Clair Gibson et al. 2018) The Integrative Governor theory is founded on set of "rules", with the relative weighting between antagonistic psychological (to increase work-rate) and physiological (to decrease work rate) homeostatic drives (underpinned by negative feedback loops) central to determining pacing and the development of fatigue during endurance exercise (St Clair Gibson et al. 2018). The presence of competing drives would explain why individuals are able to surpass homeostatic control mechanisms and continue to exercise despite the threat or incidence of damage, however whether the Integrated Governor meaningfully progresses understanding of endurance performance is questionable as, similar to the CGM, the theory could be difficult to falsify.

57

Anticipatory-RPE Feedback Model

Extending upon the CGM (although without reference to the CGM), the Anticipatory-RPE Feedback Model proposes that the conscious rating of perceived exertion (RPE) is the principal factor in the regulation of exercise performance (Tucker 2009). This is with the aim to ensure optimal performance whilst protecting the individual from a catastrophic homeostatic disturbance (Tucker 2009; Tucker and Noakes 2009). Anticipatory/feedforward forecasting, based on prior knowledge and experience of the exercise (e.g. duration or distance), integrated with physiological input (i.e. afferent feedback) are fundamental tenets outlined by this model (Tucker 2009; Tucker and Noakes 2009). A body of work investigating changes in work-rate regulation in conditions of environmental (e.g. heat, hyperoxia) (Nybo and Nielsen 2001; Tucker et al. 2004, 2007) and metabolic (e.g. substrate depletion) (Baldwin et al. 2003) extremity/stress as well as after experimental manipulation (e.g. exercise misinformation) (Albertus et al. 2005) were key in the formation of this model.

The Anticipatory-RPE Feedback Model can explain "performance" in terms of both open- and closed-loop exercise (Figures 12 and 13). According to the model, during fixed-work rate protocols, volitional termination of exercise occurs upon the attainment of the subjective "maximal tolerable RPE" (immediately prior to the incidence of bodily harm), and therefore TTF is determined by the rate at which the RPE increases to this maximal level. Again, similar to the CGM, this model employs a definition of RPE consistent with "exertion", and therefore includes the perception of pain (see Section 1.3.2) (Tucker 2009). In this form of exercise, the anticipated safe duration of exercise is predicted by the brain which sets the initial rate of increase in RPE. During exercise, the brain utilises afferent feedback from a range of physiological systems to incessantly adjust the rate at which RPE increases until the maximal tolerable RPE is reached.

[REDACTED]

Fig. 12 Schematic diagram detailing the anticipatory-RPE feedback model of endurance performance during open-loop exercise tasks (e.g. time to task failure). From Tucker (2009).

In time-trials, the exerciser is free to adjust work-rate in response to an RPE which is perceived to be excessive or unmaintainable. The anticipatory component of the model consists of what is termed the "template" RPE and an initially selected exercise work-rate. These are set to allow for the optimal completion of the task (based on pre-exercise expectations, knowledge of exercise distance/duration, afferent feedback and psychological factors) where exercise is concluded at the point of maximal tolerable RPE (and not before). During exercise, the integration of afferent feedback from changes in numerous physiological systems (influenced by exercise intensity and environment) and knowledge of remaining exercise distance/duration forms a "conscious" RPE (a verbalised rating).

The conscious RPE is then continuously compared to the template RPE, with any mismatch between the two constructs resulting in an alteration in work-rate via changes in muscle recruitment to prevent premature exhaustion and ensure that the exerciser completes the task at the point of maximal tolerable RPE (Tucker 2009; de Koning et al. 2011; Roelands et al. 2013). The perceived strictness of a subconscious RPE template has however been criticised for a potential inability to explain applied

competition scenarios which require an element of flexibility in terms of decisionmaking and response to competitor behaviour (Konings and Hettinga 2018). The model has also been criticised for not specifying whether the decision to adjust workrate is conscious or subconscious (Swart et al. 2012), however as highlighted previously, this dichotomy is highly debated. Since its conception, this model has received minimal attention in subsequent research, and incidentally resulted in the amendment of the CGM, which when first proposed did not include RPE (Marcora 2008). This has led in some uncertainty on exactly how these models differ, but also raise the question of whether RPE is a redundant factor in the CGM (Marcora 2008)

[REDACTED]

Fig 13. Schematic diagram detailing the anticipatory-RPE feedback model of endurance performance during closed-loop exercise (e.g. time trial). From Tucker (2009).

[REDACTED]

Fig 14. Schematic diagram summarising the two models (Afferent feedback, A; Corollary discharge, B) proposing the mechanisms underlying the generation of perceived exertion during exercise. From Marcora (2009).

Psychobiological Model

The Physiobiological Model is another model centred around the role of perception of effort (not exertion) as the key determinant of endurance performance (Marcora 2008, 2010a; Marcora et al. 2008). This model defines perception of effort as the "conscious sensation of how hard, heavy or strenuous a physical task is" (Marcora 2010a). Here, perception of effort is believed to be independent of sensory feedback from the periphery (contrary to the previously

mentioned models and the inhibitory feedback model) and resultant from the central integration of corollary discharge (efferent neural processes) associated with the central motor command (Marcora 2009) (Figure 14). This model has received support from a several experimental studies which have employed physiological (e.g. muscle fatigue) and psychological (e.g. mental fatigue and subliminal priming) manipulations and have demonstrated changes endurance performance associated with alterations in perception of effort (e.g. Marcora et al. 2008; Blanchfield et al. 2014; Pageaux et al. 2015b).

Based on motivational intensity theory (Brehm 1989; Wright 2008) and incorporating the construct of "potential motivation" (the maximum effort an individual is prepared to expend to achieve a task or goal), the Psychobiological Model stipulates than an individual will participate in exercise until the attainment of the maximal effort they are willing to expend (Marcora 2008; Marcora et al. 2008; Wright 2008). This model is supported by the finding that individuals (with high levels of motivation) typically complete exercise with very high ratings of perceived effort (despite no evident physiological failure), and terminating with similar end-task values (Marcora and

Staiano 2010; Smirmaul et al. 2013). Compared to the aforementioned models, the Psychobiological Model places a greater emphasis on cognition and describes the singular importance of psychological and perceptual factors in both the conscious regulation of work-rate and exercise tolerance, disregarding the role for anticipatory or subconscious processes (Micklewright et al. 2017a). The model does acknowledge the function of environmental factors as well as traditional physiological determinants of endurance performance, but instead argues that these influence perception of effort or potential motivation opposed to a direct effect on performance itself (Marcora 2010b, a; Smirmaul et al. 2013). Importantly, the Psychobiological Model argues against the role of afferent feedback and EIP as an endurance performance determinant, and instead suggests that it serves as a motivational stimulus to terminate exercise (Marcora 2010a).

Like previously described models, the Psychobiological Model is proposed to explain "performance" in terms of both open- and closed-loop exercise tasks. During exercise performed at a fixed work rate, perception of effort increases proportionally with time (Marcora and Staiano 2010). From the Psychobiological perspective, this gradual increase in perception of effort is representative of a "moment-by-moment" increase in CMD (to both the working and respiratory muscle) as a compensatory response to maintain motoneuronal output for the same fixed work rate (see Section 1.2.1.) (Marcora 2008). As the perception of effort continues to rise towards maximal levels, the conscious decision of task disengagement is made, where the individual "gives up" (Marcora and Staiano 2010). Task disengagement can occur under two different conditions: the effort required by the task increases to the level set by potential motivation or the individual believes maximal effort has been expended and continuation of exercise is believed to be impossible based on individual physical ability (Marcora 2008, 2010a; Marcora et al. 2008; Marcora and Staiano 2010).

During closed-loop exercise tasks, the regulation of work-rate is suggested to be consciously determined, primarily by potential motivation and perception of effort in addition to a further three factors: 1) knowledge of the distance/time to cover, 2) knowledge of distance/time remaining and 3) previous experience (all of which are suggested to be sensitive to environmental or physiological factors) (Pageaux 2014). The psychobiological model postulates that individuals adjust their work-rate on a

moment-to-moment basis, primarily based on perception of effort (e.g. a low perception of effort at a specific distance/time of a time-trial is likely to result in an increase in work-rate), to ensure that the task is successfully completed (ideally at the subjective maximal perception of effort) (Marcora 2010a; Pageaux 2014). Any change in perception of effort or motivation will change work-rate and therefore overall performance (Pageaux 2014). Argued to be contrary to the CGM and the inhibitory feedback model, the Psychobiological model is also able to provide an explanation for pacing behaviour such as the "end-spurt" (e.g. a more reliable conscious perception of effort at a given-work rate combined with knowledge of limited time/distance remaining resulting in a significant increase in work-rate without compromising performance prior to task end-point) or a more cautious workrate in the initial stages of the task (Marcora 2010a; Smirmaul et al. 2013; Pageaux 2014).

According to the Psychobiological Model, a change in performance in either form of exercise through physiological or psychological experimental intervention (e.g. mental fatigue, pre-fatigued muscles, muscle damage, motivational incentives, pharmacological) or training-induced adaptations (Marcora 2008; Marcora and Staiano 2010; Smirmaul et al. 2013) occur as a result of the respective factors manipulating perception of effort (Blanchfield et al. 2014), positioning perception of effort as an all-encompassing factor. Whilst it could be suggested that RPE is a simple means to explain exercise tolerance and regulation of work rate, the reliance on a singular scale also be considered to be an *oversimplified* construct that provides a limited explanation of the CGM and Anticipatory-RPE Feedback Model) (Renfree et al. 2014; Venhorst et al. 2018). Between these models, RPE has been defined differently (see Section 1.3.2.), thereby confounding the interpretation of prior research through each respective model.

This is also somewhat contradictory to the statement that the Physiobiological Model is a "simpler" and therefore more valid model compared to those formerly outlined (Marcora 2008). For example, the mechanisms of fatigue and afferent feedback outlined in sections 1.2.1. and 1.2.2. can affect RPE and influence performance. A further challenge with the Psychobiological Model is that it is outlined and discussed over a collection of separate papers (e.g. predominantly comment pieces) (Marcora 2008, 2010a; Pageaux 2014) and, is yet to be centralised into a singular published paper. As a result, the ability to test the model is limited, which could explain the lack of empirical evidence disproving or challenging the model.

Inhibitory Feedback Model

The Inhibitory Feedback Model is a feedback loop with the primary aim to restrict the development of locomotor muscle fatigue below an individual critical threshold/sensory tolerance limit (which is never surpassed), and therefore preserve the muscle reserve capacity (Amann and Dempsey 2009, 2016). The model outlines that the development of fatigue at the periphery is associated with an increase in inhibitory feedback from metabosensitive Group III and IV afferents (Amann and Dempsey 2016) in response to the production of metabolites in the muscle milieu. These afferents project to a cortical level which (whether consciously and/or subconsciously) regulates the magnitude of descending motor drive to the locomotor muscle (influencing power output) (Amann and Dempsey 2009). Any alteration in power output will result in a change in the metabolic milieu of the locomotor muscle, which consequently informs the extent of the afferent feedback (continuing the loop) (Amann and Dempsey 2009) (Figure 15).

In the context of open-loop exercise, exercise is voluntarily terminated upon the attainment of the critical threshold of peripheral fatigue (Amann 2011). In closed-loop exercise as this threshold is approached, work-rate is reduced through a CNS-mediated reduction in CMD (i.e. the development of central fatigue), allowing for the continuation of exercise (Amann 2011). As such, this feedback loop and the contribution of peripheral fatigue to the development of central fatigue is therefore suggested to serve as a protective function to avoid the occurrence of a serious impairment in muscular function, intolerable sensations of pain and abnormal threats to homeostasis (Amann and Dempsey 2008, 2009, 2016). This proposed relationship is in direct contrast to the Psychobiological Model, which deem central fatigue to be irrelevant during endurance exercise (Marcora 2010a; Taylor 2010).

64

[REDACTED]

Fig 15. Schematic illustration of the inhibitory feedback model. The solid black line represents efferent nerve activity (central motor drive), the dashed line represents afferent nerve activity. From Amann and Dempsey (2016).

Unlike the previously outlined models, which are either problematic to falsify or have received minimal experimental challenge, the Inhibitory Feedback Model has received support from a series of studies which were able to experimentally manipulate Group III and IV afferent feedback (Amann et al. 2009, 2010; Amann 2011; Blain et al. 2016; Sidhu et al. 2018). (see Section 1.2.2.). The most prominent intervention was the lumbar intrathecal injection of fentanyl during both constant work-rate and self-paced cycling exercise (Amann et al. 2009, 2011a). Experimentally isolating the Group III and IV afferents is challenging, and this method did initially receive

criticism for potentially causing an impaired exercise pressor response (accelerating peripheral fatigue) and confounding the ability investigate the central effect of these afferents (Amann et al. 2009, 2011a; Sidhu et al. 2014). The careful control of oxygen delivery to the working muscle during time-trial exercise has since provided a solution to this issue (Hureau et al. 2019).

In the studies employing lumbar intrathecal injection of fentanyl, the blockade of afferent-feedback (and complete removal of EIP) reduced performance during the constant work-rate trial, and significantly altered the ability to regulate work-rate during a time-trial, resulting in a change to an unsustainable aggressive positive pacing strategy (Amann et al. 2009, 2011a). This latter finding is suggestive that

afferent feedback during exercise (and potentially EIP), rather than just effort (as outlined by prior models) may be important factor in the determination and gauging of an appropriate pacing strategy (Amann et al. 2009). The ability of the Inhibitory Feedback Model to explain pacing strategies and behaviour during endurance events is however contested. In particular, this model is unable to explain phenomenon such as "end-spurt", a significant increase in work-rate toward the end of exercise (i.e. an increased CMD) despite the presence of an intolerable and fatiguing metabolite concentration (Marcora 2010a). This criticism applies to all models predominantly or completely based on physiological concepts, which are able to explain a maintainable average work-rate but are perceived to be unable to provide a rationale for tactical pacing decisions (Taylor 2010). Evidence of decrements in power output coupled with an increase in integrated EMG (of the vastus lateralis and biceps femoris) toward the end of a middle-distance cycling time trial is also suggestive of a peripheral limitation of performance opposed to CNS-mediated decline in CMD (Hettinga et al. 2006), questioning the ability of this model to explain performance in specific exercise contexts.

It is however difficult to dispute that afferent feedback (and accompanying sensations) has an important *role* in work-rate regulation (Hettinga 2010) based on prior evidence of altered CMD and a change in pacing in the absence of afferent feedback (Amann et al. 2009). Furthermore, it is also acknowledged that the determination of CMD magnitude during endurance performance is a complex process, and that psychological and cognitive factors (e.g. motivation, previous experience, emotions) are likely to be important contributory factors (Hettinga 2010; Amann and Secher 2010). Whilst the psychological factors are not incorporated into the model, it has been suggested that the inhibitory afferent feedback can be bypassed by conscious self-regulation to determine work-rate (Marcora 2010a; Taylor 2010). As such, it is suggested that a singular model is likely to be insufficient in the explanation of the multifaceted nature of work-rate regulation and endurance performance, and an integrative approach, is required (Hettinga 2010). A summary of the four models previously outlined can be seen in Table 1.

Model	Proposed aim	Overview	Performance	Key Points
Central	Maintain	• A "governor" in the CNS	Open-loop tasks	• The "black box" nature of the
Governor Model	homeostasis and	regulates muscle recruitment and	- Exercise is terminated by the	CGM make it an "all-knowing"
(CGM)	protect from	changes in work-rate	CNS prior to the critical incidence	entity that is difficult to test or
	catastrophic	• All exercise is submaximal and is	of fatigue that may result in bodily	falsify
	physiological	performed with a motor unit reserve	harm	• Communicated over a series of
	failure	• Fatigue is a sensation/emotion	• Closed-loop exercise,	papers where the model has been
		based on the interpretation of	- Anticipatory: an initial prediction	regularly amended to include
		subconscious CNS processes	of the initial-work rate that can be	additional variables (impaired
		(opposed to a physical event) which	sustained for the expected duration	clarity and understanding)
		is regulated by perceived exertion,	of exercise	• The use of the term "homeostasis"
		and is the key factor in ensuring that	- During exercise: cyclical	(which by definition can be
		work-rate remains within the	evaluations between feedforward	compromised during exercise)
		individual physiological capacity	and feedback control informing a	• Lack of direct supporting
		• Fatigue considers:	continuous alteration of work-rate	evidence, with the focus
		- Prior and current knowledge of	• The ability to control the symptom	predominantly on the caveats of the
		exercise task	of fatigue and minimise its impact	other models

Table 1. An overview of the models of fatigue and endurance performance outlined in this thesis

		- Perceived capacity of the body to	on performance is associated with	
		complete the exercise task at the	success	
		existing work rate		
		- Potential future threats to the		
		preservation of homeostasis		
Anticipatory-	Ensure optimal	Conscious rating of perceived	Open-loop tasks	• A subconscious RPE template
RPE Model	performance whilst	exertion is the key factor in the	- Anticipatory: the brain predicts	(which is strict) is unable to explain
	protecting the	regulation of exercise performance	the safe duration of exercise,	scenarios which require flexibility
	individual from a	 Anticipatory/feedforward 	setting the initial rate of increase in	in terms of decision-making and
	catastrophic	forecasting, based on prior	RPE	response to competitor behaviour
	homeostatic	knowledge and experience of the	- During exercise: afferent	• Does not specify whether the
	disturbance	exercise, integrated with	feedback continually adjusts the	decision to adjust work-rate is
		physiological input (i.e., afferent	rate at which RPE increases until	conscious or subconscious
		feedback) are fundamental tenets	the attainment of maximal	• Has received minimal attention in
			tolerable RPE (immediately prior	the literature
			to the incidence of bodily harm)	• Uncertainty on how this model
			• Closed-loop tasks	differs from the CGM
			- Anticipatory: "template" RPE	
			and an initially selected exercise	
	1		1	

			work-rate (to allow for the optimal	
			completion of the task where	
			exercise is completed at the	
			maximal tolerable RPE)	
			- During exercise: afferent	
			feedback and knowledge of	
			remaining exercise	
			distance/duration forms a	
			"conscious" RPE (a verbalised	
			rating), which is regularly	
			compared to the template RPE.	
			Any mismatch results in a change	
			in work-rate	
Psychobiological	Participate in	• Perception of effort (not exertion)	Open-loop tasks	• Able to provide an explanation for
Model	exercise until the	is the key determinant of endurance	- Perception of effort increases	pacing strategies and behaviour
	attainment of the	performance	proportionally with time	(e.g., the "end-spurt" or an initially
	maximal effort	• Perception of effort is independent	(representative of a "moment-by-	cautious work-rate)
	willing to expend	of sensory feedback and instead,	moment" increase in central motor	• Positions RPE as an all-
		resultant from the central integration	drive as a compensatory response	encompassing factor

of corollary discharge associated	to maintain motoneuronal output	• Sole reliance on RPE is an
with the central motor command	for the same fixed work rate)	oversimplified and limited
• Incorporates the construct of	- As the perception of effort	explanation of what is clearly
"potential motivation"	continues to rise towards maximal	multifaceted and integrative
• Describes the singular importance	levels, the conscious decision of	exercise behaviour
of psychological and perceptual	task disengagement is made	• The viewpoint that simplicity
factors in work-rate regulation and	Closed-loop tasks	makes this explanation more valid is
exercise tolerance	- Work-rate regulation is	questionable
• Disregards the role for	consciously determined by	• Outlined and discussed over a
anticipatory or subconscious	potential motivation and	collection of separate papers and yet
processes	perception of effort in addition to	to be centralised into a singular
• Environmental and physiological	knowledge of the distance/time to	published paper.
factors influence perception of	cover, knowledge of distance/time	• Limited ability to test the model
effort or potential motivation	remaining and previous experience	• Lack of empirical evidence
opposed to a direct effect on	- Work-rate is regulated on a	disproving or challenging the model
performance itself	moment-to-moment basis based on	
	perception of effort (with any	
	change in perception of effort or	
	motivation changing work-rate) to	

			ensure that the task is completed at	
			the subjective maximal perception	
			of effort	
Inhibitory	Restrict the	• A feedback loop	Open-loop exercise	• Received support from a series of
Feedback Model	development of	• Development of peripheral fatigue	- Exercise is voluntarily terminated	studies
	locomotor muscle	is associated with an increase in	upon the attainment of the critical	• Unable to explain certain pacing
	fatigue below an	inhibitory feedback from Group III	threshold of peripheral fatigue	strategies and behaviour during
	individual critical	and IV afferents in response to the	Closed-loop exercise	endurance events (such as the "end-
	threshold/sensory	production of metabolites in the	- Work-rate is reduced through a	spurt")
	tolerance limit	muscle milieu	CNS-mediated reduction in central	• Does not acknowledge the role of
		• These afferents project to a	motor drive as the critical	psychological and cognitive factors
		cortical level which regulates the	threshold is approached (allowing	
		magnitude of descending motor	for the continuation of exercise)	
		drive to the locomotor muscle		
		(influencing power output)		
		• Alterations in power output will		
		change the metabolic milieu of the		
		locomotor muscle, which informs		

	the extent of the afferent feedback	
	(continuing the loop)	

1.4 Exercise-induced pain

The experience of naturally occurring pain in the knee extensor muscles during moderate to severe-intensity exercise is relatively commonplace and well-recognised in healthy individuals participating in exercise (Cook et al. 1997, 1998; O'Connor and Cook 2001; Mauger 2014; Astokorki and Mauger 2017a). Considering the widely agreed definition of pain, this EIP is a subjective and emotional experience that involves the integration of both central and peripheral physiological mechanisms (see Sections 1.1.1.) as well as psychological factors (Price 2000; Ray and Carter 2007). Arising from the sensitisation and activation of ascending group III and IV afferents in response to nociceptive stimuli (see Sections 1.1.1. and 1.4.1.), EIP is often accompanied by fatigue (Pollak et al. 2014) suggesting that EIP may be a factor partially responsible for the development of fatigue (Mauger 2014).

EIP typically arises from exercise involving intense, continuous and prolonged muscle contractions (e.g. endurance exercise) which produces a reproducible pain threshold equal to approximately 50% of peak power output, peak VO₂ or peak RPE (Cook et al. 1997). From this point, EIP intensity increases proportionally with exercise intensity (open-loop exercise), or distance complete or time elapsed (closedloop exercise) until maximal levels are attained at the end of exercise (Cook et al. 1997, 1998; Mauger et al. 2010). Described as a "cramping", "burning", "aching", "exhausting" and "intense" sensation (i.e. predominantly sensory and affective MPQ descriptors), the subjective experience of EIP is initially localised in the working muscle which subsequently spreads to additional locations over time (Mense 1993; Cook et al. 1997; Motl et al. 2007; Stevens et al. 2018).

Based on the observed linear relationship between pain intensity and exercise workrate or duration, it has been suggested that EIP (fundamentally a protective mechanism), can provide helpful sensory feedback regarding the relative state of the working muscle (Mauger 2014). This has led to the notion that pain may have a prominent limiting or regulatory role during endurance performance (Mauger 2013, 2014). For example, sensations of EIP may contribute to the conscious and informed regulation of work-rate across an exercise bout (i.e. pacing) to ensure optimal performance (see Sections 1.3.3. and 1.4.2.) (O'Connor and Cook 2001; Mauger 2013, 2014). An increase in inhibitory feedback from Group III and IV afferents and the concomitant experience of EIP is also suggested to limit CMD and therefore contribute to the development of central fatigue (see Sections 1.2.1, 1.2.2 and 1.4.1). In addition, as EIP is a subjective sensory and emotional experience it is proposed that the ability or willingness to tolerate and moderate sensations of pain is a key differentiating factor in successful performance between athletes with a similar physiological capacity (Anshel and Russell 1994; Cook et al. 1997; Mauger 2014; Astokorki and Mauger 2017a; O'Leary et al. 2017) (see Section 1.4.2.).

Despite being a common experience, and the belief of its importance (Mauger 2014), the impact of EIP on endurance exercise has received limited attention and is therefore still inadequately understood. Afferent feedback is a central component in the models of fatigue and endurance performance outlined previously (Section 1.3.4), yet there is scarce reference to an isolated role of EIP. The Psychobiological model does acknowledge EIP, however as discussed, cites this only having a motivational function. This section will provide an outline of the mechanisms of EIP, determine its potential impact on endurance performance, and discuss prior literature that has attempted to manipulate sensations of EIP during both open- and closed-loop exercise tasks. Finally, based on the evidence presented and discussed, an experimental method of evoking muscle pain that feels like naturally occurring EIP will be proposed, which will form the basis of this thesis.

1.4.1. Exercise-induced pain (EIP)

Processing of EIP

[REDACTED]

Fig 16. A sketch depicting the location and pathway of nociceptive (Group III and IV) and non-nociceptive (Group Ia and Ib) afferents involved the processing of sensory information. From O'Connor and Cook (1999).

Resistance and aerobic exercise of different modes. intensities and duration can elicit the experience of EIP (Dannecker and Koltyn 2014). During exercise, the stimulation of free nerve endings (unmyelinated axon terminals) supplied by Group III and IV afferents innervating the skeletal muscle (muscle nociceptors) are responsible for mediating the neural processing of noxious (i.e. tissue threatening) stimuli and eliciting the subsequent perception of muscle pain (Mense 1993; Graven-Nielsen and Mense 2001; Graven-Nielsen 2006). A bulk of the muscle

nociceptors are formed from the Group IV afferents, which solely terminate in free nerve endings, whereas not all Group III afferents terminate in free nerve endings (Stacey 1969; Mense 2009). Free nerve endings of Group III and IV afferents are densely populated in the muscle, located in the connective tissue and the wall of blood vessels, and are able to distinguish between noxious and innocuous stimuli (Mense 1993) (Figure 16). In particular, they are sensitive to the algesic chemical by-products produced by the damaged or contracting muscle (likely due to their location in blood vessels) (Mense 1993; O'Connor and Cook 1999). Nociceptors respond to the application of chemical (e.g. exogenous and endogenous algesics), mechanical (e.g. pressure) and thermal stimuli (see Section 1.1.2. for examples of common pain induction methods). Group III nociceptive afferents are predominantly activated by pressure, whereas Group IV nociceptive afferents respond to chemical stimuli, which when activated results in the sensation of "dull", "aching" and "cramping" muscle pain (Marchettini et al. 1996). However, with some being activated by innocuous mechanical stimuli, it should be noted that not all free nerve endings supplied by Group IV afferents are nociceptive, and instead are believed to have an alternate non-nociceptive function (e.g. sensations of pressure in the muscle or moderating cardiovascular response) (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2004; Hoheisel et al. 2005; Laurin et al. 2015).

Weak everyday stimuli (i.e. low-intensity pressure, stretch or muscle contractions) will not activate the nociceptors (Mense 1993, 2009). Instead, a tissue-threatening (noxious) intensity of mechanical stimuli (i.e. muscle squeeze or pinch) or a range of algesic chemicals (past a certain level of concentration) applied exogenously (via intramuscular injection) are required to activate what are known as the "highthreshold mechanosensitive" polymodal receptors, for the perception of pain to occur (Mense 1993, 2009; Graven-Nielsen and Mense 2001; Pollak et al. 2014). Nociceptors can also be sensitized by a noxious stimulus (typically algesics from tissue damage or inflammation), which is characterised by a decreased nociceptive activation threshold or an increased responsiveness of dorsal horn neurons (O'Connor and Cook 1999; Graven-Nielsen and Mense 2001; Julius and Basbaum 2001). A sensitized nociceptor terminal will respond and be activated by a lower mechanical input (e.g. innocuous muscle tissue deformation or activity) yet also demonstrate an exaggerated reaction to typical noxious stimuli (Graven-Nielsen and Mense 2001). As such, this will likely facilitate greater afferent activity and an exacerbated experience of muscle pain (i.e. hyperalgesia) (Olesen et al. 2012).

When applied to the nociceptor, a stimuli is converted into an electrical signal (Olesen et al. 2012). Dependent on the magnitude of the stimulus and therefore whether the electrical signal exceeds the activation threshold value, the generation of an action potential and release of neurotransmitters occurs (Graven-Nielsen and Mense 2001). Transmitted through the nociceptive afferents, the impulse enters the dorsal root

ganglia and the dorsal horn of the spinal cord (the afferents predominantly synapse superficially in laminae I and II, with some also terminating in the deeper laminae V) (Mense 1993; Graven-Nielsen 2006; Olesen et al. 2012) (Figure 16). The nociceptive signal is then projected to areas within the brain, via the ascending tracts (primarily the spinothalamic) (Graven-Nielsen 2006).

As an inherently complex subjective experience modulated by numerous factors (e.g. sensory, affective, cognitive and social factors), the perception of pain involves a multitude of brain regions. Areas of the brain that are activated or stimulated by the muscle pain include the thalamus, the primary and secondary somatosensory cortex, prefrontal cortexes (Svensson et al. 1997c; Coghill et al. 1999; Jensen et al. 2016), with the insular cortex and anterior cingulate cortex believed to be of central importance (Peyron et al. 2000; Almeida et al. 2004; Jensen et al. 2016). Combined, these regions of the brain are of believed to have numerous roles, including coding for components of the sensory, affective and cognitive experience of muscle pain (Peyron et al. 2000). Nociceptive information is also transmitted to areas such as the amygdala, hypothalamus, orbitofrontal cortex, which alongside the rostral region of the anterior cingulate cortex, are believed to be involved in the emotional-motivational aspect of pain, potentially explaining the key relationship between pain and emotion (Rainville 2002; Almeida et al. 2004).

Actiology of EIP

Whilst the specific aetiology of EIP during exercise is yet to be fully established, it is hypothesised to occur from three factors (which act either individually or in combination). A bout of intense and prolonged muscle contractions in the production of force places the working muscle under notable strain (increasing intramuscular pressure and deformation of tissue), and creates an environment of high mechanical pressure and an increase in concentration of these noxious metabolites (e.g. bradykinin, serotonin, K⁺, H⁺, histamine, substance P, prostaglandins and adenosine) (Mense 1993, 2009; O'Connor and Cook 1999; Mauger 2014).

EIP has been demonstrated to typically arise at an exercise intensity equivalent to approximately 50% of peak power output, peak VO₂ or peak RPE (i.e. a moderate

exercise intensity) (Cook et al. 1997). Further increases in work-rate, particularly above the LT, will result in a build-up of noxious metabolites, stimulating and/or sensitising the afferents and subsequently increasing the sensations of muscle pain (Cook et al. 1997; O'Connor and Cook 1999). Research has provided strong evidence in favour of the relationship between metabolite concentrations (equivalent to varying exercise intensities) and the sensation of pain (Pollak et al. 2014). When infusing a combination of metabolites into the muscle, it was found that concentrations at rest or equivalent to low-intensity contractions did not elicit pain. An increase in concentration of metabolites corresponding to moderate-high intensity contractions induced sensations of pain, which increased linearly proportional to concentration. An accumulation of chemical substances is not however isolated to supra-threshold exercise tasks and can instead be observed at a local muscle level in exercise at subthreshold, low-force intensities utilising prolonged and repetitive muscle contractions (e.g. single-limb isometric contractions) (Mense 2009), which creates an ischemic environment and thus an eventual increase in metabolite concentration reducing pH (Mense 2009).

Based on its association with muscle pain across different exercise tasks, the accumulation of noxious metabolites is likely a contributing factor underpinning the occurrence of EIP. Nonetheless, there are also exercise conditions (e.g. short-duration, high-power) where muscle pain is also reported, yet noxious chemicals have had an insufficient period of time to significantly accumulate, and as such alternate/additional mechanisms may be present (Cook et al. 1997). For example, during an 8 second bout of cycling at 250 W, a "weak" intensity of muscle pain was reported (Cook et al. 1997). In this form of exercise, it is plausible that contractions producing a high level of force will increase intramuscular pressure and tissue deformation, providing a sufficient mechanical stimulus that will predominantly stimulate the nociceptive afferents (Cook et al. 1997; O'Connor and Cook 1999).

Fatiguing impact of EIP

Nociceptive processing and the subsequent experience of EIP is often accompanied by fatigue. With this thesis outlining the mechanisms causal of both constructs (see Section 1.2.1 for mechanisms of fatigue), an association is perhaps unsurprising. Primarily, the activation and sensitisation of Group III and IV afferents by metabolites which accumulate during muscle contraction induce the sensation of muscle pain but are also implicated in (peripheral) fatigue and the description of its perception (e.g. "tired" or "exhausted") (Light et al. 2008; Jankowski et al. 2013; Pollak et al. 2014). This has led to the notion that processing and experience of EIP may contribute to the development of fatigue during exercise (Mauger 2014). Indeed, there are several mechanisms (outlined below) which could provide explain how EIP may exacerbate or contribute to the development of fatigue, and therefore limit endurance performance. Due to the complexity of both EIP and fatigue-pain relationship is challenging and has received limited attention. In addition, with evidence of fatigue occurring without the sensation of pain and vice versa, a simple causal relationship should be approached with caution (Amann et al. 2009; Flood et al. 2017).

Role of metabolites in pain and fatigue

An elevated intramuscular pressure (occluding the supply of blood and oxygen to the working muscle) or an increase in exercise intensity (and a greater reliance on anaerobic metabolism) all result in the gradual accumulation of the aforementioned metabolites (Section 1.2.1) (Boyas and Guével 2011), which impede the function of the contractile apparatus and therefore result in a reduced ability to produce force or power (i.e. peripheral fatigue) (Bigland-Ritchie and Woods 1984; Westerblad and Allen 1991; Westerblad et al. 1993; Fitts 1994; Vøllestad 1997). During exercise, at a noxious concentration, these metabolites also stimulate or sensitise Group III and IV nociceptive afferents, increasing afferent feedback and resulting in the perception of EIP (Section 1.4). As these same metabolites have also been shown to cause peripheral/central fatigue, this presents a unique challenge where it difficult to experimentally discern whether EIP in itself is fatiguing. A method which allows for exacerbation of EIP without affecting the fatigue-causing metabolites (Section 1.4.3) would potentially allow this to be tested.

Afferent feedback

An increase in feedback from Group III and IV afferents is suggested to inhibit CMD (and the ability to recruit motor units) and promote the development of central fatigue

79

(Blain et al. 2016; Hureau et al. 2019; Aboodarda et al. 2020). This has been evidenced in studies where increased afferent activity resulted in a decline in VA (Kennedy et al. 2013), and a reduced capacity to maximally produce force (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2002; Henriksen et al. 2011). An increase in nociceptive afferent feedback could therefore have a negative impact (i.e. a greater relative task difficulty) on performance of exercise where maintaining a set work-rate is required for successful tasks completion. In response to this, to maintain the same motor output, a compensatory increase in descending motor drive and potentially a greater effort would be required (Graven-Nielsen and Arendt-Nielsen 2008). These changes could accelerate the development of supraspinal fatigue and subsequently impair endurance performance (Gandevia 2001; Graven-Nielsen and Arendt-Nielsen 2008). In the context of an open-loop exercise task, an increase in feedback from Group III and IV afferents (and the associated sensation of pain) could also contribute to the earlier attainment of the "Sensory Tolerance Limit" (Aboodarda et al. 2020).

Ascertaining whether nociceptive activity (a specific type of afferent feedback) facilities central fatigue is compounded by the non-nociceptive role of some Group IV afferents (Hoheisel et al. 2005), and the additional sources of feedback also transmitted by the Group III and IV afferents (Laurin et al. 2015). Prior research employing the experimental manipulation of afferent feedback during exercise performance (see Section 1.2.2) are confounded by an intervention-induced inhibition of the exercise pressor response (exacerbating peripheral fatigue) (Amann et al. 2009, 2011a; Sidhu et al. 2014, 2017), which limits the ability to understand the isolated role of EIP. Even when this was addressed (Hureau et al. 2019), these studies have seldom reported participant perceptual data on the pain experienced and therefore provided little insight into the notion of EIP influencing fatigue and exercise performance. Evidently these factors present a shortcoming of the prior experimental approach, with future work requiring a more specific method to both manipulate EIP and measure its subjective perception.

Influence on motor system

It is commonly accepted that the experience of pain is often associated with changes in motor behaviour with the fundamental purpose to protect the body from further tissue damage/injury (i.e. alleviate the load on the painful tissue) and reduce the perception of pain (Hodges and Tucker 2011; Bank et al. 2013). Whilst such alterations could be immediately beneficial, these adjustments can also cause movement abnormalities and various acute debilitating effects (Hodges and Tucker 2011). There are three major theories that attempt to explain the mechanisms for the pain-induced changes in movement; the Vicious Cycle (Roland 1986; Johansson and Sojka 1991), the Pain Adaptation Model (Lund et al. 1991) and the Moving differently in pain theory (Hodges and Tucker 2011).

The Vicious Cycle theory suggests that an initiating factor such as muscle stiffness (from the facilitation of muscle spindles via Group III and IV nociceptive input) results in "muscle hyperactivity" which leads to ischaemia and the subsequent accumulation of pain-producing metabolites, thereby continuing the cycle (Roland 1986; Johansson and Sojka 1991). Simply, the experimental induction of pain in a specific muscle will subsequently result in an increase in activity of the same muscle, which would result in further pain and likely accelerate the development of fatigue (Schulte et al. 2004).

Alternatively, based on experimental observations, the Pain Adaptation Model argues that the excitation of Group III and IV afferents and the presence of muscle pain during movement results in a consistent uniform inhibitory/facilitatory effect on agonist (i.e. the painful muscle) and antagonist muscle activity (Lund et al. 1991). It is proposed that the purpose of such adaptation is to reduce movement amplitude and velocity (i.e. smaller and slower movements) and the force produced by the painful muscle as a protective mechanism from any further damage (Lund et al. 1991; Peck et al. 2008).

Both of these theories provide relatively simplistic and general explanations of paininduced changes in movement that are unable to account for variable or unpredictable changes (Hodges and Tucker 2011). Particularly, the Vicious Cycle theory has little evidence of support (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2000; Peck et al. 2008; Hodges and Tucker 2011), whilst the Pain Adaptation Model is able to provide a consistent explanation for some experimental observations (Arendt-Nielsen et al. 1996; Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997e; Madeleine et al. 2006), but not for several others (e.g. decreased motoneuron discharge rate or no change in agonist sEMG activity) (Birch et al. 2000; Schulte et al. 2004; Farina et al. 2005a; Hodges et al. 2008; Tucker et al. 2009; Salomoni and Graven-Nielsen 2012). However, it has since been recognised that pain does not produce uniform inhibition and excitation effects across the motor neurone pool (Hodges and Tucker 2011)

The "moving differently in pain" theory is able to explain the variation between individuals and tasks (e.g. different contraction intensities) and postulates that muscle pain (or the threat of pain) initiates changes across the motoneuron pool, causing a redistribution of activity between and within muscles and a change in mechanical behaviour (e.g. the direction of force) (Hodges and Tucker 2011; Bank et al. 2013) (Figure 17). The immediate benefit is to protect from further pain, prevent additional injury to the painful area or both. However, this change in strategy also has consequences that may affect task performance. For example, based on the assumption that the most optimal and efficient movement strategy is selected in conditions of no pain, any change may be considered "sub-optimal" and consequently impair exercise efficiency, influencing the rate of fatigue progression (Tucker and Hodges 2010; Hodges and Tucker 2011).

[REDACTED]

Fig 17. Schematic diagram summarising the motor adaptations to pain proposed in the "Moving differently in pain" theory. From Hodges and Tucker (2011).

At a motor unit level, modifications in recruitment order and firing frequency observed in response to muscle pain could also influence the rate of fatigue and exercise performance. Typically, during prolonged muscle contraction it is assumed that motor units are recruited in a systematic approach from low-threshold to highthreshold (Henneman et al. 1965; Milner-Brown et al. 1973). However, during isometric contractions, a selective decrease in the discharge rate of low-threshold motor units is observed in response to muscle pain (and inhibitory input from nociceptive afferents) (Farina et al. 2004; Tucker et al. 2009). As a compensatory mechanism to maintain force or torque, an increase in firing of low-threshold motor units in the synergist or antagonists was originally suggested (Falla et al. 2007; Farina et al. 2008). However, this has been refuted and instead the recruitment of additional motor units (unaffected by the noxious stimuli) was proposed as the compensatory response to allow for task continuation (Hodges et al. 2008; Tucker and Hodges 2009; Tucker et al. 2009; Hodges and Tucker 2011). Opposed to conventional sEMG (which describes the global muscle activation), the use of fine-wire electrodes and high-density sEMG techniques allow for the concurrent measurement of motor unit activity and therefore have advanced understanding of this (Madeleine et al. 2006; Falla and Gallina 2020).

During both low-intensity and high-intensity muscle contractions in the presence of muscle pain, it has been demonstrated that an increased voluntary drive and the preferential activation of the larger high-threshold motor units compensate for the inhibition of low-threshold motor units and allow for the contraction to be maintained (Martinez-Valdes et al. 2020). It was also demonstrated that the threshold of recruitment and de-recruitment of these high-threshold motor units was lowered, therefore prolonging the duration of their activation (Martinez-Valdes et al. 2020). Whilst advantageous for the immediate development of force and the maintenance of the contraction (Hodges and Tucker 2011), an adaptation towards a more metabolically inefficient motor unit strategy (high-threshold motor units are more susceptible to fatigue) is likely to accelerate metabolite accumulation and exacerbate muscle fatigue (Martinez-Valdes et al. 2020) which could impair performance (Edwards, 1981).

Psychological drive

The mechanisms previously discussed attempt to explain the potential fatiguing role of EIP from solely a physiological perspective. It should however be reiterated that pain could also have psychological impact on exercise performance. Pain can be described by two unique components: sensory-discriminative and affectivemotivational (Treede et al. 1999; Price 2000). Typically measured by unidimensional numerical scales (see Section 1.1.2), the sensory-discriminative dimension localises a stimulus and provides information on its modality and intensity (i.e. nociception or sensory pain) (Boggio et al. 2009; Horn et al. 2012). Assessed by multidimensional or qualitive scales, the affective-motivational dimension refers to the emotional response (e.g. fear, sadness, anxiety, helplessness) in anticipation of or in response to a an aversive and painful stimulus (i.e. pain unpleasantness) (Boggio et al. 2009; Horn et al. 2012). Whilst distinct components of pain, the affective-motivation component of pain is in part informed by the processing of input from sensory-discriminative information and therefore requires supplementary information to contextualise the nociceptive stimulus (Price 2000; Moseley and Arntz 2007).

As highlighted previously, the acute experience of muscle pain is ultimately providing a physiological warning signal of actual or potential threat to the body (Eccleston and Crombez 1999; Auvray et al. 2010; Horn et al. 2012). This subsequently motivates the defensive thoughts or behaviour of the individual to avoid, escape, overcome the source of pain (Fields 1999; Auvray et al. 2010). Therefore, as an important protective function, intolerable EIP during endurance exercise could provide a powerful psychological drive to modify exercise behaviour in order to avoid the aversive sensations of pain (Fields 1999). With the established linear relationship between EIP and work-rate, the exerciser can either reduce the work-rate or disengage from the exercise task to reduce EIP (Mauger 2014). Therefore the ability to overcome this drive or use it to carefully inform adjustments in work-rate could be a key factor in endurance performance (Mauger 2014). Evidence of this potential effect during exercise is however limited, with the affective-motivational component generally overlooked (Eccleston and Crombez 1999). Despite a given perceived intensity, pain unpleasantness is influenced by experimental pain stimulus (Rainville et al. 1992) and can be moderated by contextual factors (Price 2000; Moseley and Arntz 2007), and therefore investigations evaluating the impact of EIP during exercise should therefore separate the two distinct measures of pain intensity and pain unpleasantness.

1.4.2. EIP and endurance performance

Role of EIP tolerance in endurance performance

With a clear association between acute muscle pain and work-rate or duration of exercise (Cook et al. 1997), it has long been postulated that the ability to tolerate or overcome pain is an inherent pre-requisite of exercise and potentially a differentiating factor in successful performance (Anshel and Russell 1994; Mauger 2013, 2014; Stevens et al. 2018). In other words, a greater ability to tolerate muscle pain for the duration of exercise could allow athletes to perform closer to their individual physiological capacity and surpass competitors with a lower pain tolerance

(O'Connor and Cook 1999). Generally supported by cross-sectional evidence, it is recognised that competitive athletes who participate in regular, vigorous and painful training are likely to be more "stoical" and have different perceptions or sensitivity to pain compared to non-competitive athletes (Ryan and Kovacic 1966; Scott and Gijsbers 1981; Ord and Gijsbers 2003; Tesarz et al. 2012, 2013). Interestingly, a majority of the studies comparing differences in pain perception between the competitive athletes, with no difference in pain threshold (Tesarz et al. 2012), suggesting that pain tolerance opposed to pain threshold appears is the important distinguishing factor in performance.

This finding also alludes to the possibility that pain tolerance can potentially be improved through training. At present, a limited number of experimental training studies have demonstrated that in healthy yet previously untrained individuals, regular participation in chronic (6-12 weeks) aerobic training (cycling) elevated pain tolerance (measured by mechanical pressure and ischemic noxious stimuli) (Anshel and Russell 1994; Jones et al. 2014), but no difference in pain threshold (Jones et al. 2014). The same effect was not demonstrated in resistance training, with no change in pain tolerance whether this form of training was employed alone or in combination with the aerobic exercise over a 12 week period (Anshel and Russell 1994).

Both studies attributed the improvements in pain tolerance to psychological rather than physiological (i.e. reduced nociceptive processing or signalling) adaptations (Anshel and Russell 1994; Tesarz et al. 2012; Jones et al. 2014). For example, an increased exposure to prolonged training close to physiological capacity that elicits intense, unpleasant and painful sensations could necessitate the development of coping skills to increase pain control (Anshel and Russell 1994; Kress and Statler 2007; Tesarz et al. 2012; Jones et al. 2014). This could include an enhancement in pain-specific self-efficacy, resilience or attitudes, which are associated with pain tolerance (Ord and Gijsbers 2003; Rokke et al. 2004; Motl et al. 2007; Schmitz et al. 2013; Slepian et al. 2016). However, only one study recorded a psychological measure (mood) (Anshel and Russell 1994), and as neither study recorded changes in psychological measures, this is merely a hypothesis, and the physiological adaptations should not be discounted. Although beneficial for understanding the relationship between pain tolerance and aerobic training, these studies do not provide a performance measure. This has since been addressed by two studies which evaluated the predictive value of pain tolerance on cycling time-trial performance (Astokorki and Mauger 2017a) and how an increased pain tolerance through aerobic interval training can improve cycling time to exhaustion (O'Leary et al. 2017). Combined with traditional physiological parameters of endurance performance (VO_{2MAX}, GET and peak power output), pain tolerance (RPE clamp) was able to account for 7.5% of variance and therefore a significant predictor of endurance performance (Astokorki and Mauger 2017a).

This was supported by findings of a significantly increased ischaemic muscle pain tolerance after 6 weeks of interval training compared to a work-matched continuous aerobic training regimen, which was positively correlated with time to exhaustion performance (O'Leary et al. 2017). Incidentally, the interval training group had a much greater improvement in time to exhaustion compared to the continuous training group, despite both forms of training demonstrating similar improvements in aerobic markers of fitness (VO_{2MAX}, LT, lactate turn-point and peak power output). Both studies provide further support for the notion that participation in aerobic training can improve pain tolerance, and, independent of aerobic fitness, these improvements are able to enhance endurance performance.

Experimental manipulation of EIP during endurance performance

The experimental manipulation of EIP during an exercise task provides a controlled means to evaluate the direct role of EIP on endurance performance. A common ergogenic intervention is caffeine (Doherty and Smith 2004; Ganio et al. 2009). The ingestion of caffeine is also believed to have a hypoalgesic effect, with several studies demonstrating a reduction in perceptions of EIP intensity during fixed work-rate submaximal (between 60-80% maximal aerobic capacity) cycling exercise (Motl et al. 2003, 2006; O'Connor et al. 2004; Gliottoni and Motl 2008; Gliottoni et al. 2009). In closed-loop exercise tasks significant improvements in performance have been shown despite no change in ratings of EIP intensity in the caffeine compared to a placebo condition (Jenkins et al. 2008; Astorino et al. 2012; Gonglach et al. 2016; Tomazini et

al. 2020). This suggests that either caffeine does not have a hypoalgesic effect beyond a threshold level of EIP, or that participants utilised perceptions of EIP as a factor in the regulation of work-rate. As such the ergogenic effect of the caffeine allowed greater work-rate to be maintained for a given level of perceived EIP (Gonglach et al. 2016). It should however be highlighted that there is notable interindividual variation in response to caffeine, which can be influenced by factors such as dose, timing, training status and polymorphisms (Pickering and Kiely 2018). In addition, caffeine elicits alternate physiological (e.g. motor unit recruitment), psychological and perceptual (e.g. perceived exertion) responses (Keisler and Armsey II 2006), which reduce the ability to elucidate whether the improvements in performance were solely resultant from the experimental manipulation of EIP.

Another method that has been applied to decrease EIP during exercise are analgesic drugs (i.e. "pain killers"). Initially, aspirin (Roi et al. 1994; Cook et al. 1997) and codeine (Cook et al. 2000; Ray and Carter 2007) were the pharmacological methods consumed, however these studies have produced equivocal results and, like caffeine, these drugs have additional actions (e.g. anticoagulation, fat oxidation) which make it difficult to attribute any ergogenic effect on performance solely to drug-induced analgesia (Mauger et al. 2010). Acetaminophen (i.e. paracetamol) (Mauger and Hopker 2012; Foster et al. 2014) was proposed as a suitable alternative to the previously used drugs in the investigation of EIP on endurance performance (Mauger et al. 2010).

A foundational study by Mauger and colleagues (Mauger et al. 2010) demonstrated that the consumption of 1.5 g of this centrally-acting analgesic significantly improved 16.1 km (10 mile) cycling time-trial performance by 2% in trained cyclists compared to a placebo condition. The quicker time-trial was attributed to the acetaminophen "permitting" the cyclists to maintain a greater work-rate (power output) during the middle section of the time-trial (Figure 18), with the quicker performance accompanied by an elevated heart rate and blood lactate concentration (i.e. greater physiological strain). An increased mean power output/torque has also been demonstrated across repeated sprint exercise (Foster et al. 2014) and maximal protocols (Morgan et al. 2018, 2019) after consumption of the same dose of acetaminophen. The latter studies did not report pain, however during the time-trial

88
and repeated sprint exercise, participants reported the same intensity of muscle pain, despite maintaining the greater power output. Again, it was proposed that the cyclists were willing to tolerate a certain level of EIP, and therefore in conditions of analgesia (with relatively less EIP) were able to produce a greater-work rate.

[REDACTED]

Figure 18. Mean power output profiles during 16.1 km time-trial across acetaminophen and placebo conditions. Acetaminophen (dark line) reduced the magnitude reduced the magnitude at which power output declined toward the middle section of the time-trial. From Mauger et al (2010).

These findings provide evidence for the association between exercise performance and pain tolerance, as well as a consideration that the regulation of work-rate during exercise and decision-making on pacing strategies could be partially based on EIP perceptions (i.e. work-rate may be regulated based on the set level of pain an individual is willing or able to tolerate). Transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation (TENS) has also been used to induce analgesia prior to the performance of cycling time-trial exercise (Astokorki and Mauger 2017b; Hibbert et al. 2017) and a singlelimb isometric TTF protocol of the knee extensors (Behm et al. 2019) and elbow flexors (Astokorki and Mauger 2017b). With the exception of study by Hibbert and colleagues (Hibbert et al. 2017) (potentially due to a difference in stimulation parameters/procedures), the application of TENS prior to and during exercise has been shown to improve performance (Astokorki and Mauger 2017b; Behm et al. 2019). The study by Astokorki and Mauger (2017) also reported a reduction in sensations of EIP which were associated with an improvement in performance of both exercise tasks.

It should be noted that at rest, acetaminophen has been shown to potentially increase excitability and responsiveness of the corticospinal tract (Mauger and Hopker 2013), and alongside TENS, is therefore believed to attenuate the nociceptive signal at a spinal level (Astokorki and Mauger 2017b). As a decrease in corticospinal excitability has been associated with the development of fatigue (Ross et al. 2010), any enhancements in performance or exercise tolerance could instead be attributed to this action (Foster et al. 2014; Mauger et al. 2014). Resultantly, the action at a spinal level could confound the ability to attribute the improvements in performance to changes in CMD from the activation of Group III and IV afferents.

Emphasis in the literature has been placed on reducing EIP using various ergogenic interventions with analgesic properties, with a limited attention on experimental methods to *increase* EIP during exercise. The opioid antagonist naloxone, which increases pain, has been shown to significantly reduce time to exhaustion during incremental cycling (Sgherza et al. 2002) and submaximal treadmill running (Surbey et al. 1984). However in these studies the participant perceptions of pain were either not quantified (Sgherza et al. 2002) or limited (Surbey et al. 1984), inhibiting the understanding of whether the increase in pain was a factor in the impairment in performance. Other studies have employed methods of experimentally inducing pain (e.g. thermal, mechanical or electrical pain) during exercise (see Section 1.1.2). However, these induction methods are inappropriate for the investigation of EIP during exercise due to differences in their processing and response compared with the transmission and experience of EIP, in addition to the confounding actions that prevent the isolated investigation of EIP.

1.4.3. Hypertonic saline as a potential experimental model of EIP

Previous research has demonstrated the challenges involved in the experimental manipulation of pain independently of additional physiological, psychological and perceptual factors that may affect exercise performance. In order to examine and understand the sole effect of EIP on endurance performance and allow for its potential fatiguing impact to be investigated, an alternate pain induction model that can be safely applied during exercise and replicates the experience of EIP as closely as possible is required. Prerequisites of the desired method are that it 1) induces muscle pain that *feels like* naturally occurring EIP, 2) uncouples the relationship between EIP intensity and work-rate, and 3) does not elicit additional responses that may influence exercise performance.

As identified in sections 1.1.3 and 1.1.4, the intramuscular of HS could provide a method which may fulfil the aforementioned requirements. A safe and wellestablished method to experimentally induce a standardised experience of pain in an isolated muscle (with minimal contribution from cutaneous nociceptors), this model has a similar nociceptive pathway and has been demonstrated to evoke sensations equivalent to naturally occurring EIP (Kellgren 1938; Mense 1993; Laursen et al. 1999; Graven-Nielsen and Mense 2001; Graven-Nielsen et al. 2003; Graven-Nielsen 2006). This model allows for a good degree of experimental control through the benefit of a placebo-control in the form of IS (which produces a negligible or no pain response) and a good intra-individual reliability (i.e. participants are likely to have a similar experience across repeat experimental visits) (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b). It should however be noted that, at present, due to the dual role of Group III and IV afferents in both nociceptive processing and as a sensory moderator of the exercise pressor reflex (Coote et al. 1969; McCloskey and Mitchell 1972; Kaufman et al. 1983; Amann et al. 2010) it is not known whether the muscle pain induced by this method evokes a confounding cardiorespiratory response.

However, while HS injection is a recognised method for inducing muscle pain, the pain experience has yet to be directly compared with that of EIP, and there has been little attempt to use it to explore the fatigue-pain relationship in exercise conditions where the potential fatiguing-impact of EIP would be most prominent (e.g. endurance exercise). Research that has employed this model has demonstrated pain induced in the tibialis anterior and gastrocnemius reduces performance of high intensity (50-80% MVC), short duration exercise (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997e; Ciubotariu et al. 2004) and inhibits MVT (applied to the rectus femoris) (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2002). Whilst insightful, the characteristics of the exercise tasks (i.e. intensity, duration and muscle tested) evaluated in the presence of augmented muscle pain in prior research have limited translation to endurance performance. Resultantly, a concerted effort should be made to conduct experimental work which provides a more applied link to whole-body, locomotive exercise (e.g. investigating the effect of pain at contraction intensity and in a large muscle/muscle group relevant to exercise performance). This thesis will therefore apply the HS model of muscle pain within this context to ascertain its suitability as an experimental method to replicate the EIP experience and to explore its potential fatiguing impact on a series of exercise tasks relevant to endurance exercise.

1.4.4. Conclusion

This literature review has demonstrated that development of fatigue and endurance performance are highly complex and are underpinned by the interaction of several components (e.g. physiological, psychological, environmental). Numerous models have been proposed in an attempt to explain how performance is regulated, tolerated and limited. Whilst these models have been influential in progressing understanding and the approach towards endurance performance investigations, an overall consensus is yet to be reached. With the exception of the psychobiological model, most models of fatigue and endurance performance have acknowledged the role of afferent feedback and the accompanying sensations (e.g. EIP). However, the potential impact of specifically EIP on endurance exercise is still relatively unknown. Indeed, there are several proposed mechanisms which could explain how EIP may exacerbate or contribute to the development of fatigue, and therefore limit endurance performance, but these require further exploration.

The experimental manipulation of EIP during an exercise task provides a controlled means to evaluate this notion, however previous attempts to manipulate EIP have demonstrated this to be challenging and are limited by alternate confounding variables or responses. From reviewing the literature, it is apparent that the intramuscular

92

injection of HS may provide an appropriate model to induce an experience of muscle pain akin to naturally occurring EIP, however at present this has yet to be evaluated and therefore requires investigation.

1.5 Aims and hypotheses of the thesis

The overall aim of this thesis is two-fold: 1) to apply and confirm the HS model as a means for experimentally replicating the experience of EIP, and if successful, 2) to use this model as a method to evaluate the potential fatiguing role of EIP during exercise tasks relevant to endurance performance. Through four experimental studies, this thesis will employ the following aims and hypothesis to explore the aforementioned gaps in the literature

Chapter 3 – Study 1

Muscle pain induced by hypertonic saline in the knee extensors decreases singlelimb isometric time to task failure

Aims: This study aimed to:

- Compare the qualitative experience (based on the total and subclass scores from the McGill Pain Questionnaire) of naturally occurring EIP to the pain elicited from an intramuscular injection of HS into a locomotor muscle
- Identify the effects of the experimental EIP elicited by this method on the performance time of an endurance exercise task performed in a muscle group, and at an intensity, that is relevant to locomotive exercise.

Hypothesis: It was hypothesised that the intramuscular injection of 5.8% HS into the vastus lateralis:

- Replicates the naturally occurring EIP (in terms of intensity and quality) from the performance of a higher intensity exercise, uncoupling the EIP and exercise intensity relationship;
- In addition to low intensity exercise results in a shorter exercise performance

Chapter 4 – Study 2

Muscle pain from an intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline increases variability in knee extensor torque reproduction

Aims: This study aimed to ascertain whether experimentally induced muscle pain in the vastus lateralis using an intramuscular injection of HS interferes with the ability to accurately reproduce the torque produced by the knee extensor muscles in a singlelimb isometric torque reproduction task

Hypothesis: It was hypothesised that experimental muscle pain in the vastus lateralis reduces torque reproduction accuracy (as quantified by the variance in mismatch between target and actual torque) of low intensity isometric contractions when compared to a control (no pain) condition

Chapter 5 – Study 3

Cardiorespiratory and perceptual response to acute unilateral and bilateral muscle pain induced by hypertonic saline

Aims: This study aimed to:

- Investigate the cardiorespiratory response to acute unilateral and bilateral experimental muscle pain induced through the intramuscular injection of either IS (placebo) or HS (pain) in the right and left vastus lateralis at rest
- Evaluate and compare the perceptual response to acute bilateral muscle pain in contrast with unilateral muscle pain at rest, and determine the influence of limb dominancy on pain perception in the lower limb

Hypothesis: it was hypothesised that bilateral and simultaneous intramuscular injection of 5.8% HS into the vastus lateralis:

- Directly elicits a reflex cardiorespiratory response
- Results in a significant increase of muscle pain experienced (intensity and quality) compared to the unilateral muscle pain

Chapter 6 – Study 4

Acute bilateral muscle pain induced by hypertonic saline decreases cycling time to exhaustion

Aims: This study aimed to determine the effect of acute bilateral muscle pain administered in a knee extensor muscle (vastus lateralis), on short duration, heavyintensity cycling endurance performance

Hypothesis: It was hypothesised that the addition of 5.8% HS into the VL of both the right and left leg during heavy intensity exercise to exhaustion would result in an elevated experience of muscle pain, and a reduced exercise performance compared to control and placebo conditions.

Chapter 2 – General Methods

2.1 Introduction

The purpose of this chapter is to outline and describe the primary methods (procedures, protocols and measurements) used across the experimental research conducted in Chapters 3-6. Procedures and protocols specific to an experimental chapter are also detailed in the methods section of the respective chapter. Data collection for each experimental chapter was conducted in the research laboratories of the School of Sport and Exercise Sciences, University of Kent.

2.2 Pre-test procedures

2.2.1 Ethical approval

Prior to commencement, the design and procedures of all experimental studies had received full ethical approval from the School of Sport and Exercise Sciences ethics committee at the University of Kent, with all procedures performed in line with the Declaration of Helsinki. In all studies, before confirmation of involvement, participants were provided with a written information sheet outlining the study and experimental protocols, as well as the expectations of the participant during the course of the study (see Appendix A). The information sheet also contained a detailed overview of the intramuscular (IM) injection procedure, the risks involved, and the measures in place to minimise the potential occurrence of these risks (see Appendix B). This information was subsequently verbally reinforced and confirmed with the participants.

Participants were then requested to complete a general health questionnaire and an IM injection risk assessment questionnaire (see Appendix A). These questionnaires were completed to ensure safe participation in the exercise and to confirm individual suitability to safely receive an IM injection. Participants were not permitted to take part if the questionnaires were not satisfactorily completed or if the administration of an IM injection was unsuitable or unsafe for the respective participant. Upon acceptable completion of the questionnaires, participants signed an informed consent form (see Appendix A). All participants were informed that their involvement in the study was voluntary, and that they were free to withdraw their consent at any time without reason.

For all studies, participants were instructed to arrive to the laboratory in a rested state (refrained from undertaking vigorous exercise in the past 24 h) and have abstained from the consumption of alcohol (48 h), caffeine (8 h) and analgesics (6 h) prior to each visit. Compliance to these pre-requisites was verbally confirmed with the participants at the start of each visit.

2.2.2 Participant familiarisation

For each of the four experiments, in the first visit to the laboratory, participants were familiarised with the experimental procedures and measures. The purpose of the familiarisation was primarily to reduce any potential learning effect and additionally to ensure participant comfort with the intramuscular injection procedure. Prior to commencement of experimental procedures, participants were instructed to read a set of written instructions for the scales implemented in each chapter (see Appendix C) and were also familiarised with the self-report psychological measurements implemented in each chapter (see Section 2.5 and Appendix D). This includes the 10point Cook scale for pain intensity (Cook et al. 1997) (Chapters 3-6), the 15-point Borg (6-20) scale for rating of perceived exertion (Borg, 1998) (used in Chapters 3, 4 and 6), and the 11-point rating of fatigue scale (Micklewright et al. 2017b) (Chapters 3 and 6). Familiarisation of these scales are detailed in Section 2.4.2. All information on the perceptual measures and report instruments was subsequently verbally reinforced and confirmed with the participants. In addition, participants without prior experience of the hypertonic saline intramuscular injection procedure were also familiarised before commencing any experimental visit. Familiarisation procedures specific to each experiment are detailed in the methods section of the respective experimental chapter.

2.2.3 Anthropometric measures

Before the commencement of each experimental study, anthropometric and descriptive measures of age, height, body mass, and hours of physical activity engaged in per week were recorded. Height, recorded to the nearest 0.01 m, was measured using a Stadiometer, whilst body mass was measured to the nearest 0.1 kg using calibrated scales.

2.3 Experimental procedures

2.3.1 Intramuscular injections

All IM injections were performed either in the right vastus lateralis (VL) (Chapters 3 and 4), or simultaneously in the right and left vastus lateralis (Chapters 5 and 6). The vastus lateralis IM injection site was identified as the middle third of the lateral aspect of the thigh between the greater trochanter and the lateral femoral condyle of the femur. This provides a large and easily accessible muscle mass and is not associated with any major blood vessels or significant structures, minimising the risks of damage or likelihood of injury.

For all administrations of IM injections, thorough care and consideration was taken to implement best infection control practices and the safe handling of the injection equipment. All equipment was checked prior to use to ensure that the items were sterile and non-contaminated, and then safely disposed of after use. Before receiving an IM injection, the site was always inspected and palpated to ensure that it was free from contraindications, and then subsequently marked to ensure standardisation of location. Prior to the administration of a bilateral injection (Chapters 5 and 6), the injection site for the right and left leg was visually inspected to confirm similar location selection for both legs. The site was always prepared and cleansed with an alcohol swab before each injection.

The solutions administered for all studies were either a single bolus of 1.0 mL 5.8% hypertonic saline (B Braun Medical Industries), used to induce acute muscle pain, or a single bolus of 1.0 mL 0.9% isotonic saline (B Braun Medical Industries), which was injected as a control. Implementing the z-track technique, the IM injection was performed manually over a 20 s window (10 s infusion period) using a 3 mL Luer-Lok syringe connected to a 25 G × 38 mm SurGuard2 disposable stainless needle (Terumo, Japan). Participants were instructed to look away from the IM injection, keep their legs relaxed and focus on a marked location on an opposite wall throughout the procedure. After the completion of the injection, participants were requested to monitor the injection site two to four hours and were informed of potential adverse reactions that should be reported on occurrence. The details of the IM injection

procedure were fully documented in line with National Health Service guidelines. In each experimental study, all IM injection visits were separated by a minimum of 7 days.

3.3.2 Isokinetic dynamometry

An isokinetic dynamometer (Cybex HUMAC Norm isokinetic dynamometer; CSMi, Soughton, MA, USA) calibrated to the manufacturer instructions was used in Chapters 3 and 4 for the measurement of torque of the knee extensors. Participants were instructed to sit up straight in the chair and position themselves with hips square and the posterior of the knees touching the front of the seat. The dynamometer was set up for the right leg, with the knee set at an angle of 75° of flexion (0° = full extension of the knee), and a hip angle of 90°. The right knee axis was positioned in line with the dynamometer axis, and the lever arm was secured above the lateral malleolus with the padded cushion situated posteriorly. The left leg was placed behind a contra limb stabiliser and the participant trunk was secured to the chair with a strap to maintain a stable body position and minimise as much extraneous movement as possible. This set-up and the additional chair settings were recorded for each participant in the first visit of each chapter and repeated for all subsequent visits to ensure participants remained in an identical body position across all experimental trials.

2.3.3 Surface electromyography (sEMG)

In Chapters 3 and 4, muscle electrical activity of the VL, vastus medialis (VM) and rectus femoris (RF) was continuously recorded using surface electromyography (sEMG) acquired through square surface electrodes (Ag/AgCl, 32×32 mm; Nessler Medizintechnik, Innsbruck, Austria) mounted in a bipolar set-up and placed over the muscle belly in the direction of the muscle fibres, For each muscle a reference electrode was placed on the patella of the right knee. Prior to application of the electrode positions were marked to ensure consistent placement and standardisation of location for each experimental visit. The electrical signal was sampled at 2000 Hz (Biopac MP150, Biopac Systems Inc., California, USA) and acquired in Spike2 software (Version 7; Cambridge Electronic Design).

The sEMG data was analysed using custom code written in MATLAB R2018a (The MathWorks, Massachusetts, USA). To create a linear envelope representation of the data, the raw sEMG signals were rectified by taking the absolute values, and two-pass zero-lag filtered using a fourth-order low-pass Butterworth filter with a cut-off frequency of 5 Hz. The mean sEMG amplitude for each muscle was then extracted and normalised to the maximum sEMG amplitude of the maximum voluntary contractions performed prior to the experimental protocols (%MVC) (see Chapters 3 and 4 for specific details).

2.4 Measurements

2.4.1 Measurement of muscle pain

During all visits of each study, two perceptual characteristics of the muscle pain experience were recorded: pain intensity and quality. The muscle pain was defined as "the intensity of hurt" felt, and participants were instructed to anchor this to previous experiences of naturally occurring EIP (Astokorki and Mauger 2017b) to support the rating process. It was emphasised that the muscle pain reported in each study is that produced by muscle burn and ache as a result of repeated or prolonged muscular contractions opposed to injury or other pain experienced (e.g. seat discomfort). Participants were also reminded to not use the pain intensity rating as an expression of perceived fatigue or exertion.

The intensity of muscle pain in the right leg (Chapter 3 and 4) or the total ("global") muscle pain intensity in both legs (Chapters 5 and 6) was continuously scored on a on a moment-to-moment basis using a sliding, electronic visual analogue scale (VAS) aided by verbal descriptors ranging from 0 ("no pain at all") to 10 ("extremely intense pain") (Cook et al. 1997). Participants received regular verbal reminders to make any necessary adjustments. The electronic VAS device automatically sampled and recorded the reported pain intensity every 5 s (Chapters 3-5) and 2 s (Chapter 6) which allowed for values such as VAS onset (the time-point at which the stimulus is first perceived to be greater than "no pain") peak pain intensity (VAS peak), time to maximal intensity (from the commencement of sampling), mean pain intensity (the mean VAS from the commencement of sampling until task failure), duration of pain

(from VAS onset until the state of "no pain"), and VAS area (area under VAS curve) to be calculated.

The quality of pain was established by the long-form McGill Pain Questionnaire (MPQ) (Melzack 1975) which contains a total of 20 categories of adjectives describing four major subclasses of pain experience (sensory, affective, evaluative and miscellaneous) alongside a separate group of words which describe the time-related properties of pain. Each category contains between two to six adjectives that are qualitatively comparable, positioned in ascending order of implied pain intensity and are assigned rank value based on this order (e.g. the descriptor associated with the least pain within the category is assigned a value of 1). Participants were permitted to select a maximum of one word per category (should any of the descriptors apply). The descriptors chosen by the participants were subsequently summed to calculate scores for each subclass (Subclass Rating Index) and the total score of all subclasses (Total Pain Rating Index), with the overall quality of pain expressed by descriptors chosen by more than one-third of participants.

2.4.2 Perceptual Measures

The processing of a physical stimulus and its concomitant sensory signal by the brain results in the conscious experience of the sensation (i.e. perceptions), which are highly subjective and variable constructs (Gardner and Martin 2000). This thesis generally employed three self-report psychophysiological scales to monitor three perceptual parameters: pain intensity (see Section 2.4.1), rating of perceived exertion (Chapters 3, 4 and 6) and rating of fatigue (Chapters 3 and 6). As highlighted in the literature review, these perceptions are resultant from separate processes and were therefore recorded as different entities with independent scales to avoid inaccurate perceptual measures (O'Connor and Cook 2001; Pageaux et al. 2015a; Astokorki and Mauger 2017a). In this thesis, participants received written instructions for each scale (see Appendix C), with a clear emphasis on the importance of being able to distinguish between each perception. Understanding of these instructions and the differences between each perception were verbally confirmed by the experimenter and reinforced in each testing session.

Perceived exertion (RPE) was verbally reported every 30 s during the time to task failure protocols (Chapters 3 and 6), and immediately upon completion of the torque matching and reproduction trials (Chapter 4). This was achieved using the 15-point (6-20) Borg scale (Borg, 1998) aided by verbal descriptors ranging from "no exertion" (6) to "maximal exertion" (20) to rate the magnitude of exertion perceived during the exercise tasks. In this thesis, RPE during single-limb isometric tasks (Chapters 3 and 4) was defined as the "effort required to drive the limb", whilst during cycling exercise (Chapter 6) participants were instructed to include the heaviness of breathing into the rating (Pageaux 2016). This definition ensured that participants did not factor in perceptions of discomfort or fatigue. Rating of fatigue (ROF), defined as "the perceived inability of the muscle to produce torque", was verbally reported every 30 s for the first min, and every 60 s thereafter during the time to task failure protocols (Chapters 3 and 6). This was achieved through the use of the 11-point (0-10) Rating of Fatigue (ROF) scale (Micklewright et al. 2017b), with the scale supported by five verbal descriptors (ranging from "not fatigued at all" (0) to "total fatigue and exhaustion - nothing left" (10)) and five accompanying images (depicting the different states of fatigue) to aid understanding.

2.5 Report instruments

In Chapters 3 and 6, the participants were required to complete three questionnaires to provide measures of positive and negative affect (Watson, Clark and Tellegen, 1988), emotional intelligence (Schutte et al., 1998) and pain resilience (Slepian, Ankawi, Himawan and France, 2016). These questionnaires were administered at the start of the first visit of each experimental study. In addition, for each chapter, at the start of each visit, participants were asked to rate (on a visual analogue scale) how much pain they expected to experience (anchored to the non-injury pain experienced during exercise) (0 = "no pain" to 10 = "worst possible pain") and their confidence to cope with the expected level of pain (0 = "not confident at all" to 10 = "completely confident"). This provides a measure of pain-specific self-efficacy which is believed to a predictor of pain tolerance and endurance (Motl et al. 2007; Schmitz et al. 2013). In Chapters 5 and 6, post-trial, participants also completed a modified Situation-Specific Pain Catastrophizing Scale (SPCS) (Edwards et al. 2006) to indicate the

occurrence of catastrophizing specifically during the painful experience. All four report instruments are provided in Appendix D.

2.5.1 Positive and negative affect schedule (PANAS)

The PANAS is a 20-item questionnaire that includes two scales containing 10 adjectives that describe positive (e.g. excited, alert) and negative (e.g. scared, nervous) affect respectively. Each item for the PANAS are scored a 5-point scale ranging from 1 (not at all/very slightly) to 5 (extremely) to indicate the extent to which participants felt at a set time point. Both scales can therefore receive a minimum score of 10 and a maximum score of 50. In all experimental studies, the time period that the participants were asked to refer to when rating each item was "over the past week" (completed only at the start of the first visit) and "at the present moment" (completed at the start of each visit).

2.5.2 Schutte self-report emotional intelligence test (SSEIT)

The SSEIT is a 33-item scale that assesses the ability of an individual to appraise, understand, regulate and utilize the emotions of oneself and in others. Each item is rated on a 5-point scale anchored from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree). An overall score of emotional intelligence is gained by reverse coding three of the items (5, 28 and 33) and then totalling all responses.

2.5.3 Pain resilience scale (PRS)

The PRS is a 14-item questionnaire encompassing two discrete dimensions: "cognitive/affective positivity" (9 items), which focuses on the participant's ability in the management of thoughts and emotions whilst in pain, and "behavioural perseverance" (5 items), which reflects the continued motivation and behavioural persistence despite the presence of intense or sustained pain. The PRS requires the participant to assess each item on a 0-4 scale (0 = not at all and 4 = all the time), with the scores from each item then summed to provide a total score, and an individual score for each subscale.

2.5.4. Modified situation-specific pain catastrophizing scale (SPCS)

The modified SPCS is a 6-item scale encompassing the three dimensions of catastrophizing: "rumination", "magnification" and "helplessness". The questionnaire is specific to the experience of pain *during* laboratory procedures and is therefore administered upon immediate completion of the trial. Participants are required to score each item on a 0-4 scale (0 = not at all and 4 = all the time) to indicate the degree at which the thoughts and feelings occurred during the trial. The item scores are subsequently summed to provide an overall catastrophizing score.

<u>Chapter 3 – Muscle pain induced by hypertonic saline in the knee extensors</u> <u>decreases single-limb isometric time to task failure</u>

Abstract

Purpose: Increased nociceptive activity and the experience of exercise-induced pain (EIP) may contribute to fatigue during endurance exercise. To investigate this, a pain model that produces pain similar to EIP and decouples its' relationship to exercise intensity is required. This study 1) compared the quality of pain caused by a hypertonic saline injection into the vastus lateralis in resting and exercise conditions, and 2) investigated whether this pain contributes to changes in time to task failure. Methods: On separate days, eighteen participants completed a time to task failure at 20% maximal voluntary torque (MVT), a resting hypertonic saline intramuscular injection, and in a further three visits a time to task failure at 10% MVT following injection of isotonic saline, hypertonic saline or a control (no injection). Results: In a subset of eligible participants (n = 12), the hypertonic saline combined with 10% MVT produced a qualitative experience of pain (assessed by the McGill Pain Questionnaire) that felt similar to EIP. 10% MVT with hypertonic saline significantly elevated pain intensity in the first 20% of the time to task failure and caused a significantly (P < 0.05) shorter time to task failure (448 ± 240 s) compared with the isotonic saline (605 ± 285 s) and control (514 ± 197 s) conditions. Conclusion: These findings demonstrate that hypertonic saline increases the intensity of pain during exercise, which results in a faster occurrence of exercise-induced fatigue. These results provide important evidence supporting pain as a limiting factor in endurance performance.

Introduction

Intense and prolonged muscle contractions result in acute pain proportional to the intensity and duration of exercise (Cook et al. 1997). This 'exercise-induced pain' (EIP) arises from the sensitisation and activation of ascending group III and IV nociceptive afferents in response to the accumulation of endogenous algesics and increases in noxious and mechanical pressure within the contracting skeletal musculature (O'Connor and Cook 1999). The experience of EIP is often accompanied by fatigue (Pollak et al. 2014), which is defined as an exercise-induced reduction in the capacity to produce muscle force or power (Bigland-Ritchie and Wood 1984).

This association has led to the suggestion that EIP may accelerate fatigue development during intense and prolonged exercise (Mauger 2014).

In support of this notion, the stimulation of muscle nociceptors and increased muscle afferent activity has demonstrated significant reductions in voluntary activation of the elbow flexors (Kennedy et al. 2013) and maximal voluntary force of the knee extensors (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2002). Furthermore, partial blockade of group III and IV muscle afferents at the spinal level results in the attenuation of perceived fatigue, and increases central motor drive (Amann et al. 2009). Based on these findings, it is suggested that the increased activation of group III and IV afferents inhibit central motor drive and the ability to recruit motor units (Amann et al. 2011a; Hureau et al. 2019).

A challenge in studying the fatigue-pain relationship (Mauger 2013; Pollak et al. 2014) is that most experimental pain-induction methods are notably different in their processing and response compared with the transmission and experience of EIP (i.e. differences in the neurological processes that result in the perception of pain, from transduction to perception (Olesen et al. 2012)). For example, ischemic, electrical and thermal pain induction are experimental pain models that are non-specific to the muscle, and can also induce the perception of cutaneous pain (Staahl and Drewes 2004; Olesen et al. 2012). The additional stimulation of these superficial tissues can produce a subjective pain quality described as "sharp" or "stabbing" as opposed to the "aching" or "cramping" nature of muscle pain (Mense 1993). As such their use may be inappropriate in the investigation of EIP.

Consequently, an experimental model that induces muscle pain that feels like naturally occurring EIP and allows its contribution to fatigue to be investigated by decoupling EIP from exercise intensity is desirable. The intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline is a well-established and safe experimental method that, under resting conditions, induces standardised and reproducible acute pain often described as 'aching' and 'cramping' (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997a, b, d). When injected, this solution activates predominantly group IV afferents with some contribution from myelinated group III nerve fibres (Laursen et al. 1999), which is similar to the nociceptive pathway of EIP (O'Connor and Cook 1999). However, while hypertonic saline is established for inducing muscle pain, there has been limited comparison with the experience of EIP and minimal application to explore the fatigue-pain relationship. Indeed, in this field hypertonic saline is most widely used to investigate putative pain-induced changes to motor control (Hodges and Tucker 2011), maximal voluntary contraction (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2002), and high intensity, short duration exercise performance (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997e) rather than its impact on exercise-induced fatigue. In addition, the exercise intensities, durations, and muscle groups used in these studies have limited relevance to exercise conditions where the impact of EIP on fatigue is most prominent (i.e. prolonged duration (> 2 min), exhaustive exercise in large, primary muscle groups involved in locomotive exercise) (Cook et al. 1997; Abbiss and Laursen 2008).

Therefore, the aims of this study were to: (i) compare the qualitative experience (based on the total and subclass scores from the McGill Pain Questionnaire) of naturally occurring EIP to the pain elicited from an intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline into a locomotor muscle; and (ii) identify the effects of the muscle pain elicited by this method on the performance time of an endurance exercise task. We tested the hypothesis that the addition of an intramuscular injection of 5.8% hypertonic saline into the vastus lateralis (VL) to low intensity exercise: (i) produces a similar quality of pain (as defined by the McGill Pain Questionnaire) compared to naturally occurring EIP caused by a higher exercise intensity; and (ii) results in a shorter time to task failure compared to placebo and control conditions.

Methods

Ethical approval

The School of Sport and Exercises (University of Kent) Research Ethics Advisory Group (Prop 84_2016_17) approved all procedures and protocols in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Written informed consent was gained from the participants prior to participation.

Participants

Eighteen healthy and recreationally active participants (11 male, 7 female; mean \pm SD: age, 24.5 \pm 4.0 years; height 1.76 \pm 0.1 m; body mass 73.9 \pm 13.4 kg; physical activity 5.5 \pm 2.3 h·w⁻¹) volunteered to participate in the present study. The sample size was estimated based on the effect size reported in a similar exercise and pain study (Deschamps et al. 2014) to satisfy statistical power at 80%. Recruited participants were free from the exclusion criteria and attended the laboratory in accordance with the pre-requisites outlined in Chapter 2. All participants attended each visit in a similar psychological state as assessed by the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS) (Watson et al. 1988), which was completed at the start of each visit.

Experimental procedures

Participants attended the laboratory on five occasions, with each visit separated by 2-7 days. In the initial visit, anthropometric measures (height, body mass) were recorded, and the self-report psychological measurements (see Self-reported psychological data) were completed. In this visit, participants were also familiarized with all measures relating to the experimental protocol, including a practice of knee extensor maximal voluntary contractions (MVCs). Five minutes after MVCs, participants performed an isometric time to task failure (TTF) at 20% maximal voluntary torque (MVT). In visit 2, participants received a single injection of hypertonic saline (Rest HYP), whilst seated at rest (see Intramuscular injections in Chapter 2). Upon the completion of the injection, participants were asked to continuously rate muscle pain intensity, with the visit concluding once the participant had returned to the state of 'no pain'. In a further three visits (visits 3-5), participants performed a TTF at 10% MVT in three conditions in the presence of: no injection (10% MVT, Control), isotonic saline (10% MVT + ISO, Placebo) and hypertonic saline (10% MVT + HYP). In the 10% MVT + ISO and 10% MVT + HYP visits, an intramuscular injection was administered prior to the TTF, with the task commencing within 3 s of needle removal. Conditions were performed in a single-blind, randomised and counterbalanced order.

Time to task failure (TTF) protocol

All visits were performed seated on an isokinetic dynamometer set up as described in Chapter 2. At the start of each visit, participants completed a 5 min self-paced, submaximal warm-up on a cycle ergometer (Wattbike Ltd, Nottingham, UK) followed by 3×3s MVCs separated by 90 s rest. The highest torque produced across the three MVCs was defined as the MVT. The TTF commenced 5 min after the MVCs, with the participants directed to maintain a submaximal isometric contraction of the knee extensors. The participants received visual feedback of the target torque on a computer screen but were unaware of the overall time elapsed. The task was limited to a maximum of 20 min, or was terminated when the torque fell below the target for more than 3 s. Within 3 s of task cessation participants performed a final MVC.

Perceptual measurements

At the start of each visit, participants were asked to rate pain expectations and confidence to cope with this expected level of pain. Two characteristics of pain were evaluated: intensity and quality. During all visits, pain intensity was continuously scored on a moment-to-moment basis using an electronic visual analogue scale (VAS) whilst the quality of pain was established by the long-form McGill Pain Questionnaire (MPQ) (Melzack 1975). The MPQ was completed after the post-TTF MVC in each visit, and the return to "no pain" in the Rest HYP visit. During all of the TTF trials at 10% MVT (visits 3-5), participants also reported Rating of perceived exertion (RPE) every 30 s, and Rating of fatigue was recorded every 30 s for the first min, and every 60 s thereafter using the 11-point Rating of Fatigue (ROF) scale. More information on perceptual measurements can be viewed in Chapter 2.

Physiological Measurements

During the TTFs at 10% MVT (visits 3-5) heart rate (HR) was recorded every 30 s using a Polar FT1 HR monitor paired with a coded T34 transmitter (Polar, Polar Electro, Kempele, Finland), and muscle electrical activity was continuously recorded using surface electromyography (sEMG). The sEMG was acquired as detailed in Chapter 2, with the signals obtained divided into 10 s epochs. The mean sEMG then extracted and normalised to the maximum sEMG amplitude of the prior MVCs (% MVC).

Self-reported psychological data

In the first visit, on arrival to the laboratory, participants completed the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS) (Watson et al. 1988), Schutte Self Report Emotional Intelligence Test (SSEIT) (Schutte et al. 1998) and Pain Resilience Scale (PRS) (Slepian et al. 2016) to assess mood, emotional intelligence and pain-specific resilience, respectively. The completion of the PANAS was also repeated at the start of each visit with participants responding according to feelings at that present moment.

Statistical analysis

In this chapter, two analyses were performed on the data; a primary analysis of all participant data (n = 18), and a secondary analysis performed on a subset of participants (n = 12) that reached task failure in all conditions prior to the imposed limitation of 20 min maximum duration. All data are presented in the form of mean \pm standard deviation (SD). Prior to statistical analysis, all data were checked for the assumptions associated with a paired samples t-test, a one-way ANOVA and a repeated measures ANOVA as appropriate. Data that did not satisfy the Shaprio-Wilk test of normality (*P* < 0.05) were logarithmically transformed. The Bonferroni posthoc correction was applied where appropriate. Cohen's *d* and partial eta square (η_p^2) values are reported as measures of effect size (Cohen, 1988). Pearson bivariate correlations were used to evaluate the correlation between parameters, with Cohen's guidelines of 0.1 (small), 0.3 (medium) and greater than or equal to 0.5 (large) to quantify the strength of correlation (Cohen, 1988)

Due to between subject variability in TTF, an 'individual iso-time' approach as outlined by Nicolò and colleagues (Nicolò et al. 2019) was applied to compare perceptual (pain intensity, RPE, ROF) and physiological (HR, sEMG) variables. The 'shortest' TTF for each participant was used to identify four (RPE, ROF, HR) and ten (pain intensity and sEMG) time-points in which the three conditions were segmented. This approach maintains a majority of the time-series data (i.e. allows for the inclusion of all repeated recordings such as pain, RPE and ROF to be included) and provides a consistent number of data points to allow comparison between participants for all stated variables across the varying TTF times.

A two-way ANOVA with Treatment factor with 3 fixed levels (10% MVT, 10% MVT + ISO, 10% MVT + HYP) and a repeated measures Time factor with 10 timepoints was used to test the effect of condition and time on pain intensity and sEMG during the TTF. Two-way ANOVAs with a Treatment factor with 3 fixed levels (10% MVT, 10% MVT + ISO, Experimental) and a repeated measures Time factor with 4 time points were used for measures of RPE, ROF and HR recorded during the TTF. When an interaction effect was observed, post-hoc paired sample t-tests were implemented to evaluate differences between conditions. Statistical significance was accepted at an alpha level of P < 0.05 except where a Bonferroni correction was applied (adjusted, P < 0.0042). All statistics were performed using SPSS Statistics v24.0 (SPSS, IBM, New York, USA).

Results

Primary analysis

Comparison of pain intensity and quality

Mean TTF at 20% MVT was 245 ± 92 s. As shown in Table 1, paired samples t-test revealed a significant difference in VAS scores between pain intensity during 20% MVT TTF and experimental muscle pain from Rest HYP (P < 0.05). The 20% MVT task induced a significantly greater mean VAS, equivalent to a "strong" pain intensity ($t_{17} = 5.9, P < 0.001, CI_{.95} 1.1, 2.4, d = 1.6$), which peaked after a longer period of time ($t_{17} = 7.8, P < 0.001, CI_{.95} 102, 178, d = 2.3$) and lasted for a shorter duration ($t_{17} = -2.5, P = 0.023, CI_{.95} -129, -11, d = 0.9$) than the experimental muscle pain experienced in Rest HYP.

Differences in VAS scores were also reported between 20% TTF and the TTFs at 10% MVT (P < 0.05). The VAS onset was significantly slower in 10% MVT ($t_{17} = -4.8, P < 0.001, CI_{.95} - 39, -15, d = 1.1$), with a quicker onset in 10% MVT + HYP ($t_{17} = 4.0, P = 0.001, CI_{.95} - 9.1, 29.8, d = 1.3$). A greater VAS mean, equivalent to "very

strong" pain was observed in the 10% MVT + HYP condition compared to 20% MVT (t_{17} = -2.3, P = 0.033, CI.95 -2.1, -0.1, d = 0.7) and 10% MVT (t_{17} = -3.0, P = 0.008, CI.95 -1.7, -0.3, d = 0.6).

The VAS in all three conditions performed at 10% MVT peaked after a longer period of time (10% MVT; t_{17} = -6.0, P < 0.001, CI.₉₅ -494, -235, d = 1.6, 10% MVT + ISO; t_{17} = -6.3, P < 0.001, CI.₉₅ -503, -249, d = 1.7, 10% MVT + HYP; t_{17} = -4.3, P = 0.001, CI.₉₅ -435, -147, d = 1.2) and lasted longer in duration (10% MVT; t_{17} = -6.7, P < 0.001, CI.₉₅ -620, -324, d = 1.8, 10% MVT + ISO; t_{17} = -7.6, P < 0.001, CI.₉₅ -640, - 362, d = 2.0, 10% MVT + HYP; t_{17} = -5.8, P < 0.001, CI.₉₅ -625, -293, d = 1.6) than the 20% MVT condition. This contributed to a greater VAS area (10% MVT; t_{17} = -6.4, P < 0.001, CI.₉₅ -3438, -1738, d = 1.6, 10% MVT + ISO; t_{17} = -6.9, P < 0.001, CI.₉₅ -3766, -1993, d = 1.9, 10% MVT + HYP; t_{11} = -4.4, P < 0.001, CI.₉₅ -3984, - 1792, d = 1.5) in the 10% MVT conditions compared to 20% MVT.

	20% MVT	Rest HYP	10% MVT	10% MVT +	10% MVT +
				ISO	НҮР
VAS onset (s)	28 ± 19	20 ± 13	$56 \pm 32^{**}$	40 ± 28	$9\pm8^{*\dagger}$
VAS mean	5.1 ± 1.1	$3.4\pm1.0^{\ast\ast}$	5.3 ± 1.4	5.6 ± 1.3	$6.2\pm1.7^{*\dagger}$
VAS peak	9.6 ± 0.6	$6.2 \pm 2.1^{**}$	9.0 ± 1.4	8.8 ± 1.6	8.9 ± 1.6
VAS time to	224 ± 78	$84\pm34^{\ast\ast}$	$589 \pm 312^{**}$	$600 \pm 303^{**}$	$515\pm333^*$
peak (s)					
VAS duration (s)	215 ± 88	$286\pm78^{\ast}$	$688 \pm 364^{**}$	$716 \pm 339^{**}$	$675 \pm 399^{**}$
VAS area	1278 ± 726	976 ± 358	$3866 \pm 2190^{**}$	$4157 \pm 2026^{**}$	$4165 \pm 2642^{**}$

Table 1. Summary VAS scores from	20% MVT, Rest HYP,	10% MVT,	10% MVT +
ISO, 10% MVT + HYP TTF (n = 18).			

Values are means \pm SD. *Significantly different vs 20% MVT (P < 0.05).

**Significantly different vs 20% MVT (P < 0.001). †Significantly different vs 10% MVT (P < 0.05)

Overall, as shown in Table 2, the dimensional quality of pain experienced during 20% MVT was similar to Rest HYP for the sensory (P = 0.185) and miscellaneous (P = 0.241) dimensions, but not for the affective (P = 0.004) and evaluative (P = 0.002) subclasses. The 20% MVT task produced a greater mean Total Pain Index ($t_{17} = 2.7$, P = 0.015, CI_{.95} 2, 13, d = 0.7) than Rest HYP, and, as shown in Table 2, and was defined by descriptives representing all dimensions in the MPQ. However, the 10% MVT + HYP condition, with a mean total pain index of 26 ± 12 , produced a similar overall subjective quality of pain to 20% MVT ($t_{17} = 1.1$, P = 0.282, CI_{.95} -3, 9, d = 0.3). Paired samples t-test revealed no significant difference in Subclass Rating Index between 10% MVT + HYP and 10% MVT (Sensory; P = 0.479, Affective: P = 0.144, Evaluative; P = 0.687; Miscellaneous, P = 0.549) as well as 10% MVT + HYP and 20% MVT (Sensory; P = 0.641, Affective: P = 0.088, Evaluative; P = 0.260; Miscellaneous, P = 0.237) for all classifications (Table 2).

Subalaga		20% MVT	REST HYP	10% MVT	10% MVT +	10% MVT +
50001035					ISO	НҮР
		Throbbing	Throbbing	Cramping	Throbbing	Throbbing
		(44%)	(56%)	(50%)	(44%)	(56%)
		Sharp (56%)	Cramping	Aching	Cramping	Cramping
		Cramping	(56%)	(56%)	(44%)	(56%)
S and a start		(39%)	Aching		Burning	Burning
Sensory		Hot (39%)	(67%)		(44%)	(33%)
		Aching				Aching
		(50%)				(67%)
	SRI					
	Sitt	18 ± 6	15 ± 6	16 ± 8	15 ± 6	17 ± 8
		Exhausting	Exhausting	Exhausting	Tiring (33%)	Tiring (33%)
		(50%)	(39%)	(61%)	Gruelling	Exhausting
Affective					(33%)	(39%)
	SRI					
	SI	3 ± 2	$1 \pm 2^{*}$	3 ± 2	2 ± 1	2 ± 2

Table 2. Frequently selected words from the MPQ subclasses (n = 18).

		Intense	Intense	Intense	Intense	Intense
Fyaluative		(67%)	(67%)	(61%)	(67%)	(67%)
Lvaluative	SRI					
	SICI	4 ± 1	$2\pm 2*$	3 ± 2	3 ± 2	3 ± 1
		Radiating				
Miscollancous		(44%)				
Wilscenatieous	CDI					
	SKI	5 ± 4	4 ± 3	3 ± 3	4 ± 4	4 ± 4
	PRI(T)					
	1 1 1 (1)	29 ± 11	$22 \pm 9*$	25 ± 11	24 ± 11	26 ± 12

The frequently selected words from the MPQ are shown with the percentage of participants (n = 12) that selected these words. Data on Subclass Rating Index (SRI) and Pain Rating Index (Total) presented as Mean \pm SD. *Significantly different *vs* 20% MVT (P < 0.05).

Time to task failure (TTF)

An ANOVA revealed a significant difference in TTF between conditions ($F_{2,34} = 3.7$, P = 0.033, $\eta_p^2 = 0.181$). Subsequent pairwise comparisons highlighted a shorter TTF ($t_{17} = 2.2$, P = 0.044, CI_{.95} -0.003, -0.189, d = 0.2) in 10% MVT + HYP (686 ± 400 s) compared to 10% MVT + ISO (761 ± 341 s). No significant differences were observed between 10% MVT (742 ± 369 s) and 10% MVT + ISO ($t_{17} = -0.9$, P = 0.402, CI_{.95} -0.082, -0.034, d = 0.1), whilst the difference between 10% MVT and 10% MVT + HYP was not significantly different ($t_{17} = 2.0$, P = 0.060, CI_{.95} -0.003, -0.148, d = 0.1) (Fig. 1a.). Paired samples t-tests showed that post-TTF MVT significantly decreased in 10% MVT (pre = 279 ± 63 N.m, post = 184 ± 56 N.m), 10% MVT + ISO (pre = 276 ± 67 N.m, post = 188 ± 58 N.m) and 10% MVT + HYP (pre = 282 ± 69 N.m, post = 184 ± 57 N.m) in comparison to pre-TTF MVT (P < 0.001). No significant difference was observed between conditions for absolute decrement in MVT ($F_{2,34} = 0.9$, P = 0.399, $\eta_p^2 = 0.053$).

There was no correlation (P > 0.05) between TTF and EIP resilience (total score, behavioural perseverance and cognitive/affective positivity), emotional intelligence, positive affect and negative affect. An ANOVA demonstrated no significant

difference between conditions for positive affect ($F_{2,3} = 2.3$, P > 0.05, $\eta_p^2 = 0.118$), however there was statistical significance of condition for negative affect ($F_{2,34} = 4.1$, P = 0.025, $\eta_p^2 = 0.195$). Subsequent pairwise comparisons found greater ($t_{17} = -3.7$, P = 0.002, CI_{.95} -4.52, -1.25, d = 1.1) negative affect in 10% MVT + HYP (14.56 ± 2.96) compared to 10% MVT (11.67 ± 2.40), with no significant difference between 10% MVT + ISO (13.17 ± 4.42) and 10% MVT (P > 0.05), and 10% MVT + ISO and 10% MVT + HYP (P > 0.05).



Fig. 1 Performance and perceptual differences between conditions. TTF differences between conditions (a), and pain intensity (b) and RPE (c) and ROF (d) over iso-time between conditions during the TTF (n = 18). *Significant difference between conditions (P < 0.05). **Significant difference between 10% MVT + HYP and 10% MVT (P ≤ 0.001). #Significant difference between 10% MVT + HYP and 10% MVT + ISO (P < 0.001). §Significant main effect of iso-time.

Pain intensity

An ANOVA revealed a significant difference in pain expectations between conditions $(F_{2,34} = 16.0, P < 0.001, \eta_p^2 = 0.484)$, but not in confidence to cope with the expected

pain ($F_{2,34} = 3.1$, P > 0.05, $\eta_p^2 = 0.152$). Subsequent pairwise comparisons found greater expectations of pain (P < 0.001) in 10% MVT + ISO (6.8 ± 1.8 , $t_{17} = -4.4$, CI.95 -1.6, -0.6, d = 0.6) and 10% MVT + HYP (7.6 ± 1.2 , $t_{17} = -5.3$, CI.95 -2.7, -1.1, d = 1.3) compared to 10% MVT (5.7 ± 1.7) with no significant difference between 10% MVT + ISO and 10% MVT + HYP (P > 0.05).

The 3 x 10 (condition x iso-time) repeated measures ANOVA highlighted a significant effect of condition ($F_{2,34} = 7.3$, P = 0.002, $\eta_p^2 = 0.302$) and iso-time ($F_{2.36,40.17} = 100.9$, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.856$) for perceived pain during the TTF. A significant interaction effect for pain over iso-time between conditions during the TTF was observed ($F_{5.09,86.57} = 11.3$, P = 0.002, $\eta_p^2 = 0.399$) as demonstrated in Fig. 1b. Follow up targeted paired-sample t-tests with a Bonferroni correction revealed a significantly greater VAS pain intensity in 10% MVT + HYP compared to 10% MVT + ISO at 10% (63 ± 35 s) ($t_{17} = -9.8$, P < 0.001, $CI_{.95} -4.9$, -3.2, d = 2.3) and 20% (127 ± 70 s) ($t_{17} = -4.0$, P = 0.001, $CI_{.95} -3.1$, -1.0, d = 0.9) iso-time. There was also a significantly greater VAS EIP intensity reported in 10% MVT + HYP compared to 10% MVT at 10% iso-time ($t_{17} = -8.6$, P < 0.001, $CI_{.95} -5.3$, -3.2, d = 2.2).

Perceptual measures

The 3 × 4 (condition × iso-time) repeated measures ANOVA revealed no significant main effect of condition for ROF or RPE (P > 0.05). Both ROF and RPE had a significant effect of iso-time (ROF; $F_{1.43,24,22} = 102.3$, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.858$, RPE; $F_{1.84,31,26} = 141.5$, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.893$), and an interaction effect (ROF; $F_{2.76,46.97} =$ 5.5, P = 0.003, $\eta_p^2 = 0.245$, RPE; $F_{3.59,60.99} = 3.3$, P = 0.020, $\eta_p^2 = 0.161$). Follow-up paired samples t-test with a Bonferroni correction revealed (P > 0.004) no significant differences for ROF or RPE at any iso-time point between conditions (Fig. 1c. and Fig. 1d.).

Surface electromyography

Due to a loss in sEMG signal, three participants were removed from the dataset and analysis was performed on the remaining participants (n = 15). A 3 x 10 (condition x iso-time) repeated measures ANOVA demonstrated no significant main effect of condition in either the VL ($F_{2,28} = 1.4$, P > 0.05, $\eta_p^2 = 0.089$), VM ($F_{2,28} = 2.3$, P >

0.05, $\eta_p^2 = 0.144$), or RF ($F_{2,28} = 0.2$, P > 0.05, $\eta_p^2 = 0.013$). A significant effect of iso-time in the activity of the VL ($F_{1.76,24.65} = 23.8$, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.629$), VM ($F_{1.98,27.74} = 23.4 P < 0.001$, $\eta_p^2 = 0.625$), and RF ($F_{3.19,44.66} = 16.7$, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.544$) was reported (Fig. 2.). There was no interaction effect observed in either the VM ($F_{18,252} = 0.9$, P > 0.05, $\eta_p^2 = 0.058$) or RF ($F_{18,252} = 0.7$, P > 0.05, $\eta_p^2 = 0.047$). A significant interaction effect was reported for VL activity over iso-time between conditions ($F_{18,252} = 1.9$, P = 0.015, $\eta_p^2 = 0.121$), however subsequent follow-up targeted paired sample t-tests with a Bonferroni correction demonstrated no significant differences (Fig. 3a-c).



Fig. 2 Torque and sEMG data during the TTF of the 10% MVT (a), 10% MVT + ISO (b) and 10% MVT + HYP (c) conditions for a representative participant. The TTF was significantly shortened in the 10% MVT + HYP condition.



Fig. 3 Physiological differences between conditions. EMG of the VL (a), VM (b) and RF (c) over iso-time between conditions during the TTF (n = 18). HR differences between conditions over iso-time during the TTF (d). §Significant main effect of iso-time (P < 0.05).

Heart rate

The 3 x 4 (condition x iso-time) repeated measures ANOVA revealed no significant main effect of condition ($F_{1.48,25,15} = 0.5$, P > 0.05, $\eta_p^2 = 0.027$). There was a significant effect of iso-time ($F_{1.43,24,22} = 32.1$, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.654$), and an interaction effect for HR and iso-time between conditions during the TTF ($F_{2.47,41.98} = 5.5$, P = 0.023, $\eta_p^2 = 0.182$) (Fig. 3d.). Subsequent paired samples t-test with a Bonferroni correction revealed no significant differences between conditions.

Secondary analysis

As the TTF task was limited to a maximum of 20 min, participants that met this cutoff in any condition did not reach task failure or 'exhaustion', which does not provide a true indication of endurance performance. To account for this, these participants (n = 6) were subsequently removed from the data set, and analysis was performed on the subset of participants (n = 12). This secondary analysis broadly strengthened the conclusions from the initial analysis and made initial observations regarding differences in pain between conditions even more apparent (see below). The secondary analysis did not alter any of the initial statistical comparisons or conclusions regarding the perceptual measures (ROF, RPE), but as shown in Figure 5b did reveal an additional interaction effect for sEMG of the VM ($F_{18,162} = 2.2$, P = 0.006, $\eta_p^2 = 0.195$) (n = 10). However, follow-up targeted paired samples t-test with a Bonferroni correction revealed no significant differences between conditions at any iso-time points.

Comparison of pain intensity and quality

Mean TTF at 20% MVT was 193 ± 50 s. As shown in Table 3, paired samples t-test revealed a significant difference in VAS scores between pain intensity during 20% MVT TTF and experimental muscle pain from Rest HYP (P < 0.05). The 20% MVT task induced a significantly greater mean VAS, equivalent to between "somewhat strong" and "strong" pain intensity ($t_{11} = 5.3$, P < 0.001, CL₉₅ 1.1, 2.6, d = 1.8), which peaked after a longer period of time ($t_{11} = 5.6$, P < 0.001, CL₉₅ 64, 147, d = 1.7) and lasted for a shorter duration ($t_{11} = -3.9$, P = 0.002, CL₉₅ -175, -49, d = 1.7) than the experimental muscle pain experienced in Rest HYP.

Differences in VAS scores were also reported between 20% TTF and the TTFs at 10% MVT (P < 0.05). The VAS onset was significantly slower in 10% MVT ($t_{11} = -5.0, P < 0.001, CI_{.95} - 44, -17, d = 1.0$) and 10% MVT + ISO ($t_{11} = -2.3, P = 0.043$, CI_{.95} -33, -1, d = 0.7), with a quicker onset in 10% MVT + HYP ($t_{11} = 2.2, P = 0.0047$, CI_{.95} 0.2, 29, d = 0.9). A greater VAS mean, equivalent to between "strong" and "very strong" pain was observed in the 10% MVT + HYP condition compared to 20% MVT ($t_{11} = -2.8, P = 0.017, CI_{.95} - 2.6, -0.3, d = 1.1$) and 10% MVT ($t_{11} = -2.3, P = 0.044$, CI_{.95} -1.97, -0.03, d = 0.6).

The VAS in all three conditions performed at 10% MVT peaked after a longer period of time (10% MVT; $t_{11} = -6.5$, P < 0.001, CL₉₅ -344, -170, d = 2.0, 10% MVT + ISO; $t_{11} = -4.9$, P < 0.001, CL₉₅ -484, -185, d = 1.7, 10% MVT + HYP; $t_{11} = -3.5$, P = 0.005, CL₉₅ -321, -74, d = 1.2) and lasted longer in duration (10% MVT; $t_{11} = -6.3$, P < 0.001, CL₉₅ -394, -189, d = 2.2, 10% MVT + ISO; $t_{11} = -5.6$, P < 0.001, CL₉₅ -538, -

234, d = 2.0, 10% MVT + HYP; $t_{11} = -4.2$, P = 0.001, CI.95 -411, -130, d = 1.6) than the 20% MVT condition. This contributed to a greater VAS area (10% MVT; $t_{11} = -5.4$, P < 0.001, CI.95 -2551, -1077, d = 1.9, 10% MVT + ISO; $t_{11} = -5.9$, P < 0.001, CI.95 -3233, -1466, d = 2.2, 10% MVT + HYP; $t_{11} = -4.4$, P = 0.001, CI.95 -2754, -929, d = 1.7) in the 10% MVT conditions compared to 20% MVT.

Table 3. Summary VAS scores from 20% MVT, Rest HYP, 10% MVT, 10% MVT +ISO, 10% MVT + HYP TTF (n = 12).

	20% MVT	Rest HYP	10% MVT	10% MVT +	10% MVT +
				ISO	НҮР
VAS onset (s)	25 ± 22	7 ± 16	$55 \pm 36^{**}$	$42 \pm 29^{*}$	$10\pm9^*$
VAS mean	4.8 ± 1.0	$3.0\pm1.0^{\ast\ast}$	5.3 ± 1.4	5.5 ± 1.2	$6.3\pm1.7^{*\dagger}$
VAS peak	9.7 ± 0.7	$5.8 \pm 2.1^{**}$	9.5 ± 0.8	9.0 ± 1.5	9.2 ± 1.6
VAS time to peak (s)	181 ± 51	$75 \pm 31^{**}$	$438 \pm 171^{**}$	$516 \pm 282^{**}$	$379\pm229^*$
VAS duration (s)	168 ± 42	$281\pm84^{\ast}$	$459\pm185^{\ast\ast}$	$555 \pm 270^{**}$	$438\pm241^{\ast}$
VAS area	899 ± 315	869 ± 386	$2713 \pm 1282^{**}$	$3248 \pm 1493^{**}$	$2740 \pm 1521^{*}$

Values are means \pm SD. *Significantly different *vs* 20% MVT (P < 0.05). **Significantly different *vs* 20% MVT (P < 0.001). †Significantly different *vs* 10% MVT (P < 0.05)

Overall, as shown in Table 2, the dimensional quality of pain experienced during 20% MVT was similar to Rest HYP for the sensory (P = 0.123) and miscellaneous (P = 0.189) dimensions, but not for the affective (P = 0.008) and evaluative (P = 0.007) subclasses. The 20% MVT task produced a greater mean Total Pain Index of 30 ± 11 ($t_{11} = 2.9, P = 0.016, CI_{.95} 2, 18, d = 0.7$) than Rest HYP (20 ± 9), and, as shown in Table 2, and was defined by descriptives representing all dimensions in the MPQ. However, the 10% MVT + HYP condition, with a mean total pain index of 29 ± 14 ,

produced a similar overall subjective quality of pain to 20% MVT ($t_{11} = 0.3$, P = 0.743, CL₉₅ -6, 8, d = 0.1). Paired samples t-test revealed no significant difference in Subclass Rating Index between 10% MVT + HYP and 10% MVT (Sensory; P = 0.704, Affective: P = 0.429, Evaluative; P = 0.878; Miscellaneous, P = 0.410) as well as 10% MVT + HYP and 20% MVT (Sensory; P = 0.941, Affective: P = 0.394, Evaluative; P = 0.504; Miscellaneous, P = 0.810) for all classifications (Table 4).

Subalaca		20% MVT	REST HYP	10% MVT	10% MVT +	10% MVT +
Subclass					ISO	НҮР
		Throbbing	Throbbing	Lacerating	Throbbing	Throbbing
		(33%)	(50%)	(33%)	(50%)	(58%)
		Sharp	Shooting	Cramping	Cramping	Drilling
		(58%)	(42%)	(58%)	(41%)	(33%)
		Cramping	Sharp	Pulling	Burning	Cramping
		(33%)	(33%)	(33%)	(50%)	(67%)
		Pulling	Cramping	Searing	Aching	Burning
		(33%)	(67%)	(33%)	(67%)	(42%)
C		Hot	Aching	Aching		Aching
Sensory		(33%)	(67%)	(50%)		(50%)
		Burning	Tender			Heavy
		(33%)	(33%)			(33%)
		Hurting				
		(33%)				
		Aching				
		(58%)				
	CDI					
	SKI	18 ± 6	15 ± 6	18 ± 9	15 ± 6	18 ± 9
		Exhausting		Exhausting	Tiring (33%)	Tiring (42%)
		(50%)		(75%)	Gruelling	Exhausting
Affective					(33%)	(42%)
						Gruelling
						(33%)

Table 4. Frequently selected words from the MPQ subclasses (n = 12)

	SRI	3 ± 3	$1 \pm 1^{*}$	3 ± 2	2 ± 2	3 ± 2
		Intense	Intense	Intense	Intense	Intense
Evaluative		(50%)	(33%)	(58%)	(67%)	(67%)
	SRI	4 ± 2	$2\pm2^{*}$	3 ± 2	3 ± 1	3 ± 1
		Radiating	Radiating			
		(33%)	(33%)			
Miscellaneous		Tight (33%)				
	SRI	5 ± 4	3 ± 3	4 ± 3	5 ± 4	5 ± 4
	PRI(T)	30 ± 11	$20\pm9^{*}$	28 ± 12	26 ± 11	29 ± 14

The frequently selected words from the MPQ are shown with the percentage of participants (n = 12) that selected these words. Data on Subclass Rating Index (SRI) and Pain Rating Index (Total) presented as Mean \pm SD. *Significantly different *vs* 20% MVT (P < 0.05). **Significantly different *vs* 20% MVT (P < 0.001). *Significantly different *vs* 10% MVT (P < 0.05)

Time to task failure (TTF)

An ANOVA revealed a significant difference between conditions ($F_{2,22} = 6.7, P = 0.005, \eta_p^2 = 0.378$) with 10% MVT + HYP causing a significantly ($t_{11} = 3.4, P = 0.006, CI_{.95} 55, 257, d = 0.6$) shorter TTF (448 ± 240 s) compared to both 10% MVT + ISO (605 ± 285 s), and 10% MVT (514 ± 197 s) ($t_{11} = 2.3, P = 0.040, CI_{.95} 4, 127, d = 0.3$) (Fig. 4a.). No significant differences were observed between 10% MVT and 10% MVT + ISO ($t_{11} = -1.8, P = 0.104, CI_{.95} - 204, 22 d = 0.4$).

Paired samples t-tests showed that post-TTF MVT significantly decreased in 10% MVT (pre = 304 ± 56 N.m, post = 191 ± 62 N.m), 10% MVT + ISO (pre = 300 ± 62 N.m, post = 197 ± 64 N.m) and 10% MVT + HYP (pre = 308 ± 65 N.m, post = 187 ± 66 N.m) in comparison to pre-TTF MVT (P < 0.001). No significant difference was observed between conditions for absolute decrement in MVT ($F_{2,22} = 1.0$, P = 0.379, $\eta_P^2 = 0.204$). There was no correlation (P > 0.05) between TTF and EIP resilience

(total score, behavioural perseverance and cognitive/affective positivity), emotional intelligence, positive affect and negative affect. An ANOVA also demonstrated no significant difference between conditions for positive affect ($F_{2,22} = 1.8$, P = 0.189, $\eta_p^2 = 0.141$), and negative affect ($F_{2,22} = 1.4$, P = 0.263, $\eta_p^2 = 0.114$) recorded prior to the TTF.



Fig. 4 Performance and perceptual differences between conditions. TTF differences between conditions (a), and pain intensity (b) and RPE (c) and ROF (d) over iso-time between conditions during the TTF (n = 12). *Significant difference between conditions (P < 0.05). **Significant difference between 10% MVT + HYP and 10% MVT (P \leq 0.001). #Significant difference between 10% MVT + HYP and 10% MVT + ISO (P < 0.001). §Significant main effect of iso-time.

Pain intensity

An ANOVA revealed a significant difference in pain expectations between conditions $(F_{2,22} = 9.6, P = 0.001, \eta_p^2 = 0.467)$, but not in confidence to cope with the expected pain $(F_{2,22} = 2.3, P = 0.125, \eta_p^2 = 0.172)$. Subsequent pairwise comparisons found greater expectations of pain in 10% MVT + ISO (7.2 ± 1.9) $(t_{11} = -3.8, P = 0.003, CI_{.95} - 2, -1, d = 0.7)$ and 10% MVT + HYP $(7.5 \pm 1.3)(t_{11} = -4.5, P = 0.001, CI_{.95} - 2, -2)$
1, d = 1.0) compared to 10% MVT (6.0 ± 1.6) with no significant difference between 10% MVT + ISO and 10% MVT + HYP ($t_{11} = -0.7$, P = 0.518, CL₉₅ -1, 1, d = 0.2).

The 3 × 10 (condition × iso-time) repeated measures ANOVA highlighted a significant effect of condition ($F_{2,22} = 6.5$, P = 0.006, $\eta_p^2 = 0.372$) and iso-time ($F_{2.8,31.2} = 82.2$, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.882$) for perceived pain during the TTF (Fig. 4b.). A significant interaction effect for pain over iso-time between conditions during the TTF was observed ($F_{3.9,42.4} = 3.4$, P = 0.018, $\eta_p^2 = 0.236$). Follow up targeted paired-sample t-tests with a Bonferroni correction revealed a significantly greater VAS pain intensity at 10% iso-time (43 ± 21 s) in 10% MVT + HYP compared to both 10% MVT ($t_{11} = -6.4$, P < 0.001, CL₉₅ -43.7, -21.3, d = 1.9) and 10% MVT + ISO ($t_{11} = -5.8$, P < 0.001, CL₉₅ -44.2, -19.9, d = 1.9) and at 20% iso-time (86 ± 42 s) in contrast with 10% MVT ($t_{11} = -4.3$, P = 0.001, CL₉₅ -42.1, -13.4, d = 1.3) and 10% MVT + ISO ($t_{11} = -6.3$, P < 0.001, CL₉₅ -38.9, -18.6, d = 1.5).



Fig. 5 Physiological differences between conditions. EMG of the VL (a), VM (b) and RF (c) over iso-time between conditions during the TTF (n = 12). HR differences

between conditions over iso-time during the TTF (d). §Significant main effect of iso-time (P < 0.05).

Discussion

This study confirms that the pain experienced during knee extensor exercise at 10% MVT can be made to feel like that of a higher exercise intensity, through the intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline into the VL. Using this intervention, exercise-induced fatigue occurred more rapidly, with participants reaching task failure earlier when exercising with a greater pain intensity (Fig. 4b). This study therefore provides indicative evidence to support the notion that pain is a significant factor affecting endurance exercise performance.

Hypertonic saline combined with light exercise feels like EIP

The novel question the present study strived to determine was whether the addition of hypertonic saline to light intensity exercise at 10% MVT produces an elevated pain intensity which also feels similar to the naturally occurring EIP during a higher exercise intensity (20% MVT). Thus, the first key finding from this study (n = 12) is that when combined with light exercise (10% MVT), the hypertonic saline induced a descriptive quality of pain similar to the EIP from both the 10% and 20% MVT exercise tasks (but with a higher intensity). This is in contrast to the administration of hypertonic saline at rest, where our findings were consistent with the established literature - a moderate to somewhat strong pain, described as cramping, aching, throbbing and intense (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997a, b, d). Furthermore, in these resting conditions, whilst the sensory and miscellaneous quality of experimental pain was similar to the naturally occurring EIP experienced during the 20% MVT task, there were differences in pain intensity and quality. In particular, the 20% MVT task produced a higher pain intensity that was also described in the affective (e.g. 'exhausting') dimension. This suggests that for hypertonic saline to induce a pain that feels like EIP, it needs to be *combined* with at least light intensity exercise. When this was done, participants experienced an elevated overall intensity of pain (compared to both 10% and 20% MVT) but were unable to distinguish between the experimental muscle pain produced by the hypertonic saline and the EIP from the muscular contraction. The findings of this study therefore provide support for this hypertonic

saline model for uncoupling the exercise intensity and EIP relationship (Cook et al. 1997) – i.e. causing a light exercise intensity to *feel* like a harder exercise intensity.

Effect of pain on isometric TTF

The present study demonstrates that greater levels of pain in a fresh, undamaged, large locomotor muscle group significantly shortens TTF during an isometric endurance task. Indeed, TTF was significantly shorter in the 10% MVT + HYP condition than both the 10% MVT and 10% MVT + ISO conditions, with an impaired performance of 12 to 26% (n = 12). As all conditions were performed at the same intensity (10% MVT) and with participants in a similar psychological state, these differences in TTF can be attributed solely to increasing the experience of pain in the 10% MVT + HYP condition, as clearly shown in Figure 4b.

Previous research that has used hypertonic saline to induce muscle pain have predominantly applied it in smaller muscles or muscle groups (e.g. biceps brachii, tibialis anterior and gastrocnemius (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997e; Ciubotariu et al. 2004; Khan et al. 2011)) and have not focused on producing a pain experience that feels like EIP. The VL is a large muscle with a key role in the generation of force during basic locomotor tasks (e.g. walking, stair climbing) and contributes to propulsive energy during cycling (Raasch et al. 1997), as well as the stance and swing phase in running (Sasaki and Neptune 2006). Understanding the effects of an increased overall pain experience in this muscle (and surrounding knee extensor group) at a contraction intensity utilised during cycling exercise (Löllgen et al. 1980) therefore provides information that closely translates to exercise performance and a clinical context. Care should however be taken when extrapolating findings to wholebody exercise or dynamic contraction.

During the impaired TTF performance in the 10% MVT + HYP condition, pain intensity was significantly elevated in the first 20% of the task, with a continued linear increase until task failure. Indeed, the intensity of pain reported in the 10% MVT + HYP condition was elevated by approximately 3.3 at 10% iso-time and 2.8 at 20% iso-time on the VAS scale. The hypertonic saline in the 10% MVT + HYP condition would have increased the activation of the group III and IV nociceptive afferents *in addition* to the rapidly increasing noxious environment arising from the metabolites produced as a result of the exercise task (O'Connor and Cook 1999), which might explain the shorter TTF in the 10% MVT + HYP condition.

This explanation is in accordance with the "Sensory Tolerance Limit", where in openloop exercise tasks (i.e. TTF) the increased inhibitory feedback from Group III and IV afferents contributes to an individual and task-specific threshold, which when reached the exercise is voluntarily terminated (Amann and Dempsey 2008; Amann 2011). With similar values for RPE and ROF between conditions it is likely the elevated pain intensity during the TTF at 10% MVT + HYP resulted in this sensory tolerance limit being reached sooner, causing a faster occurrence of task failure compared to the 10% MVT and 10% MVT + ISO conditions (Aboodarda et al. 2020).

In addition, the increased nociceptive activity (a specific type of afferent feedback) may have limited central motor drive and voluntary activation of the knee extensors (Amann et al. 2009, 2011a; Aboodarda et al. 2020), a notion which is supported by evidence showing a relationship between group III and IV muscle afferents and neuromuscular fatigue (Amann et al. 2015; Sidhu et al. 2018). In support of this, Henriksen and colleagues (Henriksen et al. 2011) reported a reduced capacity of the knee extensors to produce a MVT in the presence of pain. Furthermore, findings from Graven-Nielsen and colleagues (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2002) demonstrated that experimental muscle pain (from the hypertonic saline model) reduces MVT despite an unaffected twitch torque, implying that performance decrements were due to mechanisms residing in the central nervous system rather than the peripheral musculature (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2002).

Rather than a uniform inhibitory/facilitatory effect on agonist and antagonist muscle activity (Pain Adaptation Model, Lund et al. 1991), it is now recognised that pain does not cause uniform inhibition/excitation effects across the motor neurone pool, but instead causes a redistribution of activity within and between muscles (Hodges and Tucker 2011). Accordingly, the decreased performance caused by the overall increased pain experience in the current study could also be explained by a slight change in the direction of knee extensor torque to a more lateral/medial plane (Tucker and Hodges 2010). In this context, the gross feature of the task would remain (i.e.

128

knee extension), but the efficiency of this movement would be compromised. Motor unit recruitment order, or a recruitment of larger units at lower torques, could have also affected the task performance. In an endurance task lasting several minutes, the preferential recruitment of large high threshold motor units (which may include Type II muscle fibres) above low threshold small motor units (Type I muscle fibres) would likely have consequences for the rate at which fatigue occurs (both metabolic and neural), leading to a shorter TTF (Edwards 1981). Whilst not observed in the present study, an increase in sEMG would be indicative of an increased central drive to the muscle and/or an increased recruitment of high threshold motor units (Gerdle et al. 2000), which would be in-line with Hodges and Tucker's "moving differently in pain" theory (Hodges and Tucker 2011).

Methodological considerations

The methods used in this study preclude the ability to identify which, or combination of these mechanisms may have contributed to the shorter TTF. Indeed, combinations of peripheral nerve/transcranial stimulation, multiple force transducers, and fine wire electrodes would be required for this. In addition, the sensitivity of the sEMG set-up in the present study did not allow for the detection in non-uniform changes across the motor neurone pool (i.e. any alterations are unlikely to be discovered with bipolar sEMG). As such, an approach that allows for the identification of individual motor units would be more appropriate for the observation of subtle changes in activity within and between the muscles (i.e. high density EMG). Differential responses to pain between male and female participants are also acknowledged, with the present study not accounting for or attempting to control the menstrual cycle of the female participants. Indeed, hormonal changes across the different phases of the menstrual cycle may cause some difference in pain perception to experimental pain (Sherman and LeResche 2006).

Conclusion

The injection of hypertonic saline into the VL during a sustained low-intensity isometric contraction provides an overall qualitative experience of pain that feels like naturally occurring EIP induced by a higher intensity exercise. When applied to submaximal exercise, this additional pain caused a shorter TTF compared with a placebo and control condition. It is plausible that the mechanisms responsible for the shorter TTF were related to increased activity of group III and IV nociceptive afferents from the injected muscle. The present study therefore provides important evidence that muscle pain has a direct impact on endurance performance.

<u>Chapter 4 – Muscle pain from an intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline</u> <u>increases variability in knee extensor torque reproduction</u>

Abstract

Purpose: The intensity of exercise-induced pain (EIP) reflects the metabolic environment in the exercising muscle, so during endurance exercise this may inform the intelligent regulation of work rate. Conversely, the acute debilitating effects of EIP on motor unit recruitment could impair the estimation of force produced by the muscle and impair judgement of current exercise intensity. This study investigated whether muscle pain, administered via intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline during isometric contraction, interferes with the ability to accurately reproduce torque in a muscle group relevant to locomotive exercise. Methods: On separate days, fourteen participants completed an isometric torque reproduction task of the knee extensors. Participants were required to produce torque at 15 and 20% maximal voluntary torque (MVT), without visual feedback before (Baseline), during (Pain/No Pain), and after (Recovery) receiving an injection 0.9% isotonic saline (ISO; Control) or 5.8% hypertonic saline (HYP; Experimental) into the vastus lateralis of the right leg. Results: An elevated reported intensity of pain, and a significantly increased variance in mean contraction torque at both 15% (P=0.049) and 20% (P=0.002) MVT was observed in the HYP compared to the ISO condition. Both 15 and 20% target torques were performed at a similar pain intensity in the HYP condition (15% MVT, 4.2 ± 1.9 ; 20% MVT, 4.5 ± 2.2 ; P>0.05). Conclusion: These findings demonstrate that the increased muscle pain from the injection of hypertonic saline impeded accurate reproduction of knee extensor torque. These findings have implications for the potential detrimental impact of EIP on exercise regulation and endurance performance.

Introduction

Exercise-induced pain (EIP) increases linearly with exercise intensity and duration (Cook et al. 1998), and has been suggested to provide useful sensory feedback about the relative strain of exercising muscles (O'Connor and Cook 1999; Carson et al. 2002; Mauger 2014). During intense and fatiguing muscle contractions, nociceptors of Group III and IV muscle afferents become sensitised and activated by many of the same metabolites implicated in peripheral fatigue (O'Connor and Cook 1999),

meaning EIP is often associated with other physiological and psychological factors of fatigue (Pollak et al. 2014).

Sensations of EIP may facilitate conscious control of homeostatic disturbance during exercise by enabling the intelligent regulation of available energetic resources (i.e. pacing) (Tucker 2009; Edwards and Polman 2013; Mauger 2014). However, the relationship between EIP and fatigue is likely more complex since it also causes various acute debilitating effects associated with motor unit recruitment (Hodges and Tucker 2011) and, as a protective mechanism, restricts movement to reduce pain. Consequentially, whilst EIP may provide insight about the metabolic environment in the exercising muscle, these potentially detrimental adaptations may reduce the accuracy of estimations of work done or force applied by the muscle, which could impair pacing decisions.

Supressing unpleasant sensations associated with intense exercise may allow a higher exercise-intensity to be tolerated and sustained (Mauger et al. 2010), however near complete removal this information via spinal afferent blockade appears to impair the exerciser's ability to select and maintain a physiologically optimal work rate (Amann et al. 2009). Spinal blockade studies show the importance of Group III and IV afferents to the performance of whole-body exercise (Amann et al. 2009, 2011a) but reveal less about the parallel effects of nociception and perceived pain on other systems such as cardiovascular control.

As identified in Chapter 3, intramuscular hypertonic saline injection produces similar muscle pain to that experienced during intense exercise (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997e), and is therefore a useful method to investigate how EIP affects self-regulation of exercise intensity. This technique has previously been used in contralateral limb-matching tasks to assess the impact of tonic muscle pain on the judgement of torque in small muscle groups (Proske et al. 2003, 2004; Weerakkody et al. 2003). In these studies, increased pain impeded the ability to accurately match torque, with pain intensity and degree of error correlating such that participants consistently overestimated the force generated by the painful muscle.

This experimental approach could, however, be confounded by potential differences between the contralateral limbs (Philippou et al. 2010; Adamo et al. 2012). To provide a more translatable assessment of the impact of EIP on whole-body exercise, the relationship between muscle pain and the reproduction of isometric torque production should be evaluated in the larger muscle groups of the lower limb such as the knee extensors, which have an important role in the generation of force during locomotion and exercise.

As such, the aim of the present study was to ascertain whether experimentally induced muscle pain in the vastus lateralis (VL) using an intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline would affect the ability to accurately gauge the torque produced by the knee extensor muscles in a single-limb isometric torque reproduction task. We tested the hypothesis that experimental muscle pain in the VL reduces torque reproduction accuracy (as quantified by the variance in mismatch between target and actual torque) of low intensity isometric contractions when compared to a control condition.

Methods

Ethical Approval

All procedures and protocols were approved by the School of Sport and Exercises (University of Kent) Research Ethics Advisory Group (Prop 140_2016_17) in conformity with the Declaration of Helsinki, and its later amendments or comparable ethical standards. All participants were informed of the study experimental procedures, and written informed consent was obtained to confirm participation.

Participants

Fourteen healthy and recreationally active participants (13 male, 1 female; mean \pm SD: age, 25.3 ± 4.5 years; height 1.78 ± 0.1 m; body mass 73.9 ± 12.3 kg; physical activity 5.6 ± 2.2 hours per week) volunteered to participate in the present study. Assuming a statistical power of 0.8 at an alpha level of 0.05, the sample size was estimated using G*Power software (Faul et al. 2007) based on the effect size reported in similar studies in our laboratory using hypertonic saline injections. Recruited participants were free from the exclusion criteria and attended the laboratory in accordance with the pre-requisites outlined in Chapter 3. All participants attended

each visit in a similar psychological state as assessed by the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS) (Watson et al. 1988), which was completed at the start of each visit.

Experimental design

In a two-way repeated-measures experimental design, participants performed an isometric torque matching and reproduction task with either pain (a single intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline) or a placebo control (a single intramuscular injection of isotonic saline) (condition factor). Participants attended a familiarisation session, and then completed the experimental conditions in a randomised and counterbalanced order, with each visit separated by a minimum of seven days. During the task participants attempted to produce torque at two set targets without the aid of real-time visual feedback before (Baseline), during (Pain/No Pain), and after (Recovery) the induction of pain and no pain (time factor). Measures of torque, rating of perceived exertion (RPE), surface electromyography (sEMG) and heart rate (HR) were taken during each contraction. Pain intensity was recorded continuously through an electronic visual analogue scale (VAS) and pain quality through the completion of a McGill Pain Questionnaire (MPQ). A schematic of the experimental design and protocol is outlined in Figure 1.



Fig 1. Schematic overview of the experimental design and procedures. MVCs: maximal voluntary contractions

Experimental Procedures

Torque matching and reproduction task

All visits were performed seated on an isokinetic dynamometer set up as detailed in Chapter 2. Torque matching and reproduction for knee extension were determined at isometric contractions of 15% and 20% maximal voluntary torque (MVT). These values were selected based on the percentage of MVT utilised during maximal (100% maximal oxygen uptake; VO_{2MAX}) and submaximal (70% VO_{2MAX}) cycling exercise performed at a pedal rate between 60-80 revolutions per minute (Löllgen et al. 1980). At the start of each visit, participants completed 3×3 s maximum voluntary contractions (MVCs) separated by 90 s rest, with the greatest instantaneous value taken as MVT.

Participants attempted the target torques in a trial with real-time torque-production visual feedback ("Feedback Trial") and a trial without visual feedback ("No Feedback Trial"). During the Feedback Trials, target torques (15% and 20% MVT) were presented with actual torque produced via a computer display. Participants were instructed to remember muscular sensations experienced during each target torque to

attempt to replicate these in the subsequent No Feedback Trial (Carson et al. 2002). All trials were separated by a 3-minute period of rest.

For each trial, participants performed four 6 s contractions separated by 4 s of rest in a randomised counter-balanced order, which provided two attempts at both target torques (i.e. $2 \times 15\%$ MVT, $2 \times 20\%$ MVT). During each contraction, participants were instructed to try and match the target torque within the first 2 s, and then maintain it for a further 4 s.

Intramuscular injection procedure

See Chapter 2 for a detailed description of the intramuscular injection procedure.

Visit 1 – Familiarisation

Participant anthropometric and descriptive measures of age, height, body mass, and hours of physical activity engaged in per week were recorded. Participants were then familiarised with the RPE and pain scales (Cook et al. 1997), as well as the performance of MVCs, and the Feedback/No Feedback Trials. Five minutes after the completion of the final MVC, participants performed an initial Feedback Trial followed by a No Feedback Trial. Verbal confirmation of the actual torque produced in each contraction was given after the completion of the trial. All four contractions in the No Feedback Trial were required to be within 10% of target torque, with further No Feedback Trials completed until this was satisfied. The visit concluded upon the successful completion of a No Feedback Trial or following ten unsuccessful trials.

Visits 2 & 3 – Experimental visits

All participants completed an ISO (isotonic saline; control) and a HYP (hypertonic saline; experimental) condition in a randomised and counterbalanced order. In each condition, five-minutes after the completion of the MVCs, participants completed six trials (Feedback, No Feedback, Feedback, No Feedback, Feedback, No Feedback, No Feedback). Prior to the second No Feedback Trial, participants received an intramuscular injection of either isotonic (ISO) or hypertonic saline (HYP), with the No Feedback Trial beginning 20 s after the removal of the needle. This ensured that the 15% and 20% MVT contractions in this No Feedback Trial were performed with a "moderate"

to "strong" muscle pain elicited from the painful hypertonic saline infusion. Ten minutes after the completion of this second No Feedback Trial, the final Feedback and No Feedback (Recovery) Trials were performed.

Perceptual and psychological measurements

At the start of each visit, participants were asked to rate pain expectations and confidence to cope with this expected level of pain. Pain was evaluated by intensity and quality. Participants rated pain intensity on a moment-to-moment basis using an electronic visual analogue scale (VAS) whilst the quality of pain was established by the long-form McGill Pain Questionnaire (MPQ) (Melzack 1975). Participants completed the MPQ after the second No Feedback Trial (when pain had subsided). In addition, upon the completion of each trial, participants provided an RPE, using the 15-point Borg (6-20) scale (Borg, 1998). More information on perceptual measurements can be viewed in Chapter 2.

Physiological measurements

Heart rate (HR) was recorded upon the completion of each individual contraction using a Polar FT1 HR monitor paired with a coded T34 transmitter (Polar, Polar Electro, Kempele, Finland). Muscle electrical activity was also continuously recorded using surface electromyography (sEMG) as detailed in Chapter 2.

Data analysis

The sEMG data were analysed using custom code written in MATLAB 2018a (The MathWorks, Massachusetts, USA).

Torque and error

Torque was recorded through Spike2 software (Cambridge Electronics Design (CED), Cambridge, UK). For each 6 s contraction, the torque produced over the last 4 s was averaged. The average of the actual torque produced for each 15% and 20% target each was used to define the error in participant torque reproduction. Error was defined as the difference between the required target torque and the actual torque produced and expressed as a percentage of MVT (i.e. actual torque of 17.5% MVT for the 15% MVT target would be equal to an error of 2.5% MVT). The pain on the VAS reported

for the corresponding contractions were also averaged for the two attempts at each target torque to provide a mean VAS value for each target torque.

Surface electromyography (sEMG)

A linear envelope representation of the data was created as detailed in Chapter 2. The amplitude each muscle was averaged over the final 4 s period of each 6 s contraction. These values were then normalised to the maximum amplitude of the prior MVCs (% MVC). For each trial, the sEMG activity was averaged for the two contractions performed at each target torque.

Statistical analysis

To compare reproduction error between the ISO and HYP conditions at the three time-points (Baseline, Pain/No Pain, and Recovery), a Levene's test was used to determine equality of variance for each normalised target torque (15% and 20% MVT). Changes in HR, RPE, and sEMG activity were evaluated using two-way Analysis of variance (ANOVA) with treatment factor with two fixed levels (ISO, HYP) and a repeated measures Time factor with two time-points (Baseline, Pain/No Pain). When an interaction effect was observed, follow-up paired samples t-tests were used to assess differences between conditions. Paired samples t-tests were also implemented to evaluate the differences between conditions for pain expectation and confidence, VAS scores, pre-test PANAS, and the change in torque produced in Baseline compared to the Pain/No Pain time-point. A Pearson Bivariate correlation was used to evaluate the correlation between torque error and VAS score reported during the Pain/No Pain contractions. Cohen's guidelines of 0.1 (small), 0.3 (medium) and greater than or equal to 0.5 (large) were used to indicate the strength of correlation.

All data was checked for the standard assumptions associated with the performance of the above statistical tests prior to analysis. Data that did not satisfy the Shapiro-Wilk test of normality (P<0.05) were logarithmically transformed. Results are presented as mean ± standard deviation (SD). Cohen's *d* and partial eta square (η_p^2) values are reported as measures of effect size. Statistical significance was accepted at an alpha

level of *P*<0.05. All statistical analysis was completed using SPSS Statistics v25.0 (SPSS, IBM, New York, USA).

Results

Experimental muscle pain

As shown in Table 1, paired samples t-tests revealed a significant difference in VAS pain data between the ISO and HYP conditions. The pain experienced in HYP was significantly greater in terms of the onset VAS pain reported, with a significantly longer time to peak, yet greater peak VAS pain compared to ISO. The reported VAS pain in HYP was also longer in duration, inducing a significantly greater mean VAS pain, equivalent to a "moderate" to "somewhat strong" muscle pain, and therefore producing a greater overall VAS pain area than ISO.

	ISO	НҮР	Р
VAS mean	0.8 ± 1.0	3.1 ± 1.0 **	<0.001
VAS peak	1.6 ± 2.2	5.7 ± 1.7 **	<0.001
VAS onset	0.5 ± 0.8	$1.7 \pm 1.3*$	0.012
VAS time to peak (s)	41 ± 29	$71 \pm 24*$	0.020
VAS duration (s)	55 ± 56	$233\pm60\text{**}$	< 0.001
VAS area	86.3 ± 115.4	759.8 ± 325.6 **	< 0.001

Table 2. Summary VAS pain data across the entire duration of the ISO and HYP conditions

Values are means \pm SD. **Significant difference between ISO and HYP (P < 0.001). *Significant difference between ISO and HYP (P < 0.05). VAS scale 0 ("no pain") to 10 ("extremely intense pain")

The muscle pain experienced in the HYP condition was predominantly described in the sensory and evaluative dimensions of pain as "aching" (50% of participants), "throbbing" (43% of participants), "shooting" (36% of participants), "cramping" (36% of participants). This produced a mean Total

Pain Index of 14 ± 8 , with an overall Present Pain Intensity of 2.1 ± 0.7 ("discomforting").

During the Pain/No Pain trial, a paired samples t-test revealed no significant difference (t_{13} =-0.9, P=0.366, CI_{.95}-0.9, 0.3, d=0.1) in mean VAS between contractions performed at 15% MVT (4.2 ± 1.9) and 20% MVT (4.5 ± 2.2) in the HYP condition. Each of the two target torques in the Pain/No Pain trial was therefore completed at a similar intensity of muscle pain (Fig 2a. and Fig 2b.).



Fig 2. Perceptual differences between conditions (ISO and HYP) at Baseline and Pain/No Pain time-points. Differences in pain intensity at 15% MVT (a) and 20% MVT (b). Differences in RPE at 15% MVT (c) and 20% MVT (d). *Significantly greater where hypertonic saline was injected

Paired samples *t* tests revealed no significant difference (t_{13} =-1.8, *P*=0.096, CI_{.95} - 2.08, 0.19, *d*=0.5) in expectations of pain between the ISO (4.5 ± 2.1) and HYP (5.4 ± 1.8) conditions, with no significant differences in the confidence to cope with the

expected pain (t_{13} =0.2, P=0.818, CI_{.95} -0.29, 0.37, d=0.1) between ISO (9.5 ± 1.0) and HYP (9.4 ± 1.0).

Comparisons of torque production accuracy

In the presence of greater levels of pain, participants demonstrated an increased variability in their ability to reproduce target torque without visual feedback. However, once the pain had subsided, participants were able to produce the target torque with the same accuracy as Baseline. This is demonstrated by the Levene test for equality of variance, which revealed a significant difference in the variance of mean contraction torque in the Pain/No Pain trial between the HYP and ISO conditions at both 15% MVT ($F_{1,26}$ =4.3, P=0.049, d=0.6) and 20% MVT ($F_{1,26}$ =12.0, P=0.002, d=1.0), as shown in Figures 3 and 4. There was no correlation between Pain/No Pain error and the pain intensity reported during the contractions (P>0.05). In addition, there was no significant difference in variance between conditions at the Baseline and Recovery time-points (P>0.05).



Fig 3. Individual (*open circle*) and mean (*filled circle*) torque reproduction error at a target torque of 15% MVT before (Baseline), during (Pain/No Pain) and after (Recovery) injection of isotonic saline (ISO, *a*) or hypertonic saline (HYP, *b*).





Fig 4. Individual (*open circle*) and mean (*filled circle*) torque reproduction error at a target torque of 20% MVT before (Baseline), during (Pain/No Pain) and after (Recovery) injection of isotonic saline (ISO, *a*) or hypertonic saline (HYP, *b*).

A paired samples t-test found no significant difference in the change in torque mismatch between Baseline and Pain/No Pain trials at 15% MVT (t_{13} =-1.5, P=0.169, CI_{.95} -1.1, 0.2, d=0.5) when comparing the ISO (2.5 ± 1.7 %MVT) and HYP (4.8 ± 4.8 %MVT) conditions. Furthermore, the paired samples t-test highlighted no significant difference in the same change in torque mismatch between ISO (4.2 ± 3.5 %MVT) and HYP (7.4 ± 6.0 %MVT) when contractions were performed at 20% MVT (t_{13} =-1.3, P=0.235, CI_{.95} -1.6, 0.4, d=0.4). This suggests that the target torque absolute error in the 'Pain/No Pain' was similar to the error made at Baseline despite the change in pain experienced.

Rating of perceived exertion

It was apparent that the effort experienced during the contraction was greater in the presence of increased pain, when performed at 20% MVT. The 2 × 2 (condition × trial) repeated measures ANOVA demonstrated a significant interaction effect at 20% MVT for RPE over trials between conditions ($F_{1,13}$ =6.0, P=0.030, η_p^2 =0.314). Follow-up paired samples t-tests revealed a significantly greater RPE (t_{13} =-2.3, P=0.038, CI_{.95} -1.31, -0.04, d=0.3) in the Pain/No Pain trial in HYP compared to ISO. A significantly greater (t_{13} =-2.4, P=0.033, CI_{.95} 0.1, 1.8, d=0.4) RPE was also reported in the HYP condition at the Pain/No Pain trial compared to the Baseline trial. No significant main effect of condition was observed at either 15 or 20% MVT (P>0.05). A significant effect of trial was reported at 20% MVT ($F_{1,13}$ =5.2, P=0.041, η_p^2 =0.284), but not at 15% MVT (P>0.05) (Fig. 2c. and Fig. 2d.). There was no interaction effect observed at 15% MVT (P>0.05).

Surface electromyography (sEMG)

Due to excessive noise in sEMG signal, two participants were removed from the dataset and analysis was performed on the remaining participants (n=12). Despite a greater variance in the mean contraction torque in the presence of muscle pain, there were no discernible alterations in activation of the agonist and synergist muscles. At

15 and 20% MVT, the performance of a 2 × 2 (condition × trial) repeated measures ANOVA demonstrated no significant main effect of condition or trial in either the VL, VM or RF (P>0.05). The VL, VM or RF also demonstrated no significant interaction effect for sEMG activity over trial between conditions at both target torques (P>0.05).

Heart rate (HR)

The 2 × 2 (condition × trial) repeated measures ANOVA revealed no significant main effect of condition at 15 or 20% MVT (P>0.05). At 15% MVT there was no significant main effect of trial (P>0.05), however there was at 20% MVT ($F_{1,13}$ =5.2, P=0.041, η_p^2 =0.284). No significant interaction effect for HR and trial between conditions was observed at 15 or 20% MVT (P>0.05).

Discussion

The present study demonstrates for the first time that the experience of muscle pain, administered by the intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline into the VL, resulted in a greater variance in the mean contraction torque at both 15 and 20% MVT when compared to the injection of isotonic saline (a placebo control). The increased variance was paralleled by an elevated experience of pain at both contraction intensities, and a greater perceived exertion when performed at 20% MVT. Once pain had subsided, accuracy of torque production returned to baseline levels. This study demonstrates that the presence of muscle pain impedes the ability to accurately reproduce torque in the knee extensors. This important finding provides key experimental evidence for the potential deleterious implications of EIP on the ability to self-regulate exercise intensity.

Effect of muscle pain on isometric torque reproduction

In the absence of visual feedback, and sole reliance on afferent/efferent information and task memory, the ability to accurately reproduce torque depreciates (Limonta et al. 2015). It is believed that the impairment in torque reproduction without the use of visual feedback is further accentuated from the activation of group III and IV muscle afferents and the associated experience of EIP (Proske and Gandevia 2012). The purpose of the present study was to establish whether the presence of pain in a muscle with a major contributing role to force generation during both dynamic contractions and whole-body exercise (i.e. the VL) has a debilitative effect on producing a given torque using the ipsilateral knee extensor muscle group. The primary key finding from this study is that the mismatch between the actual torque produced and the target torque (when required to reproduce both 15 and 20% MVT) was significantly more variable with muscle pain, with no discernible direction of error (i.e. participants both under- and overshot the target torque). Resultantly, this study is the first to demonstrate that the experimental induction of pain in a large locomotor muscle group impaired the judgement of torque during an isometric reproduction task performed at an intensity of relevance to endurance exercise performance.

The compromised ability to accurately reproduce torque during muscle pain is in line with previous research that has implemented the hypertonic saline model in the elbow flexors to investigate the impact of pain on estimation error in a contralateral torque estimation task (Proske et al. 2003, 2004; Weerakkody et al. 2003). However, this prior literature has consistently reported that participants specifically *overestimated* the torque that is produced in the painful muscle, and therefore produced less torque than required. In contrast with lack of direction in error reported in the present study, this observed disparity could be due to potential differences in the limb evaluated (e.g. contralateral or ipsilateral). Alternatively, as the knee extensor muscles respond differently to exercise-induced fatigue (Vernillo et al. 2018), the muscle group tested (elbow flexor vs. knee extensors) should also be considered.

Proposed mechanisms

The presence of the hypertonic saline solution in addition to the short-duration muscle contraction creates a noxious environment within the skeletal musculature (O'Connor and Cook 1999), which results in an alteration in activity of both ascending metaborecptive and nociceptive group III and IV afferent fibers (Laursen et al. 1999). In this noxious environment, there are several neuromuscular mechanisms that, when acting in singularity or in combination, may provide an explanation for the impaired reproduction of torque in the present study.

Convergent projection from group III and IV afferents on common interneurons from group Ib proprioceptive afferents (Schomburg et al. 1999) provide information on muscle force (Gandevia and Burke 1992). As discussed by Salomoni and Graven-Nielsen (Salomoni and Graven-Nielsen 2012), the large variance in the mean contraction torque in the HYP condition could be a result of the spatial facilitation between these afferents interfering in the central interpretation of proprioceptive information essential for the accurate control of torque. A discrepancy between the centrally mediated judgement of torque and the actual afferent feedback from the periphery could therefore have resulted in the torque reproduction error.

In addition, the projection of the group III and IV afferents have an inhibitory effect on the central nervous system. The increased afferent feedback from the hypertonic saline may have limited motor cortical excitability, and reduced central motor drive and voluntary activation of the knee extensors (Gandevia 2001; Le Pera et al. 2001). In order to compensate for the hypertonic saline-induced impairment of motor cortex excitability, a greater effort is required to drive the limb to meet the required torque (Mulder et al. 2002; Proske and Gandevia 2012). As an outcome reflected in the present study, this could provide a possible explanation for some of the differences in actual and perceived torque produced. The findings from Proske and colleagues (Proske et al. 2004) where the matching of torque through effort resulted in an overshoot of the target torque, are in support of this explanation.

Despite the observed impairment in torque-reproduction performance, there was no change in the level of muscle activity assessed by sEMG. This is consistent with findings from the established literature into the implications of pain on muscle activity during submaximal isometric contractions, where a lack of marked changes in sEMG signal are observed (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997e; Schulte et al. 2004; Salomoni and Graven-Nielsen 2012). Combined, these observations contradict the underpinning theory of the "Pain Adaptation Model" (Lund et al. 1991) where it is predicted that the presence of pain has a reliable inhibitory influence on agonist muscles, whilst simultaneously activating the antagonists.

Instead, the observations of the present study could, with caution, be in-line with the "moving differently in pain" model proposed by Hodges and Tucker (Hodges and Tucker 2011). This theory postulates that pain initiates a non-uniform effect across the motor neurone pool, causing a redistribution of activity between and within muscles to provide a key adaptive and protective function (through minimising the pain experienced and the prevention of additional injury or damage to the area in pain) during muscular contractions. Detection of these adaptations would require the use of fine-wire electrodes (Tucker and Hodges 2009) or high-density sEMG, as a combination of changes in order of motor unit activation or synchronisation can occur without alteration in amplitude of gross sEMG (Tucker et al. 2009).

Alternatively, the compromised ability to accurately reproduce torque could be due to the experience of muscle pain preventing some attentional focus on the task (Linton and Shaw 2011), making the task more challenging. It is plausible that the elevated intensity of muscle pain (induced by the injection of hypertonic saline), which was rated as "moderate" to "somewhat strong" in both target torques, provided a stimulus which was perceived as threatening. With some attentional resources focused on coping with the 'threat' of the noxious stimuli, attention may have been directed away from the task, which could have resulted in a compromised accuracy of torque reproduction (Eccleston and Crombez 1999); a notion supported by evidence from previous experimental work (Matre et al. 2002; Bennell et al. 2005). However, in the current study, there was no relationship between pain intensity and error, which indicates that the sensation of muscle pain alone was unlikely to have had a direct influence on task performance.

Overall, it is evident that the presence of muscle pain interferes with proprioception during submaximal isometric contractions in a single locomotive lower limb. The design and findings of the present study therefore provide a key indication of the potential detrimental effect that EIP may have on exercise intensity regulation and endurance performance. Some trepidation should however be taken when extrapolating these findings to whole-body exercise. In order to improve task relevance to whole-body locomotor exercise and further apply the findings of the present study, there is the need for the impact of this experimental model to be evaluated during isokinetic or dynamic muscular contractions performed at a varying or higher work rate.

Conclusion

In conclusion, the injection of hypertonic saline into the VL during a torque reproduction task created a muscle pain that resulted in an impaired capacity to accurately produce a given submaximal target torque during a short, submaximal isometric contraction. The presence of muscle pain was linked with a greater effort to drive the limb and meet the given target torque when attempting to contract at 20% MVT, but not at 15% MVT. The compromised ability to reproduce torque returned to baseline levels once pain had subsided. These findings have implications for the impact of EIP on self-selected work rate regulation during endurance exercise performance.

<u>Chapter 5 – Cardiorespiratory and perceptual response to acute unilateral and</u> <u>bilateral muscle pain induced by hypertonic saline</u>

Abstract

Purpose: Hypertonic saline injected into an isolated muscle evokes an experience of muscle pain similar to exercise-induced pain (EIP) by activating Group III and IV afferents. However, as these afferent fibres also have a key role in the exercise pressor reflex, it is important to understand whether the intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline causes a cardiovascular response, as this may impact on endurance performance independently to the muscle pain. This study therefore investigated the cardiorespiratory and perceptual response to acute unilateral and bilateral experimental muscle pain induced by the hypertonic saline. Methods: On separate days, twelve participants received an intramuscular injection of hypertonic (pain) or isotonic saline (control) into the vastus lateralis of the right and left leg in three different combinations: bilateral pain (1) or unilateral pain in the dominant (2) or nondominant (3) limb whilst seated at rest. Participants reported the global and individual pain intensity of both legs, whilst cardiorespiratory measures were also taken pre-, during and post-injection. **Results:** Bilateral hypertonic saline elicited a significantly greater (P < 0.05) global peak pain intensity (6.8 ± 1.6) compared with unilateral muscle pain, with no difference between dominant and non-dominant limbs. A main effect of time was observed for all cardiorespiratory measures (P > 0.05), observed regardless of whether the pain was unilateral or bilateral and was not correlated to the pain experience reported. **Conclusions:** The present study provides evidence that muscle pain induced through bilateral hypertonic saline is greater than that of unilateral muscle pain and does not directly evoke a significant cardiovascular response. These findings support the application of this pain-induction model during whole-body endurance exercise without evoking a cardiorespiratory response.

Introduction

From the onset of intense and prolonged exercise, group III and IV muscle afferents are activated in response to the homeostatic disturbance caused by alterations in the mechanical and metabolic milieu of the active muscle (O'Connor and Cook 1999). The nociceptive stimulus caused as part of this noxious environment ascends to the central nervous system and contributes to the subjective perception of 'exercise-

induced pain' (EIP) (Mauger 2013), which is proportional to both the intensity and duration of the exercise task (Cook et al. 1997).

Described as a "dull", "aching" and "throbbing" sensation (Henderson et al. 2006), EIP typically starts as a localised experience in the primary active muscle, and gradually diffuses to surrounding areas according to the exercise duration or intensity (Slapsinskaite et al. 2015). In addition to its role as a protective function, EIP is suggested to be an important indicator of cardiovascular and muscular strain during exercise (Mauger 2014), providing the exerciser with information regarding the progressive development of fatigue (Stevens et al. 2018).

To investigate the relationship between EIP and endurance performance, an intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline was used in Chapter 3. This method of experimental pain induction stimulate a similar nociceptive pathway to EIP and was shown to cause a standardised and reproducible experience of pain that was comparable to naturally occurring EIP (Chapter 3). This unilaterally induced muscle pain reduced performance of a single-limb isometric knee-extensor task (Chapter 3) and compromised the ability to accurately reproduce knee-extensor torque (Chapter 4). The studies in Chapters 3 and 4 have developed this pain induction method from smaller muscle groups (with limited relevance to locomotive exercise), towards an exercise performed in a muscle group and at a contraction intensity utilised during cycling exercise (Löllgen et al. 1980).

However, as most locomotive exercise elicits EIP bilaterally (Slapsinskaite et al. 2015), a bilateral application of hypertonic saline would more closely replicate the experience of EIP during whole body endurance exercise. Prior to the bilateral application of hypertonic saline during whole-body locomotive exercise (Chapter 6), it is however important to 1) ascertain whether there are any clear differences in pain response (intensity and quality) between the unilateral and bilateral pain induction, and importantly, 2) to ensure that this experimental model does not elicit any additional response that may confound the ability to assess the independent role of EIP on endurance performance.

Alongside the impact on central command (i.e. the feedforward component), sensory feedback from group III and IV muscle afferents (Kaufman and Forster 1996) have a key regulatory impact on the reflex cardiovascular and ventilator adjustments as a corollary to whole body exercise and muscular contraction (McCloskey and Mitchell 1972; Amann et al. 2010; Amann 2012b). Indeed, mechanical and metabolic stimulation of group III and IV afferent fibres arising from muscular contraction increases sympathetic nerve activity whilst simultaneously minimising parasympathetic nerve activity (Murphy et al. 2011). Consequently, from the initiation of muscular contraction, reflex increases in cardiac output, heart rate and blood pressure occur (Murphy et al. 2011). As highlighted in the work from Amann et al. (Amann et al. 2009), this "exercise pressor reflex" is fundamental to meet the given metabolic demand of exercise, ensuring a sufficient delivery of oxygen to the locomotor muscles (Amann and Kayser 2009). As such, there is likely a dual facilitative and limitative role of group III and IV muscle afferent feedback on endurance performance (Hureau et al. 2019), and by isolating and evaluating the cardiovascular response to acute bilateral muscle pain, its implications for endurance performance can be better understood.

Whilst the overall pain experience from a unilateral hypertonic saline injection into the VL at rest and during an isometric contraction has been quantified (Chapter 3), this is yet to be compared to a bilateral injection. This is important to consider because a bilateral injection could provide an additive effect on pain intensity (i.e. the overall intensity from the bilateral injection is equal to the sum of the two unilateral injections singularly), in a manner similar to sequential injections in separated sites of the same limb (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997a). This would have consequences for the tolerability of the method. There may also be laterality differences in pain sensitivity between limbs, which could be underpinned by limb dominance. Indeed, prior research using different pain induction pain methods have highlighted differences in pain tolerance and intensity based on limb dominance in the hand (Pud et al. 2009), but this has not been evidenced in the lower limb.

Therefore, the primary aim of the current study was to investigate the cardiorespiratory response to acute unilateral and bilateral experimental muscle pain induced through an intramuscular injection of either isotonic saline (placebo) or

hypertonic saline (pain) in the right and left vastus lateralis at rest. The second aim of this study was to evaluate and compare the perceptual response to acute bilateral muscle pain in contrast with unilateral muscle pain at rest and determine the influence of limb dominancy on pain perception in the lower limb.

Methods

Ethical Approval

All procedures and protocols were approved by the School of Sport and Exercises (University of Kent) Research Ethics Advisory Group (Prop 9_2018_19) in conformity with the Declaration of Helsinki, and its later amendments or comparable ethical standards. All participants were informed of the study experimental procedures, and written informed consent was obtained to confirm participation.

Participants

Twelve participants (11 male, 1 female; mean \pm SD: age, 26.7 \pm 3.8 years; height 1.8 \pm 0.1 m; body mass 77.1 \pm 13.6 kg; physical activity 4.6 \pm 1.6 h·w⁻¹) volunteered to participate in the present study. This sample size was estimated using G*Power software (Faul et al. 2007) based on the effect size reported in a similar study examining single-limb muscle pain (Chapter 3), in order to satisfy the assumption of statistical power of 0.8 at an alpha level of 0.05. All participants were healthy and physically active. Recruited participants were free from the exclusion criteria and attended the laboratory in accordance with the pre-requisites outlined in Chapter 2.

Experimental overview

The present study consisted of three experimental visits to the laboratory, with each visit separated by a minimum of 7 days. At the start of the first visit, participants were provided with written instructions to familiarise themselves with the 10-point Cook scale (Cook et al. 1997), used to assess pain intensity. In addition, participants were familiarised with the self-report psychological measurements implemented in the present study (see *Self-reported psychological data*); Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS) and the modified Situation-Specific Pain Catastrophizing Scale (SPCS). The experimenter verbally confirmed understanding of the written instructions.

Anthropometric and descriptive measures of age, height, body mass and hours of physical activity engaged in per week were also recorded at the start of the first visit, as well as a self-estimation of leg dominance through the completion of a six-item questionnaire (Tsepis et al. 2004). The overall score from the leg dominance questionnaire determined whether the participant was categorised as left or right leg dominant, with the limbs termed dominant (DOM) or non-dominant (ND) thereafter.

For all visits participants were seated at rest and received an intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline (pain) or isotonic saline (control) into the vastus lateralis of both the right and left leg. The solutions were administered in three different combinations (1. hypertonic both legs [BIL pain]; 2. isotonic non-dominant leg, hypertonic dominant leg [DOM pain]; 3. hypertonic non-dominant leg, isotonic dominant leg [ND pain]) over the three visits in a randomised, single-blind and counterbalanced order. This elicited bilateral pain (BIL pain), or unilateral pain (i.e. DOM pain and ND pain). Participants were seated at rest for 3 min, followed by the intramuscular injection procedure performed over a 20 s window (10 s infusion period). Upon the completion of the injection procedure, the participants were asked to concentrate on and rate the pain experienced (see *Assessment of exercise-induced pain*) until the pain had dissipated and the participant had returned to the state of "no pain" (*see Cardiorespiratory measures measurements*).

Intramuscular injection procedure

See Chapter 2 for a detailed description of the intramuscular injection procedure.

Cardiorespiratory measurements

Breath-by-breath ventilation and gas exchange values (minute ventilation (V_E), oxygen uptake (VO_2), carbon dioxide production (VCO_2) and respiratory exchange ratio (RER), end-tidal partial pressure of carbon dioxide (PETCO₂) and ratio of pulmonary ventilation to carbon dioxide output (V_E/VCO_2)) were recorded through online gas analysis (Cortex Metalyser 3B, Cortex GmbH, Lepzig, Germany). In addition, measurements of heart rate (HR), stroke volume (SV) and cardiac output

(CO) were estimated using a non-invasive bioimpedance cardiography device (Physioflow PF05L1, Manatec, Petit-Ebersviller, France). The Physioflow required a total of six spot electrodes (Ag/AgCl, Skintact FS-50C; Leonhard Lang GmbH, Innsbruck, Austria) to be positioned on the thorax: two on the supraclavicular fossa on the left lateral base of the neck (Z_1 and Z_2), another two on the mid-point of the spine level with the xiphoid process (Z_3 and Z_4), one in the V₁ location on the chest, with another at the rib closest to V₆. The skin where the electrodes were placed were shaved and cleaned with an alcohol swab prior to application to minimise impedance. Both devices were calibrated before each visit in line with manufacturer instructions.

Analysis of the cardiorespiratory measures focused on three set phases: the initial 3 min of rest (0 to 3 min, "Baseline"), the preparation and administration of the intramuscular injections (3 to 6 min, "Injection"), and 40 s after the injection of the respective solutions for a further 3 min (6 to 9 min, "Solution") (Fig 1).



Fig 1. Schematic overview of the three phases, and the procedures within each phase. "Preparation" consists of the experimenter preparation of the injection and injection sites; Syringe icon represents the intramuscular injection procedure (from needle insertion to needle removal); Vial icon represents the action of the solution within the muscle

Perceptual and psychological measurements

Assessment of exercise-induced pain

During all visits, the muscle pain experienced was rated in terms of intensity and quality. Upon completion of the intramuscular injection procedure, participants continuously recorded the global pain intensity of both the right and left leg on a moment-to-moment basis using an electronic visual analogue scale (VAS). In

addition, every 60 s after the completion of the injection, participants were prompted to verbally rate the EIP intensity of the right and left leg individually using the same scale. The area under the curve for each leg was then calculated from these values (individual EIP area). The global quality of muscle pain was established by the longform McGill Pain Questionnaire (MPQ) (Melzack 1975). More information on perceptual measurements can be viewed in Chapter 2.

Self-reported psychological data

At the start of each visit, the PANAS was completed, asking participants to indicate feelings "at the present moment". In addition, at the start of each visit, participants were asked to rate pain expectations and confidence to cope with this expected level of pain. Immediately after the return to "no pain" on the VAS, participants completed the modified SPCS (Edwards et al. 2006) to indicate the occurrence of catastrophizing specifically during the painful experience. More information on these measurements can be viewed in Chapter 2.

Statistical analysis

Results are presented in the form of mean \pm standard deviation (SD). Prior to the statistical analysis, the standard assumptions associated with a paired samples *t* test, a one-way ANOVA and a repeated measures ANOVA were confirmed as appropriate. Any data that did not satisfy the Shapiro-Wilk test of normality (*P* < 0.05) were transformed logarithmically (sensory dimension and Total Pain Rating Index, negative affect) or by square root (affective, evaluative and miscellaneous dimensions, SPCS). Cohen's *d* and partial eta square (η_p^2) values are reported as measures of effect size. Pearson bivariate correlations were used to evaluate the correlation between parameters, with Cohen's guidelines of 0.1 (small), 0.3 (medium) and greater than or equal to 0.5 (large) to quantify the strength of correlation.

Changes in the cardiorespiratory measures were assessed through a two-way ANOVA with treatment factor with three fixed levels (DOM pain, ND pain, BIL pain) and a repeated measures time factor with three time-points (Baseline, Injection, Solution). Due to the variation in VAS duration between participants, global pain data was formatted and then compared through the percentage of iso-time approach (Nicolò et al. 2019), which has been implemented in a prior study (Chapter 3). This method of data formatting provides a consistent number of data points over time for all participants whilst still including a majority of the time-series data, allowing for between-subject comparisons of global pain intensity across differing VAS durations. Subsequently, a two-way ANOVA with treatment factor with 3 fixed levels (DOM pain, ND pain, BIL pain) and repeated measures time factor with 10 time-points was used to assess the effect of condition and time on pain intensity. Two-way ANOVAs with a Treatment factor with 3 fixed levels (DOM pain, ND pain, BIL pain) and a repeated measures factor of leg (Left, Right) were applied for individual EIP area, and an ANOVA was implemented to evaluate differences between condition for pain expectation and confidence, VAS summary scores, pre-test PANAS and SPCS.

When an interaction effect was observed, follow-up paired samples *t* tests were employed to indicate differences between conditions, with a Bonferroni post-hoc correction applied where appropriate. Statistical significance was accepted at an alpha level of P < 0.05 except where a Bonferroni correction was applied (adjusted, P < 0.0042). All statistics were performed using SPSS Statistics v25.0 (SPSS, IBM, New York, USA).

Results

Cardiorespiratory response

The 3 × 3 (condition × time) repeated measures ANOVA demonstrated no significant main effect of condition for any cardiorespiratory measure (P > 0.05). There was a significant main effect of time (P < 0.05). As shown in Figure 2, CO increased during the "Injection" phase in comparison to "Baseline" (P = 0.033), and then dropped below "Baseline" (P = 0.017) and "Injection" (P = 0.010) during the "Solution" timepoint. These changes appear to be in part due to variations in HR, which also increased during "Injection" compared to "Baseline" (P < 0.001), but then returned to similar "Baseline" values during "Solution" (P = 0.619) (Fig. 2a.). Stroke volume (SV) significantly declined during "Solution" compared to both "Baseline" (P =0.026) and "Injection" (P = 0.039) (Fig. 2b.).



Fig 2. Cardiovascular measures at rest (Baseline), and in response to the preparation and administration of the bilateral intramuscular injection (Injection) and the subsequent action of the respective solutions (Solution) between conditions (DOM pain, ND pain and BIL pain). Changes in heart rate (HR; a), stroke volume (SV; b)

and cardiac output (CO; c). Values are presented as mean \pm SD. *Significant difference from Baseline (P < 0.05). #Significant difference from Injection (P < 0.05)

As shown in Figures 3a-d, there was a significant increase from "Baseline" to "Injection" in V_E (P = 0.002), VO_2 (P = 0.033), VCO_2 (P = 0.006) and RER (P = 0.002), with all four variables then returning to statistically similar baseline values during the "Solution" phase (P > 0.05). There was a significant decline in PETCO₂ during the "Solution" phase in comparison to the Baseline' (P = 0.036) and "Injection" (P = 0.007) phases (Fig. 3e.), whilst VE/VCO₂ was significantly elevated during "Solution" compared to "Injection" (P = 0.028) (Fig. 3f). There was no significant interaction effect for any cardiorespiratory measure and time between conditions (P > 0.05). There was no correlation (P > 0.05) with the change in any cardiorespiratory measure and the change in reported VAS during the "Injection" and "Solution" timeframes. Cardiorespiratory (HR, V_E , CO) and global pain intensity data of a representative participant for all three conditions is depicted in Figure 4.



Fig 3. Ventilation and gas exchange measures at rest (Baseline), and in response to the preparation and administration of the bilateral intramuscular injection (Injection) and the subsequent action of the respective solutions (Solution) between conditions (DOM pain, ND pain and BIL pain). Changes in minute ventilation (V_E; a), oxygen uptake (VO₂; b), carbon dioxide production (VCO₂; c), respiratory exchange ratio (RER; d), end-tidal partial pressure of carbon dioxide (PETCO₂; e) and ratio of pulmonary ventilation to carbon dioxide output (V_E/VCO₂; f). Values are presented as mean \pm SD. *Significant difference from Baseline (*P* < 0.05). #Significant difference from Injection (*P* < 0.05)




Fig 4. Changes in pain intensity (a) and cardiorespiratory measures of heart rate (HR; b), cardiac output (CO; c) and minute ventilation (V_E ; d) during unilateral (DOM, ND) and bilateral (BIL) experimental muscle pain for a representative participant. Markers are presented for each phase of the experimental procedures ("Baseline", "Injection" and "Solution"), which each phase including specific researcher and participant procedures. At "Baseline" participants were quietly seated at rest, with the researchers stationary. During "Injection", participants remained seated whilst the researchers moved around the laboratory and commenced preparation of both the injection and injection ("needle inserted") over a 20 s window. Upon completion of the injection ("needle removal") participants remained quietly seated, and were asked to concentrate on, and rate the pain experienced until the return to a state of no pain. The last 40 s of the "Injection" phase captures the initial response, whilst the "Solution" phase analyses a further 3 mins.

Muscle pain

Global pain

The bilateral intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline in both the right and left VL resulted in a significantly greater experience of experimental muscle pain than that induced by unilateral hypertonic saline (P < 0.05). As shown in Table 1, an ANOVA revealed a significant difference in peak VAS ($F_{1.36,14.99} = 5.1$, P = 0.031, $\eta_p^2 =$ 0.316), mean VAS ($F_{2,22} = 3.6$, P = 0.046, $\eta_p^2 = 0.599$) and VAS area ($F_{2,22} = 4.2$, P = 0.029, $\eta_p^2 = 0.674$). Follow-up paired-samples t tests showed that BIL induced a significantly elevated peak VAS, between "strong" and "very strong" muscle pain, compared to DOM ($t_{11} = -2.8$, P = 0.016, CI₉₅-1.77, -0.23, d = 0.6) and ND ($t_{11} = -$ 3.2, P = 0.009, CI₉₅-3.00, -0.53, d = 1.0), with no significant differences observed between DOM and ND (P = 0.296). Mean pain was significantly greater in BIL compared to ND ($t_{11} = -2.8$, P = 0.016, CI₉₅-1.53, -0.20, d = 1.0), with no significant difference between DOM and ND (P = 0.221), and DOM and BIL (P = 0.207). A greater VAS area was demonstrated in BIL compared to DOM ($t_{11} = -2.4$, P = 0.036, CI₉₅-565.98, -23.91, d = 0.6), and ND ($t_{11} = -2.5$, P = 0.028, CI₉₅-899.18, -61.45, d =0.9). No significant difference in VAS area was demonstrated between DOM and ND (P = 0.329).

	DOM	ND	BIL
VAS mean	3.3 ± 0.9	2.8 ± 0.9	$3.7 \pm 0.9*$
VAS peak	5.8 ± 1.8	5.0 ± 1.8	6.8 ± 1.6**
VAS onset intensity	1.9 ± 1.4	1.2 ± 0.6	2.3 ± 1.7
VAS time to peak (s)	86 ± 47	90 ± 45	90 ± 45
VAS duration (s)	340 ± 82	330 ± 74	400 ± 180
VAS area	1169 ± 400	983 ± 419	1463 ± 576 **

Table 1. Differences in VAS scores between unilateral and bilateral experimental muscle pain

Values are means \pm SD. *Significant difference between BIL and ND condition (P < 0.05). **Significantly greater in BIL condition compared to both DOM and ND conditions (P < 0.05).

The 3 x 10 (condition x iso-time) repeated measures ANOVA highlighted a significant effect of condition ($F_{2,22} = 4.3$, P = 0.027, $\eta_p^2 = 0.279$) and iso-time ($F_{1.86,20.47} = 38.5$, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.778$). As shown in Figure 5, a significant interaction effect for pain over iso-time between conditions was observed ($F_{18,198} = 2.1$, P = 0.009, $\eta_p^2 = 0.158$), however follow-up targeted paired-sample *t* tests with a Bonferroni correction (P < 0.0042) revealed no significant differences at any iso-time point between conditions.



Fig 5. Change in pain intensity over iso-time between conditions. Values are presented as mean \pm SD.

As shown in Table 2, the subjective quality of muscle pain experienced was similar in all three conditions in terms of the sensory (P = 0.064), evaluative (P = 0.549) and miscellaneous (P = 0.088) dimensions, however there was a significant difference between conditions for the affective classification ($F_{1.51,16.57} = 4.0$, P = 0.049, $\eta_p^2 = 0.264$). Whilst BIL added an affective descriptor ("tiring") follow-up paired samples *t* tests revealed no significant differences (P < 0.05). There was no significant difference between conditions for Total Pain Index (P = 0.065).

Table 2. Frequently selected words from the MPQ subclasses and Total Pain Index

 score

		DOM	ND	BIL
	Sensory	Cramping (42%)	Throbbing (33%)	Throbbing (50%)
MPQ		Aching (83%)	Cramping (42%)	Sharp (33%)
			Dull (33%)	Cramping (50%)
			Aching (58%)	Aching (50%)

Affective			Tiring (33%)
Evaluative	Annoying (42%)		Intense (42%)
Miscellaneous		Tight (33%)	
Other	Continuous (33%)		
	Steady (33%)	Steady (50%)	Steady (50%)
PRI(T)	17 ± 9	13 ± 10	20 ± 15

The frequently selected words from the MPQ are shown with the percentage of participants (n = 12) that selected these words. Data on Pain Rating Index (Total) presented as Mean \pm SD.

Individual limb pain

The 3 × 2 (condition × leg) repeated measures ANOVA revealed a significant main effect of condition ($F_{2,22} = 18.1$, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.622$), but no significant main effect of Leg ($F_{1,11} = 0.5$, P = 0.508, $\eta_p^2 = 0.041$). An interaction effect for individual limb pain area for Leg between conditions was observed ($F_{2,22} = 48.7$, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.816$). As expected, the follow-up paired samples *t* tests reported significant differences in pain between limbs when one was injected with hypertonic saline and the other with isotonic saline (P < 0.001), and there was no difference in pain between DOM and ND when these limbs received hypertonic saline (P = 0.183) and isotonic saline (P = 0.674). There was also no difference in the pain experienced in the dominant limb between ND and BIL conditions (P = 0.054). In BIL there was no significant difference in pain between the dominant and non-dominant limb (P =0.203) (Table 3).

Limb		Condition	
	DOM	ND	BIL
Non-dominant	15 ± 32	791 ± 398	1192 ± 630
Dominant	1028 ± 454	13 ± 23	1051 ± 600

 Table 3. Differences in dominant and non-dominant limb pain area between conditions

Values are means \pm SD. DOM, hypertonic saline in the dominant limb, isotonic saline in the non-dominant limb; ND, hypertonic saline in the non-dominant limb, isotonic saline in the dominant limb; BIL, hypertonic saline in both limbs.

Participant psychological characteristics

Participant expectations of pain ($F_{2,22} = 2.3$, P = 0.123, $\eta_p^2 = 0.174$) and the confidence to cope with the expected pain ($F_{1.21,13.35} = 0.6$, P = 0.473, $\eta_p^2 = 0.054$) was not significantly different between conditions. In addition, an ANOVA demonstrated no significant difference between conditions for participant psychological state in terms of positive ($F_{1.28,14.05} = 0.1$, P = 0.806, $\eta_p^2 = 0.010$) and negative ($F_{1.03,11.36} = 0.1$, P = 0.796, $\eta_p^2 = 0.007$) affect, and pain catastrophizing ($F_{1.33,14.62} = 1.0$, P = 0.351, $\eta_p^2 = 0.086$).

Discussion

The primary aim of the present study was to evaluate the cardiovascular response to acute experimental muscle pain induced through the intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline. The hypertonic saline was administered into the VL of the dominant and non-dominant limb both individually (unilateral muscle pain) and concurrently (bilateral muscle pain) during resting conditions, with the cardiorespiratory response alongside global and between-limb perceptual differences of pain intensity examined.

This experimental approach reveals that the preparation and subsequent administration of concurrent intramuscular injections resulted in an increased cardiorespiratory response (i.e. increases in HR, CO, V_E , VO_2 , VCO_2 and RER) compared to the initial baseline period. A significant decrease in SV and PETCO₂ and increase in V_E/VCO_2 were also observed during the action of the solutions once the injection procedure had been complete. These changes were observed regardless of whether the experimental pain experienced was unilateral (hypertonic saline in one leg, and isotonic saline in the opposing limb) or bilateral (hypertonic saline in both the right and left leg) and were not correlated to the change in muscle pain experienced. Based on the suggestion that the reflex cardiorespiratory response is dependent on the total amount of sensory input from the skeletal muscle (Leshnower et al. 2001), this interesting finding, where an augmented cardiorespiratory response is not observed concomitant with the greater magnitude of sensory feedback (i.e. BIL), it therefore does not support the occurrence of a potential reflex pressor response. Instead, this is suggestive of an alternate mechanistic explanation, with the possibility that the cardiorespiratory response was resultant from the pain-induction preparatory procedures opposed to a direct effect of the saline solution itself.

Cardiovascular response to acute unilateral and bilateral muscle pain

Intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline predominantly activates group IV afferents, with a contributory role of group III afferents (Laursen et al. 1999). When stimulated, mechanosensitive and metabosensitive group III and IV afferents have a dual role in the transmission of nociceptive information (O'Connor and Cook 1999) and as a sensory moderator of the reflex effect on the cardiorespiratory system (Dempsey 2012). Therefore, to provide a robust evaluation of the isolated role of EIP on endurance performance, it is important to clarify whether the noxious stimulus induced by hypertonic saline also evokes a significant confounding reflex cardiorespiratory response. In the present study, resting cardiovascular and ventilator changes were evident in response to both the preparation and administration of the intramuscular injections, but this occurred irrespective of whether the pain was unilateral/bilateral, or of the intensity and distribution of the reported muscle pain.

In all conditions, during the "Injection" phase cardiac output significantly increased but then declined below the "Baseline" value during the "Solution" phase. The initial increase in cardiac output was likely a product of the ~7% mean increase in heart rate at the point of injection, after which it returned to a rate similar to "Baseline" at "Solution". A decline in stroke volume was observed during the "Solution" phase causing cardiac output to drop below "Baseline". The heart rate and cardiac output response did not parallel changes in the VAS profile. This implies that the cardiovascular response was more likely an anticipatory response to the upcoming painful stimuli (Colloca et al. 2006) similar to that previously observed after subcutaneous injection of ascorbic acid and isotonic saline (Porro et al. 2002, 2003), rather than a physiological response arising from the pain created.

In support of this, findings from Burton and Colleagues (Burton et al. 2009) reported a small and momentary increase in heart rate upon the onset of pain after hypertonic saline was injected into a smaller muscle (tibialis anterior), with the heart rate then returning to baseline levels within 60 s, preceding the incidence of peak pain (111 \pm 17 s).).A similar response was also observed after the induction of cutaneous pain using the same solution. The finding of heart rate returning to normal resting measures before peak pain occurred, and then subsequently remaining at this baseline level despite the continued presence of pain infers that the transient cardiovascular change was in response to psychological stress associated with the injection procedures (opposed to the pressor response to the saline solution). It is interesting to note that the authors also attributed the observed response to psychological arousal as opposed to nociceptive processing (Porro et al. 2003). Our findings of no significant difference in cardiorespiratory measures between conditions despite a greater nociceptive (afferent) signal in the BIL compared to the unilateral (DOM and ND) pain conditions reinforces this notion.

In the present study, participants were blinded to the overall time-elapsed and were not provided with a formal cue regarding the impending noxious stimulus. Despite this, it is likely that there was an awareness of the approximate time-point at which the experimental procedures would commence based on experimenter activity related to preparing the injections (i.e. assembling the syringe and needle, drawing up the solution and cleaning the injection sites) and a knowledge that the injections would cause pain in one or both legs. This awareness and expectation may have led to feelings of fear and anxiety (Rhudy and Meagher 2000; Wiech and Tracey 2009; Reicherts et al. 2017), and as emotions are strongly associated with physiological changes in the cardiovascular and respiratory system (Homma and Masaoka 2008), this is the most likely explanation for the observed changes in cardiovascular activity across all conditions. Changes in heart rate via the autonomic nervous system is a principle physiological reaction of a fight/flight response when experiencing emotions of fear or anxiety regarding an aversive stimulus (Lang et al. 2000; Norton and Asmundson 2003), and is a commonly used means to evaluate the defensive response to a threat (Colloca et al. 2006). An injection is commonly considered an unpleasant procedure to undergo, and in the current study the injections carried an additional threat of tonic pain which would have likely provoked the observed stress response. In support of this, the threat and expectancy of painful noxious stimuli accompanied by the experience of negative emotions (i.e. fear and anxiety) has been shown to be associated with an initial momentary increase in heart rate prior to or immediately after the incidence of pain, followed by a subsequent reduction post-administration (Porro et al. 2002; Franciotti et al. 2009). This is similar to the response observed in the current study, which supports the conclusion that the cardiorespiratory response was primarily driven by an anticipatory reaction to the 'threat' of noxious stimuli and the associated emotional provocation (Porro et al. 2002, 2003), as opposed to a direct influence of the hypertonic saline solution on group III and IV afferents.

In addition to the cardiovascular response, psychophysiological stress and the experience of unpleasant emotions have also been shown to cause changes in respiratory measures (Homma and Masaoka 2008). The onset of acute muscle pain increases minute ventilation (Nishino et al. 1999; Kato et al. 2001), which is also demonstrated in the present study at the "Injection" time-point. Furthermore, the observed decrease in PETCO₂ and increase in VE/VCO₂ at the "Solution" time-point in the current study is characteristic of increased ventilation or hyperventilation; a breathing pattern in surplus of metabolic demand (Suess et al. 1980; Gardner 1996). Indeed, hyperventilation is commonly regarded as a primary and consistent defence response, which has been associated with negative emotions such as stress or fear, in addition to the experience of pain (Diest et al. 2001).

As stated previously, it would be expected that should the hypertonic saline directly elicit an exercise pressor reflex, the greater nociceptive signal from bilateral muscle pain (compared to the unilateral muscle pain conditions) would result in a significantly greater cardiorespiratory response (Leshnower et al. 2001), which was

not observed in the present study. Considering the evidence presented, the observed cardiorespiratory changes in the present study are therefore proposed to be suggestive of a stress response, and the experience of negative emotions associated with the threat, anticipation and initial muscle pain (Willer 1975; Suess et al. 1980; Grossman 1983; Kato et al. 2001) from the hypertonic saline.

This postulation is based on the absence of association between the reported pain intensity and change in any of the cardiorespiratory variables, with these alterations (e.g. an increase in HR, CO, and V_E during the "Injection" phase) instead appearing to be more closely related to the injection procedures and the timing in which they occurred. For example, data from the representative participant (Fig. 4) demonstrates that the cardiorespiratory variables start to increase before the insertion of the needle (e.g. during injection preparation) (as reflected by the "Injection" phase data for all participants) and have returned to approximate baseline levels despite the continued presence of muscle pain (as reflected by a majority of the variables during the "Solution" phase for all participants) (Figs. 2 and 3). It is however acknowledged that the present study did not include a bilateral isotonic saline condition, which, should a similar response be observed, would strengthen the "stress response" hypothesis. Nonetheless, this study still provides indicative evidence that the muscle pain induced by hypertonic saline may not have a significant impact on the reflex cardiorespiratory response and could be applied in locomotive exercise without inducing a confounding cardiovascular effect on endurance performance.

Perceptions of muscle pain from the unilateral and bilateral hypertonic saline injection

A further novel aim of the present study was to evaluate potential differences in the perceptual response to bilateral in comparison with unilateral hypertonic saline administration at rest, and to establish whether perceptions of pain from this experimental model are determined by limb dominance. A key finding from this study is that a greater global intensity of muscle pain was reported when the hypertonic saline was injected simultaneously and bilaterally in the VL as opposed to a unilateral injection of the same solution (with isotonic saline injected in the contralateral limb). The bilateral hypertonic saline produced a higher VAS peak of "strong" to "very

strong", and a greater VAS area, indicative of a greater overall intensity of muscle pain that lasted longer in duration. During this elevated pain experience from the bilateral injection, both the dominant and non-dominant limb reported similar individual leg pain, with no evident difference between the limbs when receiving unilateral muscle pain. This indicates that for this type of pain induction, there appears to be no effect of lower limb dominancy.

The elevated experience of pain from the bilateral injection of hypertonic saline was demonstrative of a cumulative as opposed to a summative or additive effect (i.e. the overall pain intensity from the bilateral hypertonic saline did not equal the sum of the intensity from the two unilateral conditions alone) (Lautenbacher et al. 2007). The observed greater pain intensity is consistent with prior literature, where bilateral compared to unilateral hypertonic saline administered in the longissimus muscle of the lower back showed a summative effect of pain intensity (Larsen et al. 2016), whilst concomitant injections in the tibialis anterior at spatially separated sites (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997a) has also demonstrated the same effect. To our knowledge, this is the first study to demonstrate a cumulative effect in a locomotor muscle (VL) where a chemical pain stimulus was simultaneously induced in the same location on opposing sides of the body. However, this is in contrast with the postulation that, whilst dependent on the noxious stimuli and pain induction method, spatial summation occurs only when concurrent noxious stimuli are administered within close proximity (5-30 cm) (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997c; Lautenbacher et al. 2007). Whilst the exact mechanisms cannot be ascertained in the present study, an explanation of neural origin is perhaps less likely due to the significant distance between injection sites (Lautenbacher et al. 2007).

Consistent with literature, both unilateral and bilateral hypertonic saline produced a quality of pain frequently described in the sensory classification (e.g. "throbbing", "cramping" and "aching") (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997d, b), with the bilateral injection also described in the affective dimension (e.g. "tiring"). The addition of the affective pain classification parallels the negative emotions (e.g. fear and anxiety) experienced in anticipation or response to the aversiveness, unpleasantness and perceived threat associated with the noxious stimulation, and is often accompanied by the need to overcome, escape or minimise the presence of pain (Price 2000;

Fernandez and Boyle 2002; Horn et al. 2012). Prior research has identified that a single-limb hypertonic saline injection in the VL alone was not described in the affective dimension of pain, and that the addition of light intensity exercise was required to achieve this (Chapter 3). The bilateral compared to the unilateral hypertonic saline injection is likely to cause a greater spread of pain area, which has been reported to be associated with increases in pain affect (Stohler and Kowalski 1999) and therefore might explain these differences.

Conclusion

In conclusion, the bilateral injection of hypertonic saline into the VL accentuates the experience of muscle pain compared with unilateral muscle pain, with this pain not being influenced by limb dominance. The preparation and administration accompanying the injections caused a significant cardiorespiratory response, although these changes were unrelated to the reported muscle pain experience. It is therefore likely that both the procedure of the pain induction model and the expected degree of muscle pain from the action of the hypertonic saline solution provided a sufficient "threat" that provoked a stress response, as opposed to the solution-based alterations in the activity of group III and IV afferents in the injected muscle. The findings of present study therefore do not indicate an exercise pressor reflex, providing evidence that acute muscle pain from the hypertonic saline model can therefore be used during whole body exercise to examine the fatigue-pain relationship.

<u>Chapter 6 – Acute bilateral muscle pain induced by hypertonic saline in the knee</u> <u>extensors decreases cycling time to task failure</u>

Abstract

Purpose: Studies examining the impact of increased muscle pain on exercise performance predominantly focus on single-limb isometric or dynamic exercise. Whilst this provides some evidence for a role of muscle pain as a limiter of exercise performance, a more applied link to whole body, locomotive exercise remains unexplored. This study aimed to investigate the effect of bilateral muscle pain on short-duration cycling time to task failure (TTF) performance. Methods: On separate days, ten participants completed an incremental test to exhaustion, and in a further three visits, performed a fixed intensity TTF at $60\% \Delta$ (% difference between power output at gas exchange threshold and maximal oxygen uptake) with the injection of isotonic saline (ISO) or hypertonic saline (HYP) into the vastus lateralis of both legs, or no injection (a control; CON). Results: A significant difference in performance was found between conditions, with HYP causing significantly shorter TTF (285 ± 70 s) compared to both CON (372 ± 106 s, P = 0.003) and ISO (351 ± 92 s, P = 0.010). This impaired performance was accompanied by a significantly elevated EIP intensity (P < 0.001) during the first 50% of the exercise task. **Conclusions:** The bilateral injection of hypertonic saline during heavy-intensity exercise increased perceptions of pain which decreased TTF performance. The impaired performance is likely to be explained by increased inhibitory feedback of group III and IV nociceptive afferents during the exercise task. This study provides evidence supporting the notion that muscle pain accelerates the development of fatigue and is a key limiting factor in endurance performance.

Introduction

Performance in endurance events can be characterised by prolonged (> 75 s) wholebody, dynamic exercise that comprise of large muscle groups and predominantly utilises the aerobic energy system (e.g. cycling, running and rowing) (Gastin 2001; McCormick et al. 2015). Successful performance in endurance exercise events is believed to be primarily underpinned by three physiological factors: maximal oxygen uptake (VO_{2MAX}), lactate threshold and exercise economy (Joyner and Coyle 2008). Whilst these mechanisms are well-accepted as being of primary importance to endurance performance, a contemporary perspective has placed an increased emphasis on the role of the brain as a key regulator during exercise, with particular focus on the interpretation of perceptual responses to exercise (Stevens et al. 2018).

In particular, there is growing evidence for the role of exercise-induced pain (EIP), which is commonly reported during moderate to high-intensity cycling exercise (O'Connor and Cook 2001), in work-rate regulation and exercise tolerance during fatiguing tasks (Mauger et al. 2010; Gonglach et al. 2016; Astokorki and Mauger 2017a). The subjective perception of EIP, frequently described by words such as "exhausting", "intense", "burning" and "cramping" (Cook et al. 1997), is initially localised to the exercising muscle, and subsequently spreads to additional locations over time (Stevens et al. 2018). The generally linear relationship between EIP and exercise intensity, distance or time (Cook et al. 1997, 1998), which drives an increasingly unpleasant and intolerable EIP is suggested to create a strong drive to adjust exercise intensity and/or cause task disengagement (Mauger 2014). In addition, an increased nociceptive signal in response to a progressively noxious metabolic environment is suggested to result in a "sub-optimal" and metabolically inefficient recruitment of the exercising muscle (i.e. change in muscle activity and motor unit recruitment), which could lead to an exacerbation of neuromuscular fatigue (Hodges and Tucker 2011; Martinez-Valdes et al. 2020), and therefore negatively impact task performance (Edwards, 1981).

The perception of EIP is caused by the sensitization and activation of small diameter (Group III and IV) muscle afferent fibers which discharge in response to a combination of increased mechanical pressure, muscle distortion and an accumulation of noxious metabolites (Cook et al. 1997; O'Connor and Cook 1999). These afferents synapse on the lumbar dorsal horn of the spinal cord, where the nociceptive signal is processed and projected to supraspinal areas within the central nervous system (Jankowski et al. 2013). Activation of the same afferents, albeit a population stimulated by low concentrations of metabolites, are also partly responsible for the sensation of fatigue (Light et al. 2008; Jankowski et al. 2013). This may go some way to explaining why EIP is often experienced during fatigue (Pollak et al. 2014), and why there is some support for the notion that EIP can be partly responsible for the development of fatigue (Mauger 2014; Morgan et al. 2018).

To investigate the impact of EIP on exercise performance, some studies have employed various interventions (e.g. caffeine, analgesics, transcutaneous electrical stimulation) to experimentally manipulate EIP during exercise (O'Connor et al. 2004; Mauger et al. 2010; Astokorki and Mauger 2017b). The ingestion of analgesics (i.e. acetaminophen) are generally shown to enhance endurance cycling performance parallel to reduced EIP (Mauger et al. 2010). When a partial reduction in *all* afferent feedback via a spinal blockade of fentanyl is introduced during exercise, there is an increased central motor drive, reduced perceptions of fatigue at the periphery and improved performance in time-trial cycling (when the consequent impact on the exercise pressor reflex is offset through hyperoxia) (Amann et al. 2009, 2010; Hureau et al. 2019). If muscle pain is increased for a given exercise intensity using hypertonic saline, there is a reduction in voluntary motor output (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2003), a decreased single-limb endurance performance (Aboodarda et al. 2020) and a compromised ability to accurately reproduce torque (see Chapters 3 and 4).

Despite the emergent evidence for the role of EIP in endurance performance, prior investigations have predominantly focused on single-limb exercise tasks. However, in locomotor exercise, EIP predominantly occurs in the quadriceps muscle group of both lower limbs (Slapsinskaite et al. 2015). Consequently, whilst the results of previous studies provide evidence supporting the notion of EIP as a limiter of exercise performance, a more applied link to whole body, locomotive exercise remains unexplored. To investigate this, a pain induction model that causes muscle pain akin to exercise-induced pain (EIP) needs to be applied in both exercising limbs during dynamic or locomotive tasks. The intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline in the vastus lateralis (VL) has since been established as an experimental pain-induction model that feels like naturally occurring muscle pain, and uncouples the affiliation between exercise intensity and EIP (Chapter 3). Chapter 5 also determined that this experimental approach is also unlikely to directly facilitate a confounding exercisepressor reflex (i.e., an increased cardiorespiratory response), confirming the suitability of the hypertonic saline model to be applied to whole-body exercise. As such, the bilateral application of hypertonic saline provides a suitable method to investigate the fatigue-pain relationship, allowing for a robust investigation into the isolated role of EIP on exercise performance.

The aim of the present study was to determine the effect of acute bilateral muscle pain administered in a knee extensor muscle (VL), on short-duration, heavy-intensity endurance exercise performance. It was hypothesised that the addition of 5.8% hypertonic saline into the VL of both the right and left leg during heavy intensity exercise to exhaustion would result in an increased muscle pain, and a reduced exercise performance compared to control and placebo conditions.

Methods

Ethical Approval

All procedures were approved by the School of Sport and Exercises (University of Kent) Research Ethics Advisory Group (Prop 55_2018_19) in conformity with the Declaration of Helsinki, and its later amendments or comparable ethical standards. All participants were informed of the study experimental procedures, and written informed consent was obtained to confirm participation.

Participants

Ten healthy and recreationally active participants (7 male, 3 female; mean \pm SD: age, 26 ± 4 years; height 1.78 ± 0.09 m; body mass 74.7 ± 12.8 kg; maximal oxygen uptake 45 ± 7 ml·kg⁻¹·min⁻¹) volunteered to participate in the present study. This sample size was estimated using G*Power software (Faul et al. 2007) based on the effect size reported in a prior study (Chapter 3) investigating muscle pain and changes in isometric time to task failure, in order to satisfy the assumption of statistical power of 0.8 at an alpha level of 0.05. Recruited participants were free from the exclusion criteria and attended the laboratory in accordance with the pre-requisites outlined in Chapter 2.

Experimental protocol

Participants visited the laboratory on four occasions (one preliminary visit and three experimental visits) at the same time of day, with each visit separated by a recovery period of 2-7 days. During the three experimental visits, in a single-blind, randomised and counter-balanced order, participants completed a cycling time to task failure (TTF) (*see time to task failure protocol*) after no injection (CON; Control) or the

bilateral intramuscular injection of either isotonic saline (ISO; Placebo) or hypertonic saline (HYP; Experimental) (*see intramuscular injection procedure*). Visits were performed in the same laboratory (room temperature of 20-22 °C) and at the same time of day (\pm 2 h). All visits were performed on a computer-controlled and electronically braked cycle ergometer (Lode Excalibur Sport, Groningen, the Netherlands), with the saddle and handlebar adjusted to participant preference and repeated for each visit.

In visit one, participants were familiarized with the laboratory equipment, experimental procedures and the scales implemented in the present study; Rating of Perceived Exertion (RPE), Rating of Fatigue (ROF), EIP (Cook et al. 1997), Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS), Schutte Self Report Emotional Intelligence Test (SSEIT), Pain Resilience Scale (PRS) and the modified Situation-Specific Pain Catastrophizing Scale (SPCS). Anthropometric measures (height, body mass) were also recorded.

During visit one, participants performed a cycling incremental ramp test to volitional exhaustion to establish gas exchange threshold (GET) and maximal oxygen uptake (VO_{2max}) . In this test, participants performed a 5 min warm-up at 70 W, and then begun the protocol commencing with unloaded cycling (0 W) and increasing at a rate of 30 W/min (= 1 W every 2 s). Participants were instructed to complete the ramp at a predetermined cadence to be kept constant throughout the test and all subsequent trials. For all participants the self-selected cadence was between 80 and 90 revolutions per minute (rpm). Participants reported RPE, defined as the effort to drive the limb, using the 15-point Borg (6-20) scale (Borg) every 30 s.

The ramp test terminated at the point of volitional exhaustion despite strong verbal encouragement. Upon completion of the test, participants were allowed to 'spin down' and complete 10 min active recovery period of unloaded pedalling, followed by 20 min of passive rest. Participants then completed a familiarisation of the TTF (*see time to task failure protocol*). Participants without prior experience of the bilateral hypertonic saline intramuscular injection (n = 3) were also familiarised with this procedure at the conclusion of the first visit.

For visits two, three and four, after the 5 min warm-up, participants performed the cycling TTF with pain (bilateral intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline; HYP), placebo (bilateral intramuscular injection of isotonic saline; ISO) and no solution as a control (CON) in a randomised and counter-balanced order. Participants received the intramuscular injections whilst seated on the cycle ergometer and commenced the TTF within 15 s of needle removal.

Intramuscular injection procedure

See Chapter 2 for a detailed description of the intramuscular injection procedure.

Experimental procedures

Time to task failure (TTF) protocol

In all visits, participants were required to perform a single cycle time to task failure protocol set at 60% Δ (calculated as the percentage difference between power output at GET and VO_{2max}) based on the values obtained from the incremental ramp test in visit one. This exercise intensity was selected to elicit a TTF that would be approximately matched with the time-course of the solution action when administered bilaterally (see Chapter 3 and 4). In the present study the calculated mean power output corresponding to $60\% \Delta$ was 246 ± 45 W. Each TTF trial was performed at the same self-selected cadence (84 ± 4 rpm) from the incremental ramp test. The TTF trials commenced from a stationary start, with an immediate increase to the required power output, where participants were instructed to maintain cadence at the set intensity for the longest duration possible. During the TTF trials every 30 s, participants reported RPE, defined as the overall effort to drive the limb, with participants also instructed to include the heaviness of breathing in this rating (Pageaux et al. 2015a). The ROF (the perceived inability of the muscle to produce torque) was recorded every 30 s for the first min and every 60 s thereafter using the 11-point ROF scale (Micklewright et al. 2017b). Time to task failure (TTF) was defined as the point at which cadence dropped below 60 rpm for more than 3 s despite strong verbal encouragement. To encourage a maximal effort and to reproduce a competitive environment, a monetary incentive was rewarded to the three participants with the greatest average TTF across all three experimental trials. Participants were

blinded to the time elapsed and did not receive any feedback until all visits were complete.

Physiological measurements

During all the ramp and TTF tests, breath-by-breath measures of gas exchange were taken by an online gas analysis system (Cortex Metalyser 3b, Leipzig, Germany) calibrated prior to each session in accordance with manufacturer guidelines. Participants were fitted with a face- mask (7450 V2; Hans Rudolph; Birmingham, UK), and respiratory measures of minute ventilation (V_E), oxygen uptake (VO_2), end-tidal oxygen (PETO₂) and end-tidal carbon dioxide (PETCO₂) were recorded. The system also continuously recorded heart rate (HR) via a heart rate monitor (Polar Heart Rate Monitor, Kempele, Finland). In addition, capillary blood samples (10 µl) were taken from the fingertip and then analysed for blood lactate concentration (B[La⁻]) immediately after sample collection using a Biosen C-Line (Biosen; EFK Diagnostics, London, UK). Blood lactate concentration was measured at rest (Rest B[La⁻]), and after the completion of the ramp test and TTF (End B[La⁻]). Blood lactate accumulation (Δ B[La⁻]) was calculated as the difference between Rest B[La⁻] and End B[La⁻].

Perceptual and psychological measurements

Assessment of exercise-induced pain

During the TTF task, the intensity and quality of muscle pain were assessed. The global pain intensity of both the right and left leg were recorded on a moment-tomoment basis using an electronic visual analogue scale (VAS). The global quality of muscle pain was established by the long-form McGill Pain Questionnaire (MPQ) (Melzack 1975). Participants immediately completed this questionnaire upon TTF completion. More information on perceptual measurements can be viewed in Chapter 2.

Self-reported psychological data

In the first visit, on arrival to the laboratory, participants completed the PANAS (Watson et al. 1988), SSEIT (Schutte et al. 1998) and PRS (Slepian et al. 2016) to assess mood, emotional intelligence and pain-specific resilience, respectively. At the

start of each visit, the PANAS was completed, asking participants to indicate feelings "at the present moment". In addition, at the start of each visit, participants were asked to rate pain expectations and confidence to cope with this expected level of pain. Immediately after the completion of each TTF, participants completed the SPCS (Edwards et al. 2006) to indicate catastrophizing that occurred during the TTF trials. More information on these measurements can be viewed in Chapter 2.

Data analysis

Respiratory gas exchange measurements were initially averaged every 5 s, followed by a moving average of 30 s to smooth the data. From the incremental ramp test, VO_{2max} was defined as the greatest VO_2 attained prior to volitional exhaustion. This value was established primarily by the occurrence of a VO_2 plateau (a change in VO_2 of less than 50 ml·min⁻¹), and then confirmed by the achievement of two or more of the secondary criteria (maximal RER ≥ 1.10 , blood [lactate] ≥ 8 mM, RPE ≥ 17 and heart rate within 5% of age-predicted maximum). Gas exchange threshold was calculated from the ramp test data through the v-slope method (a visual inspection by two independent experimenters of the first disproportionate increase in VCO₂ relative to VO₂) (Beaver et al. 1986).

Due to between subject variability in TTF, an "individual iso-time" approach as outlined by Nicolò and colleagues (Nicolò et al. 2019) was applied to compare perceptual (pain intensity, RPE, ROF) and physiological (HR, V_E, VO₂, PETO₂, PETCO₂) variables. The "shortest" TTF for each participant was used to identify four (RPE, ROF) and ten (pain intensity and physiological variables) time-points in which the three conditions were segmented. This approach maintains a majority of the timeseries data and provides a consistent number of data points to allow comparison between-participants for all stated variables across the varying TTF times.

Statistical analysis

Results are presented as mean \pm standard deviation (SD). Assumptions associated with the performance of a paired samples *t* test, a one-way ANOVA with repeated measures and a two-way ANOVA with repeated measures were confirmed prior to statistical analysis. Any data that did not satisfy the Shapiro-Wilk test of normality (*P* < 0.05) were transformed by square root (evaluative and miscellaneous dimensions). Confidence intervals alongside measures of effect size (Cohen's *d* and partial eta square (η_p^2) values) are reported. Pearson's bivariate correlations were used to evaluate the relationship between TTF performance and physiological or psychological measures. Where a significant correlation was identified, Cohen's guidelines of 0.1 (small), 0.3 (medium) and greater than or equal to 0.5 (large) are reported to quantify the strength of correlation.

The TTF, Δ B[La⁻], self-report psychological data (positive affect, negative affect and SPCS), pain expectations and confidence, and MPQ scores (Total Pain Rating Index and Subclass Rating Index) were assessed using a one-way ANOVA with repeated measures. A two-way ANOVA with treatment factor with 3 fixed levels (CON, ISO, HYP) and a repeated measures time factor with 10 time-points was used to test the effect of condition and time on pain intensity and all cardiorespiratory measures (V_E, VO₂, PETO₂, PETCO₂, HR) during the TTF. A two-way ANOVA with treatment factors with 3 fixed levels (CON, ISO, HYP) and a repeated measures time factor with 4 time-points, was used for RPE and ROF during the TTF. Post-hoc paired samples *t* tests were performed when an interaction effect was observed. Statistical significance was accepted at an alpha level of *P* < 0.05 except where a Bonferroni correction was applied. All statistics were performed using SPSS Statistics v25.0 (SPSS, IBM, New York, USA).

Results

Time to task failure (TTF)

Figure 1a. demonstrates individual TTF for each participant across condition, and a significant difference in mean TTF between conditions as compared by an ANOVA $(F_{2,18} = 12.1, P < 0.001, \eta_p^2 = 0.573)$. Follow-up pairwise comparisons reveal a significantly shorter TTF in HYP (285 ± 70 s) compared to CON (372 ± 106 s) (t₉ = 4.0, P = 0.003, CL₉₅ 37, 136, d = 1.0) and ISO (351 ± 92 s) (t₉ = 3.3, P = 0.010, CL₉₅ 20, 111, d = 0.8). No significant differences were observed between CON and ISO (P = 0.112). For Δ B[La⁻] no significant difference between conditions were observed (F_{2,18} = 0.6, P = 0.536, $\eta_p^2 = 0.067$) (11.85 ± 2.96, 11.84 ± 1.67, 11.28 ± 2.56 respectively for CON, ISO and HYP).

Correlation analysis revealed no significant relationship (P > 0.05) between TTF and physical activity, VO2max or GET. In addition, there was no correlation (P > 0.05) between TTF and any of the self-report psychological measures. An ANOVA revealed no significant differences between conditions for positive affect ($F_{2,18} = 2.7$, P = 0.091, $\eta_p^2 = 0.234$) or negative affect ($F_{2,18} = 3.3$, P = 0.061, $\eta_p^2 = 0.268$). There was however a significant difference in the degree of catastrophizing between conditions ($F_{2,18} = 5.2$, P = 0.017, $\eta_p^2 = 0.365$). Subsequent pairwise comparisons reveal a significantly higher SPCS score in HYP (11.4 ± 3.6) compared to CON (8.9 ± 4.1) ($t_9 = -4.4$, P = 0.002, CL₉₅ -3.8, -1.2, d = 0.6) and ISO (8.3 ± 4.1) ($t_9 = -2.7$, P = 0.024, CL₉₅ -5.7, -0.5, d = 0.8). No significant differences were observed between CON and ISO (P = 0.638).

Exercise-induced pain (EIP)

EIP expectations and confidence

An ANOVA demonstrated no significant difference in pain expectations between conditions ($F_{1,2,11,3} = 2.6$, P = 0.159, $\eta_P^2 = 0.201$), but there was a significant difference in confidence to cope with the expected pain ($F_{2,18}=4.8$, P = 0.021, $\eta_P^2 =$ 0.350). Follow-up pairwise comparisons found a reduced confidence to cope with the expected pain in ISO (9.2 ± 0.9 , $t_9 = 2.7$, P = 0.023, CL₉₅ 0.1, 0.9, d = 0.6) and HYP (9.2 ± 0.9 , $t_9 = 2.6$, P = 0.029, CL₉₅ 0.1, 0.8, d = 0.6) compared to CON (9.7 ± 0.7) with no significant difference between ISO and HYP (P = 0.780). This difference in confidence between conditions is likely to be resultant from 1) whether an injection was administered (e.g. participants were likely to have a reduced pain confidence in the presence of an injection compared to no injection) and, 2) despite being randomised and counter-balanced, the order in which participants completed the visits (e.g. if participants completed ISO first, they would likely be aware that the next injection visit was going to be HYP [and vice versa]).

Comparison of pain intensity

With regard to the summary VAS values, a significantly greater overall experience of pain was observed in the HYP condition compared to the CON and ISO conditions (P < 0.05). Pairwise comparisons demonstrated that pain was experienced for

significantly longer period of the TTF in HYP (99 ± 1 %) compared to CON (87 ± 4 %, $t_9 = -7.5$, P < 0.001, CI.₉₅ -15.3, -8.2, d = 4.1) and ISO (89 ± 4 %, $t_9 = -7.8$, P < 0.001, CI.₉₅ -13.2, -7.3, d = 3.4). As shown in Table 1, an ANOVA revealed a significant difference in the VAS onset intensity (F_{1.1,9.5} = 16.2, P = 0.002, $\eta_p^2 = 0.642$), VAS onset time (F_{2,18}= 59.3, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.868$), VAS mean (F_{2,18} = 25.1, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.736$) and VAS time to peak (F_{1.2,10.5} = 6.4, P = 0.025, $\eta_p^2 = 0.417$).

	CON	ISO	НҮР
VAS onset	0.4 ± 0.3	0.3 ± 0.1	1.9 ± 1.3*
VAS peak	8.0 ± 1.8	7.4 ± 2.3	8.6 ± 1.2
VAS mean	4.1 ± 0.9	4.0 ± 1.4	6.1 ± 0.7 **
VAS onset time (s)	42 ± 13	37 ± 11	3 ± 3**
VAS time to peak (s)	321 ± 97	307 ± 95	$227\pm83*$
VAS duration (s)	326 ± 99	314 ± 90	283 ± 70
VAS area	1516.4 ± 563.6	1418.7 ± 611.8	1761.0 ± 600.0

Table 3. Summary VAS scores from CON, ISO and HYP TTF

Values are means \pm SD. *Significantly different in HYP compared to CON and ISO conditions (P < 0.05). **Significantly different in HYP compared to CON and ISO conditions ($P \le 0.001$).

Follow-up paired samples *t* tests demonstrated a significantly greater VAS onset intensity in the HYP condition (CON v. HYP: $t_9 = -3.9$, P = 0.003, CI.₉₅ -6.4, -3.9, d =1.6; ISO v HYP: $t_9 = -4.2$, P = 0.002, CI.₉₅ -7.2, -4.2, d = 1.7), which was reported earlier (CON v. HYP: $t_9 = 8.2$, P < 0.001, CI.₉₅ 28.4, 50.0, d = 4.1; ISO v HYP: $t_9 =$ 9.5, P < 0.001, CI.₉₅ 26.4, 42.8, d = 4.2) than CON and ISO. The HYP condition also induced a significantly greater VAS mean, which was classified as between "strong" and "very strong" EIP (CON v. HYP: $t_9 = -6.6$, P < 0.001, CI.₉₅ -27.8, -13.6, d = 2.5; ISO v HYP: $t_9 = -5.1$, P = 0.001, CI.₉₅ -30.5, -11.7, d = 1.9) and reached VAS peak significantly quicker (CON v. HYP: $t_9 = 2.6$, P = 0.028, CI.₉₅ 12.4, 175.6, d = 1.0; ISO v HYP: $t_9 = 2.6$, P = 0.028, CL₉₅ 10.9, 149.5, d = 0.9). No significant differences were observed between CON and ISO for any calculated VAS variable (P > 0.05).

As demonstrated in Fig. 1b. the 3 × 10 (condition × iso-time) repeated measures ANOVA highlighted a significant effect of condition ($F_{2,18} = 44.6$, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.832$), iso-time ($F_{1.5,13.2} = 61.4$, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.872$) and an interaction effect for pain intensity over iso-time between conditions ($F_{3.0, 27.2} = 7.9$, P = 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.467$). Follow-up targeted paired samples *t* tests with a Bonferroni correction (P < 0.0033) established a significantly elevated VAS pain intensity in HYP from 10 to 50% iso-time compared to CON (P < 0.001), and ISO ($P \le 0.001$).



Fig. 1 Performance and perceptual differences between conditions. TTF differences between conditions (a), and pain intensity (b) and RPE (c) and ROF (d) over iso-time between conditions during the TTF. *Significant difference between conditions (P <

0.05). **Significant difference between CON and HYP (P < 0.05). #Significant difference between ISO and HYP (P < 0.05).

Comparison of pain quality

The most frequently selected descriptors summarising the overall pain quality for each condition are shown in Table 2. An ANOVA on the calculated scores from the MPQ demonstrated a significantly different Total Pain Rating Index ($F_{2,18} = 16.3, P < 16.3,$ 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.645$), and a significant difference in the sensory Subclass Rating Index $(F_{2,18} = 10.8, P = 0.001, \eta_p^2 = 0.547)$ between conditions. A similar perceived quality of pain was reported between conditions for the affective (P = 0.122), evaluative (P = 0.1222), evaluative (P = 0.12(0.528) and miscellaneous (P = 0.122) classifications of pain. The HYP TTF produced a Total Pain Index of 22 ± 8 , and subsequent paired samples t test comparisons showed that this was significantly greater than both the CON (15 ± 8 , 10 ± 3 , $t_9 = -$ 4.4, P = 0.002, CI.₉₅ -11.4, -3.6, d = 0.9) and ISO (15 ± 7, $t_9 = -4.3$, P = 0.002, CI.₉₅ -11.1, -3.5, d = 0.9) TTF tasks. No differences were identified between CON and ISO (P = 0.840). As indicated by the Subclass Rating Index, the sensory dimension of pain was significantly higher in the HYP condition (14 ± 5) compared to the CON $(9.0 \pm 4,$ $t_9 = -2.1, P = 0.003, CI_{.95} - 7.5, -2.1, d = 1.0$ and ISO $(10 \pm 3, t_9 = -1.4, P = 0.007, t_9 = -1.4, P = 0$ CI.95 -6.6, -1.4, d = 0.9) conditions, with no difference between CON and ISO (P =0.428).

		CON	ISO	НҮР
	Sensory	Cramping (50%)	Cramping (50%)	Boring (40%)
		Aching (60%)	Aching (60%)	Cramping (60%)
				Aching (60%)
MPQ	SRI	9 ± 4	10 ± 3	$14\pm5^*$
	Affective	Exhausting (50%)	Tiring (40%)	Exhausting (60%)
	SDI	2 + 2	2 + 2	3 + 2

 Table 2. Frequently selected words from the MPQ subclasses

Evaluative	Intense (60%)	Annoying (40%)	Intense (60%)
SRI	2 ± 2	2 ± 2	3 ± 2
Other	Continuous (60%)	Continuous (40%)	Continuous (70%)
PRI(T)	15 ± 8	15 ± 7	$22\pm8^*$

The frequently selected words from the MPQ are shown with the percentage of participants (n = 10) that selected these words. Data on Subclass Rating Index (SRI) and Pain Rating Index (Total) presented as Mean \pm SD. *Significantly greater than CON and ISO (P < 0.05).

Rating of perceived exertion (RPE)

The 3 × 4 (condition × iso-time) repeated measures ANOVA revealed a significant main effect of condition ($F_{2,18} = 9.9$, P = 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.524$) and iso-time ($F_{1.7,15.7} =$ 129.6, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.935$). As shown in Fig. 1c., there was a significant interaction effect for RPE over iso-time between conditions ($F_{6,54} = 4.4$, P = 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.326$). Follow-up comparisons with a Bonferroni correction (P < 0.0083) demonstrated a significantly greater RPE at 25% iso-time in HYP compared to CON ($t_9 = -3.5$, P = 0.007, CI.95 -0.69, -0.01, d = 0.9).

Rating of fatigue (ROF)

The 3 × 4 (condition × iso-time) repeated measures ANOVA revealed a significant main effect of condition ($F_{2,16} = 5.0$, P = 0.020, $\eta_p^2 = 0.385$), iso-time ($F_{1.5,12.4} = 64.3$, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.889$) and a significant interaction effect for ROF over iso-time between conditions ($F_{6,48} = 3.2$, P = 0.010, $\eta_p^2 = 0.285$). Figure 1d. demonstrates that follow-up paired samples *t* tests with a Bonferroni correction (P < 0.0083) discovered a significantly greater ROF in HYP compared to CON ($t_9 = -3.4$, P = 0.008, CI.95 -1.8, -0.3, d = 0.7) and ISO ($t_9 = -4.4$, P = 0.002, CI.95 -1.8, -0.6, d = 0.9) at 25 % iso-time.

Cardiovascular response

The 3 × 10 (condition × time) repeated measures ANOVA demonstrated a significant main effect of time for all cardiorespiratory measures (P > 0.001). A significant main

effect of condition was observed for V_E (F_{2,18} = 3.6, P = 0.047, $\eta_p^2 = 0.288$), PETO₂ (F_{1.3,11.6} = 7.2, P = 0.016, $\eta_p^2 = 0.443$) and PETCO₂ (F_{2,18} = 6.5, P = 0.007, $\eta_p^2 = 0.420$), but not in HR (P = 0.946) and VO₂ (P = 0.493). A significant interaction effect for V_E (F_{3.9,34.8} = 4.6, P = 0.005, $\eta_p^2 = 0.339$) and PETCO₂ (F_{5.0,44.7} = 5.8, P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.390$) over iso-time between conditions was observed, but not in HR (P = 0.268), VO₂ (P = 0.092) or PETO₂ (P = 0.065). Targeted follow-up paired samples *t* tests with a Bonferroni correction (P < 0.0033) demonstrated a significantly elevated V_E in HYP at 50% iso-time compared to ISO ($t_9 = -4.1$, P = 0.003, CL₉₅ -13.3, -3.8, d = 0.4). For PETCO₂ no significant differences between conditions were observed after Bonferroni corrected paired samples t tests (P < 0.0033) (Figs 2 and 3).



Fig 2. Cardiorespiratory differences between conditions. Heart rate (HR; a), minute ventilation (V_E; b) and oxygen uptake (VO₂; c) over iso-time between conditions during the TTF. Values are presented as mean \pm SD. [#]Significant difference between ISO and HYP (P < 0.05)



Fig 3. Differences in end-tidal partial pressure of oxygen (PETO₂; a) and carbon dioxide (PETCO₂; b) between conditions over iso-time during the TTF. Values are presented as mean \pm SD.

Discussion

The main finding of this study was that hypertonic saline increased the experience of pain and accelerated the development of fatigue, with participants reaching the point of exhaustion in a shorter time. As the first study to apply muscle pain through hypertonic saline during the performance of locomotive endurance exercise, this study provides an important contribution to the understanding of the impact of pain on exercise performance. The primary finding of the present study demonstrates that an increased level of pain significantly impairs the performance of fixed-intensity cycling to exhaustion, with a decrease in time to task failure of approximately 19 to 23% (compared to the CON and ISO conditions). This impaired performance was accompanied by an increased intensity of pain, paralleled with increased perceptions of fatigue and exertion. Participants attended the laboratory in a similar psychological state (as assessed by the PANAS), and participants performed all conditions at the same exercise intensity so the differences in TTF performance can be attributed to the increased EIP intensity and quality during the HYP condition.

This important finding provides a natural progression to studies exploring the impact of increased pain on single-limb isometric and dynamic exercise tasks (Astokorki and Mauger 2017b; Aboodarda et al. 2020) (see Chapter 3) and the performance enhancing effect of analgesics (Mauger et al. 2010, 2014; Foster et al. 2014; Morgan et al. 2018, 2019). In these studies, ergogenic aids which reduce pain, such as caffeine (Astorino et al. 2011; Gonglach et al. 2016; Tomazini et al. 2020) and paracetamol (Mauger et al. 2010; Foster et al. 2014), are frequently shown to improve performance by allowing a higher exercise intensity to be sustained for a given level of pain. Whilst these studies go some way to show that reducing pain can improve exercise performance, investigations concentrating on the attenuation as opposed to the accentuation of the pain response during whole body exercise are unable to fully elucidate the independent effect of EIP (Astokorki and Mauger 2017a). Instead, by fixing exercise intensity but increasing the magnitude of pain during locomotive exercise, the present study demonstrates a clear link between nociception and an increase in the perception of muscle pain (via the hypertonic saline) and an accelerated development of fatigue.

Proposed physiological mechanisms

Hypertonic saline injected bilaterally at rest into the VL produced a "moderate" to "somewhat strong" muscle pain lasting between six to seven minutes in duration (Chapter 5). In the current study, the bilateral hypertonic saline *combined* with heavy intensity exercise in a key locomotive muscle (Raasch et al. 1997) significantly exacerbated the pain intensity for the first half of the exercise task, producing a "strong" to "very strong" muscle pain. Indeed, at 10% iso-time the intensity of pain in the HYP condition was approximately 4.0 units greater than the CON and ISO conditions, and remained significantly elevated until 50% iso-time where the reported difference was around 2.7 units. From this time-point, the intensity of pain subsequently continued to increase as a linear function of time in all conditions until the point of exhaustion, where near maximal values were reported. The HYP condition was additionally defined by an increased sensory pain experience, contributing to a higher Pain Rating Index score. This data clearly evidences the greater severity of pain in the HYP condition in terms of both quality and quantity of pain.

This elevated pain is likely to be produced by greater excitation of the group III and IV nociceptive afferents due to the deleterious cumulative mechanical and chemical environment caused by the hypertonic saline and prolonged exercise task (O'Connor and Cook 1999; Amann et al. 2011a). Although a direct measure of group III and IV afferent feedback is not feasible in this experimental paradigm, the neural transmission and central processing of the greater nociceptive signal arising from the knee extensors and the associated perception of pain may provide an insight into the underpinning mechanisms for the shorter time to task failure. When stimulated these mechanosensitive and metabosensitive afferents may have exerted inhibitory feedback on neuromuscular output, reducing both central motor drive and voluntary activation (Amann et al. 2009; Kennedy et al. 2013) of the locomotor muscles, and therefore driving central-mediated decreases in endurance performance.

Compensatory alterations in muscle activity, or a modification of motor unit recruitment order (Ervilha et al. 2005; Hodges and Tucker 2011; Brøchner Nielsen et al. 2017), and the consequent reduction in exercise efficiency could provide an alternative explanation for the reduced performance. In the present study, findings of no difference in Δ B[La⁻] between conditions despite a significantly shorter time to task failure in the HYP condition could be indicative of a preferential activation of these large high threshold motor units (instead of type I muscle fibers) at an earlier time-point in the exercise task. Whilst beneficial for a rapid production of force, during endurance exercise this preferred recruitment of more energetically inefficient motor units (Coyle et al. 1992) would potentially accelerate the rate of metabolite accumulation and progression of fatigue (Edwards 1981). In addition, it has also been demonstrated that increased pain from the hypertonic saline injection can lower maximal voluntary force by approximately 20% (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2002). Consequently, it is likely that the hypertonic saline would have increased the relative intensity (in terms of muscle contractile force) of the exercise task. Therefore, to maintain the same motor output an increase in descending motor drive would be required, potentially increasing supraspinal fatigue (Gandevia 2001) and reducing endurance performance. This mechanism may also partly explain the increased rating of perceived exertion and rating of fatigue at the onset of exercise (25% iso-time) in the HYP condition.

As the metabolic environment created by intense exercise generates afferent feedback that combines both nociceptive information and sensory feedback driving the exercise pressor reflex, prior research investigating the experimental manipulation of Group III and IV afferents on exercise performance have been confounded by hypoventilation and changes in limb blood flow (Amann et al. 2010, 2011a, b). In Chapter 5, we showed that a transient cardiorespiratory response was observed in resting conditions after the injection of hypertonic saline, yet these changes were not associated with the reported muscle pain, and instead were attributed to an acute stress response (as opposed to a direct influence on group III and IV afferents). Based on this finding, the current study applied this experimental pain-induction model to whole body exercise (knowing that it would not evoke a confounding cardiorespiratory response) to evaluate the *isolated* impact of pain on endurance exercise performance.

The cardiorespiratory response in the present study was consistent with these findings, with no discernible differences in HR or VO₂ between conditions that could have directly influenced performance outcomes. The greater V_E observed at 50% iso-time in the HYP condition in addition to the changes in PETCO₂ is proposed to be

suggestive of hyperventilation. This breathing pattern can be explained either as a common stress response in the presence of negative emotions and an increase in pain (as reported in the HYP condition) (Diest et al. 2001; Homma and Masaoka 2008) or the transmission and central processing of feedback from the Group III and IV nociceptive afferents (Amann et al. 2010, 2011a). Regardless of origin, this hyperventilation during the heavy-intensity cycling exercise could have led to the faster development of fatigue in the respiratory muscles (Dempsey et al. 2006), potentially contributing to the shortened TTF performance.

Proposed psychological mechanisms

As a multidimensional construct, the psychological mechanisms of EIP and the impact this may have on exercise performance is important. Alongside the sensory-discriminative component of pain (i.e. intensity, modality and location), the affective-motivational component refers to the emotional response and accompanying avoidance drive to escape a painful stimulus (Boggio et al. 2009; Horn et al. 2012). Whilst distinct components of pain, the affective-motivation component is partially informed by "lower-order" sensory-discriminative information and therefore requires supplementary contextualisation of the nociceptive stimulus (Price 2000; Moseley and Arntz 2007).

Fundamentally a physiological warning signal to protect the body from the actual or potential threat, the perception of muscle pain could provide a powerful motivational and defensive psychological drive to avoid or reduce the aversiveness or unpleasantness of pain (Fields 1999). In the context of open-loop exercise tasks (e.g. TTF), where intensity of pain is proportional to the duration of exercise, this is achieved by task disengagement, which will reduce the intensity of pain and the concomitant emotional response. As such, in the present study the greater severity of muscle pain experienced in the HYP compared to the CON and ISO conditions may have initiated a stronger protective, drive state (i.e. greater affect) to terminate the exercise task and therefore shortening TTF performance. Based on this, it is possible that exercise performance may not necessarily be impaired by the sensory-discriminative component of pain, but instead is affected by the MPQ, no differences in

the affective dimension of pain between conditions were observed, indicating that this may not have been the case.

However, in the present study, whilst not measured during exercise, pain-specific catastrophizing (a negative cognitive and affective response to pain) was recorded immediately post-exercise. This measure has been shown to be predictive of pain tolerance as well as an impaired ability or motivation to engage in an exercise task (Sullivan et al. 2001, 2002; Nijs et al. 2008). Associated with ratings of greater pain intensity (Sullivan et al. 1995, 2000; Nijs et al. 2008), whilst hypothetical, the increased catastrophic thinking during the HYP condition may have been an alternate contributing construct motivating a greater behavioural drive to escape from the pain, and therefore the exercise task (resulting in the reduced TTF performance). It is however suggested that future studies measure changes in factors such as pain unpleasantness, self-efficacy beliefs or emotions in response to an exacerbated muscle pain *during* an exercise task could provide a greater insight into the potential psychological mechanisms that may explain the fatiguing impact of EIP on endurance performance.

Conclusion

The bilateral injection of hypertonic saline into the VL during a heavy, fixed-intensity cycling TTF task resulted in a curtailed endurance performance when compared with a placebo and control condition. The shorter TTF was accompanied by a greater severity of pain during exercise, with intensity elevated for the first 50% of the task and the experience reported higher in the sensory pain dimension. The increased activity of group III and IV muscle nociceptors causing central inhibition and supraspinal fatigue or an increase in pain-specific catastrophising driving behaviour to escape the pain, could explain the impaired performance. This study therefore provides further evidence supporting the concept that EIP accelerates the development of fatigue and is a key limiting factor in endurance performance.

Chapter 7 – General Discussion

The predominant focus of this thesis was to progress understanding of the role of EIP on exercise performance through exacerbating the experience of muscle pain via an experimental pain model that is representative of naturally occurring EIP. Therefore, there were two overarching aims of the thesis; 1) to apply and confirm the hypertonic saline model as a means for experimentally replicating the experience of EIP, and 2) If successful, to subsequently use the hypertonic saline model of muscle pain as a method to evaluate the potential fatiguing role of EIP during single-limb and whole-body exercise tasks relevant to endurance performance. These two aims were addressed in four novel experimental studies, of which the findings make the following major contributions to knowledge in this area:

- The injection of hypertonic saline into the vastus lateralis combined with muscle contraction provides an experimental model of muscle pain which feels like naturally occurring EIP of a greater contraction intensity (Chapter 3, Study 1). The hypertonic saline model could therefore provide a useful tool to investigate the fatigue-pain relationship;
- An increased magnitude of nociceptive processing and perception of muscle pain from this model impair the accuracy to produce a given torque during short and submaximal single-limb isometric contractions (Chapter 4, Study 2);
- 3. The bilateral administration of hypertonic saline cumulatively accentuates the experience of muscle pain compared to unilateral muscle pain, with no effect of self-reported limb dominance (Chapter 5, Study 3);
- 4. The hypertonic saline model is unlikely to directly elicit a meaningful exercise pressor reflex, with any cardiorespiratory changes attributed to the psychophysiological stress response associated with the threat and anticipation of the painful stimuli (Chapter 5, Study 3). This model can therefore be used during whole body exercise to examine the fatigue-pain relationship;
- 5. When applied to both single-limb isometric (Chapter 3, Study 1) and wholebody cycling exercise (Chapter 6, Study 4), the hypertonic saline model elevated the experience of pain and accelerates the development of fatigue, decreasing time to task failure performance.

The outcomes of this thesis represent original work and therefore make a substantial contribution to advancing scientific knowledge on the potential fatiguing impact of EIP, which could subsequently present numerous avenues for future research.

7.1 Summary of findings

Chapter 3 (Study 1), which addressed the first thesis aim, examined the pain induced by the hypertonic saline experimental model both at rest and in combination with a sustained single-limb low-intensity (10% MVT) isometric contraction, and subsequently compared this experience (in terms of pain intensity and quality) with the naturally occurring EIP elicited at a greater exercise intensity (20% MVT). Although an extensively used method of experimental muscle pain (Lewis 1938; Kellgren 1938; Arendt-Nielsen et al. 1996; Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b, 2002; Khan et al. 2011; Martinez-Valdes et al. 2020), this study was the first to apply the hypertonic saline in controlled conditions that are of greater relevance to endurance exercise performance, and directly quantify the induced pain experience in contrast with EIP. Unlike prior applications of the experimental pain model, in this Chapter the solution was injected into a large locomotive muscle with the single-limb isometric contractions performed at an intensity commonly employed during endurance performance (Löllgen et al. 1980).

Through the use of unidimensional and multidimensional measures of pain, the experimental studies in this thesis measured of a range of pain components (sensory, affective, evaluative and temporal) and elements (quality). It was found that the intensity and dimensional quality of pain reported at rest was consistent with the prior application of the model in alternate muscles or muscle groups (i.e. a moderate to somewhat strong pain, described as cramping, aching, throbbing and intense), but did not correspond to the pain experience during a 'normal' sustained contraction at 20% MVT. When combined with a sustained isometric contraction at 10% MVT, the induced descriptive quality of pain was comparable with the EIP experienced during exercise performed at both 20% MVT and 10% MVT (in the presence of a placebo or no injection), but with an elevated intensity of pain. This demonstrates that 1) participants were unable to distinguish between the experimental muscle pain produced by the hypertonic saline and the EIP from the muscular contraction and 2)
the hypertonic saline combined with the low-intensity contraction felt like a harder exercise intensity, therefore uncoupling the established relationship between work-rate and EIP (Cook et al. 1997).

This is an important finding, as the alternate methods of inducing muscle pain are distinct from EIP (in terms of transmission and experience), and also elicit confounding actions that limit the ability to investigate the potential fatiguing role of EIP. With growing evidence for the role of EIP in work-rate regulation and exercise tolerance during fatiguing and endurance tasks (Mauger et al. 2010; Astokorki and Mauger 2017a; O'Leary et al. 2017), this experimental model, which causes nociception and the subsequent perception of pain, allows for the potential isolation of pain to rigorously explore the fatigue-pain relationship during exercise performance.

As the experience of EIP is often associated with fatigue, it is suggested that EIP could be a casual factor in fatigue development or acceleration during prolonged and intense exercise (Mauger 2014), which could subsequently limit endurance performance. Indeed, there are both physiological (e.g. inhibitory afferent feedback, accumulation of metabolites, changes in motor behaviour) and psychological mechanisms (Fields 1999; Hodges and Tucker 2011; Aboodarda et al. 2020) proposed which could explain the fatiguing impact of EIP during endurance performance (Mauger and Hopker 2012; Mauger 2013) but these require further exploration.

Prior experimental research attempting to investigate the role of EIP during exercise (Surbey et al. 1984; Cook et al. 1997, 2000; O'Connor et al. 2004; Mauger et al. 2010) has demonstrated that the experimental manipulation of pain is challenging. The ergogenic interventions to reduce the perception of pain have been generally confounded by alternate physiological responses (Cook et al. 1997; Ray and Carter 2007; Amann et al. 2009, 2011a; Mauger et al. 2010), whilst typical methods of pain induction (e.g. thermal, electrical and ischemic) are inadequate to represent the nociceptive processing and environment of EIP. Therefore, the findings in Chapter 3 (Study 1) not only formed a key foundation for the four experimental chapters of this thesis but also provide a useful model that can be widely applied in future experimental work where the replication of EIP is the focus.

As a result, the experimental studies in this thesis (Chapters 3-6) were designed to evaluate the potential impact of EIP on endurance exercise tasks, and to gain an understanding of how the experimental manipulation of this (through the hypertonic saline method) may influence physiological, perceptual, regulatory and psychological measures during performance. The first two experimental studies in this thesis initially employed single-limb isometric tasks (Chapters 3 and 4, Studies 1 and 2). The final experimental chapter (Chapter 6, Study 4), which was informed by the key outcomes of the penultimate study (Chapter 5, Study 3), then applied this model of inducing muscle pain to cycling exercise to provide an applied link to whole body, locomotive exercise.

The second aim of Chapter 3 (Study 1) and primary aim of Chapter 4 (Study 2) was to identify whether exacerbating muscle pain through the application hypertonic saline influences performance of two different single-limb exercise tasks (time to task failure and torque reproduction), and to understand the potential effects this may have on physiological (e.g. sEMG, HR) and important perceptual (RPE and ROF) measures. The single-limb isometric exercise model allows for more experimental control, minimising the role of alternate confounding physiological systems (e.g. the cardiorespiratory system) and providing an indication of how isolated muscle pain may influence performance during whole-body exercise or dynamic muscular contractions. It is however acknowledged that there is a notable difference in the physiological response and nociceptive environment between single-limb and whole-body exercise (see Section 1.3.1). Caution should therefore be taken when extrapolating these findings to this exercise modality, with the need to further evaluate the effect pain may have during isokinetic or dynamic muscular contractions performed at changeable work rates.

In the second part of the experiment detailed in Chapter 3 (Study 1), an open-loop exercise time to task failure protocol was selected to ensure pain intensity was proportional to exercise duration (i.e. preventing the conscious moderation of pain intensity by varying exercise intensity). This approach provides a method which allows for a measure of endurance performance, and subsequently an investigation of whether increased muscle pain and changes in the measured parameters contribute to differences in task performance (i.e. a mechanistic explanation of performance

198

change). The primary finding of this chapter was that greater levels of muscle pain, induced through the intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline (into a large muscle with a key role in force generation during locomotive exercise), significantly shortened time to task failure performance (completed at an intensity utilised during cycling exercise).

Whilst Chapter 3 (Study 1) provides evidence for the direct impact of EIP on endurance performance, the relationship between EIP and fatigue is complex, and there is some uncertainty on how EIP may affect the self-regulation of work-rate during a closed-loop bout of exercise. Whilst it has been proposed that EIP is a form of useful sensory feedback regarding the relative state of the working muscle (Mauger 2014), the acute debilitating effects associated with EIP (Hodges and Tucker 2011) could potentially impair the perception of force produced by the muscle, which could subsequently impede as opposed to aid the regulation of work rate. In an attempt to investigate this, Chapter 4 (Study 2) used a torque matching and reproduction task with the aim to evaluate the effects of increased muscle pain on the ability to accurately estimate the torque produced by the painful muscle. The purpose of using this type of protocol was to gain inferential knowledge to indicate how sensations of pain during exercise might impact pacing-based decision making and the aptitude to self-regulate work-rate in a more ecologically valid context of whole-body, locomotive exercise.

Based on previous research which used the same model in the elbow flexors (Proske et al. 2003, 2004; Weerakkody et al. 2003) it was hypothesised the that participants would specifically *overestimate* the torque produced by the painful muscle. Consist with prior research, it was found that the increased muscle pain significantly compromised the capacity to accurately reproduce a given submaximal torque, with the task accuracy returning to baseline levels upon return to the state of "no pain". However, the key novel finding of this chapter was that participants *both* over- (i.e. produced less torque than required) and underestimated (i.e. produced more torque than required) the torque produced. Importantly, the magnitude of error in torque was not associated with the pain intensity reported which questions whether the muscle pain itself directly affected task performance.

It is therefore likely that both nociceptive processing and the concomitant experience of muscle pain interferes with proprioception during a single-limb isometric task. Previous research has suggested that, alongside the traditional aerobic parameters of performance outlined by Joyner and Coyle's (2008) model, cycling time-trial performance is partially regulated by EIP (Astokorki and Mauger 2017a). Whilst the regulation and determination of exercise performance is evidently a complex process (and dependent on the characteristics of the exercise task) (Enoka and Stuart 1992; Joyner and Coyle 2008; Boyas and Guével 2011), the findings of this chapter tentatively indicate that during whole-body endurance exercise EIP may elicit adaptations that could have a detrimental effect on work-rate regulation and could therefore have a potentially negative impact on performance.

A natural progression in this line of research was to therefore investigate whether the findings from a controlled single-limb exercise model translate to whole-body locomotive exercise, in which EIP is typically experienced in both of the lower limbs (Slapsinskaite et al. 2015). Prior to this, it was important to 1) quantify the bilateral application of the hypertonic saline model in comparison to unilateral pain induction, 2) ascertain whether there are any differences between-limb in response to this model, and crucially 3) ensure that this experimental model does not elicit any additional response that may confound the ability to assess the independent role of EIP on endurance performance. Prior work investigating the experimental manipulation of Group III and IV afferents (and the accompanying sensations of pain from the exercising muscle) to test the Inhibitory Feedback Model have been limited by an impaired exercise pressor response (Amann et al. 2009, 2011a). Resultantly in this prior research, peripheral fatigue was accelerated, and therefore the magnitude in which feedback from these afferents exerted a central effect and impacted work-rate regulation was uncertain (Amann et al. 2011a; Sidhu et al. 2017). Due to the nociceptive pathway of the hypertonic saline (i.e. activation of predominantly Group IV afferents with some contribution from Group III) (Laursen et al. 1999), it was plausible that this model may also cause an increased cardiorespiratory response via the exercise pressor reflex, which could be detrimental for its application to whole body-exercise.

200

Chapter 5 (Study 3) addressed this notion through monitoring both perceptual and cardiorespiratory measures prior to, during and after the administration of bilateral intramuscular injections into the vastus lateralis which induced either unilateral (e.g. isotonic saline in left leg and hypertonic saline in right leg, or vice versa) or bilateral (e.g. hypertonic saline in both legs) muscle pain. Firstly, compared to unilateral application, the bilateral application of hypertonic saline induced a cumulatively greater global intensity of muscle pain that was also described in the affective dimension (i.e. indicative of a difference in pain unpleasantness). Both the self-reported dominant and non-dominant limb recorded similar individual leg pain during the bilateral intramuscular injection, with no evident difference between the limbs when receiving unilateral muscle pain (i.e. no effect of limb dominance).

Secondly, an increase in cardiorespiratory variables (e.g. HR, CO, V_E, VO₂, VCO₂ and RER) was demonstrated during the preparation and administration of the injection, with some changes (e.g. a significant decrease in SV and PETCO₂ and an increase in $V_E/VCO2$) also reported throughout the action of the solution. As the pressor response is suggested to be dependent on the magnitude of the sensory input (Leshnower et al. 2001), it was expected that (should this method of experimental pain induction cause a reflex pressor response) a greater cardiorespiratory response would parallel the greater sensory feedback induced by a bilateral compared to unilateral injection. Importantly however, the observed cardiorespiratory changes ensued irrespective of whether the muscle pain was unilateral and bilateral and were not associated with the change in muscle pain experienced. It was therefore suggested that the hypertonic saline did not necessarily directly cause this response and were instead perhaps resultant from psychophysiological stress associated with both the procedures of pain induction and anticipation or response to the threat of muscle pain.

Fundamentally, receiving an intramuscular injection and the threat of noxious stimuli to specifically induce acute muscle pain is an unpleasant and aversive procedure to experience. It was therefore proposed that this may cause a stress response and the experience of negative emotions, which have been demonstrated to cause changes in cardiorespiratory measures (Rhudy and Meagher 2000; Porro et al. 2002, 2003; Homma and Masaoka 2008; Franciotti et al. 2009). The findings of this chapter, where it was suggested that solution-based alterations in the activity of group III and IV afferents were unlikely directly facilitate a cardiorespiratory response, provide important knowledge for the use of hypertonic saline during both single-limb and whole-body exercise. As such, without a confounding cardiorespiratory response, this study was essential in support of the previous experimental findings in this thesis (Chapters 3 and 4, Studies 1 and 2) but also confirm the suitability of the hypertonic saline model to be applied to whole-body, locomotive exercise in the final experimental study of the thesis. This should therefore allow for a more robust insight into the isolated role of EIP (opposed to afferent feedback) on exercise performance.

Based on the findings of Chapter 5 (Study 3), the final experimental study (Chapter 6) of this thesis investigated whether the bilateral induction of acute muscle pain (via hypertonic saline) in the VL would impair the performance of heavy-intensity cycling time to task failure in an equivalent manner that was observed during single-limb isometric exercise in the first experimental study (Chapter 3). Previous research has shown a clear association between the experimental manipulation of pain, typically through attenuating painful sensations via ergogenic aids (e.g. caffeine and paracetamol), and changes in both single-limb and whole body exercise task performance (Mauger et al. 2010; Gonglach et al. 2016; Astokorki and Mauger 2017b, a; Morgan et al. 2018; Tomazini et al. 2020) To our knowledge, this is the first study to specifically accentuate the experience of pain through the bilateral application of hypertonic saline during the performance of locomotive endurance exercise. As with the previous experimental studies, both physiological (e.g. cardiorespiratory, blood lactate), psychological (e.g. pain catastrophizing) and perceptual (e.g. pain intensity, RPE and ROF) responses were recorded during the exercise protocol.

The primary and novel finding of this experimental study was that the bilateral hypertonic saline combined with heavy intensity exercise significantly exacerbated pain, and shortened cycling time to task failure performance. Specifically, compared with control (no injection) and placebo (bilateral injection of isotonic saline), the bilateral hypertonic saline significantly impaired performance by 19 to 23%. This impaired performance was coupled with an increased experience of pain (e.g. pain intensity was significantly elevated for the first half of the exercise task) and paralleled with increased perceptions of fatigue and exertion. This study therefore

provides evidence which reinforces and develops upon previous research, supporting the notion that muscle pain may accelerate the development of fatigue and could therefore be key limiting factor in endurance performance.

The limiting impact of EIP on single-limb and whole-body exercise tasks

Combined, the key findings of this thesis contribute to developing our understanding of the impact that muscle pain has on both single-limb and whole-body exercise tasks. This was achieved through the confirmation (Chapter 3) and subsequent application (Chapters 3 to 6) of a novel experimental model representative of naturally occurring EIP, which will provide a useful tool for future experimental investigation of the fatigue-pain relationship. The review of literature outlined several physiological (i.e., an unconscious effect of nociception) and psychological (i.e., drive to escape the perception of pain) mechanisms which, individually or collectively, could provide an explanation of how EIP may exacerbate or contribute to the development of fatigue, and therefore have a limiting impact on endurance performance. Whilst the direct exploration of all potential mechanisms was beyond the scope of this thesis, several physiological, psychological and perceptual variables were recorded across all experimental chapters (Chapters 3 to 6) in an attempt to gain indicative evidence of how EIP may influence endurance performance

An increase in muscle pain reducing time to task failure in both single-limb (Chapter 3) and whole-body (Chapter 6) exercise, as well as causing an impaired torque reproduction performance (Chapter 4) could be interpreted to be in line with the "Inhibitory Feedback Model" proposed by Amann and colleagues (Amann and Dempsey 2009, 2016) (See Table 1.1). This model proposes that feedback from Group III and IV afferents centrally project to regulate descending motor drive to the exercising muscle in order to prevent the development of fatigue beyond an individual critical threshold/sensory tolerance limit (Amann and Dempsey 2009, 2016). The addition of hypertonic saline to short-duration (Chapter 4, Study 2) or prolonged (Chapter 3 and 6, Study 1 and 4) muscle contractions is likely to create a noxious mechanical and chemical environment which increases the activity of the Group III and IV nociceptive afferent fibers, subsequently increasing the experience of pain (Laursen et al. 1999; O'Connor and Cook 1999).

During the time to task failure protocols (Chapter 3 and 6, Study 1 and 4) the increased inhibitory feedback from these afferents and the concomitant elevated pain intensity could have contributed to the earlier incidence of this sensory tolerance limit, resulting in the earlier voluntary termination of exercise (Aboodarda et al. 2020). In addition, based on the Inhibitory Feedback Model, the increased nociceptive activity may have modified neuromuscular output, reducing both central motor drive and the ability to recruit motor units, accelerating the development of central fatigue (Amann et al. 2009; Amann 2011) (See Table 1.1). Previous research has demonstrated that increased afferent activity resulted in a declined voluntary activation of the exercising muscle or muscles (Kennedy et al. 2013) and an impairment in the ability to maximally produce force (Graven-Nielsen et al. 2002).

Therefore, during the open-loop exercise tasks in this thesis (Chapter 3 and 6, Study 1 and 4), these changes could have had a negative impact on exercise performance through increasing the relative task difficulty and requiring a compensatory increase in descending motor drive to maintain the required level of torque (Chapter 3) or power (Chapter 6), thereby promoting a faster progression of central fatigue (Gandevia 2001). In the torque reproduction task, an alteration in the effort required to drive the limb and generate the target torque (without visual feedback) could contribute to a reduced accuracy in estimating the torque being produced by the painful muscle. This finding has been demonstrated in prior research using the elbow flexor muscles, where participants attempting to match torque through subjective effort made significant errors in a force matching task (Proske et al. 2004). At present, these are however only postulations, with methods such as peripheral nerve stimulation and transcranial stimulation required to gain an understanding of this potential mechanism of pain during exercise.

From the perspective of other models of fatigue and endurance performance, the CGM dictates that in open-loop protocols, exercise is terminated prior to the critical incidence of fatigue (a sensation regulated by changes in RPE) with the primary goal to maintain homeostatic and protect from catastrophic physiological fatigue (see Table 1.1) (Noakes et al. 2005; Noakes 2012). This model acknowledges the role of metabolites and afferent feedback in the complex calculation of expected exercise duration, and whilst EIP is not explicitly discussed, the definition of RPE used is in line with "exertion" opposed to "effort" and therefore encompasses feelings of pain and discomfort (see Table 1.1) (Noble and Robertson 1996; Noakes et al. 2004, 2005). Therefore, findings of an increase in afferent feedback (i.e., nociception and the subsequent perception of pain) via the hypertonic saline and a subsequent impairment in performance (independent of fatigue) could be construed to be in support of this model's postulation of homeostatic preservation (see Table 1.1). In addition, whilst the increased pain from the hypertonic saline combined with the muscle contractions could provide a strong motivational function to terminate from the exercise task, the lack of any difference in RPE (Chapter 3) suggests that the Psychobiological Model is unable to explain the earlier task disengagement (see Table 1.1).

In Chapters 3 and 4 (Studies 1 and 2), sEMG mounted in a bipolar set-up over the VL, VM and RF were recorded and analysed to monitor changes in muscle electrical activity during the exercise tasks following experimental pain induction. It is well accepted that pain is associated with compensatory alterations in muscle activity or a change in motor unit recruitment order with the primary purpose to protect the body and reduce perceptions of pain (Hodges and Tucker 2011; Bank et al. 2013). The studies in this thesis demonstrated no change or difference in sEMG signal, despite the pain-induced impairments in performance. Whilst the antagonist muscles were not recorded in these studies, it is implied that this key finding provide further evidence in contradiction of the "Pain Adaptation Model" (Lund et al. 1991), where it is proposed that pain should consistently result in an inhibition of the agonist muscles, whilst simultaneously activating the antagonists.

Instead, it has since been recognised that pain does not produce uniform inhibition and excitation effects across the motor neurone pool (Hodges and Tucker 2011). The "moving differently in pain" theory postulates that muscle pain (or the threat of pain) initiates changes across the motoneuron pool (causing a redistribution of activity between and within muscles and a change in mechanical behaviour) with the immediate benefit of protection from further pain or injury (Hodges and Tucker 2011; Bank et al. 2013). However, such an alteration in strategy is suggested to have latter consequences that may affect performance of exercise tasks. Therefore, according to this hypothesis, any change in muscle activity and mechanical behaviour (e.g. altering the direction of knee extensor torque) could impair the efficiency of exercise (influencing the development of fatigue) or quality of movement, which could consequently explain the impairments in performance of the TTF (Chapter 3, Study 1) and torque reproduction (Chapter 4, Study 2) tasks. Whilst an alternate methodological approach of greater sensitivity is required to robustly evaluate this (see Section 7.3), the findings of this thesis (i.e. no change in amplitude of gross sEMG) could be considered to be in tentative support of this theory (Hodges and Tucker 2011).

The "moving differently in pain theory" also outlines that compensatory alterations in recruitment order and firing frequency in response to pain occur at a motor unit level. Under regular conditions, motor units are systematically recruited from low- to high-threshold (Henneman et al. 1965; Milner-Brown et al. 1973). During endurance tasks, feedback from nociceptive afferents and the presence of muscle pain have been found to inhibit the activation of the low-threshold motor units, requiring the recruitment of additional motor units unaffected by the noxious stimuli to allow for the muscular contractions to be maintained (Farina et al. 2004; Tucker et al. 2009). Techniques such as high-density sEMG are required to detect changes in motor unit behaviour (e.g. discharge rate and recruitment threshold), however other approaches can be used to provide a more speculative insight. For example, in Chapter 6 (Study 4), despite the shortened cycling time to task failure performance the recorded change in blood lactate concentration was similar in the hypertonic condition compared to placebo and control conditions.

Accordingly, this could be suggestive of a compensatory mechanism where large, high-threshold motor units were preferentially recruited above the inhibited smaller low-threshold motor units at an earlier time-point in the exercise task. Indeed, this has been previously demonstrated in an alternate muscle (tibialis anterior), where the recruitment and de-recruitment threshold of the larger motor units was lowered, therefore prolonging the duration in which they were activated (Martinez-Valdes et al. 2020). Whilst such an adaptation is beneficial for rapid force development and allowing for the continuation of exercise at a set work-rate despite the presence of muscle pain, during endurance exercise this is fundamentally a metabolically inefficient recruitment strategy (Hodges and Tucker 2011; Martinez-Valdes et al. 2020). Resultantly, this is likely to have implications for the development of fatigue (e.g. accelerate the accumulation of metabolites), leading to a greater fatigue of the muscle tissue (Edwards 1981; Martinez-Valdes et al. 2020). This could therefore provide an alternative explanation for how the elevated experience of pain had a significant limiting impact on performance, resulting in a shorter time to task failure in both the single-limb (Chapter 3) and whole-body (Chapter 6) endurance exercise tasks.

As a multidimensional construct (sensory and emotional), in addition to the aforementioned physiological mechanisms, the psychological component of EIP should also be considered. As the perception of pain is not necessarily proportional to the nociceptive input and can be strongly influenced by psychological and cognitive factors (Wiech and Tracey 2009), a strength of the experimental studies in this thesis was in the consistent confirmation of similar psychological state across experimental visits through measures such as positive and negative affect as well as the consideration of pain-specific expectations and confidence. This attempted control of psychological and cognitive factors that may influence the perception of pain was important to ensure a greater intra-individual reliability for between-condition comparisons.

In addition, EIP itself could also have a direct psychological impact on exercise performance. As pain is fundamentally a physiological warning signal, it has been suggested that the negative emotional response associated with the anticipation of or in response to pain during exercise is accompanied by an avoidance drive to escape the painful stimulus (e.g. task disengagement) (Fields 1999). All experimental studies in this thesis recorded the affective dimension of pain (e.g. pain unpleasantness via the multidimensional MPQ), the emotional response and accompanying avoidance drive to escape a painful stimulus (Boggio et al. 2009; Horn et al. 2012), whilst Chapters 5 and 6 (Studies 3 and 4) reported pain-specific catastrophizing post-exercise (a negative cognitive and affective response to pain associated with pain tolerance and task motivation) (Sullivan et al. 2001, 2002; Nijs et al. 2008. No differences in the affective dimension of pain were observed throughout this thesis, whilst greater catastrophic thinking occurred when pain was exacerbated by the

207

hypertonic saline during the cycling TTF. Whilst these findings provide some insight into potential psychological mechanisms that may explain the fatiguing impact of EIP, this is approach limited (in terms of time sensitivity) and therefore requires further investigation (see Section 7.3).

7.2 Limitations and considerations

This thesis consists of four novel experimental studies that confirm the hypertonic saline model as an appropriate method to experimentally replicate the experience of EIP, which when applied contributed to an improved understanding of the fatiguing or limiting role of EIP during both single-limb and whole-body exercise tasks. Despite the strengths of this thesis in presenting original findings from a range of research approaches and measures of exercise performance, there are several limitations which are apparent across the four experimental chapters. These limitations relate to the methods employed, a lack of direct mechanistic insight and the characteristics of recruited participants.

Methodological considerations

Firstly, one key factor that is a limitation of this thesis is the inconsistent use of placebo and control (i.e., "no treatment") groups in the research design of the experimental chapters. The primary recommendation derived from the consensus statement on placebo and nocebo effects in sport and exercise (Beedie et al. 2018) highlights the importance of including a no-treatment group alongside the placebo (isotonic saline) and treatment (hypertonic saline) groups to improve research validity and reliability. Whilst all three conditions (control, isotonic saline and hypertonic saline) were implemented in the first and last experimental studies in this thesis (Chapters 3 and 6), this did not occur in the second and third studies (Chapters 4 and 5).

In particular, it is acknowledged that the fundamental limitation of Chapter 5 was the omission of a bilateral isotonic saline condition, which would have significantly strengthened the experimental design and study outcomes (i.e., robust evidence to support or challenge the "stress response" hypothesis). In addition, it could also be argued that whilst hypertonic saline may not have a significant impact on the reflex cardiorespiratory response, the stress response elicited (from the "threat" associated

with the injection procedures and expected level of pain from the hypertonic saline solution) may have either eclipsed an exercise pressor response or had a direct confounding impact on endurance performance itself. Nonetheless, whilst this thesis limitation is recognised, the design and findings of Chapters 3 and 6 (where no differences in performance are observed between control and placebo conditions) provide support for the notion that any cardiorespiratory response elicited from the pain induction model was unlikely to have had significant implications for performance. It is however suggested that, alongside the other proposed conceptual and recommendations from the consensus statement (Beedie et al. 2018), the inclusion of a control condition is an essential element of study design for future research conducted in this area.

Secondly, the infusion paradigm of the hypertonic saline used in this thesis both imposed some considerations and restrictions on the design of the exercise protocols employed. In all experimental studies, the isotonic and hypertonic saline solutions were manually injected as a single bolus by trained experimenters. All experimenters received the same training and administered the injection using standardised procedures, however the manual opposed to computer-controlled technique may have presented some subtle variations in administration (e.g. needle placement, rate of infusion). In addition, as outlined in the literature review, the manual infusion of a single bolus produces a dynamic pain intensity response, with a rapid onset of muscle pain that intensifies, reaches a maximal point and then declines back to the state of "no pain", typically lasting up to 5 minutes in duration (Lewis 1938; Kellgren 1938; Svensson and Arendt-Nielsen 1995; Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997c; Graven-Nielsen 2006)

In the right VL, data from Chapter 3 (Study 1) highlighted that a bolus (1.0 mL) injection of hypertonic saline at rest on average produces a "moderate" intensity of muscle pain, which peaks after approximately 1 to 2 minutes and returns to "no pain" after 3 to 6 minutes. The bilateral injection performed at rest (Chapter 5, Study 3) increases the reported intensity of muscle pain as equivalent to "somewhat strong", which reaches a greater peak pain intensity that occurs at a similar time-point (1 to 2 minutes) to the unilateral administration, and returns to "no pain" after 3.5 to 9.5 minutes. Whilst not necessarily a limitation of this thesis, it is important to be aware

209

of and account for the typical VAS time-course observed in response to a manual bolus injection of hypertonic saline when designing future studies and experimental protocols.

It is also important to consider the inter-individual differences in response to this experimental pain model. Observationally, a prominent variability in response to the hypertonic saline was present between individuals, with some participants evidently responding more strongly (i.e. a greater pain intensity and quality) than others. Whilst elucidating the reason(s) for the disparities between "responders" and "nonresponders" was beyond the scope of this thesis and should receive further investigation, the notable inter-individual differences presented significant issues for the main performance outcome of Chapter 3 (Study 1). Here, it could be suggested that (combined with an insufficient contraction intensity), the shorter duration of pain response may have contributed to the exclusion of a third of the participants (n = 6). In addition, the consideration of the pain response from the hypertonic saline resulted in constraints in the experimental design of Chapters 4 and 6 (Studies 2 and 4). For example, the dynamic and variable response to this experimental muscle pain between individuals limited the possible number of attempts at the torque reproduction task in Chapter 4 (to ensure that all contractions were performed at a similar pain intensity) and contributed to the selection of exercise intensity for the cycling time to task failure protocol (Chapter 6).

It should also be noted that the mechanisms associated with the development of fatigue and performance will differ dependent on factors such as modality (e.g. single-limb isometric exercise compared to whole-body locomotive exercise; see Section 1.3.1.), duration and intensity of the task performed. It should therefore not be assumed that findings in one exercise task are comparable or will translate to that of another. For example, Chapters 3 and 4 (Studies 1 and 2) use well controlled single-limb isometric tasks to isolate the experience of pain to a muscle group and minimise the role of alternate confounding physiological systems (e.g. the cardiorespiratory system). Whilst these studies are able to *indicate* how an exacerbation of muscle pain may influence performance during exercise tasks of a superior ecological validity for 'real' sporting competition (e.g. dynamic muscular contractions or whole-body exercise), the findings should not be treated as conclusive. This thesis does provide

210

some evidence of the impact of muscle pain on performance of a heavy-intensity cycling time to task failure (Chapter 6, Study 4), however exploration of alternate exercise characteristics is also required.

A final consideration and potential limitation of this thesis is the time of day in which the experimental work was conducted. Controlling for time of day is a fundamental tenet of exercise testing to account for circadian and diurnal variations in physiological measures and performance (e.g., maximal strength of the knee extensors, cycling time to task failure) (Lange Andersen et al. 1971; Reilly and Baxter 1983; Guette et al. 2005; Sedliak et al. 2008). Each study outlined in this thesis controlled for time of day within individuals, with each laboratory visit commencing at the same time of day (± 2 h). This was, however, not completed between participants.

Lack of direct mechanistic insight

This thesis has presented some interesting findings that could be used to speculatively evaluate the proposed physiological and psychological mechanisms by which EIP may contribute to the development of fatigue and limit endurance performance (see Section 1.4.1). However, without the use of techniques such as peripheral nerve/transcranial stimulation, multiple force transducers, fine wire electrodes or high-density surface EMG (HDsEMG), this thesis is unable to define the precise physiological mechanisms, whilst the use of psychological scales in this thesis had insufficient time sensitivity to detect any subtle changes in the measured variable during exercise. Future work should therefore aim to evaluate the findings and postulations made in this thesis to provide greater clarity to improve understanding of specifically how EIP limits endurance performance (see Section 7.3).

Participant characteristics

All experimental studies in this thesis recruited male and female participants who were healthy and recreationally active. The representation of both males and females in experimental research is important, particularly as it is inappropriate to apply findings from one sex to the other due to the natural differences between both male and female participants (e.g. anatomical, physiological, endocrinological, psychological and social) (Sheel 2016). Recruiting both sexes can however present issues, with this thesis in particular, not accounting for or attempting to control the menstrual cycle of the female participants. Hormonal changes across the different phases of the menstrual cycle may result in an inferior maximal strength and endurance performance and could also cause some difference in pain perception to experimental pain (Janse de Jonge 2003; Lei and You 2012; McNulty et al. 2020). This reduced control was primarily due to the study design where visits were required to be completed in a set time-interval. However, it is acknowledged that conducting sex-specific research or simply recording the stage of the menstrual cycle for the female participants may be of benefit for future work.

Secondly, the decision to recruit recreationally active individuals limit the ability to generalise findings to different athletic populations (e.g. trained to elite endurance athletes). Elite and non-elite athletes have distinct differences in physiological characteristics and psychological drive, which may dictate variations in the mechanisms that underpin performance. Additionally, competitive athletes, who are more likely to participate in regular and painful training sessions, are believed to be more "stoical" and have an enhanced tolerance of pain compared to non-competitive athletes (Ryan and Kovacic 1966; Scott and Gijsbers 1981; Ord and Gijsbers 2003; Tesarz et al. 2012, 2013). Indeed, it has been demonstrated through chronic aerobic (but not resistance) cycling training it is possible to improve pain tolerance, which was suggested to be resultant from psychological (i.e. development of efficient coping skills) as opposed to physiological adaptations (Anshel and Russell 1994; Jones et al. 2014). Based on this, whether the decrements or impairments in performance established by the experimental research of this thesis would be observed at a similar magnitude in a more trained population is therefore questionable and hence requires further exploration.

7.3 Implications and future directions

The findings presented in this thesis present several opportunities for future research which can be broadly categorised into five distinct areas (experimental model, exercise performance, population tested, physiological mechanisms and psychological mechanisms). First, based on the limitations of this thesis, research could investigate and further develop the hypertonic saline experimental model itself. It has been previously established that the infusion of hypertonic saline into the tibialis anterior has good intra-individual reliability for intensity, quality and distribution (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b). As the muscle pain experienced from the hypertonic saline model is partially dependent on the tissue injected (a significant factor in the infusion paradigm), the same response may not be observed in the VL, a significantly larger muscle compared to the tibialis anterior with a key role in locomotion. As this is yet to be established, it is pertinent to evaluate the reliability of the injection parameters employed in this thesis (i.e. volume, concentration, rate of injection) when the solution is administered into the VL. Being able to demonstrate good test-retest reliability of the pain experienced (in terms of intensity and quality) from this model applied to the VL is important when comparing within-individual responses to repeat experimental visits (i.e. participants are likely to have a similar experience across repeat experimental visits), helping to potentially confirm the robustness of findings in this thesis and improving confidence in applying the model in future research.

The injection of a single bolus into the tibialis anterior has also demonstrated large inter-individual variation in previous research (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997b). Notable differences in pain response between individuals was evident throughout this thesis, particularly in the pain intensity and duration induced by the method, which had a notable contributing impact on the performance outcomes of the first experimental study (Chapter 3). It would therefore be pertinent for future research to consider exploring and addressing the issues associated with the standardisation and subsequent variable pain response to the hypertonic saline pain model. Whilst computer-controlled syringe pumps (combined with continuous feedback from a VAS) can be used to provide a standardised infusion to maintain a desired steady-state pain intensity or duration both within and between individuals (Graven-Nielsen et al. 1998a; Graven-Nielsen and Arendt-Nielsen 2003; Fazalbhoy et al. 2012b), this method is limited by both accessibility to equipment and the inability to perform some forms of exercise whilst concurrently receiving the infusion.

As such, refining the current, more accessible, infusion paradigm through manipulating factors such as volume infused, rate of infusion, needle depth or angle and improving understanding of the tissue injected could help optimise the technique in its present form. For example, as an extensive range of volumes of hypertonic saline have been utilised in the experimental literature in an array of muscles or muscle groups (Arendt-Nielsen et al. 1996; Svensson et al. 1996; Graven-Nielsen et al. 1997e; Ervilha et al. 2005; Farina et al. 2005a; Ge et al. 2006; Falla et al. 2009; Khan et al. 2011; van den Hoorn et al. 2015; Larsen et al. 2018), it would be of interest to review the effect of different solution volumes on the pain response elicited. In addition, techniques such as ultrasound (combined with measures of pain intensity of quality) could be used to gain an insight into muscle characteristics and the effect of needle depth or angle, with the purpose to improve understanding of the saline volume distribution within the muscle and how this may relate to changes in the pain experience. Alongside improving knowledge of the variability of pain response to the hypertonic saline solution, findings from such research could also provide the basis to guide needle placement during the intramuscular injection procedure.

In addition, exploring and subsequently identifying the factors (e.g., genetic, demographic, physiological and psychosocial characteristics) which underpin the intra- and inter-individual (i.e., a comparison between more "responsive" compared to "non-responsive" individuals) differences in pain response could be beneficial to improve understanding of the variance in response to the hypertonic saline model. This could subsequently allow for the development and application of intervention strategies to control this variation more tightly, and therefore optimise the response to the hypertonic saline, ensuring a more standardised response.

Second, this thesis has predominantly applied the hypertonic saline method of experimental muscle pain induction to open-loop time to task failure exercise protocols as a method to evaluate the impact of increased pain on endurance performance, and the possible effect this may have on physiological, psychological and perceptual measures (Chapters 3 and 6, Studies 1 and 2). The use of a fixed-intensity time to task failure protocol was effective in demonstrating that the experimentally induced muscle pain resulted in the hypothesised performance and response. However, the selected exercise intensities or durations for these studies were constrained by the current limitations of the hypertonic saline method, and

therefore the previously suggested studies could help to provide more flexibility in protocol design.

In addition, whilst Chapter 4 (Study 2) provided an insight into the potential effect of EIP on regulatory measures, this was restricted to a single-limb isometric exercise model and there is therefore the need to progress these investigations to dynamic or whole-body muscle contractions to improve ecological validity. Particularly, closedloop exercise tasks such as time-trials provide an applied simulation of actual performance where participants are able to regulate work-rate to self-pace their effort with the goal of optimal distance or time completion (Laursen et al. 2007; Currell and Jeukendrup 2008). This thesis suggests that the presence of muscle pain may induce debilitative physiological adaptations that could impact self-selected work-rate regulation during endurance performance. It would, however, be prudent for future work to evaluate the impact or role of EIP on the ability to effectively regulate pace during a bout of whole-body exercise, and if so, gain an insight into how this necessarily occurs. Constraints imposed by the current iteration of the hypertonic saline method should however be taken into consideration, and as such it is suggested that a fixed-time protocol (where the completion of as much work as possible within a set time defines performance) that is approximately matched with the time-course of the bilateral solution action would be most appropriate at present.

The current thesis primarily focused on the impact of muscle pain on performance (TTF and torque estimation), and the effect this may have on physiological and perceptual variables. Whilst an element of the impairments in performance (i.e., reduced TTF) are likely to be associated with an increased or accelerated fatigue, this has not been directly measured in this thesis. Some measures which provide an *approximate indication* of fatigue development were however included. For example, in Chapter 3 (Study 1), a comparison between baseline and post-exercise MVC provided an indication of global fatigue development during the single-limb isometric TTF, whilst perceived fatigue was reported in Chapters 3 and 6 (Studies 1 and 4) via the ROF scale (which has been shown to have a linear relationship with objective measures of fatigue). However, to comprehensively examine the role of muscle pain on the development of fatigue, techniques that allow for the identification of both the

origin(s) and subsequently the extent at which specific sites in the motor pathway contribute to reductions in force production, are required.

The exact mechanisms (physiological and psychological) which accelerate the development of fatigue and limit performance are, at present, yet to be determined. In this thesis it has been suggested that an increase in inhibitory feedback from Group III and IV nociceptive afferents in response to the combination of experimental pain and muscle contraction may limit central motor drive and voluntary activation of the knee extensors, promoting the development of central fatigue (Amann et al. 2011a, 2015; Sidhu et al. 2018; Aboodarda et al. 2020). To examine this, follow-up research should include techniques such as transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) and electrical stimulation of the femoral nerve combined with surface electromyography (sEMG) to assess measures of neuromuscular function (e.g. voluntary activation level [VAL], cortical silent period [CSP], twitch torque [TT], motor evoked potential amplitude [MEP_{AMP}], and muscular wave [M-Wave]) both during and post-exercise, which will allow for the quantification of both central and peripheral fatigue (see Section 1.2.1). This could provide an insight into why TTF performance was reduced in Chapters 3 (Study 1) and 6 (Study 4), as well as potentially explaining the discrepancies in perceived and actual torque produced in Chapter 4 (Study 2).

A further proposed mechanism of the impaired task performance observed in Chapters 3 (Study 1) and 4 (Study 2) were the compensatory changes in motor behaviour, specifically alterations in muscle activity and motor unit recruitment in an attempt to reduce pain or protect the painful area, which occur with the increased experience of muscle pain during exercise (Hodges and Tucker 2011). Whilst the findings in this thesis are able to provide contradictory evidence to the theory of the "Pain Adaptation Model" (Lund et al. 1991), the bipolar electrode arrangement used to record electromyographic activity only provides a summary of the compound muscle activity based on electrical signals sampled from a small section of the muscle and therefore has insufficient sensitivity to detect the subtle changes in activity that can occur both within and between muscles (Merletti et al. 2010; Falla and Gallina 2020). As such, whilst this thesis is able to provide tentative support for the "moving differently in pain" theory (Hodges and Tucker 2011), an alternate sEMG configuration should be used in future studies. Methods such as fine-wire intramuscular EMG could provide information of activity of the muscle fibres, however this procedure is invasive and unsuitable for use during exercise protocols. Alternatively, HDsEMG is a non-invasive technique that can investigate the spatial distribution of activity within muscles, and therefore detect non-uniform changes across the motor neurone pool (Falla and Gallina 2020). Future experimental laboratory studies could apply a HDsEMG electrode array to the VL during exercise tasks such as the sustained isometric contraction TTF used in Chapter 3 (Study 1) for instance. The use of this novel technique would therefore be beneficial to improve understanding of the potentially debilitative changes in muscle activity and motor unit recruitment that can occur in the presence of muscle pain impede exercise performance.

Alongside physiological mechanisms, further exploration of the psychological impact that EIP may plausibly have during endurance performance is also required. This thesis provided provisional evidence of increased catastrophic thinking (associated with a greater intensity of pain) potentially contributing to the behavioural drive to terminate an exercise task, however there are several additional factors that may have contributed to this effect. The measurement of psychological variables in this thesis have predominantly been administered prior to or immediately upon the completion of the exercise tasks. The scales selected with a primary focus on the potential factors that may be associated with differences in pain perception or exercise performance (e.g. emotion, emotional regulation, resilience, expectations and confidence), and therefore the purpose of measurement before exercise was to enable their control between participants and experimental conditions. Other scales, which were recorded post-exercise, were also used in an attempt to summarise or imply overall changes in psychological state that may have occurred during the exercise task (e.g. pain-specific catastrophizing).

However, this approach has the limited time sensitivity required to detect the refined changes that may have occurred during exercise over time. Therefore, it is suggested that future experimental research could specifically measure how psychological variables (e.g. pain unpleasantness, self-efficacy beliefs, emotion, motivation) can change over time during exercise performance in relation to an increased experience

of muscle pain. This approach could provide further knowledge of the interaction between physiological and psychological factors on exercise performance. In addition, should EIP have a significant psychological impact on endurance performance, these findings could inform potential training-based interventions (e.g. a guidance on implementing psychological techniques) to aid athletes and individuals to enhance tolerance of the unpleasant sensations of pain, and thereby potentially improve exercise performance.

A final suggested area of future exploration for experimental laboratory research evaluating the impact that EIP can have on exercise performance in a variety of different populations. This thesis primarily recruited healthy and recreationally active participants, demonstrating reductions in single-limb (Chapter 3, Study 1) and wholebody (Chapter 6, Study 4) endurance performance by between 12 to 26% in the presence of augmented muscle pain. Whilst increasing understanding of the relationship between EIP and fatigue, as well as the importance of pain tolerance in endurance exercise tasks in what could be considered to be a "regular" individual, further insight is required in clinical (i.e. in conditions where pain occurs resultant from or post exercise) and athletic populations where EIP could also have a significant impact.

For example, individuals of a superior training status, who are likely to participate in more regular and painful training regimes, are likely to have a greater tolerance for EIP (Tesarz et al. 2012) which may lessen the impact this has on their endurance performance. Whether the decrements in endurance performance observed in this thesis would occur in a more trained population requires further exploration, with some uncertainty on whether intense and painful training would have a meaningful difference on performance in this population. Therefore, future research should not only apply similar experimental protocols in this thesis to a trained, athletic population, but to also explore the potential benefits of aerobic or resistance training in the presence of increased muscle pain (via the hypertonic saline model) in a previously untrained group of participants. This would also present the opportunity to specifically investigate and carefully monitor potential physiological or psychological adaptations that underpin the improvements in tolerance, which has previously received limited attention.

7.4 Conclusion and perspectives

This aim of this thesis was to investigate the role of EIP on both single-limb and whole-body exercise performance through the experimental induction of muscle pain using a model that closely replicates the experience of naturally occurring EIP. Therefore, there were two overarching aims of the thesis. The first was to apply the hypertonic saline method of experimental muscle pain, and to evaluate whether this method provides a suitable pain induction model that can be implemented during exercise. This thesis confirmed that participants were unable to distinguish between the experimental muscle pain produced by a 1.0 mL bolus of 5.8% hypertonic saline into the VL and the EIP from a muscular contraction, and when combined with a lowintensity contraction the pain experienced felt like a greater exercise intensity (Chapter 3, Study 1). In addition, Chapter 5 (Study 3) determined that alterations in the activity of Group III and IV afferents and concomitant acute muscle pain from the unilateral or bilateral application of this experimental model may not directly facilitate a confounding exercise pressor reflex (i.e. an increased cardiorespiratory response), which would be unfavourable for its application to exercise. The intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline therefore fulfils the outlined criteria of a desired experimental pain model that 1) induces muscle pain that *feels like* naturally occurring EIP, 2) uncouples the relationship between EIP intensity and work-rate, and 3) does not elicit additional responses that may influence exercise performance.

The second aim of this thesis was to then apply this experimental model to examine and understand the impact of EIP during single-limb and whole-body exercise tasks relevant to endurance performance. This aim was addressed through three experimental chapters (Chapters 3, 4, and 6) which demonstrated the impairment of single-limb torque reproduction (Chapter 4) and time to task failure performance in both single-limb and whole-body exercise (Chapters 3 and 6) concomitant with an increased pain in healthy and recreationally active participants. These studies therefore provide new evidence supporting the concept that EIP is a key limiting factor in endurance performance and could potentially have a detrimental effect on the ability to self-regulate exercise intensity. In each of these experimental studies, physiological (e.g. cardiorespiratory, blood lactate, sEMG), psychological (e.g. pain catastrophizing) and perceptual (e.g. pain intensity, RPE and ROF) responses were recorded during the exercise protocol. The impairments in performance were not accompanied by a change in bipolar sEMG (Chapters 3 and 4) or blood lactate concentration (Chapter 6), however increased pain-specific catastrophizing was observed post-exercise (Chapter 6). Perceptions of effort and fatigue were unaffected during single-limb isometric TTF, however were initially elevated during the cycling exercise task, whilst the impairment in torque reproduction ability was accompanied by a greater perceived effort to drive the limb. These findings support the notion that EIP may have both a physiological and psychological impact on exercise, however future studies should attempt to specifically investigate the underlying mechanisms causing these changes in performance.

Overall, this thesis and its experimental studies contribute to the development of knowledge into how an exacerbated experience of pain during exercise (induced through a novel experimental model) affects endurance performance. It provides a novel experimental method to aid future investigations of the fatigue-pain relationship during exercise (Chapters 3 and 5) and offers new insights that advance our understanding of limiting impact that EIP may have in both single-limb and whole-body exercise tasks (Chapters 3, 4 and 6). In an area which until of recent has been inadequately explored and poorly understood, the key outcomes and implications of this thesis should hopefully be formative in a wide array of future investigations into experimental muscle pain and the impact this has on the performance of various exercise tasks.

References

- Aaronson LS, Teel CS, Cassmeyer V, et al (1999) Defining and Measuring Fatigue. Image J Nurs Scholarsh 31:45–50. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1547-5069.1999.tb00420.x
- Abbiss CR, Laursen PB (2005) Models to Explain Fatigue during Prolonged Endurance Cycling. Sport Med 35:865–898. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-200535100-00004
- Abbiss CR, Laursen PB (2008) Describing and Understanding Pacing Strategies during Athletic Competition. Sport Med 38:239–252. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-200838030-00004
- Abbiss CR, Peiffer JJ, Meeusen R, Skorski S (2015) Role of Ratings of Perceived Exertion during Self-Paced Exercise: What are We Actually Measuring? Sport Med 45:1235–1243. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-015-0344-5
- Aboodarda SJ, Iannetta D, Emami N, et al (2020) Effects of pre-induced fatigue vs . concurrent pain on exercise tolerance, neuromuscular performance and corticospinal responses of locomotor muscles. J Physiol 598:285–302. https://doi.org/10.1113/JP278943
- Adamo DE, Scotland S, Martin BJ (2012) Asymmetry in grasp force matching and sense of effort. Exp Brain Res 217:273–285. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221-011-2991-6
- Albertus Y, Tucker R, St. Clair Gibson A, et al (2005) Effect of distance feedback on pacing strategy and perceived exertion during cycling. Med Sci Sports Exerc 37:461–468. https://doi.org/10.1249/01.MSS.0000155700.72702.76
- Allen DG, Lamb GD, Westerblad H (2008) Skeletal muscle fatigue: Cellular mechanisms. Physiol Rev 88:287–332. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00015.2007
- Almeida TF, Roizenblatt S, Tufik S (2004) Afferent pain pathways: A neuroanatomical review. Brain Res 1000:40–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2003.10.073
- Amann M (2011) Central and peripheral fatigue: Interaction during cycling exercise in humans. Med Sci Sports Exerc 43:2039–2045. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.0b013e31821f59ab
- Amann M (2012a) Pulmonary system limitations to endurance exercise performance in humans. Exp Physiol 97:311–318.

https://doi.org/10.1113/expphysiol.2011.058800

- Amann M (2012b) Significance of Group III and IV muscle afferents for the endurance exercising human. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 39:831–835. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1440-1681.2012.05681.x
- Amann M, Blain GM, Proctor LT, et al (2010) Group III and IV muscle afferents contribute to ventilatory and cardiovascular response to rhythmic exercise in humans. J Appl Physiol 109:966–976.

https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00462.2010

- Amann M, Blain GM, Proctor LT, et al (2011a) Implications of group III and IV muscle afferents for high-intensity endurance exercise performance in humans. J Physiol 589:5299–5309. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2011.213769
- Amann M, Dempsey J (2009) When fatiguing cycling muscles complain, the brain insightfully responds! Physiol News 13–14. https://doi.org/10.36866/pn.75.13
- Amann M, Dempsey JA (2008) Locomotor muscle fatigue modifies central motor drive in healthy humans and imposes a limitation to exercise performance. J Physiol 586:161–173. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2007.141838
- Amann M, Dempsey JA (2016) Ensemble Input of Group III/IV Muscle Afferents to CNS: A Limiting Factor of Central Motor Drive During Endurance Exercise from Normoxia to Moderate Hypoxia. In: American Journal of Physiology -Endocrinology and Metabolism. pp 325–342
- Amann M, Eldridge MW, Lovering AT, et al (2006) Arterial oxygenation influences central motor output and exercise performance via effects on peripheral locomotor muscle fatigue in humans. J Physiol 575:937–952. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2006.113936
- Amann M, Hopkins WG, Marcora SM (2008a) Similar sensitivity of time to exhaustion and time-trial time to changes in endurance. Med Sci Sports Exerc 40:574–578. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.0b013e31815e728f
- Amann M, Kayser B (2009) Nervous System Function during Exercise in Hypoxia. High Alt Med Biol 10:149–164. https://doi.org/10.1089/ham.2008.1105
- Amann M, Proctor LT, Sebranek JJ, et al (2009) Opioid-mediated muscle afferents inhibit central motor drive and limit peripheral muscle fatigue development in humans. J Physiol 587:271–283. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2008.163303
- Amann M, Proctor LT, Sebranek JJ, et al (2008b) Somatosensory feedback from the limbs exerts inhibitory influences on central neural drive during whole body

endurance exercise. J Appl Physiol 105:1714–1724.

https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.90456.2008

- Amann M, Romer LM, Subudhi AW, et al (2007) Severity of arterial hypoxaemia affects the relative contributions of peripheral muscle fatigue to exercise performance in healthy humans. J Physiol 581:389–403. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2007.129700
- Amann M, Runnels S, Morgan DE, et al (2011b) On the contribution of group III and IV muscle afferents to the circulatory response to rhythmic exercise in humans. J Physiol 589:3855–3866. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2011.209353
- Amann M, Secher NH (2010) Rebuttal from Amann and Secher. J Appl Physiol 108:456–457. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00976.2009b
- Amann M, Sidhu SK, Weavil JC, et al (2015) Autonomic responses to exercise: Group III/IV muscle afferents and fatigue. Auton Neurosci 188:19–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autneu.2014.10.018
- Amann M, Venturelli M, Ives SJ, et al (2013) Peripheral fatigue limits endurance exercise via a sensory feedback-mediated reduction in spinal motoneuronal output. J Appl Physiol 115:355–364. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00049.2013
- Ament W, Verkerke G (2009) Exercise and fatigue. Sport Med 39:389–422. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-200939050-00005
- Andersen OK, Mørch CD, Arendt-Nielsen L (2006) Modulation of heat evoked nociceptive withdrawal reflexes by painful intramuscular conditioning stimulation. Exp Brain Res 174:775–780. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221-006-0674-5
- Andersen OK, Sonnenborg FA, Arendt-Nielsen L (1999) Modular organization of human leg withdrawal reflexes elicited by electrical stimulation of the foot sole. Muscle Nerve 22:1520–1530. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-4598(199911)22:11<1520::AID-MUS6>3.0.CO;2-V
- Anshel MH, Russell KG (1994) Effect of aerobic and strength training on pain tolerance, pain appraisal and mood of unfit males as a function of pain location. J Sports Sci 12:535–547. https://doi.org/10.1080/02640419408732204
- Antonaci F, Sand T, Lucas GA (1998) Pressure algometry in healthy subjects: Interexaminer variability. Scand J Rehabil Med 30:3–8. https://doi.org/10.1080/003655098444255

- Arendt-Nielsen L, Graven-Nielsen T, Svarrer H, Svensson P (1996) The influence of low back pain on muscle activity and coordination during gait: a clinical and experimental study. Pain 64:231–40. https://doi.org/0304-3959(95)00115-8 [pii]
- Arendt-Nielsen L, Graven-Nielsen T, Svensson P, Jensen TS (1997) Temporal summation in muscles and referred pain areas: An experimental human study. Muscle and Nerve 20:1311–1313. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-4598(199710)20:10<1311::AID-MUS15>3.0.CO;2-5
- Ashley CC, Mulligan IP, Lea TJ (1991) Ca 2+ and activation mechanisms in skeletal muscle. Q Rev Biophys 24:1–73. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033583500003267
- Astokorki AHY, Mauger AR (2017a) Tolerance of exercise-induced pain at a fixed rating of perceived exertion predicts time trial cycling performance. Scand J Med Sci Sport 27:309–317. https://doi.org/10.1111/sms.12659
- Astokorki AHY, Mauger AR (2017b) Transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation reduces exercise-induced perceived pain and improves endurance exercise performance. Eur J Appl Physiol 117:483–492. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-016-3532-6
- Astorino TA, Cottrell T, Talhami Lozano A, et al (2012) Effect of caffeine on RPE and perceptions of pain, arousal, and pleasure/displeasure during a cycling time trial in endurance trained and active men. Physiol Behav 106:211–217. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2012.02.006
- Astorino TA, Terzi MN, Roberson DW, Burnett TR (2011) Effect of Caffeine Intake on Pain Perception During High-Intensity Exercise. Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab 21:27–32. https://doi.org/10.1123/ijsnem.21.1.27
- Atlas LY, Wager TD (2012) How expectations shape pain. Neurosci Lett 520:140– 148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2012.03.039
- Auvray M, Myin E, Spence C (2010) The sensory-discriminative and affectivemotivational aspects of pain. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 34:214–223. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2008.07.008
- Baldwin J, Snow RJ, Gibala MJ, et al (2003) Glycogen availability does not affect the TCA cycle or TAN pools during prolonged, fatiguing exercise. J Appl Physiol 94:2181–2187. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00866.2002
- Bank PJM, Peper CE, Marinus J, et al (2013) Motor consequences of experimentally induced limb pain: A systematic review. Eur J Pain (United Kingdom) 17:145– 157. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1532-2149.2012.00186.x

- Barcroft H, Millen JLE (1939) The blood flow through muscle during sustained contraction. J Physiol 97:17–31. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.1939.sp003789
- Bassett DR, Howley ET (2000) Limiting factors for maximum oxygen uptake and determinants of endurance performance. / Facteurs limitants de la consommation maximale d'oxygene et determinants de la performance d'endurance. Med Sci Sport Exerc 32:70–84
- Beaver WL, Wasserman K, Whipp BJ (1986) A new method for detecting anaerobic threshold by gas exchange. J Appl Physiol 60:2020–2027. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1986.60.6.2020
- Beedie C, Benedetti F, Barbiani D, et al (2018) Consensus statement on placebo effects in sports and exercise: The need for conceptual clarity, methodological rigour, and the elucidation of neurobiological mechanisms. Eur J Sport Sci 18:1383–1389. https://doi.org/10.1080/17461391.2018.1496144
- Behm DG, Colwell EM, Power GMJ, et al (2019) Transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation improves fatigue performance of the treated and contralateral knee extensors. Eur J Appl Physiol 119:2745–2755. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-019-04253-z
- Bell C, Shaw A (1868) Reprint of the "Idea of a New Anatomy of the Brain." J Anat Physiol 3:147–82
- Bennell K, Wee E, Crossley K, et al (2005) Effects of experimentally-induced anterior knee pain on knee joint position sense in healthy individuals. J Orthop Res 23:46–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.orthres.2004.06.008
- Bergström J, Hermansen L, Hultman E, Saltin B (1967) Diet, Muscle Glycogen and Physical Performance. Acta Physiol Scand 71:140–150. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1748-1716.1967.tb03720.x
- Bergström J, Hultman E, Jorfeldt L, et al (1969) Effect of nicotinic acid on physical working capacity and on metabolism of muscle glycogen in man. J Appl Physiol 26:170–176. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1969.26.6.866-u
- Bigland-Ritchie B, Woods JJ (1984) Changes in muscle contractile properties and neural control during human muscular fatigue. Muscle Nerve 7:691–699. https://doi.org/10.1002/mus.880070902
- Bigland-Ritchie BR, Dawson NJ, Johansson RS, Lippold OC (1986) Reflex origin for the slowing of motoneurone firing rates in fatigue of human voluntary contractions. J Physiol 379:451–459.

https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.1986.sp016263

- Birch L, Christensen H, Arendt-Nielsen L, et al (2000) The influence of experimental muscle pain on motor unit activity during low-level contraction. Eur J Appl Physiol 83:200–206. https://doi.org/10.1007/s004210000279
- Blain GM, Mangum TS, Sidhu SK, et al (2016) Group III/IV muscle afferents limit the intramuscular metabolic perturbation during whole body exercise in humans. J Physiol 594:5303–5315. https://doi.org/10.1113/JP272283
- Blanchfield A, Hardy J, Marcora S (2014) Non-conscious visual cues related to affect and action alter perception of effort and endurance performance. Front Hum Neurosci 8:1–16. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2014.00967
- Boggio PS, Zaghi S, Fregni F (2009) Modulation of emotions associated with images of human pain using anodal transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS). Neuropsychologia 47:212–217.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2008.07.022

- Borg GAV (1982) Psychophysical bases of perceived exertion. Med Sci Sports Exerc 14:377–381. https://doi.org/10.1249/00005768-198205000-00012
- Boyas S, Guével A (2011) Neuromuscular fatigue in healthy muscle: Underlying factors and adaptation mechanisms. Ann Phys Rehabil Med 54:88–108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rehab.2011.01.001
- Brehm J (1989) The Intensity Of Motivation. Annu Rev Psychol 40:109–131. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.40.1.109
- Brøchner Nielsen NP, Tucker K, Dorel S, et al (2017) Motor adaptations to local muscle pain during a bilateral cyclic task. Exp Brain Res 235:607–614. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221-016-4826-y
- Broxterman RM, Hureau TJ, Layec G, et al (2018) Influence of group III/IV muscle afferents on small muscle mass exercise performance: a bioenergetics perspective. J Physiol 596:2301–2314. https://doi.org/10.1113/JP275817
- Burnley M, Jones AM (2007) Oxygen uptake kinetics as a determinant of sports performance. Eur J Sport Sci 7:63–79. https://doi.org/10.1080/17461390701456148
- Burton AR, Birznieks I, Bolton PS, et al (2009) Effects of deep and superficial experimentally induced acute pain on muscle sympathetic nerve activity in human subjects. J Physiol 587:183–193. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2008.162230

- Cairns SP, Knicker AJ, Thompson MW, Sjøgaard G (2005) Evaluation of models used to study neuromuscular fatigue. Exerc Sport Sci Rev 33:9–16
- Cairns SP, Lindinger MI (2008) Do multiple ionic interactions contribute to skeletal muscle fatigue? J Physiol 586:4039–4054. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2008.155424
- Carmon A, Mor J, Goldberg J (1976) Evoked cerebral responses to noxious thermal stimuli in humans. Exp Brain Res 25:103–107. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00237330
- Carroll TJ, Taylor JL, Gandevia SC (2016) Recovery of central and peripheral neuromuscular fatigue after exercise. J Appl Physiol 122:1068–1076. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00775.2016
- Carson RG, Riek S, Shahbazpour N (2002) Central and peripheral mediation of human force sensation following eccentric or concentric contractions. J Physiol 539:913–925. https://doi.org/10.1013/jphysiol.2001.013385
- Chen ACN (2001) New perspectives in EEG/MEG brain mapping and PET/fMRI neuroimaging of human pain. Int J Psychophysiol 42:147–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-8760(01)00163-5
- Chen J (2011) History of pain theories. Neurosci Bull 27:343–350. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12264-011-0139-0
- Cheung K, Hume PA, Maxwell L (2003) Delayed Onset Muscle Soreness. Sport Med 33:145–164. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-200333020-00005
- Ciubotariu A, Arendt-Nielsen L, Graven-Nielsen T (2004) The influence of muscle pain and fatigue on the activity of synergistic muscles of the leg. Eur J Appl Physiol 91:604–614. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-003-1026-9
- Coffey GH, Mahon M V. (1982) Pain: Theories and a new approach to treatment. J Natl Med Assoc 74:147–153
- Coghill RC, Sang CN, Maisog JM, Iadarola MJ (1999) Pain intensity processing within the human brain: a bilateral, distributed mechanism. J Neurophysiol 82:1934–1943
- Colloca L, Benedetti F, Pollo A (2006) Repeatability of autonomic responses to pain anticipation and pain stimulation. Eur J Pain 10:659–665. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejpain.2005.10.009
- Connolly DAJ, Sayers SP, McHugh MP (2003) Treatment and Prevention of Delayed Onset Muscle Soreness. J Strength Cond Res 17:197.

https://doi.org/10.1519/1533-4287(2003)017<0197:TAPODO>2.0.CO;2

- Cook DB, O'Connor PJ, Eubanks SA, et al (1997) Naturally occurring muscle pain during exercise: assessment and experimental evidence. Med Sci Sports Exerc 29:999–1012. https://doi.org/10.1097/00005768-199708000-00004
- Cook DB, O'Connor PJ, Oliver SE, Lee Y (1998) Sex differences in naturally occurring leg muscle pain and exertion during maximal cycle ergometry. Int J Neurosci 95:183–202. https://doi.org/10.3109/00207459809003340
- Cook DB, O'Connor PJ, Ray C a (2000) Muscle pain perception and sympathetic nerve activity to exercise during opioid modulation. Am J Physiol 279:R1565-73
- Coote JH, Hilton SM, Perez-Gonzalez JF (1969) Muscle afferents responsible for the pressor response to exercise. J Physiol 201:34P-35P
- Costill DL (1970) Metabolic responses during distance running. J Appl Physiol 28:251–255. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1970.28.3.251
- Coyle EF (1999) Physiological determinants of endurance exercise performance. J Sci Med Sport 2:181–189. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1440-2440(99)80172-8
- Coyle EF, Sidossis LS, Horowitz JF, Beltz JD (1992) Cycling efficiency is related to the percentage of Type I muscle fibers. Med Sci Sport Exerc 24:782–788. https://doi.org/10.1249/00005768-199207000-00008
- Currell K, Jeukendrup AE (2008) Validity, Reliability and Sensitivity of Measures of Sporting Performance. Sport Med 38:297–316. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-200838040-00003
- Dallenbach KM (1939) Pain: History and Present Status. Am J Psychol 52:331–347. https://doi.org/10.2307/1416740
- Dannecker EA, Koltyn KF (2014) Pain during and within hours after exercise in healthy adults. Sport Med 44:921–942. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-014-0172-z
- Davis MJ, Bailey SP (1997) Possible mechanisms of central nervous system fatigue during exercise. Med Sci Sport Exerc 29:45–57
- Davis MP, Walsh D (2004) Mechanisms of fatigue. J Support Oncol 8:164–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-443-07427-1.50014-5
- Dawson JM, Gadian DG, Wilkie DR (1978) Muscular fatigue investigated by phosphorus nuclear magnetic resonance. Nature 274:861–866. https://doi.org/10.1038/274861a0
- de Koning JJ, Foster C, Bakkum A, et al (2011) Regulation of pacing strategy during

athletic competition. PLoS One 6:2-7.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0015863

- de Lima FDR, Brietzke C, Franco-Alvarenga PE, et al (2018) Traditional models of fatigue and physical performance. J Phys Educ 29:1–12. https://doi.org/10.4025/jphyseduc.v29i1.2915
- De Wied M, Verbaten MN (2001) Affective pictures processing, attention, and pain tolerance. Pain 90:163–172. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3959(00)00400-0

Dempsey JA (2012) New perspectives concerning feedback influences on cardiorespiratory control during rhythmic exercise and on exercise performance. J Physiol 590:4129–4144. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2012.233908

- Dempsey JA, Romer L, Rodman J, et al (2006) Consequences of exercise-induced respiratory muscle work. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 151:242–250. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resp.2005.12.015
- Dempsey JA, Sheel AW, St. Croix CM, Morgan BJ (2002) Respiratory influences on sympathetic vasomotor outflow in humans. Respir Physiol 130:3–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0034-5687(01)00327-9
- Deschamps T, Hug F, Hodges PW, Tucker K (2014) Influence of Experimental Pain on the Perception of Action Capabilities and Performance of a Maximal Single-Leg Hop. J Pain 15:271.e1-271.e7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2013.10.016
- Diest I, Winters W, Devriese S, et al (2001) Hyperventilation beyond fight/flight: Respiratory responses during emotional imagery. Psychophysiology 38:961–968. https://doi.org/10.1111/1469-8986.3860961
- Doherty M, Smith PM (2004) Effects of caffeine ingestion on exercise testing: A meta-analysis. Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab 14:626–646. https://doi.org/10.1123/ijsnem.14.6.626
- Duhamel TA, Perco JG, Green HJ (2006) Manipulation of dietary carbohydrates after prolonged effort modifies muscle sarcoplasmic reticulum responses in exercising males. Am J Physiol - Regul Integr Comp Physiol 291:R1100–R1110. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00858.2005
- Eccleston C (1995) The attentional control of pain: methodological and theoretical concerns. Pain 63:3–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3959(95)00093-8
- Eccleston C, Crombez G (1999) Pain demands attention: A cognitive-affective model of the interruptive function of pain. Psychol Bull 125:356–366. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.125.3.356

- Edwards A, Polman R (eds) (2012) Sports and athletics preparation, performance, and psychology. Pacing in sport and exercise: A psychophysiological perspective. Nova Science Publishers
- Edwards AM, Polman RCJ (2013) Pacing and awareness: Brain regulation of physical activity. Sport Med 43:1057–1064. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-013-0091-4
- Edwards RH. (1981) Human muscle function and fatigue. In: Porter R, Whelan J (eds) Human muscle fatigue: physiological mechanisms. Pittmann Medical, London, pp 1–18
- Edwards RR, Smith MT, Stonerock G, Haythornthwaite JA (2006) Pain-related Catastrophizing in Healthy Women Is Associated With Greater Temporal Summation of and Reduced Habituation to Thermal Pain. Clin J Pain 22:730– 737. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.ajp.0000210914.72794.bc
- Eichenberger U, Giani C, Petersen-Felix S, et al (2003) Lumbar epidural fentanyl: Segmental spread and effect on temporal summation and muscle pain. Br J Anaesth 90:467–473. https://doi.org/10.1093/bja/aeg100
- Enoka RM, Stuart DG (1992) Neurobiology of muscle fatigue. J Appl Physiol 72:1631–1648. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1992.72.5.1631
- Ervilha UF, Farina D, Arendt-Nielsen L, Graven-Nielsen T (2005) Experimental muscle pain changes motor control strategies in dynamic contractions. Exp Brain Res 164:215–224. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221-005-2244-7
- Falla D, Arendt-Nielsen L, Farina D (2009) The pain-induced change in relative activation of upper trapezius muscle regions is independent of the site of noxious stimulation. Clin Neurophysiol 120:150–157. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinph.2008.10.148
- Falla D, Arendt-Nielsen L, Farina D (2008) Gender-specific adaptations of upper trapezius muscle activity to acute nociceptive stimulation. Pain 138:217–225. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2008.04.004
- Falla D, Farina D, Dahl MK, Graven-Nielsen T (2007) Muscle pain induces taskdependent changes in cervical agonist/antagonist activity. J Appl Physiol 102:601–609. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00602.2006
- Falla D, Gallina A (2020) New insights into pain-related changes in muscle activation revealed by high-density surface electromyography. J Electromyogr Kinesiol 52:102422. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jelekin.2020.102422
- Farina D, Arendt-Nielsen L, Graven-Nielsen T (2005a) Experimental muscle pain

decreases voluntary EMG activity but does not affect the muscle potential evoked by transcutaneous electrical stimulation. Clin Neurophysiol 116:1558– 1565. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinph.2005.03.009

Farina D, Arendt-Nielsen L, Graven-Nielsen T (2005b) Experimental muscle pain reduces initial motor unit discharge rates during sustained submaximal contractions. J Appl Physiol 98:999–1005.

https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.01059.2004

- Farina D, Arendt-Nielsen L, Merletti R, Graven-Nielsen T (2004) Effect of Experimental Muscle Pain on Motor Unit Firing Rate and Conduction Velocity. J Neurophysiol 91:1250–1259. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00620.2003
- Farina D, Arendt-Nielsen L, Roatta S, Graven-Nielsen T (2008) The pain-induced decrease in low-threshold motor unit discharge rate is not associated with the amount of increase in spike-triggered average torque. Clin Neurophysiol 119:43– 51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinph.2007.10.003
- Faul F, Erdfelder E, Lang A-G, Buchner A (2007) G*Power 3: A flexible statistical power analysis program for the social, behavioral, and biomedical sciences. Behav Res Methods 39:175–191. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03193146
- Fazalbhoy A, Birznieks I, Macefield VG (2012a) Individual differences in the cardiovascular responses to tonic muscle pain: Parallel increases or decreases in muscle sympathetic nerve activity, blood pressure and heart rate. Exp Physiol 97:1084–1092. https://doi.org/10.1113/expphysiol.2012.066191
- Fazalbhoy A, Birznieks I, Macefield VG (2012b) Individual differences in the cardiovascular responses to tonic muscle pain: Parallel increases or decreases in muscle sympathetic nerve activity, blood pressure and heart rate. Exp Physiol 97:1084–1092. https://doi.org/10.1113/expphysiol.2012.066191
- Fernandez E, Boyle GJ (2002) Erratum: Affective and evaluative descriptors of pain in the McGill Pain Questionnaire: Reduction and reorganization (Journal of Pain (December 2000) 2:6 (318-325)). J Pain 3:69. https://doi.org/10.1054/jpai.2001.25530
- Ferreira-Valente MA, Pais-Ribeiro JL, Jensen MP (2011) Validity of four pain intensity rating scales. Pain 152:2399–2404. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2011.07.005
- Fields HL (1999) Pain: An unpleasant topic. Pain 82:S61–S69. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3959(99)00139-6

- Fillingim RB, Maixner W (1995) Gender differences in the responses to noxious stimuli. Pain Forum 4:209–221. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1082-3174(11)80022-x
- Fitts RH (1994) Cellular mechanisms of muscle fatigue. Physiol Rev 74:49–94. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.1994.74.1.49
- Flood A, Waddington G, Keegan RJ, et al (2017) The effects of elevated pain inhibition on endurance exercise performance. PeerJ 5:e3028. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.3028
- Foster C, De Koning JJ, Hettinga F, et al (2003) Pattern of energy expenditure during simulated competition. Med Sci Sports Exerc 35:826–831. https://doi.org/10.1249/01.MSS.0000065001.17658.68
- Foster J, Taylor L, Chrismas BCR, et al (2014) The influence of acetaminophen on repeated sprint cycling performance. Eur J Appl Physiol 114:41–48. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-013-2746-0
- Franciotti R, Ciancetta L, Della Penna S, et al (2009) Modulation of alpha oscillations in insular cortex reflects the threat of painful stimuli. Neuroimage 46:1082– 1090. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.03.034
- Freund PR, Hobbs SF, Rowell LB (1978) Cardiovascular responses to muscle ischemia in man--dependency on muscle mass. J Appl Physiol 45:762–767. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1978.45.5.762
- Gagnon P, Saey D, Vivodtzev I, et al (2009) Impact of preinduced quadriceps fatigue on exercise response in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and healthy subjects. J Appl Physiol 107:832–840. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.91546.2008
- Gandevia SC (2001) Spinal and Supraspinal Factors in Human Muscle Fatigue. Physiol Rev 81:1725–1789. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.2001.81.4.1725
- Gandevia SC, Allen GM, Butler JE, Taylor JL (1996) Supraspinal factors in human muscle fatigue: Evidence for suboptimal output from the motor cortex. J Physiol 490:529–536. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.1996.sp021164
- Gandevia SC, Burke D (1992) Does the nervous system depend on kinesthetic information to control natural limb movements? Behav Brain Sci 15:614–632. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X0007254X
- Ganio MS, Klau JF, Casa DJ, et al (2009) Effect of caffeine on sport-specific endurance performance: A systematic review. J Strength Cond Res 23:315–324. https://doi.org/10.1519/JSC.0b013e31818b979a
- Gardner E, Martin J (2000) Coding of sensory information. Princ neural Sci 4:421– 429
- Gardner WN (1996) The Pathophysiology of Hyperventilation Disorders. Chest 109:516–534. https://doi.org/10.1378/chest.109.2.516
- Garland SJ, McComas AJ (1990) Reflex inhibition of human soleus muscle during fatigue. J Physiol 429:17–27. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.1990.sp018241
- Gastin P (2001) Energy system interaction and relative contribution during maximal exercise. Sport Med 31:725–41
- Ge HY, Madeleine P, Arendt-Nielsen L (2004) Sex differences in temporal characteristics of descending inhibitory control: An evaluation using repeated bilateral experimental induction of muscle pain. Pain 110:72–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2004.03.005
- Ge HY, Madeleine P, Cairns BE, Arendt-Nielsen L (2006) Hypoalgesia in the referred pain areas after bilateral injections of hypertonic saline into the trapezius muscles of men and women: A potential experimental model of gender-specific differences. Clin J Pain 22:37–44.

https://doi.org/10.1097/01.ajp.0000149799.01123.38

- Gerdle B, Karlsson S, Crenshaw AG, et al (2000) The influences of muscle fibre proportions and areas upon EMG during maximal dynamic knee extensions. Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol 81:2–10. https://doi.org/10.1007/PL00013792
- Gliottoni RC, Meyers JR, Arngrímsson SÁ, et al (2009) Effect of Caffeine on Quadriceps Muscle Pain during Acute Cycling Exercise in Low versus High Caffeine Consumers. Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab 19:150–161. https://doi.org/10.1123/ijsnem.19.2.150
- Gliottoni RC, Motl RW (2008) Effect of caffeine on leg-muscle pain during intense cycling exercise: Possible role of anxiety sensitivity. Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab 18:103–115
- Gonglach AR, Ade CJ, Bemben MG, et al (2016) Muscle Pain as a Regulator of Cycling Intensity: Effect of Caffeine Ingestion. Med Sci Sports Exerc 48:287– 96. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.00000000000767
- Gracely RH (1999) Pain measurement. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 43:897–908. https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1399-6576.1999.430907.x
- Graven-Nielsen T (2006) Fundamentals of muscle pain, referred pain, and deep tissue hyperalgesia. Scand J Rheumatol 35:1–43.

https://doi.org/10.1080/03009740600865980

- Graven-Nielsen T, Arendt-Neilsen L, Svensson P, Jensen TS (1997a) Quantification of local and referred muscle pain in humans after sequential i.m. injections of hypertonic saline. Pain 69:111–117. https://doi.org/10.1300/J094v05n01_04
- Graven-Nielsen T, Arendt-Nielsen L (2003) Induction and assessment of muscle pain, referred pain, and muscular hyperalgesia. Curr Pain Headache Rep 7:443–51. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11916-003-0060-y
- Graven-Nielsen T, Arendt-Nielsen L (2008) Impact of clinical and experimental pain on muscle strength and activity. Curr Rheumatol Rep 10:475–481. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11926-008-0078-6
- Graven-Nielsen T, Arendt-Nielsen L, Svensson P, Jensen TS (1997b) Experimental muscle pain: a quantitative study of local and referred pain in humans following injection of hypertonic saline. J Musculoskelet Pain 5:46–69
- Graven-Nielsen T, Arendt-Nielsen L, Svensson P, Jensen TS (1997c) Stimulusresponse functions in areas with experimentally induced referred muscle pain - A psychophysical study. Brain Res 744:121–128. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-8993(96)01077-3
- Graven-Nielsen T, Babenko V, Svensson P, Arendt-Nielsen L (1998a) Experimentally induced muscle pain induces hypoalgesia in heterotopic deep tissues, but not in homotopic deep tissues. Brain Res 787:203–210. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-8993(97)01480-7
- Graven-Nielsen T, Fenger-Grøn LS, Svensson P, et al (1998b) Quantification of deep and superficial sensibility in saline-induced muscle pain - A psychophysical study. Somatosens Mot Res 15:46–53. https://doi.org/10.1080/08990229870943
- Graven-Nielsen T, Jansson Y, Segerdahl M, et al (2003) Experimental pain by ischaemic contractions compared with pain by intramuscular infusions of adenosine and hypertonic saline. Eur J Pain 7:93–102. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1090-3801(02)00069-1
- Graven-Nielsen T, Lund H, Arendt-Nielsen L, et al (2002) Inhibition of maximal voluntary contraction force by experimental muscle pain: A centrally mediated mechanism. Muscle and Nerve 26:708–712. https://doi.org/10.1002/mus.10225
- Graven-Nielsen T, McArdle A, Arendt-Nielsen L, et al (1997d) In vivo model of muscle pain: Quantification of intramuscular chemical, electrical and pressure changes associated with saline induced muscle pain in humans. Pain 69:137–143

- Graven-Nielsen T, Mense S (2001) The peripheral apparatus of muscle pain: Evidence from animal and human studies. Clin J Pain 17:2–10. https://doi.org/10.1097/00002508-200103000-00002
- Graven-Nielsen T, Mense S, Arendt-Nielsen L (2004) Painful and non-painful pressure sensations from human skeletal muscle. Exp Brain Res 159:273–283. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221-004-1937-7
- Graven-Nielsen T, Svensson P, Arendt-Nielsen L (1997e) Effects of experimental muscle pain on muscle activity and co-ordination during static and dynamic motor function. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol - Electromyogr Mot Control 105:156–164. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0924-980X(96)96554-6
- Graven-Nielsen T, Svensson P, Arendt-Nielsen L (2000) Effect of Muscle Pain on Motor Control: A Human Experimental Approach. Adv Physiother 2:26–38. https://doi.org/10.1080/140381900443418
- Grossman P (1983) Respiration, Stress, and Cardiovascular Function. Psychophysiology 20:284–300. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8986.1983.tb02156.x
- Guette M, Gondin J, Martin A (2005) Time-of-day effect on the torque and neuromuscular properties of dominant and non-dominant quadriceps femoris. Chronobiol Int 22:541–558. https://doi.org/10.1081/CBI-200062407
- Hawker GA, Mian S, Kendzerska T, French M (2011) Measures of adult pain: Visual Analog Scale for Pain (VAS Pain), Numeric Rating Scale for Pain (NRS Pain), McGill Pain Questionnaire (MPQ), Short-Form McGill Pain Questionnaire (SF-MPQ), Chronic Pain Grade Scale (CPGS), Short Form-36 Bodily Pain Scale (SF. Arthritis Care Res 63:240–252. https://doi.org/10.1002/acr.20543
- Hawley DJ, Wolfe F (1997) Fatigue and musculoskeletal pain. Phys Med Rehabil Clin N Am 8:101–111. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1047-9651(18)30346-2
- Henderson LA, Bandler R, Gandevia SC, MacEfield VG (2006) Distinct forebrain activity patterns during deep versus superficial pain. Pain 120:286–296. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2005.11.003
- Henneman E, Somjen G, Carpenter DO (1965) Excitability and inhibitability of motoneurons of different sizes. J Neurophysiol 28:599–620. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.1965.28.3.599
- Henriksen M, Alkjaer T, Lund H, et al (2007) Experimental quadriceps muscle pain impairs knee joint control during walking. J Appl Physiol 103:132–139.

https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.01105.2006

- Henriksen M, Alkjaer T, Simonsen EB, Bliddal H (2009) Experimental muscle pain during a forward lunge -- the effects on knee joint dynamics and electromyographic activity. Br J Sports Med 43:503–507. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.2008.050393
- Henriksen M, Rosager S, Aaboe J, et al (2011) Experimental knee pain reduces muscle strength. J Pain 12:460–467. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2010.10.004
- Hermansen L, Hultman E, Saltin B (1967) Muscle Glycogen during Prolonged Severe Exercise. Acta Physiol Scand 71:129–139. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1748-1716.1967.tb03719.x
- Hettinga FJ (2010) The importance of pacing. Comments on Point: Counterpoint -Afferent feedback from fatigued locomotor muscles is/is not an important determinant of endurance exercise performance. J Appl Physiol 108:458–468. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.01388.2009
- Hettinga FJ, De Koning JJ, Broersen FT, et al (2006) Pacing strategy and the occurence of fatigue in 4000-m cycling time trials. Med Sci Sports Exerc 38:1484–1491. https://doi.org/10.1249/01.mss.0000228956.75344.91
- Hettinga FJ, Konings MJ, Pepping GJ (2017a) The science of racing against opponents: Affordance competition and the regulation of exercise intensity in head-to-head competition. Front Physiol 8:1–7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2017.00118
- Hettinga FJ, Renfree A, Pageaux B, et al (2017b) Editorial: Regulation of Endurance Performance: New Frontiers. Front Physiol 8:150–161. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2017.00727
- Hibbert AW, Billaut F, Varley MC, Polman RCJ (2017) No Influence of Transcutaneous Electrical Nerve Stimulation on Exercise-Induced Pain and 5-Km Cycling Time-Trial Performance. 8:1–13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2017.00026
- Hilty L, Lutz K, Maurer K, et al (2011) Spinal opioid receptor-sensitive muscle afferents contribute to the fatigue-induced increase in intracortical inhibition in healthy humans. Exp Physiol 96:505–517. https://doi.org/10.1113/expphysiol.2010.056226
- Hodges PW, Ervilha UF, Graven-Nielsen T (2008) Changes in Motor Unit Firing Rate in Synergist Muscles Cannot Explain the Maintenance of Force During

Constant Force Painful Contractions. J Pain 9:1169–1174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2008.06.012

- Hodges PW, Tucker K (2011) Moving differently in pain: A new theory to explain the adaptation to pain. Pain 152:S90–S98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2010.10.020
- Hoheisel U, Unger T, Mense S (2005) Excitatory and modulatory effects of inflammatory cytokines and neurotrophins on mechanosensitive group IV muscle afferents in the rat. Pain 114:168–176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2004.12.020
- Homma I, Masaoka Y (2008) Breathing rhythms and emotions. Exp Physiol 93:1011– 1021. https://doi.org/10.1113/expphysiol.2008.042424
- Horn C, Schaller J, Lautenbacher S (2012) Investigating the affective component of pain: No startle modulation by tonic heat pain in startle responsive individuals. Int J Psychophysiol 84:254–259. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2012.03.002
- Humphries S a, Johnson MH, Long NR (1996) An investigation of the gate control theory of pain using the experimental pain stimulus of potassium iontophoresis.
 Percept Psychophys 58:693–703. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03213101
- Hureau TJ, Olivier N, Millet GY, et al (2014) Exercise performance is regulated during repeated sprints to limit the development of peripheral fatigue beyond a critical threshold. Exp Physiol 99:951–963. https://doi.org/10.1113/expphysiol.2014.077974
- Hureau TJ, Romer LM, Amann M (2018a) The 'sensory tolerance limit': A hypothetical construct determining exercise performance? Eur J Sport Sci 18:13– 24. https://doi.org/10.1080/17461391.2016.1252428
- Hureau TJ, Weavil JC, Thurston TS, et al (2018b) Identifying the role of group III/IV muscle afferents in the carotid baroreflex control of mean arterial pressure and heart rate during exercise. J Physiol 596:1373–1384. https://doi.org/10.1113/JP275465
- Hureau TJ, Weavil JC, Thurston TS, et al (2019) Pharmacological attenuation of group III/IV muscle afferents improves endurance performance when oxygen delivery to locomotor muscles is preserved. J Appl Physiol japplphysiol.00490.2019. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00490.2019
- Iannetti GD, Truini A, Romaniello A, et al (2003) Evidence of a specific spinal pathway for the sense of warmth in humans. J Neurophysiol 89:562–570. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00393.2002

- Inzlicht M, Marcora SM (2016) The central governor model of exercise regulation teaches us precious little about the nature of mental fatigue and self-control failure. Front Psychol 7:1–6. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00656
- Jankowski MP, Rau KK, Ekmann KM, et al (2013) Comprehensive phenotyping of group III and IV muscle afferents in mouse. J Neurophysiol 109:2374–2381. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.01067.2012
- Janse de Jonge XAK (2003) Effects of the Menstrual Cycle on Exercise Performance. Sport Med 33:833–851. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-200333110-00004
- Jenkins NT, Trilk JL, Singhal A, et al (2008) Ergogenic effects of low doses of caffeine on cycling performance. Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab 18:328–342. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.39458.480764.ad
- Jensen KB, Regenbogen C, Ohse MC, et al (2016) Brain activations during pain: a neuroimaging meta-analysis of pain patients and healthy controls. Pain 157:1279–1286. https://doi.org/10.1097/j.pain.000000000000517
- Jensen M, Karoly P (2011) Self-report scales and procedures for assessing pain in adults. In: Turk D, Melzack R (eds) Handbook of pain assessment. The Guilford Press, pp 19–44
- Jensen MP, Karoly P, Braver S (1986) The measurement of clinical pain intensity: a comparison of six methods. Pain 27:117–126. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3959(86)90228-9
- Johansson H, Sojka P (1991) Pathophysiological mechanisms involved in genesis and spread of muscular tension in occupational muscle pain and in chronic musculoskeletal pain syndromes: A hypothesis. Med Hypotheses 35:196–203. https://doi.org/10.1016/0306-9877(91)90233-O
- Jones MD, Booth J, Taylor JL, Barry BK (2014) Aerobic training increases pain tolerance in healthy individuals. Med Sci Sports Exerc 46:1640–1647. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.00000000000273
- Joyner MJ, Coyle EF (2008) Endurance exercise performance: The physiology of champions. J Physiol 586:35–44. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2007.143834
- Julius D, Basbaum AI (2001) Molecular mechanisms of nociception. Nature 413:203– 210. https://doi.org/10.1038/35093019
- Kato Y, Kowalski CJ, Stohler CS (2001) Habituation of the early pain-specific respiratory response in sustained pain. Pain 91:57–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3959(00)00419-X

- Katz J, Melzack R (2011) The McGill Pain Questionnaire: Development, psychometric properties, and usefulness of the long-form, short-form, and shortform-2. In: Turk CL, Melzack R (eds) Handbook of pain assessment. The Guilford Press, pp 45–66
- Kaufman MP, Forster H V. (1996) Reflexes Controlling Circulatory, Ventilatory and Airway Responses to Exercise. In: Rowell L, Shepherd J (eds) Handbook of Physiology, Exercise: Regulation and Integration of Multiple Systems. American Physiological Society, Oxford University Press, New York, pp 381–447
- Kaufman MP, Longhurst JC, Rybicki KJ, et al (1983) Effects of static muscular contraction on impulse activity of groups III and IV afferents in cats. J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol 55:105–112. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1983.55.1.105
- Keefe FJ, Lumley M, Anderson T, et al (2001) Erratum. Pain and emotion: new research directions. 57:587–607. https://doi.org/10.1002/jclp.1122
- Keisler BD, Armsey II TD (2006) Caffeine as an ergogenic aid. Curr Sport Med Rep 5:215–219. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11932-006-0050-z
- Keller T, Krames ES (2009) "On the Shoulders of Giants": A History of the Understandings of Pain, Leading to the Understandings of Neuromodulation. Neuromodulation Technol Neural Interface 12:77–84. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1525-1403.2009.00196.x
- Kellgren JH (1938) Referred Pains from Muscle. BMJ 1:325–327. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.1.4023.325
- Kennedy DS, Mcneil CJ, Gandevia SC, Taylor JL (2013) Firing of antagonist smalldiameter muscle afferents reduces voluntary activation and torque of elbow flexors. J Physiol 591:3591–3604. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2012.248559
- Keogh E, Ellery D, Hunt C, Hannent I (2001) Selective attentional bias for painrelated stimuli amongst pain fearful individuals. Pain 91:91–100. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3959(00)00422-X
- Khan SI, McNeil CJ, Gandevia SC, Taylor JL (2011) Effect of experimental muscle pain on maximal voluntary activation of human biceps brachii muscle. J Appl Physiol 111:743–750. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00603.2011
- Klass M, Duchateau J, Rabec S, et al (2016) Noradrenaline reuptake inhibition impairs cortical output and limits endurance time. Med Sci Sports Exerc 48:1014–1023. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.000000000000879

- Klass M, Roelands B, LIvInez M, et al (2012) Effects of noradrenaline and dopamine on supraspinal fatigue in well-trained men. Med Sci Sports Exerc 44:2299–2308. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.0b013e318265f356
- Kobuch S, Fazalbhoy A, Brown R, Macefield VG (2015) Inter-individual responses to experimental muscle pain: Baseline anxiety ratings and attitudes to pain do not determine the direction of the sympathetic response to tonic muscle pain in humans. Int J Psychophysiol 104:17–23.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2016.04.003

- Konings MJ, Hettinga FJ (2018) Pacing Decision Making in Sport and the Effects of Interpersonal Competition: A Critical Review. Sport Med 48:1829–1843. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-018-0937-x
- Konings MJ, Hettinga FJ (2020) Preexercise cycling protocol alters pacing behavior in competitive time trials. Int J Sports Physiol Perform 15:1303–1308. https://doi.org/10.1123/IJSPP.2019-0763
- Konings MJ, Parkinson J, Zijdewind I, Hettinga FJ (2018) Racing an opponent: Alteration of pacing, performance, and muscle-force decline but not rating of perceived exertion. Int J Sports Physiol Perform 13:283–289. https://doi.org/10.1123/ijspp.2017-0220
- Konings MJ, Schoenmakers PPJM, Walker AJ, Hettinga FJ (2016) The behavior of an opponent alters pacing decisions in 4-km cycling time trials. Physiol Behav 158:1–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2016.02.023
- Koyama T, McHaffie JG, Laurienti PJ, Coghill RC (2005) The subjective experience of pain: Where expectations become reality. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:12950–12955. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0408576102
- Kress JL, Statler T (2007) A Naturalistic Investigation of Former Olympic Cyclists' Cognitive Strategies for Coping With Exertion Pain During Performance. J Sport Behav 30:428–452
- Lang PJ, Davis M, Öhman A (2000) Fear and anxiety: Animal models and human cognitive psychophysiology. J Affect Disord 61:137–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0165-0327(00)00343-8
- Lange Andersen K, Shephard R, Denolin H, et al (1971) Fundamentals of Exercise Testing. World Health Organisation, Geneva
- Larsen DB, Graven-Nielsen T, Hirata RP, Boudreau SA (2018) Differential Corticomotor Excitability Responses to Hypertonic Saline-Induced Muscle Pain

in Forearm and Hand Muscles. Neural Plast 2018:1–9. https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/7589601

- Larsen LH, Hirata RP, Graven-Nielsen T (2016) Reorganized trunk muscle activity during multidirectional floor perturbations after experimental low back pain: A comparison of bilateral versus unilateral pain. J Pain 17:223–235. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2015.10.012
- Laurin J, Pertici V, Dousset E, et al (2015) Group III and IV muscle afferents: Role on central motor drive and clinical implications. Neuroscience 290:543–551. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2015.01.065
- Laursen PB, Francis GT, Abbiss CR, et al (2007) Reliability of time-to-exhaustion versus time-trial running tests in runners. Med Sci Sports Exerc 39:1374–1379. https://doi.org/10.1249/mss.0b013e31806010f5
- Laursen RJ, Graven-Nielsen T, Jensen TS, Arendt-Nielsen L (1999) The effect of differential and complete nerve block on experimental muscle pain in humans. Muscle and Nerve 22:1564–1570
- Laursen RJ, Graven-Nielsen T, Jenser TS, Arendt-Nielsen L (1997) Quantification of local and referred pain in humans induced by intramuscular electrical stimulation. Eur J Pain 1:105–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1090-3801(97)90068-9
- Lautenbacher S, Prager M, Rollman GB (2007) Pain additivity, diffuse noxious inhibitory controls, and attention: A functional measurement analysis.
 Somatosens Mot Res 24:189–201. https://doi.org/10.1080/08990220701637638
- Le Pera D, Graven-Nielsen T, Valeriani M, et al (2001) Inhibition of motor system excitability at cortical and spinal level by tonic muscle pain. Clin Neurophysiol 112:1633–1641. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1388-2457(01)00631-9
- Lei J, You HJ (2012) Variation of pain and vasomotor responses evoked by intramuscular infusion of hypertonic saline in human subjects: Influence of gender and its potential neural mechanisms. Brain Res Bull 87:564–570. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainresbull.2011.11.003
- Leshnower BG, Potts JT, Garry MG, Mitchell JH (2001) Reflex cardiovascular responses evoked by selective activation of skeletal muscle ergoreceptors. J Appl Physiol 90:308–316. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.2001.90.1.308
- Levine JD, Gordon NC, Smith R, Fields HL (1982) Post-operative pain: effect of extent of injury and attention. Brain Res 234:500–504.

https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(82)90894-0

- Lewis T (1932) Pain in Muscular Ischemia. Arch Intern Med 49:713. https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.1932.00150120003001
- Lewis T (1938) Suggestions relating to the study of somatic pain. Br Med J 1:321. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.1.4023.321
- Lewis T, Kellgren J (1939) Observations relating to referred pain. visceromotor reflexes and other associated phenomena. Clin Sci 4:47–71
- Light AR, Hughen RW, Zhang J, et al (2008) Dorsal Root Ganglion Neurons Innervating Skeletal Muscle Respond to Physiological Combinations of Protons, ATP, and Lactate Mediated by ASIC, P2X, and TRPV1. J Neurophysiol 100:1184–1201. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.01344.2007
- Limonta E, Rampichini S, Cè E, Esposito F (2015) Effects of visual feedback absence on force control during isometric contraction. Eur J Appl Physiol 115:507–519. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-014-3036-1
- Lind AR, McNicol GW (1967) Circulatory responses to sustained hand-grip contractions performed during other exercise, both rhythmic and static. J Physiol 192:595–607. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.1967.sp008319
- Linton SJ, Shaw WS (2011) Impact of Psychological Factors in the Experience of Pain. Phys Ther 91:700–711. https://doi.org/10.2522/ptj.20100330
- Litt MD (1988) Self-efficacy and perceived control: Cognitive mediators of pain tolerance. J Pers Soc Psychol 54:149–160. https://doi.org/10.1037//0022-3514.54.1.149
- Lloyd DPC (1943) Neuron patterns controlling transmission of ipsilateral hind limb reflexes in cat. J Neurophysiol 6:293–315. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.1943.6.4.293
- Loeser JD, Melzack R (1999) Pain: an overview. Lancet 353:1607–1609. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(99)01311-2
- Loeser JD, Treede RD (2008) The Kyoto protocol of IASP Basic Pain Terminology. Pain 137:473–477. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2008.04.025
- Löllgen H, Graham T, Sjogaard G (1980) Muscle metabolites, force, and perceived exertion bicycling at varying pedal rates. Med Sci Sports Exerc 12:345–351. https://doi.org/10.1249/00005768-198025000-00008
- Longe SE, Wise R, Bantick S, et al (2001) Counter-stimulatory effects on pain perception and processing are significantly altered by attention: An fMRI study.

Neuroreport 12:2021-2025. https://doi.org/10.1097/00001756-200107030-00047

- Loram L, Horwitz E, Bentley A (2009) Gender and site of injection do not influence intensity of hypertonic saline-induced muscle pain in healthy volunteers. Man Ther 14:526–530. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.math.2008.09.002
- Lund JP, Donga R, Widmer CG, Stohler CS (1991) The pain-adaptation model: a discussion of the relationship between chronic musculoskeletal pain and motor activity. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 69:683–694
- Macefield G, Hagbarth KE, Gorman R, et al (1991) Decline in spindle support to alpha-motoneurones during sustained voluntary contractions. J Physiol 440:497– 512. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.1991.sp018721
- Madeleine P, Leclerc F, Arendt-Nielsen L, et al (2006) Experimental muscle pain changes the spatial distribution of upper trapezius muscle activity during sustained contraction. Clin Neurophysiol 117:2436–2445. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinph.2006.06.753
- Marchettini P, Simone DA, Caputi G, Ochoa JL (1996) Pain from excitation of identified muscle nociceptors in humans. Brain Res 740:109–116. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-8993(96)00851-7
- Marcora S (2009) Perception of effort during exercise is independent of afferent feedback from skeletal muscles, heart, and lungs. J Appl Physiol 106:2060– 2062. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.90378.2008
- Marcora S (2010a) Counterpoint: Afferent Feedback From Fatigued Locomotor Muscles Is Not An Important Determinant Of Endurance Exercise Performance. J Appl Physiol 108:454–456. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00976.2009a
- Marcora S (2010b) Last word on Point:Counterpoint: Afferent feedback from fatigued locomotor muscles is not an important determinant of endurance exercise performance. J. Appl. Physiol. 108:470
- Marcora SM (2008) Do we really need a central governor to explain brain regulation of exercise performance? Eur J Appl Physiol 104:929–931. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-008-0818-3
- Marcora SM, Bosio A, De Morree HM (2008) Locomotor muscle fatigue increases cardiorespiratory responses and reduces performance during intense cycling exercise independently from metabolic stress. Am J Physiol - Regul Integr Comp Physiol 294:874–883. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00678.2007

Marcora SM, Staiano W (2010) The limit to exercise tolerance in humans: Mind over

muscle? Eur J Appl Physiol 109:763–770. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-010-1418-6

- Martin PG, Smith JL, Butler JE, et al (2006) Fatigue-Sensitive Afferents Inhibit Extensor but Not Flexor Motoneurons in Humans. J Neurosci 26:4796–4802. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5487-05.2006
- Martin PG, Weerakkody N, Gandevia SC, Taylor JL (2008) Group III and IV muscle afferents differentially affect the motor cortex and motoneurones in humans. J Physiol 586:1277–1289. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2007.140426
- Martinez-Valdes E, Negro F, Farina D, Falla D (2020) Divergent response of lowversus high-threshold motor units to experimental muscle pain. J Physiol 598:2093–2108. https://doi.org/10.1113/JP279225
- Matre D, Arendt-Neilsen L, Knardahl S (2002) Effects of localization and intensity of experimental muscle pain on ankle joint proprioception. Eur J Pain 6:245–260. https://doi.org/10.1053/eujp.2002.0332
- Mauger AR (2013) Fatigue is a pain-the use of novel neurophysiological techniques to understand the fatigue-pain relationship. Front Physiol 4 MAY:1–4. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2013.00104
- Mauger AR (2014) Factors affecting the regulation of pacing: current perspectives. Open Access J Sport Med 5:209–214. https://doi.org/10.2147/OAJSM.S38599
- Mauger AR, Hopker J (2012) The Pain of Exercise Insights in to The Role of Pain on Exercise Regulation and Performance. J Sports Med Doping Stud 2:1–2. https://doi.org/10.4172/2161-0673.1000e115
- Mauger AR, Hopker JG (2013) The effect of acetaminophen ingestion on corticospinal excitability. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 91:187–189. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjpp-2012-0213
- Mauger AR, Jones AM, Williams CA (2010) Influence of acetaminophen on performance during time trial cycling. J Appl Physiol 108:98–104. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00761.2009
- Mauger AR, Taylor L, Harding C, et al (2014) Acute acetaminophen (paracetamol) ingestion improves time to exhaustion during exercise in the heat. Exp Physiol 99:164–171. https://doi.org/10.1113/expphysiol.2013.075275
- McCloskey DI, Mitchell JH (1972) Reflex cardiovascular and respiratory responses originating in exercising muscle. J Physiol 224:173–186. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.1972.sp009887

- McCormick A, Meijen C, Marcora S (2015) Psychological Determinants of Whole-Body Endurance Performance. Sport Med 45:997–1015. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-015-0319-6
- McKenna MJ, Bangsbo J, Renaud JM (2008) Muscle K+, Na+, and Cl- disturbances and Na+-K+ pump inactivation: Implications for fatigue. J. Appl. Physiol. 104:288–295
- McNeil CJ, Martin PG, Gandevia SC, Taylor JL (2009) The response to paired motor cortical stimuli is abolished at a spinal level during human muscle fatigue. J Physiol 587:5601–5612. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2009.180968
- McNulty KL, Elliott-Sale KJ, Dolan E, et al (2020) The Effects of Menstrual Cycle Phase on Exercise Performance in Eumenorrheic Women: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Sport Med. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-020-01319-3
- Meagher MW, Arnau RC, Rhudy JL (2001) Pain and emotion: Effects of affective picture modulation. Psychosom Med 63:79–90. https://doi.org/10.1097/00006842-200101000-00010
- Meeusen R, De Meirleir K (1995) Exercise and Brain Neurotransmission. Sport Med 20:160–188. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-199520030-00004
- Meeusen R, Watson P, Dvorak J (2006a) The brain and fatigue: New opportunities for nutritional interventions? J Sports Sci 24:773–782. https://doi.org/10.1080/02640410500483022
- Meeusen R, Watson P, Hasegawa H, et al (2006b) Central fatigue: The serotonin hypothesis and beyond. Sport Med 36:881–909. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-200636100-00006
- Melzack R (1993) Pain: Past, present and future. Can J Exp Psychol Can Psychol expérimentale 47:615–629. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0078871
- Melzack R (1987) The short-form McGill pain questionnaire. Pain 30:191–197. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3959(87)91074-8
- Melzack R (1975) The McGill Pain Questionnaire: Major properties and scoring methods. Pain 1:277–299. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3959(75)90044-5
- Melzack R, Casey K (1968) Sensory, Motivational, and Central Control Determinants of Pain: A New Conceptual Model. In: Kenshalo DR (ed) The Skin Senses. Thomas, Springfield, IL, pp 423–435
- Melzack R, Wall PD (1965) Pain Mechanisms: A New Theory. Science (80-) 150:971–978. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.150.3699.971

- Melzer W, Herrmann-Frank A, Lüttgau HC (1995) The role of Ca2+ ions in excitation-contraction coupling of skeletal muscle fibres. Biochim Biophys Acta - Rev Biomembr 1241:59–116. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-4157(94)00014-5
- Mense S (1993) Nociception from skeletal muscle in relation to clinical muscle pain. Pain 54:241–289. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3959(93)90027-M
- Mense S (2009) Algesic agents exciting muscle nociceptors. Exp Brain Res 196:89– 100. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221-008-1674-4
- Mense S, Craig AD (1988) Spinal and supraspinal terminations of primary afferent fibers from the gastrocnemius-soleus muscle in the cat. Neuroscience 26:1023– 1035. https://doi.org/10.1016/0306-4522(88)90117-0
- Merletti R, Aventaggiato M, Botter A, et al (2010) Advances in Surface EMG: Recent Progress in Detection and Processing Techniques. Crit Rev Biomed Eng 38:305– 345. https://doi.org/10.1615/CritRevBiomedEng.v38.i4.10
- Merton PA (1954) Voluntary strength and fatigue. J Physiol 123:553–564. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.1954.sp005070
- Micklewright D, Kegerreis S, Raglin J, Hettinga F (2017a) Will the Conscious– Subconscious Pacing Quagmire Help Elucidate the Mechanisms of Self-Paced Exercise? New Opportunities in Dual Process Theory and Process Tracing Methods. Sport Med 47:1231–1239. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-016-0642-6
- Micklewright D, St Clair Gibson A, Gladwell V, Al Salman A (2017b) Development and Validity of the Rating-of-Fatigue Scale. Sport Med 47:2375–2393. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-017-0711-5
- Mills KR, Newham DJ, Edwards RHT (1982) Force, contraction frequency and energy metabolism as determinants of ischaemic muscle pain. Pain 14:149–154. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3959(82)90095-1
- Milner-Brown HS, Stein RB, Yemm R (1973) The orderly recruitment of human motor units during voluntary isometric contractions. J Physiol 230:359–370. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.1973.sp010192
- Miron D, Duncan GH, Catherine Bushnell M (1989) Effects of attention on the intensity and unpleasantness of thermal pain. Pain 39:345–352. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3959(89)90048-1
- Mista CA, Christensen SW, Graven-Nielsen T (2015) Modulation of motor variability related to experimental muscle pain during elbow-flexion contractions. Hum Mov Sci 39:222–235. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.humov.2014.09.006

- Moayedi M, Davis KD (2013a) Theories of pain: from specificity to gate control. J Neurophysiol 109:5–12. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00457.2012
- Moayedi M, Davis KD (2013b) Theories of pain: From specificity to gate control. J Neurophysiol 109:5–12. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00457.2012
- Morgan PT, Bowtell JL, Vanhatalo A, et al (2018) Acute acetaminophen ingestion improves performance and muscle activation during maximal intermittent knee extensor exercise. Eur J Appl Physiol 118:595–605. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-017-3794-7
- Morgan PT, Vanhatalo A, Bowtell JL, et al (2019) Acetaminophen ingestion improves muscle activation and performance during a 3-min all-out cycling test. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab 44:434–442. https://doi.org/10.1139/apnm-2018-0506
- Mørk H, Ashina M, Bendtsen L, et al (2003) Experimental muscle pain and tenderness following infusion of endogenous substances in humans. Eur J Pain 7:145–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1090-3801(02)00096-4
- Moseley GL, Arntz A (2007) The context of a noxious stimulus affects the pain it evokes. Pain 133:64–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2007.03.002
- Motl RW, Gliottoni RC, Scott JA (2007) Self-Efficacy Correlates With Leg Muscle Pain During Maximal and Submaximal Cycling Exercise. J Pain 8:583–587. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2007.03.002
- Motl RW, O'Connor PJ, Dishman RK (2003) Effect of caffeine on perceptions of leg muscle pain during moderate intensity cycling exercise. J Pain 4:316–321. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1526-5900(03)00635-7
- Motl RW, O'connor PJ, Tubandt L, et al (2006) Effect of caffeine on leg muscle pain during cycling exercise among females. Med Sci Sports Exerc 38:598–604. https://doi.org/10.1249/01.mss.0000193558.70995.03
- Mulder T, Zijlstra W, Geurts A (2002) Assessment of motor recovery and decline. Gait Posture 16:198–210. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0966-6362(01)00157-6
- Murphy MN, Mizuno M, Mitchell JH, Smith SA (2011) Cardiovascular regulation by skeletal muscle reflexes in health and disease. Am J Physiol Circ Physiol 301:H1191–H1204. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00208.2011
- Nafe JP (1929) A Quantitative Theory of Feeling. J Gen Psychol 2:199–211. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221309.1929.9918059
- Nathan PW (1976) The gate-control theory of pain: A critical review. Brain 99:123– 158. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/99.1.123

- Newham DJ (1988) The consequences of eccentric contractions and their relationship to delayed onset muscle pain. Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol 57:353–359. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00635995
- Nicolò A, Sacchetti M, Girardi M, et al (2019) A comparison of different methods to analyse data collected during time-to-exhaustion tests. Sport Sci Health 15:667– 679. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11332-019-00585-7
- Nijs J, Van De Putte K, Louckx F, et al (2008) Exercise performance and chronic pain in chronic fatigue syndrome: The role of pain catastrophizing. Pain Med 9:1164– 1172. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1526-4637.2007.00368.x
- Nishino T, Shimoyama N, Ide T, Isono S (1999) Experimental pain augments experimental dyspnea, but not vice versa in human volunteers. Anesthesiology 91:1633–1638. https://doi.org/10.1097/00000542-199912000-00014
- Noakes TD (2011) Time to move beyond a brainless exercise physiology: The evidence for complex regulation of human exercise performance. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab 36:23–35. https://doi.org/10.1139/H10-082
- Noakes TD (2012) Fatigue is a brain-derived emotion that regulates the exercise behavior to ensure the protection of whole body homeostasis. Front Physiol 3 APR:1–13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2012.00082
- Noakes TD, St. Clair Gibson A, Lambert E V. (2005) From catastrophe to complexity: A novel model of integrative central neural regulation of effort and fatigue during exercise in humans: Summary and conclusions. Br J Sports Med 39:120–124. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.2003.010330
- Noakes TD, St. Clair Gibson A, Lambert E V. (2004) From catastrophe to complexity: A novel model of integrative central neural regulation of effort and fatigue during exercise in humans. Br J Sports Med 38:511–514. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.2003.009860
- Noble BJ, Robertson RJ (1996) Perceived exertion. Human Kinetics Champaign, Champaign, IL
- Norton PJ, Asmundson GJG (2003) Amending the fear-avoidance model of chronic pain: What is the role of physiological arousal? Behav Ther 34:17–30. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7894(03)80019-9
- Nybo L, Nielsen B (2001) Hyperthermia and central fatigue during prolonged exercise in humans. J Appl Physiol 91:1055–1060. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.2001.91.3.1055

- Nybo L, Rasmussen P (2007) Inadequate cerebral oxygen delivery and central fatigue during strenuous exercise. Exerc Sport Sci Rev 35:110–118. https://doi.org/10.1097/jes.0b013e3180a031ec
- O'Connor PJ, Cook DB (1999) Exercise and Pain: The Neurobiology, Measurement, and Laboratory Study of Pain in Relation to Exercise in Humans. Exerc Sport Sci Rev 27:119–166
- O'Connor PJ, Cook DB (2001) Moderate-intensity muscle pain can be produced and sustained during cycle ergometry. Med Sci Sports Exerc 33:1046–1051. https://doi.org/0195-9131/01/3306-1046/\$3.00/0
- O'Connor PJ, Motl RW, Broglio SP, Ely MR (2004) Dose-dependent effect of caffeine on reducing leg muscle pain during cycling exercise is unrelated to systolic blood pressure. Pain 109:291–298. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2004.01.017
- O'Leary TJ, Collett J, Howells K, Morris MG (2017) High but not moderate-intensity endurance training increases pain tolerance: a randomised trial. Eur J Appl Physiol 117:2201–2210. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-017-3708-8
- Ogston-Tuck S (2014) Intramuscular injection technique: an evidence-based approach. Nurs Stand 29:52–59. https://doi.org/10.7748/ns.29.4.52.e9183
- Öhman A, Flykt A, Esteves F (2001) Emotion drives attention: Detecting the snake in the grass. J Exp Psychol Gen 130:466–478. https://doi.org/10.1037/0096-3445.130.3.466
- Olesen AE, Andresen T, Staahl C, Drewes AM (2012) Human Experimental Pain Models for Assessing the Therapeutic Efficacy of Analgesic Drugs. Pharmacol Rev 64:722–779. https://doi.org/10.1124/pr.111.005447.
- Ord P, Gijsbers K (2003) Pain Thresholds and Tolerances of Competitive Rowers and Their Use of Spontaneous Self-Generated Pain-Coping Strategies. Percept Mot Skills 97:1219–1222. https://doi.org/10.2466/pms.2003.97.3f.1219
- Pageaux B (2014) The psychobiological model of endurance performance: an effortbased decision-making theory to explain self-paced endurance performance. Sports Med 44:1319–1320. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-014-0198-2
- Pageaux B (2016) Perception of effort in Exercise Science: Definition, measurement and perspectives. Eur J Sport Sci 16:885–894. https://doi.org/10.1080/17461391.2016.1188992
- Pageaux B, Angius L, Hopker JG, et al (2015a) Central alterations of neuromuscular

function and feedback from group III-IV muscle afferents following exhaustive high-intensity one-leg dynamic exercise. Am J Physiol Integr Comp Physiol 308:R1008–R1020. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00280.2014

- Pageaux B, Lepers R, Marcora SM (2016) Reliability of a novel high intensity one leg dynamic exercise protocol to measure muscle endurance. PLoS One 11:1–18. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0163979
- Pageaux B, Marcora SM, Rozand V, Lepers R (2015b) Mental fatigue induced by prolonged self-regulation does not exacerbate central fatigue during subsequent whole-body endurance exercise. Front Hum Neurosci 9:1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2015.00067
- Peck CC, Murray GM, Gerzina TM (2008) How does pain affect jaw muscle activity? The integrated pain adaptation model. Aust Dent J 53:201–207. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1834-7819.2008.00050.x
- Peerdeman KJ, van Laarhoven AIM, Peters ML, Evers AWM (2016) An integrative review of the influence of expectancies on pain. Front Psychol 7:1–7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01270
- Perl ER (2007) Ideas about pain, a historical view. Nat Rev Neurosci 8:71–80. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn2042
- Peyron R, Laurent B, Garcia-Larrea L (2000) Functional imaging of brain responses to pain. Neurophysiol Clin 30:263–288
- Philippou A, Bogdanis GC, Maridaki M (2010) Neuromuscular dysfunction with the experimental arm acting as its own reference following eccentric and isometric exercise. Somatosens Mot Res 27:45–54.

https://doi.org/10.3109/08990220.2010.483204

- Pickering C, Kiely J (2018) Are the Current Guidelines on Caffeine Use in Sport Optimal for Everyone? Inter-individual Variation in Caffeine Ergogenicity, and a Move Towards Personalised Sports Nutrition. Sport Med 48:7–16. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-017-0776-1
- Place N, Yamada T, Bruton JD, Westerblad H (2010) Muscle fatigue: From observations in humans to underlying mechanisms studied in intact single muscle fibres. Eur J Appl Physiol 110:1–15. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-010-1480-0
- Plaghki L, Bragard D, Le Bars D, et al (1998) Facilitation of a nociceptive flexion reflex in man by nonnoxious radiant heat produced by a laser. J Neurophysiol

79:2557-2567. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.1998.79.5.2557

Plato (1998) Timaeus. Project Gutenberg, Salt Lake City, UT

- Polianskis R, Graven-Nielsen T, Arendt-Nielsen L (2002) Pressure-pain function in desensitized and hypersensitized muscle and skin assessed by cuff algometry. J Pain 3:28–37. https://doi.org/10.1054/jpai.2002.27140
- Pollak KA, Swenson JD, Vanhaitsma TA, et al (2014) Exogenously applied muscle metabolites synergistically evoke sensations of muscle fatigue and pain in human subjects. Exp Physiol 99:368–380. https://doi.org/10.1113/expphysiol.2013.075812
- Porro CA, Baraldi P, Pagnoni G, et al (2002) Does anticipation of pain affect cortical nociceptive systems? J Neurosci 22:3206–14. https://doi.org/20026310
- Porro CA, Cettolo V, Francescato MP, Baraldi P (2003) Functional activity mapping of the mesial hemispheric wall during anticipation of pain. Neuroimage 19:1738–1747. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1053-8119(03)00184-8
- Price DD (2000) Psychological and Neural Mechanisms of the Affective Dimension of Pain. Science (80-) 288:1769–1772. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.288.5472.1769
- Price DD, McGrath PA, Rafii A, Buckingham B (1983) The validation of visual analogue scales as ratio scale measures for chronic and experimental pain. Pain 17:45–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3959(83)90126-4
- Price DD, Patel R, Robinson ME, Staud R (2008) Characteristics of electronic visual analogue and numerical scales for ratings of experimental pain in healthy subjects and fibromyalgia patients. Pain 140:158–166. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2008.07.028
- Proske U, Gandevia SC (2012) The Proprioceptive Senses: Their Roles in Signaling Body Shape, Body Position and Movement, and Muscle Force. Physiol Rev 92:1651–1697. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00048.2011
- Proske U, Gregory JE (2002) Signalling Properties of Muscle Spindles and Tendon Organs. In: Gandevia SC, Proske U, Stuart DG (eds) Sensorimotor Control of Movement and Posture. Springer, Boston, MA, pp 5–12
- Proske U, Gregory JE, Morgan DL, et al (2004) Force matching errors following eccentric exercise. Hum Mov Sci 23:365–378. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.humov.2004.08.012
- Proske U, Weerakkody NS, Percival P, et al (2003) Force-matching errors after

eccentric exercise attributed to muscle soreness. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 30:576–579. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1440-1681.2003.03880.x

- Pud D, Golan Y, Pesta R (2009) Hand dominancy-A feature affecting sensitivity to pain. Neurosci Lett 467:237–240. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2009.10.048
- Raasch CC, Zajac FE, Ma B, Levine WS (1997) Muscle coordination of movement of maximum-speed pedaling. J Biomech 30:595–602
- Rainville P (2002) Brain mechanisms of pain affect and pain modulation. Curr Opin Neurobiol 12:195–204. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0959-4388(02)00313-6
- Rainville P, Bao QVH, Chrétien P (2005) Pain-related emotions modulate experimental pain perception and autonomic responses. Pain 118:306–318. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2005.08.022
- Rainville P, Feine JS, Bushnell MC, Duncan GH (1992) A psychophysical comparison of sensory and affective responses to four modalities of experimental pain. Somatosens Mot Res 9:265–277. https://doi.org/10.3109/08990229209144776
- Ray CA, Carter JR (2007) Central modulation of exercise-induced muscle pain in humans. J Physiol 585:287–294. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2007.140509
- Reading AE (1982) A comparison of the McGill Pain Questionnaire in chronic and acute pain. Pain 13:185–192. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3959(82)90028-8
- Reicherts P, Wiemer J, Gerdes ABM, et al (2017) Anxious anticipation and pain: The influence of instructed vs conditioned threat on pain. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 12:544–554. https://doi.org/10.1093/scan/nsw181
- Reilly T, Baxter C (1983) Influence of time of day on reactions to cycling at a fixed high intensity. Br J Sports Med 17:128–130. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.17.2.128
- Renfree A, Martin L, Micklewright D, St Clair Gibson A (2014) Application of decision-making theory to the regulation of muscular work rate during self-paced competitive endurance activity. Sport Med 44:147–158. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-013-0107-0
- Rhudy JL, Meagher MW (2000) Fear and anxiety: Divergent effects on human pain thresholds. Pain 84:65–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3959(99)00183-9
- Rhudy JL, Meagher MW (2001) The role of emotion in pain modulation. Curr Opin Psychiatry 14:241–245. https://doi.org/10.1097/00001504-200105000-00012
- Roelands B, De Koning J, Foster C, et al (2013) Neurophysiological determinants of

theoretical concepts and mechanisms involved in pacing. Sport Med 43:301–311. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-013-0030-4

- Roelands B, Goekint M, Buyse L, et al (2009) Time trial performance in normal and high ambient temperature: Is there a role for 5-HT? Eur J Appl Physiol 107:119– 126. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-009-1109-3
- Roelands B, Hasegawa H, Watson P, et al (2008) The effects of acute dopamine reuptake inhibition on performance. Med Sci Sports Exerc 40:879–885. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.0b013e3181659c4d
- Roelands B, Meeusen R (2010) Alterations in central fatigue by pharmacological manipulations of neurotransmitters in normal and high ambient temperature. Sport. Med. 40:229–246
- Roi GS, Garagiola U, Verza P, et al (1994) Aspirin does not affect exercise performance. Int J Sports Med 15:224–227. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2007-1021050
- Rokke PD, Fleming-Ficek S, Siemens NM, Hegstad HJ (2004) Self-efficacy and the choice of coping strategies. J Behav Med 27:343–360
- Roland MO (1986) A critical review of the evidence for a pain-spasm-pain cycle in spinal disorders. Clin Biomech 1:102–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/0268-0033(86)90085-9
- Rosier EM, Iadarola MJ, Coghill RC (2002) Reproducibility of pain measurement and pain perception. Pain 98:205–216. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3959(02)00048-9
- Ross EZ, Gregson W, Williams K, et al (2010) Muscle contractile function and neural control after repetitive endurance cycling. Med Sci Sports Exerc 42:206–212. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.0b013e3181b07a18
- Rossi A, Decchi B, Ginanneschi F (1999) Presynaptic excitability changes of group Ia fibres to muscle nociceptive stimulation in humans. Brain Res 818:12–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-8993(98)01253-0
- Rossman MJ, Garten RS, Venturelli M, et al (2014) The role of active muscle mass in determining the magnitude of peripheral fatigue during dynamic exercise. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 306:934–940.
 https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00043.2014
- Rossman MJ, Venturelli M, McDaniel J, et al (2012) Muscle mass and peripheral fatigue: a potential role for afferent feedback? Acta Physiol 206:242–250.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1748-1716.2012.02471.x

- Rotto DM, Kaufman MP (1988) Effect of metabolic products of muscular contraction on discharge of group III and IV afferents. J Appl Physiol 64:2306–2313. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1988.64.6.2306
- Ruiz-Aranda D, Salguero JM, Fernández-Berrocal P (2011) Emotional Intelligence and Acute Pain: The Mediating Effect of Negative Affect. J Pain 12:1190–1196. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2011.06.008
- Ryan ED, Kovacic CR (1966) Pain Tolerance and Athletic Participation. Percept Mot Skills 22:383–390. https://doi.org/10.2466/pms.1966.22.2.383
- Salomoni SE, Graven-Nielsen T (2012) Experimental muscle pain increases normalized variability of multidirectional forces during isometric contractions. Eur J Appl Physiol 112:3607–3617. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-012-2343-7
- Sasaki K, Neptune RR (2006) Differences in muscle function during walking and running at the same speed. J Biomech 39:2005–2013. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbiomech.2005.06.019
- Sawamoto N, Honda M, Okada T, et al (2000) Expectation of pain enhances responses to nonpainful somatosensory stimulation in the anterior cingulate cortex and parietal operculum/posterior insula: an event-related functional magnetic resonance imaging study. J Neurosci 20:7438–45
- Schabrun SM, Hodges PW (2012) Muscle pain differentially modulates short interval intracortical inhibition and intracortical facilitation in primary motor cortex. J Pain 13:187–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2011.10.013
- Schmidt-Hansen PT, Svensson P, Jensen TS, et al (2006) Patterns of experimentally induced pain in pericranial muscles. Cephalalgia 26:568–577. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2982.2006.01078.x
- Schmitz AK, Vierhaus M, Lohaus A (2013) Pain tolerance in children and adolescents: Sex differences and psychosocial influences on pain threshold and endurance. Eur J Pain (United Kingdom) 17:124–131. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1532-2149.2012.00169.x
- Schomburg ED, Steffens H, Kniffki KD (1999) Contribution of group III and IV muscle afferents to multisensorial spinal motor control in cats. Neurosci Res 33:195–206. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-0102(99)00006-1
- Schulte E, Ciubotariu A, Arendt-Nielsen L, et al (2004) Experimental muscle pain increases trapezius muscle activity during sustained isometric contractions of

arm muscles. Clin Neurophysiol 115:1767–1778.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinph.2004.03.005

- Schulte H, Graven-Nielsen T, Sollevi A, et al (2003) Pharmacological modulation of experimental phasic and tonic muscle pain by morphine, alfentanil and ketamine in healthy volunteers. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 47:1020–1030. https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1399-6576.2003.00204.x
- Schutte NS, Malouff JM, Hall LE, et al (1998) Development and validation of a measure of emotional intelligence. Pers Individ Dif 25:167–177. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0191-8869(98)00001-4
- Scott V, Gijsbers K (1981) Pain perception in competitive swimmers. Br Med J 283:91–93. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.284.6309.117
- Sedliak M, Finni T, Peltonen J, Hakkinen K (2008) Effect of time-of-day-specific strength training on maximum strength and EMG activity of the leg extensors in men. J Sports Sci 26:1005–1014. https://doi.org/10.1080/02640410801930150
- Sejersted OM, Sjogaard G (2000) Dynamics and consequences of potassium shifts in skeletal muscle and heart during exercise. Physiol Rev 80:1411–1481. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.2000.80.4.1411
- Sgherza AL, Axen K, Fain R, et al (2002) Effect of naloxone on perceived exertion and exercise capacity during maximal cycle ergometry. J Appl Physiol 93:2023– 2028. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00521.2002
- Sheel AW (2016) Sex differences in the physiology of exercise: an integrative perspective. Exp Physiol 101:211–212. https://doi.org/10.1113/EP085371
- Shephard RJ (2009) Is it Time to Retire the 'Central Governor'? Sport Med 39:709– 721. https://doi.org/10.2165/11315130-000000000-00000
- Sherman JJ, LeResche L (2006) Does experimental pain response vary across the menstrual cycle? A methodological review. Am J Physiol Integr Comp Physiol 291:R245–R256. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00920.2005
- Sherrington C (1906) The Integrative Action of the Nervous System. Yale University Press, New Haven, CT
- Sidhu SK, Cresswell AG, Carroll TJ (2013) Corticospinal Responses to Sustained Locomotor Exercises: Moving beyond Single-Joint Studies of Central Fatigue. Sport Med 43:437–449. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-013-0020-6
- Sidhu SK, Cresswell AG, Carroll TJ (2012) Motor cortex excitability does not increase during sustained cycling exercise to volitional exhaustion. J Appl

Physiol 113:401-409. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00486.2012

- Sidhu SK, Weavil JC, Mangum TS, et al (2017) Group III/IV locomotor muscle afferents alter motor cortical and corticospinal excitability and promote central fatigue during cycling exercise. Clin Neurophysiol 128:44–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinph.2016.10.008
- Sidhu SK, Weavil JC, Thurston TS, et al (2018) Fatigue-related group III/IV muscle afferent feedback facilitates intracortical inhibition during locomotor exercise. J Physiol 596:4789–4801. https://doi.org/10.1113/JP276460
- Sidhu SK, Weavil JC, Venturelli M, et al (2014) Spinal μ-opioid receptor-sensitive lower limb muscle afferents determine corticospinal responsiveness and promote central fatigue in upper limb muscle. J Physiol 592:5011–5024. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2014.275438
- Sjøgaard G, Savard G, Juel C (1988) Muscle blood flow during isometric activity and its relation to muscle fatigue. Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol 57:327–335. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00635992
- Slapsinskaite A, Razon S, Serre NB, et al (2015) Local pain dynamics during constant exhaustive exercise. PLoS One 10:4–11. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0137895
- Slepian PM, Ankawi B, Himawan LK, France CR (2016) Development and initial validation of the pain resilience scale. J Pain 17:462–472. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2015.12.010
- Smirmaul B de PC (2012) Sense of effort and other unpleasant sensations during exercise: clarifying concepts and mechanisms. Br J Sports Med 46:308–311. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.2010.071407
- Smirmaul BPC, Dantas JL, Nakamura FY, Pereira G (2013) The psychobiological model: a new explanation to intensity regulation and (in)tolerance in endurance exercise. Rev Bras Educ Física e Esporte 27:333–340. https://doi.org/10.1590/s1807-55092013005000008
- Smith SA, Querry RG, Fadel PJ, et al (2003) Partial blockade of skeletal muscle somatosensory afferents attenuates baroreflex resetting during exercise in humans. J Physiol 551:1013–1021. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2003.044925
- Smits BLM, Pepping GJ, Hettinga FJ (2014) Pacing and decision making in sport and exercise: The roles of perception and action in the regulation of exercise intensity. Sport Med 44:763–775. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-014-0163-0

- Søgaard K, Gandevia SC, Todd G, et al (2006) The effect of sustained low-intensity contractions on supraspinal fatigue in human elbow flexor muscles. J Physiol 573:511–523. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2005.103598
- Sohn MK, Graven-Nielsen T, Arendt-Nielsen L, Svensson P (2000) Inhibition of motor unit firing during experimental muscle pain in humans. Muscle and Nerve 23:1219–1226. https://doi.org/10.1002/1097-4598(200008)23:8<1219::AID-MUS10>3.0.CO;2-A
- St. Clair Gibson A, Noakes TD (2004) Evidence for complex system integration and dynamic neural regulation of skeletal muscle recruitment during exercise in humans. Br J Sports Med 38:797–806. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.2003.009852
- St Clair Gibson A, Baden DA, Lambert MI, et al (2003) The Conscious Perception of the Sensation of Fatigue. Sport Med 33:167–176. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-200333030-00001
- St Clair Gibson A, Gibson C, Lambert E V, et al (2006) The role of information processing between the brain and peripheral physiological systems in pacing and perception of effort. Sport Med 36:705–722. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-200636080-00006
- St Clair Gibson A, Swart J, Tucker R (2018) The interaction of psychological and physiological homeostatic drives and role of general control principles in the regulation of physiological systems, exercise and the fatigue process–The Integrative Governor theory. Eur J Sport Sci 18:25–36. https://doi.org/10.1080/17461391.2017.1321688
- Staahl C, Drewes AM (2004) Experimental human pain models: A review of standardised methods for preclinical testing of analgesics. Basic Clin. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 95:97–111
- Stacey MJ (1969) Free nerve endings in skeletal muscle of the cat. J Anat 105:231-54
- Staud R, Cannon RC, Mauderli AP, et al (2003) Temporal summation of pain from mechanical stimulation of muscle tissue in normal controls and subjects with fibromyalgia syndrome. Pain 102:87–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0304-3959(02)00344-5
- Sternbach RA, Deems LM, Timmermans G, Huey LY (1977) On the sensitivity of the tourniquet pain test. Pain 3:105–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3959(77)90073-2
- Stevens CJ, Mauger AR, Hassmèn P, Taylor L (2018) Endurance Performance is

Influenced by Perceptions of Pain and Temperature: Theory, Applications and Safety Considerations. Sport Med 48:525–537. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-017-0852-6

- Stohler CS, Kowalski CJ (1999) Spatial and temporal summation of sensory and affective dimensions of deep somatic pain. Pain 79:165–173. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3959(98)00171-7
- Subudhi AW, Lorenz MC, Fulco CS, Roach RC (2008) Cerebrovascular responses to incremental exercise during hypobaric hypoxia: Effect of oxygenation on maximal performance. Am J Physiol - Hear Circ Physiol 294:164–171. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.01104.2007
- Suess WM, Alexander AB, Smith DD, et al (1980) The Effects of Psychological Stress on Respiration: A Preliminary Study of Anxiety and Hyperventilation. Psychophysiology 17:535–540
- Sullivan M, Thorn B, Haythornthwaite J, et al (2001) Theoretical perspectives on the relation between catastrophising and pain. Clin J Pain 17:52–64
- Sullivan MJL, Bishop SR, Pivik J (1995) The Pain Catastrophizing Scale: Development and validation. Psychol Assess 7:524–532. https://doi.org/10.1037/1040-3590.7.4.524
- Sullivan MJL, Rodgers WM, Wilson PM, et al (2002) An experimental investigation of the relation between catastrophizing and activity intolerance. Pain 100:47–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3959(02)00206-3
- Sullivan MJL, Tripp DA, Stanish W, Rodgers WM (2000) Catastrophizing and pain perception in sport participants. J Appl Sport Psychol 12:151–167. https://doi.org/10.1080/10413200008404220
- Surbey GD, Andrew GM, Cervenko FW, Hamilton PP (1984) Effects of naloxone on exercise performance. J Appl Physiol 57:674–679. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1984.57.3.674
- Svendsen O, Edwards CN, Lauritzen B, Rasmussen AD (2005) Intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline: In vitro and in vivo muscle tissue toxicity and spinal neurone c-fos expression. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol 97:52–57. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1742-7843.2005.pto_97108.x
- Svensson P, Arendt-Nielsen L (1995) Induction and assessment of experimental muscle pain. J Electromyogr Kinesiol 5:131–140. https://doi.org/10.1016/1050-6411(95)00019-V

- Svensson P, Arendt-Nielsen L, Houe L (1996) Sensory-motor interactions of human experimental unilateral jaw muscle pain: A quantitative analysis. Pain 64:241– 249. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3959(95)00133-6
- Svensson P, Beydoun A, Morrow TJ, Casey KL (1997a) Human intramuscular and cutaneous pain: Psychophysical comparisons. Exp Brain Res 114:390–392. https://doi.org/10.1007/PL00005648
- Svensson P, Graven-Nielsen T, Matre D, Arendt-Nielsen L (1998) Experimental muscle pain does not cause long-lasting increases in resting electromyographic activity. Muscle and Nerve 21:1382–1389. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-4598(199811)21:11<1382::AID-MUS4>3.0.CO;2-5
- Svensson P, Houe L, Arendt-Nielsen L (1997b) Bilateral experimental muscle pain changes electromyographic activity of human jaw-closing muscles during mastication. Exp Brain Res 116:182–185. https://doi.org/10.1007/PL00005738
- Svensson P, Minoshima S, Beydoun a, et al (1997c) Cerebral processing of acute skin and muscle pain in humans. J Neurophysiol 78:450–460
- Svensson P, Wang K, Sessle BJ, Arendt-Nielsen L (2004) Associations between pain and neuromuscular activity in the human jaw and neck muscles. Pain 109:225– 232. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2003.12.031
- Swart J, Robert Lindsay T, Ian Lambert M, et al (2012) Perceptual cues in the regulation of exercise performance-physical sensations of exercise and awareness of effort interact as separate cues. Br J Sports Med 46:42–48. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2011-090337
- Taylor JL (2010) Comments on Point:Counterpoint: Afferent feedback from fatigued locomotor muscles is/is not an important determinant of endurance exercise performance. J Appl Physiol 108:458–468. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.01388.2009
- Taylor JL, Allen GM, Butler JE, Gandevia SC (2000) Supraspinal fatigue during intermittent maximal voluntary contractions of the human elbow flexors. J Appl Physiol 89:305–313. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.2000.89.1.305
- Taylor JL, Amann M, Duchateau J, et al (2016) Neural Contributions to Muscle Fatigue: From the Brain to the Muscle and Back Again. Med Sci Sports Exerc 48:2294–2306. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.000000000000923
- Taylor JL, Gandevia SC (2008) A comparison of central aspects of fatigue in submaximal and maximal voluntary contractions. J Appl Physiol 104:542–550.

https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.01053.2007

- Taylor JL, Gandevia SC (2001) Transcranial magnetic stimulation and human muscle fatigue. Muscle Nerve 24:18–29. https://doi.org/10.1002/1097-4598(200101)24:1<18::AID-MUS2>3.0.CO;2-D
- Taylor JL, Todd G, Gandevia SC (2006) Evidence for a supraspinal contribution to human muscle fatigue. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 33:400–405. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1440-1681.2006.04363.x
- Tesarz J, Gerhardt A, Schommer K, et al (2013) Alterations in endogenous pain modulation in endurance athletes: An experimental study using quantitative sensory testing and the cold-pressor task. Pain 154:1022–1029. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2013.03.014
- Tesarz J, Schuster AK, Hartmann M, et al (2012) Pain perception in athletes compared to normally active controls: A systematic review with meta-analysis. Pain 153:1253–1262. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2012.03.005
- Todd G, Taylor JL, Gandevia SC (2003) Measurement of voluntary activation of fresh and fatigued human muscles using transcranial magnetic stimulation. J Physiol 551:661–671. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2003.044099
- Tomazini F, Santos-Mariano AC, Andrade-Souza VA, et al (2020) Caffeine but not acetaminophen increases 4-km cycling time-trial performance. PharmaNutrition 12:100181. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phanu.2020.100181
- Tracey I (2010) Getting the pain you expect: Mechanisms of placebo, nocebo and reappraisal effects in humans. Nat Med 16:1277–1283. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.2229
- Treede RD (1995) Peripheral acute pain mechanisms. Ann Med 27:213–216. https://doi.org/10.3109/07853899509031961
- Treede RD, Kenshalo DR, Gracely RH, Jones AKP (1999) The cortical representation of pain. Pain 79:105–111. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3959(98)00184-5
- Tsepis E, Vagenas G, Giakas G, Georgoulis A (2004) Hamstring weakness as an indicator of poor knee function in ACL-deficient patients. Knee Surgery, Sport Traumatol Arthrosc 12:22–29. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00167-003-0377-4
- Tucker K, Butler J, Graven-Nielsen T, et al (2009) Motor Unit Recruitment Strategies Are Altered during Deep-Tissue Pain. J Neurosci 29:10820–10826. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5211-08.2009
- Tucker KJ, Hodges PW (2009) Motoneurone recruitment is altered with pain induced

in non-muscular tissue. Pain 141:151–155.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2008.10.029

- Tucker KJ, Hodges PW (2010) Changes in motor unit recruitment strategy during pain alters force direction. Eur J Pain 14:932–938. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejpain.2010.03.006
- Tucker R (2009) The anticipatory regulation of performance: The physiological basis for pacing strategies and the development of a perception-based model for exercise performance. Br J Sports Med 43:392–400. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.2008.050799
- Tucker R, Kayser B, Rae E, et al (2007) Hyperoxia improves 20 km cycling time trial performance by increasing muscle activation levels while perceived exertion stays the same. Eur J Appl Physiol 101:771–781. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-007-0458-z
- Tucker R, Noakes TD (2009) The physiological regulation of pacing strategy during exercise: A critical review. Br J Sports Med 43:1–10. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.2009.057562
- Tucker R, Rauch L, Harley YXR, Noakes TD (2004) Impaired exercise performance in the heat is associated with an anticipatoiy reduction in skeletal muscle recruitment. Pflugers Arch Eur J Physiol 448:422–430. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00424-004-1267-4
- Twomey R, Aboodarda SJ, Kruger R, et al (2017) Neuromuscular fatigue during exercise: Methodological considerations, etiology and potential role in chronic fatigue. Neurophysiol Clin 47:95–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neucli.2017.03.002
- Ulmer H V. (1996) Concept of an extracellular regulation of muscular metabolic rate during heavy exercise in humans by psychophysiological feedback. Experientia 52:416–420. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01919309
- Vadivelu N, Whitney C., Sinatra R. (2009) Pain pathways and acute pain processing.
 In: Sinatra RS, de Leon-Cassasola OA, Viscusi ER, Ginsberg B (eds) Acute Pain Management. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, pp 3–20
- van den Hoorn W, Hodges PW, van Dieën JH, Hug F (2015) Effect of acute noxious stimulation to the leg or back on muscle synergies during walking. J Neurophysiol 113:224–254. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00557.2014
- Venhorst A, Micklewright D, Noakes TD (2018) Towards a three-dimensional

framework of centrally regulated and goal-directed exercise behaviour: A narrative review. Br J Sports Med 52:957–966. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2016-096907

- Vernillo G, Temesi J, Martin M, Millet GY (2018) Mechanisms of fatigue and recovery in upper versus lower limbs in men. Med Sci Sports Exerc 50:334–343. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.000000000001445
- Villemure C, Bushnell MC (2002) Cognitive modulation of pain: How do attention and emotion influence pain processing? Pain 95:195–199. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3959(02)00007-6
- Villemure C, Slotnick BM, Bushnell MC (2003) Effects of odors on pain perception: Deciphering the roles of emotion and attention. Pain 106:101–108. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3959(03)00297-5
- Vøllestad NK (1997) Measurement of human muscle fatigue. J Neurosci Methods 74:219–227. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0165-0270(97)02251-6
- Watson D, Clark LA, Tellegen A (1988) Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: The PANAS scales. J Pers Soc Psychol 54:1063–1070. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.54.6.1063
- Weavil JC, Amann M (2019) Neuromuscular fatigue during whole body exercise. Curr Opin Physiol 10:128–136. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cophys.2019.05.008
- Weerakkody NS, Percival P, Canny BJ, et al (2003) Force matching at the elbow joint is disturbed by muscle soreness. Somatosens Mot Res 20:27–32. https://doi.org/10.1080/0899022031000083816
- Weir JP, Beck TW, Cramer JT, Housh TJ (2006) Is fatigue all in your head? A critical review of the central governor model. Br J Sports Med 40:573–586. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.2005.023028
- Westerblad H, Allen DG (1991) Changes of myoplasmic calcium concentration during fatigue in single mouse muscle fibers. J Gen Physiol 98:615–635. https://doi.org/10.1085/jgp.98.3.615
- Westerblad H, Allen DG, Bruton JD, et al (1998) Mechanisms underlying the reduction of isometric force in skeletal muscle fatigue. Acta Physiol Scand 162:253–260. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-201X.1998.0301f.x
- Westerblad H, Allen DG, Lännergren J (2002) Muscle fatigue: Lactic acid or inorganic phosphate the major cause? News Physiol Sci 17:17–21. https://doi.org/10.1152/physiologyonline.2002.17.1.17

- Westerblad H, Bruton JD, Lännergren J (1997) The effect of intracellular pH on contractile function of intact, single fibres of mouse muscle declines with increasing temperature. J Physiol 500:193–204. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.1997.sp022009
- Westerblad H, Duty S, Allen DG (1993) Intracellular calcium concentration during low-frequency fatigue in isolated single fibers of mouse skeletal muscle. J Appl Physiol 75:382–388. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1993.75.1.382
- Whittaker RL, Sonne MW, Potvin JR (2019) Ratings of perceived fatigue predict fatigue induced declines in muscle strength during tasks with different distributions of effort and recovery. J Electromyogr Kinesiol 47:88–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jelekin.2019.05.012
- Wiech K, Ploner M, Tracey I (2008) Neurocognitive aspects of pain perception. Trends Cogn Sci 12:306–313. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2008.05.005
- Wiech K, Tracey I (2009) The influence of negative emotions on pain: Behavioral effects and neural mechanisms. Neuroimage 47:987–994. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.05.059
- Wiech K, Tracey I (2013) Pain, decisions, and actions: A motivational perspective. Front Neurosci 7:1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2013.00046
- Wiech K, Vandekerckhove J, Zaman J, et al (2014) Influence of prior information on pain involves biased perceptual decision-making. Curr Biol 24:R679–R681. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2014.06.022
- Willer J (1975) The influence of anticipation of pain on heart and respiratory rates and on the pain reflex in man. Physiol Behav 15:411–415. https://doi.org/10.1016/0031-9384(75)90206-1
- Williamson A, Hoggart B (2005) Pain: A review of three commonly used pain rating scales. J Clin Nurs 14:798–804. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2702.2005.01121.x

Wilson WM, Maughan RJ (1992) Evidence for a possible role of 5hydroxytryptamine in the genesis of fatigue in man: administration of paroxetine, a 5-HT re-uptake inhibitor, reduces the capacity to perform prolonged exercise. Exp Physiol 77:921–924. https://doi.org/10.1113/expphysiol.1992.sp003660

Wright RA (2008) Refining the Prediction of Effort: Brehm's Distinction between Potential Motivation and Motivation Intensity. Soc Personal Psychol Compass 2:682–701. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9004.2008.00093.x

- Zelman DC, Howland EW, Nichols SN, Cleeland CS (1991) The effects of induced mood on laboratory pain. Pain 46:105–111. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3959(91)90040-5
- Zhang X, Ashton-Miller JA, Stohler CS (1993) A closed-loop system for maintaining constant experimental muscle pain in man. IEEE Trans Biomed Eng 40:344– 352. https://doi.org/10.1109/10.222327

APPENDIX A: EXAMPLES OF STUDY PARTICIPANT INFORMATION SHEET, HEALTH QUESTIONNAIRES AND CONSENT FORM

Participant information sheet:

School of Sport and Exercise Sciences Medway Building Chatham Maritime Kent ME4 4AG

Effects of acute bilateral experimental exercise-induced pain on cycling time to exhaustion performance

Researcher

Samuel Smith Supervisors: Dr Lex Mauger, Dr Samantha Winter & Professor Dominic Micklewright

Invitation for Participation

You are being invited to take part in a research study. Prior to deciding on whether to participate or not, it is of importance that you have a thorough understanding of the rationale behind this study, and what it will involve in terms of your participation. Please take some time to read the following information carefully. If you have any further questions, you require additional information, or something is not clear, please do not hesitate to contact the researchers on the emails included below.

Background Information

Naturally occurring muscle pain is commonly reported during the performance of exercise. This 'exercise-induced pain' (EIP) is often described as an 'intense', 'burning' and 'cramping' sensation, which is experienced primarily in the exercising muscles, but spreads to additional locations over time. As EIP has been demonstrated to increase in a linear fashion with work-rate or time elapsed, it has been proposed that increasingly unpleasant or intolerable EIP could be a factor in the decision-making process for alterations in work rate or the potential cessation of exercise.

In order to investigate the impact of EIP during endurance tasks, an experimental model that provides a replicative experience of EIP should be utilised. This can be achieved through the injection of a small volume of sterile salt water solution into the muscle which has been shown to closely imitate the intensity, distribution and quality of pain associated with EIP. As the experience of EIP is primarily reported to occur during dynamic or locomotive tasks, understanding the effects of experimentally induced EIP in differing

exercise-based conditions is of a greater applicability to tasks that are performed in daily life, as well as in exercise rehabilitation and performance. The primary aim of the study is to therefore apply and investigate the effects of pain induced from an injection of the sterile salt water solution into a quadriceps muscle of both the right and left leg prior on the performance of a short-duration cycling time to exhaustion task.

Who can take part?

This research study will look to recruit healthy, young, male and female participants (18 to 45 years old). You must be free of cardiovascular disease, lower limb injury, pre-existing medical conditions (neurological disorders and blood borne viruses such as hepatitis B/C and HIV) and any allergies (e.g. nuts, fish, milk, egg, wheat and soya). In addition if you have a long-term medication use and a phobia of needles, you will be excluded from the study.

Do I have to take part?

No. As participation is voluntary, you are not obliged take part in the study and have the right to withdraw from the study at any point without reason or any disadvantage to yourself. However, if you do decide to take part, you will be asked to complete and sign a health questionnaire and informed consent form to confirm your participation.

What will be required if I take part?

You will be asked to report to the Psychobiological exercise testing laboratory (M0-02) in the Medway Building on 4 separate occasions, with each visit separated by a recovery period of 2-7 days (a total participation time of up to 4 hours), dependent on whether the visit requires an injection. An injection visit will be separated by a minimum of one week, whilst a non-injection visit could be completed within two days after the previous visit. Injection visits will involve an intramuscular injection into the vastus lateralis (part of the guadriceps group on the outside of the thigh) of your right and left leg using a plastic syringe connected to a 25 Gauge x 38 mm needle. You will receive a total of two injections in each injection visit (i.e. one in the right vastus lateralis and one in the left vastus lateralis). The solutions used in this study are a single bolus of 1.0 mL sterile salt water and sterile water, which will be administered in the same combination between both legs in separate visits (i.e. sterile salt water in both legs in one visit, and sterile water in both legs in the other visit). Additionally, a mark will also be made around both injection sites, which you will be required to maintain for the duration of the study.

Prior to all visits, you will be required to refrain from:

- Undertaking any vigorous exercise (24 hours before each visit)
- Consumption of food (2 hours prior to each visit)
- Consumption of alcohol (48-hours prior to each visit)
- Consumption of caffeine (8 hours prior to each visit)
- Consumption of analgesics (6 hours prior to each visit)

All of the above will be confirmed prior to each visit.

What will be required from each visit?

Prior to the first visit, you will be required to complete two questionnaires for the measurement of pain resilience (PRS) and emotional intelligence (SSEIT). Additionally, before to each visit, you will be asked to complete a PANAS questionnaire for the measurement of mood and emotion. All questionnaires have been previously validated.

The requirements of each visit is listed below.

Visit One - Incremental test and protocol familiarisation

At the start of the familiarisation visit your height, body mass, and mid-thigh limb girth will be recorded. After a self-paced brief warm-up on a cycle ergometer, the first will require the performance of an incremental cycling ramp test until exhaustion, followed by 10 minutes of active recovery. After a further 20-minute period of rest, you will commence the pre-test measures and familiarisation of the cycling time to task failure protocol (see below). Finally, if you have not previously experienced an injection of sterile salt water solution in both the right and left leg, you will also be familiarised with this at the end of the session.

Visits Two to Four - Experimental visits

In each of the three subsequent experimental visits you will perform the pretest measures followed by the cycling time to task failure after no injection (CON) or the after the injection of either sterile salt water (HYP) or sterile water (ISO) into the vastus lateralis of the right and left leg. All experimental sessions will be performed in a randomised order on the same cycle ergometer.

Incremental ramp test

The incremental ramp test will be performed at a self-selected cadence (70-90 rpm) (which will then be maintained for all subsequent exercise tests), with an increase in work rate of 1 W every 2 s. You will be required to cycle at your preferred cadence for as long as possible until the point of exhaustion. The task will finish at the point at which cycling cadence declines by more a set amount despite strong verbal encouragement to increase and continue for as long as possible.

Time to task failure

Each TTF will be preceded by three all-out efforts (pre-test measures). These efforts will be 5 seconds long and separated by 60 seconds of unloaded pedalling. These efforts will be used to determine the maximal activity of your knee extensor muscles. After 10 minutes of rest, the TTF will then commence, performed at the required power output (calculated based on your performance

from the ramp test), where you will be instructed to maintain cadence at the set intensity for the longest duration possible. The task will finish at the point at which cycling cadence declines by more a set amount despite strong verbal encouragement to increase and continue for as long as possible.

Measurements

During all visits you will be required to wear a heart rate monitor and a facemask (to allow for measurements of air that you breathe). You will also be required to wear electrodes to measure muscle activity (positioned on your right leg). The skin where the electrodes will be placed will be shaven and cleansed with alcohol, and marked with a permanent marker to ensure consistency in placement for future visits. Fingertip capillary blood samples will be taken before and immediately after completion of the incremental ramp test and the time to task failure to determine changes in blood lactate concentration.

For the incremental ramp test and time to task failure trials you will be required to continuously rate global rate pain intensity (cumulative experience in both legs), as well as provide verbal ratings of perceived exertion and fatigue at set intervals. Additionally in the time to task failure trials, you will be required to complete a McGill questionnaire, drawing the distribution of pain and stating the quality of pain immediately upon task failure.

How long will I have to take part for?

Each session should take up to 0.75-1.5 hours. All visits should be completed within 4 weeks (a total participation time of up to 4 hours).

Where will testing take place and what do I have to bring?

All tests will take place at the Psychobiological exercise testing laboratory (M0-02) in the Medway Building, Chatham Maritime, Kent. Please ensure that you attend each session with clothing that is suitable for exercise (shorts are essential).

Who is organising the research?

The research has been organised by the primary researcher and supervisors, with permission from the University of Kent School of Sport and Exercise Sciences. The study has also been reviewed and approved by the University of Kent ethical committee.

What are the disadvantages or risks of taking part?

As the tests require maximal effort you may experience the usual risks of vigorous exercise including breathlessness, sweating, discomfort, tiredness and fatigue. These feelings are however usually short in duration. Nonetheless, these risks will be minimalized through the familiarisation of test protocols, the inclusion of a warm-up and cool-down prior to and after
exercise, and sufficient periods of rest (minimum of 48 hours) between each testing session. In addition, you will be screened through a general health questionnaire to ensure that you are suitable and healthy to participate. The use of intramuscular injections of sterile salt water is a novel method which presents certain potential risks, including the possibility of pain or mild discomfort during, and for a short period after an intramuscular injection (*see appendix 'Intramuscular Injections: Background & Risk Assessment).* These risks have however been accounted for, with several interventions in place to reduce the risks.

After the completion of the injection procedure, you will be asked to report feelings from the injection sites to confirm your suitability for driving a vehicle. Should the felt muscle soreness be equivalent to that experienced after a vigorous bout of exercise, and you experience no pain within 15 minutes with no walking issues, there is no concern for your ability to drive.

In addition, you will be required to monitor the injection site two to four hours post-injection to ensure that no adverse reactions have occurred. However, in the event of an adverse response to this procedure (i.e. redness and heat at the site of injection, severe pain at the injection site, tingling or numbness, prolonged bleeding), you will be instructed to contact your GP or emergency services. This method has however previously been utilised safely and successfully in three previous research studies by this research team, and by groups based at other institutions.

What are the advantages and benefits of taking part?

Participation in this study will provide you with the opportunity to undertake physical activity, which is beneficial for a healthy lifestyle. Furthermore, you are able to request feedback of your maximal oxygen uptake, an indication of your aerobic fitness, and your cycling time to exhaustion, a measure of endurance performance. From taking part, you will also gain an understanding of your individual response to experimental muscle pain (in terms of typical response, tolerance and sensitivity), and will be contributing to further our knowledge of the effects of an experimental pain model (intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline) on whole body exercise performance.

As part of your participation in this study, you will receive up to £30 for your time and expenses, which will be provided pro-rata across the four sessions. The top three performing participants (i.e. the three individuals with the longest time to exhaustion times) will be 'rewarded' with an additional £60 (first place), £30 (second place) and £10 (third place).

What will happen to my data after completing the study?

All results will be subsequently analysed and written up for one or more conferences or peer-reviewed papers.

Will I find out the results of the study?

Yes. You are entitled to request a written summary of the results.

What about my privacy and confidentiality?

All data collected during the study will be anonymised, and you will receive a unique personal identification code. A master code will be kept in a secure locked cabinet by the researchers. In accordance with the Data Protection Act 1998, and the superseding General Data Protection Regulation, all electronic data will be kept securely in a password-protected folder on a passwordprotected laptop computer that belongs to the researcher, as well as on a password-protect computer stored at the School of Sport and Exercise Sciences. This data will be kept securely for up to three years. No data will be passed on to any third parties.

What if I wish to withdraw from the study?

Participation in this study is voluntary, and you are free to withdraw from the research study at any time without reason or consequence. If you wish, you can request for any data collected from yourself to be extracted from the data set and destroyed.

What if I have any questions?

If you are interested in participating in this study, would like additional information, or have any general questions about the study not answered by this information sheet, please contact the research team on one of the emails below. If you wish to make a complaint regarding the study, please contact Dr Lex Mauger (supervisor) on the email below. For any enquiries to an impartial individual outside of the research team, please contact Dr James Hopker (Director of Postgraduate Research).

Sam Smith Email: <u>sas76@kent.ac.uk</u>

Dr Lex Mauger (Supervisor) Email: <u>L.Mauger@kent.ac.uk</u>

Dr Samantha Winter (Supervisor) Email: S.<u>L.Winter@kent.ac.uk</u>

Professor Dominic Micklewright (Supervisor) Email: <u>dpmick@essex.ac.uk</u>

Dr James Hopker (Director of Postgraduate Research) Email: J.G.Hopker@kent.ac.uk

Thank you for showing interest in this study and taking time to read this information sheet. If you wish to participate in the study, please sign the informed consent form for confirmation.

PARTICIPANT HEALTH QUESTIONNAIRE

HEALTH QUESTIONNAIRE

Participant Number Code:.....

Please ensure you have completed and signed the Informed Consent Form to show that you have read and completed this Health Questionnaire

Please answer these questions truthfully and completely. The sole purpose of this questionnaire is to ensure that you are in a fit and healthy state to complete the exercise test.

ANY INFORMATION CONTAINED HEREIN WILL BE TREATED AS CONFIDENTIAL.

SECTION 1: GENERAL HEALTH QUESTIONS

Please read the ten questions below carefully and answer each one honestly: check YES or NO.

		YES	NO
1.	1. Has your doctor ever said that you have a heart condition or high blood pressure?		
2.	Do you feel pain in your chest at rest, during your daily activities of living, or when you do physical activity?		
3.	Do you lose balance because of dizziness or have you lost consciousness in the last 12 months? (Please answer NO if your dizziness was associated with over-breathing including vigorous exercise).		
4.	Have you ever been diagnosed with another chronic medical condition (other than heart disease or high blood pressure)?		
lf ye	es, please list condition(s) here:		
5.	Are you currently taking prescribed medications for a chronic medical condition?		
lf y€	es, please list condition(s) and medications here:		
6.	Do you currently have (or have you had within the past 12 months) a bone, joint or soft tissue (muscle, ligament, or tendon) problem that could be made worse by becoming more physically active? Please answer NO if you had a problem in the past but it <i>does not limit your ability</i> to be physically active.		
lf ye	es, please list condition(s) here:		
7.	Has your doctor ever said that you should only do medically supervised physical activity?		
8.	Do you, or any in your immediate family, has a history or brain or mental disorders?		



9. Are you currently taking any medication that may affect the central nervous system?	
10. Are you, or is there a chance you may be pregnant?	

If you answered NO to all of the questions above, you are cleared to take part in the exercise test



Go to SECTION 3 to acknowledge declaration. You do not need to complete section 2.

If you answered YES to one or more of the questions in Section 1 - PLEASE GO TO SECTION 2.

SECTION 2: CHRONIC MEDICAL CONDITIONS

Please read the questions below carefully and answer each one honestly: check YES or NO.

		YES	NO
1.	Do you have arthritis, osteoporosis, or back problems?		
	If YES answer questions 1a-1c. If NO go to Question 2.		
1a.	Do you have difficulty controlling your condition with		
	medications or other physician-prescribed therapies?		
	(Answer NO if you are not currently taking any medications or		
	other treatments).		
1b.	Do you have joint problems causing pain, a recent fracture or		
	fracture caused by osteoporosis or cancer, displaced		
	vertebrae (e.g. spondylolisthesis), and/or spondyloysis/pars		
	defect (a crack in the bony ring on the back of the spinal		
	column)?		
1c.	Have you had steroid injections or taken steroid tablets	П	
	regularly for more than 3 months?		
2.	Do you have cancer of any kind?		
	If YES answer questions 2a-2b. If NO, go to Question 3.		
2a.	Does your cancer diagnosis include any of the following types:		
	lung/bronchogenic, multiple myeloma (cancer of plasma		
	cells), head and neck?		
2b.	Are you currently receiving cancer therapy (such as		
	chemotherapy or radiotherapy)?		
3.	Do you have heart disease or cardiovascular disease? This		
	includes coronary artery disease, high blood pressure, heart		
	failure, diagnosed abnormality or heart rhythm.		
	If YES answer questions 3a-3e. If NO go to Question 4.		

За.	Do you have difficulty controlling your condition with medications or other physician-prescribed therapies? (Answer NO if you are not currently taking any medications or other treatments).		
3b.	Do you have an irregular heartbeat that requires medical management? (e.g. atrial fibrillation, premature ventricular contraction)		
3c.	Do you have chronic heart failure?		
3d.	Do you have a resting blood pressure equal to or greater than 160/90mmHg with or without medication? Answer YES if you do not know your resting blood pressure.		
3e.	Do you have diagnosed coronary artery (cardiovascular) disease and have not participated in regular physical activity in the last 2 months?		
		YES	NO
4.	Do you have any metabolic conditions? This includes Type 1 Diabetes, Type 2 Diabetes and Pre-Diabetes. If YES answer questions 4a-4c. If NO, go to Question 5.		
4a.	Is your blood sugar often above 13mmol/L? (Answer YES if you are not sure).		
4b.	Do you have any signs or symptoms of diabetes complications such as heart or vascular disease and/or complications affecting your eyes, kidneys, OR the sensation in your toes and feet?		
4c.	Do you have other metabolic conditions (such as thyroid disorders, current pregnancy related diabetes, chronic kidney disease, or liver problems)?		
5.	Do you have any mental health problems or learning difficulties? This includes Alzheimer's, dementia, depression, anxiety disorder, eating disorder, psychotic disorder, intellectual disability and down syndrome. If YES answer questions 5a-5b. If NO go to Question 6.		
5a.	Do you have difficulty controlling your condition with medications or other physician-prescribed therapies? (Answer NO if you are not currently taking any medications or other treatments).		
5b.	Do you also have back problems affecting nerves or muscles?		
6.	Do you have a respiratory disease? This includes chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, asthma, pulmonary high blood pressure. If YES answer questions 6a-6d. If NO, go to Question 7.		
ба.	Do you have difficulty controlling your condition with medications or other physician-prescribed therapies? (Answer NO if you are not currently taking any medications or other treatments).		

6b.	Has your doctor ever said you blood oxygen level is low at rest or during exercise and/or that you require supplemental oxygen therapy?	
6с.	If asthmatic, do you currently have symptoms of chest tightness, wheezing, laboured breathing, consistent cough (more than 2 days/week), or have you used your rescue medication more than twice in the last week?	
6d.	Has your doctor ever said you have high blood pressure in the blood vessels of your lungs?	
7.	Do you have a spinal cord injury? This includes tetraplegia and paraplegia. If YES answer questions 7a-7c. If NO, go to Question 8.	
7a.	Do you have difficulty controlling your condition with medications or other physician-prescribed therapies? (Answer NO if you are not currently taking any medications or other treatments).	
7b.	Do you commonly exhibit low resting blood pressure significant enough to cause dizziness, light-headedness, and/or fainting?	
7c.	Has your physician indicated that you exhibit sudden bouts of high blood pressure (known as autonomic dysreflexia)?	

		YES	NO
8.	Have you had a stroke? This includes transient ischemic attack (TIA) or cerebrovascular event. If YES answer questions 8a-8c. If NO go to Question 9.		
8a.	Do you have difficulty controlling your condition with medications or other physician-prescribed therapies? (Answer NO if you are not currently taking any medications or other treatments).		
8b.	Do you have any impairment in walking or mobility?		
8c.	Have you experienced a stroke or impairment in nerves or muscles in the past 6 months?		
9.	Do you have any other medical condition which is not listed above or do you have two or more medical conditions? If you have other medical conditions, answer questions 9a-9c. If NO go to Question 10.		
9a.	Have you experienced a blackout, fainted, or lost consciousness as a result of a head injury within the last 12 months OR have you had a diagnosed concussion within the last 12 months?		
9b.	Do you have a medical condition that is not listed (such as epilepsy, neurological conditions, and kidney problems)?		
9c.	Do you currently live with two or more medical conditions?		
	Please list your medical condition(s) and any related medication	ons here	9:

10.	Have you had a viral infection in the last 2 weeks (cough, cold, sore throat, etc.)? If YES please provide details below:		
11.	Is there any other reason why you cannot take part in this exercise test? If YES please provide details below:		
12.	Please provide brief details of your current weekly levels of p activity (sport, physical fitness or conditioning activities), usin following classification for exertion level: L = light (slightly breathless) M = moderate (breathless) V = vigorous (very breathless) V = vigorous (very breathless) <u>Activity</u> Duration (min (L/M/V) Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday Sunday	hysicang the	il <u>Level</u>

Please see below for recommendations for your current medical condition and sign this document:



If you answered NO to all of the follow-up questions about your medical condition, you are cleared to take part in the exercise test.



If you answered YES to one or more of the follow-up questions about your medical condition it is strongly advised that you should seek further advice from a medical professional before taking part in the exercise test.

SECTION 3: DECLARATION

Signing the study Consent Form signifies that you have completed this questionnaire.

Pre-Test Health Questionnaire:

School of Sport and Exercise Sciences The Medway Building Chatham Maritime Kent ME4 4AG

Effects of acute bilateral experimental exercise-induced pain on cycling time to exhaustion performance

Participant Code: _____

Please answer the questions below honestly and completely: check Yes, No or Don't know. The purpose of this questionnaire is to ensure that you are fit and healthy to complete the study.

1.	Are you currently taking medication for pain related reasons? If yes, please provide details below:	Yes	No □	Don't know □
2.	Do you have any allergies (e.g. nuts, fish, milk, egg, wheat and soya), If yes, please provide details below:			
3.	Do you have pre-existing knee pain?			
4.	Do you have a phobia of needles? (e.g. feel dizzy, faint or light headed in the presence of needles)			
5.	Do you have/have you had a lower- limb injury in the last three months that may worsen as a result of the test, or affect the results of the test?			
6.	Do you have heart disease or cardiovascular disease? (coronary artery disease, high blood pressure, heart failure, diagnosed heart rhythm abnormality)			

7.	Have you had, or do you have, a blood-borne infection, e.g. hepatitis/HIV?		
8.	Do you have a neurological disorder? (e.g. epilepsy, Alzheimer disease and other dementias, multiple sclerosis Parkinson's disease)		
9.	Is there anything to your knowledge that may prevent you from successfully completing the tests that have been outlined to you? If yes, please give brief details:		

.....

Declaration:

I have read, understood and completed this questionnaire to the best of my knowledge

Yes □ No □

Consent Form:

Title of project: Effects of acute bilateral experimental exercise-induced pain on cycling time to exhaustion performance

Name of investigator: Samuel Smith

Participant Identification Number for this project:

- 1. I confirm I have read and understand the information sheet dated 25th February 2019 (version 2) for the above study. I have had the opportunity to consider the information, ask questions and have had these answered satisfactorily.
- 2. I understand that my participation is voluntary and that I am free to withdraw at any time without giving any reason. Should I wish to contact the lead researcher, I am able to do so on the following email: *sas76@kent.ac.uk*
- 3. I understand that my responses will be anonymised before analysis. I give permission for members of the research team to have access to my anonymised responses.
- 4. I understand that my fingertip capillary blood samples will be taken during the course of my participation in this research project and used only for the purposes described in the information sheet (before being disposed of).
- 5. I understand that intramuscular injections of either 0.9% isotonic or 5.8% hypertonic saline solutions will be administered during the course of my participation in this research project, and can confirm that I have read and understood the associated risk of this procedure (detailed in *Appendix: Intramuscular Injections: Background & Risk Assessment*). I therefore acknowledge that receiving intramuscular injections presents certain risks and can confirm that I am content with this.
- I have completed the Health Questionnaire as fully and honestly as possible and I understand that the researchers will use this information to make a decision on my suitability for the study.
- 7. I agree to take part in the above research project.

Name of participant	Date	Signature
Name of person taking consent (if different from lead researcher)	Date	Signature
Lead researcher	Date	Signature

Please initial box





		-

	 	l

APPENDIX B: INTRAMUSCULAR INJECTION BACKGROUND & RISK ASSESSMENT (PARTICIPANT INFORMATION)

Background

Intramuscular (IM) injections are a common alternative method to administer medications, drugs and vaccines with the substance, via the use of a syringe and needle, directly injected deep into the muscle tissue. Additionally, as a routine technique for drug administration for over one hundred and fifty years, IM injections are considered to be a method that is simple and safe, with the rare occurrence of complications or side-effects. When implementing IM injections, several considerations and decisions need to take place:

- Injection site (dependent on age, physical status and volume of the injectate)
- Substance to be injected
- Equipment
- Environment in which injection is administered

As the skeletal muscle is suggested to have less pain receptors, IM injections involve decreased discomfort, and dependent on the site of injection, this method enables comparatively large volumes of a substance to be quickly absorbed by the body with a relatively prolonged action.

Research Study Application

It is proposed the pain induced in the present study is achieved through the *IM injection of 1ml hypertonic saline (5.8% concentration)*. After first being implemented in the late 1930s, hypertonic saline has since been extensively used as an experimental method that characterises and mimics the effects involved in muscle pain, temporarily inducing pain that can last up to ten minutes before disappearing (dependent on injection site and volume of solution). In particular, this method has been widely used by a Lead Professor (Thomas Graven-Nielsen) in Pain Neuroscience at Aalborg University, whom upon previous contact noted that from over 6000 injections performed, there have been no serious side effects reported. As demonstrated by previous research, this method *does not cause any muscle toxicity* and is *unlikely to be related to tissue damage*, thus can be deemed to be safe and *acceptable for use in human experimentation*.

Injection Site

In the present study, the hypertonic saline solution is planned to be injected into the vastus lateralis (largest muscle of the quadriceps muscle group located on the outside of the thigh).

This site:

- Provides a large muscle mass
- Is easy to access,
- Has a reduced likelihood of injury
- Is not associated with any major blood vessels or significant nerve structures, minimising risks of damage

[REDACTED]

Associated Risks & Side Effects

Although mainly preventable during trained and safe IM practice, an IM injection can still result in several potential complications which could arise as a result of unsafe injections and poor technique. Potential complications which may occur include:

- Pain or mild discomfort for a short period after an injection
- Some bruising at the injection site
- Muscle fibrosis with repeated use of the same injection site

- An increased risk of injecting the substance intravenously if the needle is too deep
- Needle stick injury to the experimenter
- An allergic or anaphylactic reaction (from the hypertonic saline)
- Nerve injury resulting in potential paralysis, atrophy, haematoma, bone injury, cellulitis, and sterile abscesses can occur (in more serious cases)
- Accidental femoral nerve damage due to incorrect needle placement and muscle atrophy from IM injection overuse are the predominant risks associated with the vastus lateralis site

Interventions to Reduce Risk

A safe injection is defined as "one that does not harm the recipient, does not expose the provider to any avoidable risk, and does not result in waste that is dangerous to other people". In order to achieve a safe injection and reduce the risks associated with IM, several precautions will be implemented. These include:

• Researcher NHS training and competency

 All researchers performing the injections in the present study (Sam Smith, Lex Mauger, Ryan Norbury and Adam Hunt) have received appropriate NHS training and guidelines, and has completed a competency assessment of supervised practice to ensure safe, competent and consistent best practice when administering IM injections. At least two of the researchers listed above will be present during the testing sessions.

• Awareness of potential risks and side effects

- A full risk assessment of IM injections and hypertonic saline has been completed and approved
- Both researchers will implement best infection control practices for IM injections
- The researchers will always inform you about the potential side effects before the intramuscular injection application.

• Recruitment and screening

- Participants between the age of 18-45 will only be recruited for this study

- You will be screened prior to testing through completing a general health questionnaire. If you have pre-existing medical conditions such as neurological disorders, blood borne viruses, lower limb injury, sore deep tissues, allergies to protein and long-term medication use, you will be excluded from participating in the study
 - Should you not disclose/be unaware of allergens, the lead researcher is aware of signs and symptoms of anaphylaxis and the appropriate first aid response
- Prior to injection, the injection sites will be inspected to ensure they are free from redness, swelling, pain, tenderness infections or abrasions

• Procedure documentation

- Factors such as solution, product batch number, site, date, time and adverse effects will be documented after each IM injection

• Participant after-care

- You will be instructed to monitor the site two to four hours post-injection to ensure no adverse reactions have occurred. Any complications present will be documented.
- You will be instructed to call their doctor or contact emergency services if they experience: redness and heat at the site of injection, severe pain at the injection site, tingling or numbness, prolonged bleeding, drainage at the injection site.
- The researcher will check your understanding of this, and will document that advice has been given in your records.

APPENDIX C: SCALES (PAIN, RPE & RATING OF FATIGUE) AND

ACCOMPANYING INSTRUCTIONS

Overview

The present study will require you to provide ratings for perceptions of fatigue, effort and pain using three validated scales:

- RPE
- Pain
- Fatigue

During all visits, you will be required to rate the intensity of pain on a momentto-moment basis (i.e. when the intensity of pain experienced changes) using an electronic sliding scale.

During the exercise tasks, you will be required to verbally report the RPE and rating of fatigue every 30 s.

It is important to be able to distinguish between perceptions of exertion, perceptions of pain and perceptions of fatigue. Therefore, please take some time to read through the following instructions, and familiarise yourself with the attached scales before commencing the study.

References

Borg, G. (1998). Borg's perceived exertion and pain scales. Human kinetics.

Cook, D.B., O'Connor, P.J., Eubanks, S.A., Smith, J.C. and Lee, M. (1997). Naturally occurring muscle pain during exercise: assessment and experimental evidence. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 29(8), 999-1012

Micklewright, D., Gibson, A.S.C., Gladwell, V. and Al Salman, A. (2017). Development and Validity of the Rating-of-Fatigue Scale. *Sports Medicine*, 1-19.

Pain Intensity Scale

Cook, O'Connor, Eubanks, Smith, Lee (1997) [REDACTED]

Instructions

The scale before you contains the numbers 0-10. You will use this scale to assess perceptions of pain in your right leg after the injection and/or during the exercise task. In this context, pain is defined as the intensity of hurt that you feel. This should be the pain which is produced by muscle burn and ache as a result of repeated or prolonged muscular contraction, and <u>not</u> pain resulting from injury. Don't underestimate or overestimate the degree of hurt you feel, just try to estimate it as honestly and objectively as possible.

The numbers on the scale represent a range of pain intensity from 'very faint pain' (number $\frac{1}{2}$) to 'extremely intense pain – almost unbearable' (number 10). When you feel no pain from muscle burn/ache in your right leg you should respond with the number 0. When pain becomes just noticeable, you should respond with number $\frac{1}{2}$. If your legs feel extremely strong pain that is almost unbearable, you should respond with the number 10. Use the verbal expressions to help rate your perceptions. If you feel extremely strong pain which is almost unbearable, you should respond with the number 10. You can also respond with numbers greater than 10. If the pain is greater than 10, respond with the number that represents the pain intensity you feel in relation to 10. In other words, if the pain is twice as great then respond with the number 20.

You will be asked to continuously rate the feelings of exercise-induced pain arising from muscle pain/ache in your right leg. This will be performed on a moment-to-moment basis when the intensity of pain that you experience changes. When rating these pain sensations, be sure to only attend to the specific pain sensations from exercise-induced pain in your right leg, and not other sensations of pain you may be feeling (e.g. seat discomfort, blisters etc).

Do not use your ratings as an expression of fatigue (i.e. inability of the muscle to produce force), exertion (i.e. how hard it is for you do drive your legs) or relief that the exercise task is completed, although increased pain may compromise your willingness to produce muscular force.

In summary you will be asked to:

- 1. Provide pain intensity ratings in your right leg only
- 2. Give ratings as accurately as possible
- 3. Not under or over-estimate the pain, but simply rate your pain honestly

Borg 6-20 RPE Scale

Borg (1998)

[REDACTED]

Instructions

During the exercise tests, we want you to rate your perception of exertion defined as at sensation of how hard you are driving your leg in order to maintain the target torque.

Look at this rating scale; we want you to use this scale from 6 to 20, where 6 means 'no exertion at all' and 20 means 'maximal exertion'.

To help you choose a number that corresponds to how you feel within this range, consider the following:

6 corresponds to 'no exertion at all' (e.g. at rest with no contraction). You do not have the sensation of driving your leg

9 corresponds to 'very light' exercise. For a normal, healthy person it is like walking slowly at their own pace for some minutes

13 on the scale is 'somewhat hard' exercise, but it still feels ok to continue

15 corresponds to when the sensation of driving your arm is 'hard'

17 on the scale is 'very hard' which is very strenuous. A healthy person can still go on, but they have to push themselves. It feels very heavy, and the person is very tired.

19 on the scale is an extremely strenuous level. For most people this is the most strenuous exercise they have ever experienced.

20 ('maximal exertion') corresponds to the feeling of effort when you are exercising maximally (i.e. as hard as you can for that given moment)

Try to appraise your feeling of exertion as spontaneously and honestly as possible, without thinking about what the actual physical load is. Don't underestimate it, nor overestimate it. It's your own feeling of effort and exertion that's important, not how it compares with other people's. What other people think is not important either. Look at the scale and the expressions and then give a number.

Any questions?

Rating of Fatigue (ROF) Scale

Micklewright, St Clair Gibson, Gladwell and Al Salman (2017)

[REDACTED]

Instructions

The rating of fatigue scale (ROF) will allow you to rate you fatigued you feel. The fatigue scale might be presented to you by another person, or, in some circumstances, you might be asked to self-administer the scale. Whatever method is used, it is important that you first read the following guidelines:

1. Please familiarise yourself with the scale by looking closely at the ROF now. You will noticed that the ROF consists of 11 numerical points that range from 0-10. There are also five descriptors and five diagrams that are intended to help you understand the scale and make your rating.

2. When you are presented with the ROF, please carefully inspect the scale before giving a numerical response from 0-10. Always try to respond as honestly as possible giving a rating that best reflects how fatigued you feel at the time

3. Try not to hesitate too much and make sure you only give ONE number as a response. For example, avoid responding by giving two numbers such as "three or four".

Now please read the following examples of what some of the ROF ratings mean.

A response of 0 would indicate that you do not feel at all fatigued. An example of this might be soon after you wake up in the morning after having a good night's sleep. Now try to think of a similar occasion where you have experienced the lowest feelings of fatigue and use this as your reference.

A response of 10 would indicate that you feel totally fatigued and exhausted. An example of this might be not being able to stay awake, perhaps late at night but equally could include situations such as sprinting until you can no longer physically continue. Again, try to think of a similar example that you have actually experienced in the past as your reference.

APPENDIX D: PSYCHOLOGICAL SCALES

PANAS:

This scale consists of a number of words that describe different feelings and emotions. Read each item and then mark the appropriate answer in the space next to that word. Indicate to what extent you have felt this way right, that is, at the <u>present moment</u>

1	2	3	4	5	
Very slightly or not at all	A little	Moderately	Quite a bit	Extremely	
	1. Interested		11. Irritable		
	2. Distressed		12. Alert		
	3. Excited		_ 13. Ashamed		
	4. Upset		_ 14. Inspired		
	5. Strong		15. Nervous	S	
	6. Guilty		16. Determined		
	7. Scared		17. Attentiv	e	
	8. Hostile		18. Jittery		
	9. Enthusiastic		19. Active		
	10. Proud		20. Afraid		

SSEIT:

Below is a list of statements dealing with your general feelings about yourself. Please circle around a number for each statement on the table to show your answer. Please respond to all statements.

	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neither agree nor disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree
1. I know when to speak about my personal problems to others.	1	2	3	4	5
2. When I am faced with obstacles, I remember times I faced similar obstacles and overcame them.	1	2	3	4	5
3. I expect that I will do well on most things I try.	1	2	3	4	5
4. Other people find it easy to confide in me.	1	2	3	4	5
5. I find it hard to understand the nonverbal messages of other people.	1	2	3	4	5
6. Some of the major events of my life have led me to re-evaluate what is important and not important.	1	2	3	4	5
7. When my mood changes, I see new possibilities.	1	2	3	4	5
8. Emotions are some of the things that make my life worth living.	1	2	3	4	5
9. I am aware of my emotions as I experience them.	1	2	3	4	5
10. I expect good things to happen.	1	2	3	4	5
11. I like to share my emotions with others.	1	2	3	4	5
12. When I experience a positive emotion, I know how to make it last.	1	2	3	4	5

13. I arrange events others enjoy.	1	2	3	4	5
14. I seek out activities	1	2	3	4	5
15. I am aware of the nonverbal messages I send to others.	1	2	3	4	5
16. I present myself in a way that makes a good impression on others.	1	2	3	4	5
17. When I am in a positive mood, solving problems is easy for me.	1	2	3	4	5
18. By looking at their facial expressions, I recognize the emotions people are experiencing.	1	2	3	4	5
19. I know why my emotions change.	1	2	3	4	5
20. When I am in a positive mood, I am able to come up with new ideas.	1	2	3	4	5
21. I have control over my emotions.	1	2	3	4	5
22. I easily recognize my emotions as I experience them.	1	2	3	4	5
23. I motivate myself by imagining a good outcome to tasks I take on.	1	2	3	4	5
24. I compliment others when they have done something well.	1	2	3	4	5
25. I am aware of the nonverbal messages other people send.	1	2	3	4	5
26. When another person tells me about an important event in his or her life, I almost feel as though I have experienced this event myself.	1	2	3	4	5
27. When I feel a change in emotions, I tend to come up with new ideas.	1	2	3	4	5

28. When I am faced with a challenge, I give up because I believe I will fail.	1	2	3	4	5
29. I know what other people are feeling just by looking at them.	1	2	3	4	5
30. I help other people feel better when they are down.	1	2	3	4	5
31. I use good moods to help myself keep trying in the face of obstacles.	1	2	3	4	5
32. I can tell how people are feeling by listening to the tone of their voice.	1	2	3	4	5
33. It is difficult for me to understand why people feel the way they do.	1	2	3	4	5

Pain Resilience Scale

<u>Directions</u>: We are interested in the different ways that people respond to intense or prolonged pain (toothache, muscle strain, headache). Using a 0 ("Not at all") to 4 ("All the time") scale, please rate how much each of the following items describe how you respond when faced with intense or prolonged pain.

	When faced with intense or prolonged pain	Not at all	To a slight degree	To a moderate degree	To a great degree	All the time
1.	I get back out there	0	1	2	3	4
2.	I get back out there I still work to accomplish my goals	0	()	2	3	4
² 3.	I still work to accomplish my goals	0	1	2	3	4
³ 4.	I IPHY to the following	0	1	2	3	4
4 ₅ .	litiked of the static s	0	1	2	3	4
56.	ା। ite to କାର୍ବ୍ୟ ଦେଇ ମଧ୍ୟ ନେବା ସେଥି । Ite to a state of the second s	0	1	2	3	4
67.	lifeeus epopositevatilionughts	0	1	2	3	4
78.	likelegesan postitiverattitupleiness	0	1	2	3	4
89.	l tstole\$in^d_affect_m aylife.ppiness	0	1	2	3	4
<u>g</u> .0.	I skile pinach googe ful nativitude	0	1	2	3	4
1 b! ·	୲୲ୄୄୄୄଽଽଢ଼ୄଢ଼ୄ୶ଽ୲୲ଌୄୄଌୄ୶ୠୄ୴ଡ଼	0	1	2	3	4
լկ2.	I don't let it yet the down	0	1	2	3	4
$1\frac{1}{2}$.	I avoid negative thoughts	0	1	2	3	4
13^{14} .	l try to stay relaxed l avoid negative thoughts	0	1	2	3	4

14. I try to stay relaxed

Short-form pain-specific catastrophizing scale:

For the following questions, we are interested in the types of thoughts and feelings that you had while you were participating. Listed below are several statements describing different thoughts and feelings that may be associated with pain. Using the following scale, please indicate the degree to which you had these thoughts and feelings during this pain testing session.

0	Not at	1	То а	2	То а	3	То а	4	All the
	all		slight		moderate		great		time
			degree		degree		degree		

1. I worried about when it would end	
2. I thought that the pain might overwhelm	
3. I felt that I couldn't stand it	
4. I couldn't stop thinking about how much it hurt	
5. I kept wishing that it would be over	
6. I felt that the procedures were awful	

APPENDIX E: CONFERENCE ABSTRACT

Intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline induces exercise-induced pain and decreases time to task failure in males

Mini-oral presentation at the annual congress of European College of Sports Science, Dublin, Ireland. 4th-7th July 2018.

Smith, S.A., Micklewright, D. and Mauger A.R.

Introduction

Exercise-induced pain (EIP) tolerance is proposed to be a determinant of endurance performance (Mauger, 2013). However, inadequate methods for inducing EIP are often used in research, and this has made this notion difficult to examine. Despite a relatively limited application to both exercise and performance, the intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline has been suggested to be a method that closely replicates EIP. The aim of the present study was to use this experimental pain model to assess the effect of EIP on time to task failure (TTF) of a sustained submaximal isometric contraction.

Methods

Nine male $(25 \pm 4 \text{ yr}, 1.81 \pm 0.71 \text{ m}, 81.8 \pm 11.7 \text{ kg})$ and six female $(22 \pm 2 \text{ yr}, 1.68 \pm 0.77 \text{ m}, 61.4 \pm 5.9 \text{ kg})$ recreationally active participants completed six conditions separated by 2-7 days. All exercise tests were performed on an isokinetic dynamometer set up for the right leg. The final three visits required participants to perform a single leg isometric TTF of the knee extensors at 10% of their maximal voluntary contraction. They performed this task in in the presence of exercise-induced pain (induced via a 1 mL intramuscular injection of hypertonic saline (5.85%) into the vastus lateralis), a placebo (a 1 mL intramuscular injection of isotonic saline (0.9%) into the vastus lateralis) or no injection.

Results

At rest, hypertonic saline produced a mean pain intensity of 32.9 ± 11.7 on the 0-100 visual analogue scale which lasted 290 ± 81 s. Initial analysis revealed that TTF was not significantly different between the pain, placebo and no injection conditions (670

 \pm 415 vs. 750 \pm 353 vs. 725 \pm 385 s, respectively). However, as female's TTF was significantly longer than males and outlasted the duration of EIP induced by the injection, a secondary analysis on a male only sample was performed. Here, a significant difference was found between conditions, with hypertonic saline causing significantly (P = 0.007) shorter TTF (454 \pm 356 s) compared to the placebo condition (633 \pm 363 s), and a difference from the control condition (533 \pm 320 s) that approached significance (P = 0.056).

Discussion

The primary finding from the present study suggests that an increased EIP decreases TTF, provided that the elevated pain is present for the duration of the task. This is consistent with previous literature which demonstrated a similar finding in the tibialis anterior at 80% MVC (Graven-Nielsen, Svensson and Arendt-Nielsen, 1997). Future work utilising the intramuscular saline experimental pain model should seek to match exercise task time to the duration that pain is induced by the saline.